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- - - 30 

 31 

The Full Council of the Gulf of Mexico Fishery Management 32 

Council convened at the Embassy Suites, Baton Rouge, Louisiana, 33 

Wednesday morning, April 9, 2014, and was called to order at 34 

11:40 a.m. by Chairman Doug Boyd.  35 

 36 

CALL TO ORDER AND INTRODUCTIONS 37 

 38 

CHAIRMAN DOUG BOYD:  We are going to move right into the call to 39 

order in the council meeting, but before we do that, I would 40 

like to introduce or recognize former council member, Ed 41 

Swindell.  I believe he is in the audience. 42 

 43 

MR. HARLON PEARCE:  Louisiana Commission member now. 44 

 45 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  We have David Cupka from the South Atlantic 46 

Council, the former chairman.  He will be with us at the next 47 

meeting, which will be his last meeting of his career, a long 48 
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and distinguished career.   1 

 2 

Then we have Glenn Constant with U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service.  3 

I introduced him the other day, but I wanted to do that again at 4 

the council meeting.  I believe Glenn or another representative 5 

will start to be with us more as a Fish and Wildlife Service 6 

representative.  Is that right, Glenn? 7 

 8 

MR. GLENN CONSTANT:  That’s right. 9 

 10 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you. 11 

 12 

MR. PEARCE:  I told him that he donated $100,000 to the turtles 13 

while he was out of the room.  He didn’t know it. 14 

 15 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  All right.  I want to welcome you to the 247th 16 

meeting of the Gulf Council.  My name is Doug Boyd, Council 17 

Chairman.  If you have a cell phone, pager, or similar device, 18 

we ask that you keep them on silent or vibrating mode during the 19 

meeting. 20 

 21 

The Gulf Council is one of eight regional councils established 22 

in 1976 by the Fishery Conservation and Management Act, known 23 

today as the Magnuson-Stevens Act.  The council’s purpose is to 24 

serve as a deliberative body to advise the Secretary of Commerce 25 

on fishery management measures in the federal waters of the Gulf 26 

of Mexico.  These measures help ensure that fishery resources in 27 

the Gulf are sustained while providing the best overall benefit 28 

to the nation. 29 

 30 

The council has seventeen voting members, eleven of whom are 31 

appointed by the Secretary of Commerce and include individuals 32 

from a range of geographical areas in the Gulf and with 33 

experience in various aspects of fisheries. 34 

 35 

The membership also includes five state fishery managers and the 36 

Regional Administrator from NOAA Fisheries Service, as well as 37 

several non-voting members.  Public input is a vital part of the 38 

council’s deliberative process and comments, both oral and 39 

written, are accepted and considered by the council throughout 40 

the process. 41 

 42 

The Sustainable Fisheries Act requires all oral or written 43 

statements to include a brief description of the background and 44 

interest of the person in the subject of the statement.  All 45 

written information shall include a statement of the source and 46 

date of such information.   47 

 48 
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Oral and written communications provided to the council, its 1 

members or its staff that relate to matters within the council’s 2 

purview are public in nature.  All written comments will be 3 

posted on the council’s website for viewing by council members 4 

and the public and will be maintained by the council as a part 5 

of the permanent record. 6 

 7 

Knowingly and willfully submitting false information to the 8 

council is a violation of federal law.  A digital recording is 9 

used for the public record and therefore, for the purpose of 10 

voice identification, each member is requested to identify 11 

himself or herself, starting on my left. 12 

 13 

MR. KEVIN ANSON:  Kevin Anson, Alabama. 14 

 15 

MR. DAVE DONALDSON:  Dave Donaldson, Gulf States Marine 16 

Fisheries Commission. 17 

 18 

MR. JOHNNY GREENE:  Johnny Greene, Alabama. 19 

 20 

DR. BOB SHIPP:  Bob Shipp, Alabama. 21 

 22 

MR. LANCE ROBINSON:  Lance Robinson, Texas. 23 

 24 

MR. PATRICK RILEY:  Patrick Riley, Texas. 25 

 26 

DR. BONNIE PONWITH:  Bonnie Ponwith, NOAA Fisheries Service. 27 

 28 

MR. PHIL STEELE:  Phil Steele, NOAA Fisheries. 29 

 30 

DR. ROY CRABTREE:  Roy Crabtree, NOAA Fisheries. 31 

 32 

MS. MARA LEVY:  Mara Levy, NOAA Office of General Counsel. 33 

 34 

MR. DAVID CUPKA:  David Cupka, South Atlantic Council liaison. 35 

 36 

MR. GLENN CONSTANT:  Glenn Constant, Fish and Wildlife Service. 37 

 38 

MR. PEARCE:  Harlon Pearce, Louisiana. 39 

 40 

MR. CAMPO MATENS:  Camp Matens, Louisiana. 41 

 42 

MR. MYRON FISCHER:  Myron Fischer, Louisiana. 43 

 44 

MR. JOHN SANCHEZ:  John Sanchez, Florida. 45 

 46 

DR. PAMELA DANA:  Pam Dana, Florida. 47 

 48 
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MR. ROY WILLIAMS:  Roy Williams, Florida. 1 

 2 

MS. MARTHA BADEMAN:  Martha Bademan, Florida. 3 

 4 

MR. DALE DIAZ:  Dale Diaz, Mississippi. 5 

 6 

MS. LEANN BOSARGE:  Leann Bosarge, Mississippi. 7 

 8 

LCDR JASON BRAND:  Jason Brand, U.S. Coast Guard, District 8. 9 

 10 

MR. CORKY PERRET:  Corky Perret, Mississippi, and Mr. Swindell 11 

and I were at the first Gulf Council meeting and this is the 12 

247th one. 13 

 14 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR DOUG GREGORY:  Doug Gregory, council staff. 15 

 16 

ADOPTION OF AGENDA AND APPROVAL OF MINUTES 17 

 18 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  I am Doug Boyd.  Next on the agenda is the 19 

Adoption of the Agenda.  Are there any modifications or 20 

additions to the agenda?  Hearing none, I would ask for approval 21 

of the agenda.  We have a motion to approve and a second.  Any 22 

opposition to approving the agenda?  Hearing none, the agenda is 23 

approved. 24 

 25 

I am assuming everyone has read the minutes and is there any 26 

additions or corrections to the minutes?  Shep isn’t here and so 27 

there won’t be.  You read them, Mara?  Thank you.  Could I have 28 

a motion then to approve the minutes?  We have a motion by Dr. 29 

Shipp and I have a second.  Any opposition to approving the 30 

minutes?  The minutes stand approved. 31 

 32 

Next on the agenda are Committee Reports and we will start with 33 

the Budget/Personnel.  Mr. Riechers is absent today and Mr. 34 

Anson is going to take his place. 35 

 36 

COMMITTEE REPORTS 37 

BUDGET/PERSONNEL 38 

 39 

MR. ANSON:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  I will attempt to go 40 

through the major points of the report.  It is listed as Tab H 41 

and it has been distributed.  The committee members were Robin, 42 

Mr. Boyd, Ms. Bosarge, Mr. Matens, Dr. Shipp.  Hold on. 43 

 44 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Go ahead and do it, if you would.  What Mr. 45 

Anson was saying was he was not listed on the committee and 46 

maybe he shouldn’t give the report, but I am going to ask him to 47 

go ahead and give it, since he started it. 48 
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 1 

MR. ANSON:  Thank you.  The meeting was held and we reviewed the 2 

minutes.  The funding was reviewed.  Ms. Readinger advised the 3 

committee of the amounts of cumulative surplus funding available 4 

from the five-year award that will end December 31, 2014.   5 

 6 

She detailed each year’s funding, disbursements, and unexpended 7 

funds.  She noted that currently the council has approximately 8 

$1.6 million in surplus funding for the period January 1, 2010 9 

through December 31, 2013.  The surplus can be used to offset 10 

the proposed 2014 budget versus calendar year funding. 11 

 12 

Review of the 2014 Budget, activities were reviewed and provided 13 

in Tab H, Number 3 by Dr. Simmons.  She advised the committee 14 

that all possible activities were included in the calendar year 15 

budget.  She asked the committee to feel free to comment on, 16 

add, or remove proposed activities.  17 

 18 

Administrative Budget, Ms. Readinger advised the committee that 19 

the costs of the activities reviewed by Dr. Simmons are 20 

$776,300.  Council compensation is budgeted at $264,100 and 21 

staff salaries are budgeted at $1,373,300.  Staff compensation 22 

includes the salary of an office manager position, which has 23 

been vacant since 2012.   24 

 25 

SSC stipends are budgeted at $78,800 and include an increase in 26 

the daily stipend that is paid to eligible SSC members from $250 27 

per day to $300.  Staff requested the council to approve the 28 

increase.  On behalf of the committee, I so move to approve the 29 

stipend increase for SSC members to $300 per day. 30 

 31 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  We have a committee motion.  Is there discussion 32 

on this motion?  Hearing none, any opposition to this motion?  33 

Hearing none, the motion is approved. 34 

 35 

MR. ANSON:  Ms. Readinger reviewed the fringe benefits, noting 36 

that the proposed budget for this cost category totals $703,400.  37 

She referred to page 18, Capital Equipment Purchases, and 38 

requested council approval to purchase a van, at an estimated 39 

cost of $35,000, to replace the 2009 van that is used to 40 

transport equipment and staff to and from meetings; upgrade the 41 

council’s computer network at an estimated cost of $35,000; and 42 

replace the council’s copy machines with two multifunctional 43 

copy machines at an estimated cost of $45,000.  On behalf of the 44 

committee, I so move to approve the budget with regard to 45 

capital equipment. 46 

 47 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  We have a committee motion.  Is there discussion 48 
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on the motion?  Hearing none, is there any opposition to the 1 

motion?  Hearing none, the motion is approved. 2 

 3 

MR. ANSON:  Ms. Readinger reviewed the supplies cost category on 4 

page 18 and noted that staff proposes to purchase a new sound 5 

system that is used at meetings, at a cost of approximately 6 

$12,000.  The current system was purchased in 2009 and cost 7 

$10,000.  She stated the total supply costs are budgeted at 8 

$64,400. 9 

 10 

Ms. Readinger reviewed the contractual services that are 11 

detailed on page 17.  She pointed out that $10,000 was budgeted 12 

for retirement administrative fees.   13 

 14 

Mr. Gregory explained that staff is considering a new retirement 15 

company for its 401K retirement plan.  The current plan imposes 16 

fees that are more expensive than other retirement plans.  17 

Additionally, the fees charged under the existing plan are not 18 

readily available to the employees.  Staff, therefore, proposes 19 

to transition to a different retirement plan that has lower fees 20 

and more transparency.  It was agreed to convene the Pension 21 

Plan Trustees at a later date to review various options. 22 

 23 

Staff also proposes to pay $4,200 for an actuarial review of 24 

benefits, in order to obtain a comparison of council benefits 25 

with those of federal benefits.  Two other councils have 26 

conducted similar reviews. 27 

 28 

Ms. Readinger pointed out that state liaison expenses have 29 

increased drastically from prior claims and she advised the 30 

council that the budget could support a one-time liaison payment 31 

of $10,000-plus to each of the states and to the commission.   32 

 33 

The committee discussed approving an increase and the consensus 34 

was that staff will provide a status report of its 2014 funding 35 

no later than August so that the council can consider a one-time 36 

increase in state liaison funding.  Total contractual services 37 

are budgeted at $326,400, excluding a state liaison increase.  38 

On behalf of the committee, I so move to approve the budget with 39 

regard to contractual services. 40 

 41 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  There’s a committee motion.  Any discussion?  42 

 43 

MR. PERRET:  I don’t remember the motion, but I would like to 44 

include the motion that the Shrimp Committee will be 45 

recommending to the council to be included in the annual budget 46 

and that would be an increase of up to $105,000 to assist with 47 

the stock assessment and the international Kemps ridley 48 



9 

 

symposium.  I would like to do it now, so it could be part of 1 

the entire budget. 2 

 3 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Do you want to make a substitute motion? 4 

 5 

MR. PERRET:  I will make a substitute motion to approve the 6 

budget with the modification that up to $105,000 be provided for 7 

the update of the Kemps ridley stock assessment and the 8 

international symposium.  I would just add that this is subject 9 

to the council being able to legally do that.  I think that’s 10 

the motion.  Carrie is going to correct me. 11 

 12 

DR. CARRIE SIMMONS:  No, Mr. Chairman, but I was just going to -13 

- I think that the substitute motion pertains to the following 14 

motion.  The contractual services, did you dispense with that 15 

motion first?  You want it to go with approval of the total 16 

budget, correct? 17 

 18 

MR. PERRET:  I want to make sure that the turtle thing is in our 19 

operating budget, our total budget. 20 

 21 

DR. SIMMONS:  That would go in the following motion, I believe. 22 

 23 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY:  But it is contractual. 24 

 25 

MR. PERRET:  It is contractual and that’s why I thought this was 26 

a -- 27 

 28 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  I think we need to put in “contractual”.  You 29 

left that out, Corky. 30 

 31 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY:  Right before “budget”. 32 

 33 

MR. PERRET:  To approve the contractual services budget, with 34 

the modification that up to $105,000 be provided for the update 35 

of the Kemps ridley stock assessment and the international 36 

symposium.  We all understand that if we legally can’t do it, we 37 

can’t do it. 38 

 39 

MR. DIAZ:  I just want to make sure we don’t pass the point 40 

where I want to bring it up, but I would like for us to have a 41 

discussion on liaison funding before we pass that point in the 42 

document where we’ve approved it. 43 

 44 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Do I have a second for the substitute motion?  45 

We have a second from Mr. Riley.  Is there further discussion? 46 

 47 

MR. RILEY:  To Dale’s point, is the one-time increase implicit 48 
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in the budget already?   1 

 2 

MR. DIAZ:  Should we add that to this right here or are we going 3 

to pass it once we -- It would be part of contractual services 4 

and so that’s why I don’t want to pass that section without 5 

discussing it. 6 

 7 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY:  Without getting too formal, I think 8 

if you pass this, I see no problem with passing another motion 9 

to add that to the contractual services budget, rather than try 10 

to put them both in the same motion. 11 

 12 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Is there further discussion?  All in favor of 13 

the motion to approve the contractual services budget with the 14 

modification that up to $105,000 be provided for the update of 15 

the Kemps ridley stock assessment and the international 16 

symposium say aye; all opposed.  The motion carries. 17 

 18 

MR. DIAZ:  Based on a discussion that we had in committee, I 19 

would like to make another motion to add to the contractual 20 

services budget to supply the states and Gulf States Marine 21 

Fisheries Commission with an additional one-time increase for 22 

this year for liaison funding of $10,000 per state and Gulf 23 

States Marine Fisheries Commission, $10,000 each. 24 

 25 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  We have a motion and do we have a second? 26 

 27 

MR. PERRET:  Second. 28 

 29 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  I have a second by Mr. Perret and is there 30 

discussion?   31 

 32 

MR. WILLIAMS:  During the report, it said the committee 33 

discussed this increase and the consensus was that staff would 34 

provide a status report of its 2014 funding no later than 35 

August, so the council can consider a one-time increase.  Is 36 

there a reason we’re bumping this up now as opposed to waiting? 37 

 38 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY:  We don’t need to wait until August 39 

for that.  I think that’s the way it was handled five years ago 40 

and so it was written that way, but we know we’re going to have 41 

the surplus. 42 

 43 

MR. PERRET:  The other thing is what kind of budget year is the 44 

council on?  Is it October to September? 45 

 46 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY:  It’s a calendar-year budget. 47 

 48 
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MR. PERRET:  It’s a calendar year and the states are on July to 1 

June and so there could be some problem with the timing. 2 

 3 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Any further discussion?  If not, all in favor of 4 

the motion say aye; opposed to the motion.  Hearing no 5 

opposition, the motion passes. 6 

 7 

MR. ANSON:  Ms. Readinger advised that other expenses such as 8 

rents, communications, transportation and printing are budgeted 9 

at $360,200.  On behalf of the committee, I so move to approve 10 

the total budget number for CY 2014 in the amount of $4.06 11 

million.   12 

 13 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  You have a committee motion and I would note 14 

that that number, that $4.06 million, will be different, based 15 

on the contractual services motions that were just passed.  It’s 16 

a little quick, but do we know what that number would be, Doug? 17 

 18 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY:  $165,000 more. 19 

 20 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Is everybody clear that it will be increased and 21 

we’ll give you that new number?  Any discussion?  All in favor 22 

say aye; opposed.  Hearing none, the motion passes. 23 

 24 

MR. ANSON:  Mr. Chair, this concludes my report. 25 

 26 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you for doing that report and I might note 27 

that Lance Robinson is here sitting in for Mr. Riechers, but we 28 

did ask Mr. Anson if he would go ahead and do these reports.  29 

Mr. Anson, the next one.   30 

 31 

ADMINISTRATIVE POLICY COMMITTEE REPORT 32 

 33 

MR. ANSON:  This is the summary for the Administrative Policy 34 

Committee, which would be Tab G.  Again, this has been 35 

distributed already.  Committee members present were Mr. 36 

Riechers, myself, Ms. Bosarge, Mr. Boyd, Mr. Pearce, Mr. Perret, 37 

and Ms. Bademan. 38 

 39 

The Administrative Policy Committee convened at 2:00 p.m. and 40 

the agenda was adopted and the minutes of the February 3, 2014 41 

meeting held in Houston, Texas were approved as written. 42 

 43 

The Administrative Policy Committee reviewed the Draft 44 

NMFS/Council Regional Operating Agreement, changes to our 45 

administrative handbook, and the proposed changes to the 46 

Magnuson-Stevens Act contained in the Hastings Bill entitled 47 

“Strengthening Fishing Communities and Increasing Flexibility in 48 
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Fisheries Management Act”. 1 

 2 

The first item discussed was the Draft Regional Operating 3 

Agreement, Tab G, Number 4.  The agreement documented the 4 

current roles and responsibilities and commitments of the 5 

council, council staff, Southeast Regional Office staff, 6 

Southeast Fisheries Science Center staff, and NOAA General 7 

Counsel in the development and preparation of interagency 8 

fishery management actions. 9 

 10 

Two appendices were added to the agreement unique to the 11 

Southeast Region, the IPT Operating Protocol and Reference 12 

Guidance.  The intent of the agreement is not only to document 13 

the existing process, but also to identify the obligations of 14 

the respective organizations throughout the process. 15 

 16 

With the modification of removing the signature of NOAA General 17 

Counsel, the committee recommends, and I so move, to approve the 18 

Regional Operating Agreement. 19 

 20 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Again, a committee report and motion.  Any 21 

discussion?  Hearing none, any opposition to this motion?  22 

Hearing none, the motion passes. 23 

 24 

MR. ANSON:  The second agenda item discussed by the committee 25 

was the changes to the Draft Administrative Handbook, 26 

incorporating comments from the council and staff since the 27 

February council meeting.  Most of the changes were editorial in 28 

nature, but a few require council direction for a change in 29 

policy and there is a summary of each of the specific changes 30 

that are provided and reviewed. 31 

 32 

The committee explicitly approved only one item, in an effort to 33 

get through the entire document in the allotted time, and 34 

deferred other major items to the council or to our June 35 

meeting.   36 

 37 

In lieu of the current process of tracking each hour of accrued 38 

time needed to monitor a six-month expiration limit, the 39 

committee recommends, and I so move, that accumulated 40 

compensatory time be capped at 120 hours. 41 

 42 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  That is a committee motion.  Any discussion on 43 

the motion?  Hearing none, any opposition to the motion?  44 

Hearing none, the motion passes. 45 

 46 

MR. ANSON:  Staff requests continued input from the council on 47 

the above topics and other suggested changes and they will bring 48 
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them back to the council in June along with the suggested 1 

changes proposed by the Administrative Handbook Subcommittee. 2 

 3 

The final item discussed during the Administrative Policy 4 

Committee was the White House Committee on Natural Resources 5 

Proposed Amendments to the Magnuson-Stevens Act, generally 6 

referred to as the Hastings Bill. 7 

 8 

Staff presented the proposed amendments within the Hastings Bill 9 

as tracked changes within the actual Magnuson Act.  The 10 

committee reviewed the proposals, but did not make any motions 11 

on this item.  Rather, the staff has requested that council 12 

members provide suggested comments to the Executive Director for 13 

inclusion in a draft letter to be reviewed and approved by the 14 

council in June and to be submitted to the Natural Resources 15 

House Committee after the June meeting. 16 

 17 

Immediately after the council meeting, staff will provide a copy 18 

of the full Magnuson-Stevens Act with the proposed amendments as 19 

tracked changes to assist you in your evaluation of the Hastings 20 

Bill.  Mr. Chairman, this concludes my report. 21 

 22 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you.  23 

 24 

MS. LEVY:  Just one comment on the council members submitting 25 

comments to the Executive Director.  I think that any of those 26 

comments that you want to submit are fine, but if we can please 27 

make them part of the record and the briefing book for the next 28 

council meeting, so that they are public and everyone has an 29 

opportunity to see what any individual council member’s comments 30 

were and then in regard to whatever the draft letter is going to 31 

say. 32 

 33 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY:  I also want to note that we just 34 

got a copy of the Senate draft bill and I will distribute that 35 

to the council next week or Friday of this week. 36 

 37 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  We are back on schedule and I did have a request 38 

from Dr. Ponwith to move up an item that is under Other 39 

Business, the discussion of the RESTORE Act.  Bonnie, do you 40 

want to do that?  You’ve got about ten minutes, if you want to, 41 

and then we will be on time. 42 

 43 

RESTORE ACT UPDATE 44 

 45 

DR. PONWITH:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  We had agreed that we 46 

would be giving regular updates on the RESTORE Act’s Science 47 

Program as one of the means of communication and coordination 48 
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between the RESTORE Act’s Science Program and the Gulf of Mexico 1 

Fishery Management Council. 2 

 3 

In November, the RESTORE Act Science Program released a 4 

framework document to its website and the report that I prepared 5 

has a hot link to that framework document, so you can review 6 

that at length. 7 

 8 

In January, we initiated science plan scoping and the NEPA 9 

process for a programmatic environmental assessment.  Also in 10 

January, we began a series of engagement sessions and one of 11 

those was at the Gulf of Mexico Oil Spill Conference. 12 

 13 

In February, we generated a summary report from 2013 engagement 14 

sessions and that summary report was released and in March 15 

through April, the Science Advisory Board Working Group 16 

orientation and discussions have been held and so, as you know, 17 

NOAA’s Science Advisory Board created a working group that is 18 

designed to deal specifically with the RESTORE Act’s Science 19 

Program. 20 

 21 

They went through a process of seeking membership and they have 22 

empanelled that group and that group will be meeting this spring 23 

and holding its first meeting.  We do have a representative from 24 

the Gulf Council and we also have a representative from the Gulf 25 

States Commission that will be serving on that group and that’s 26 

a second way for the council to remain engaged in advising this 27 

group. 28 

 29 

We are tentatively planning a release sometimes between the 30 

months of May and June of the first FFO, the first call for 31 

proposals.  That call for proposals is going to be based on the 32 

short-term priorities.  I won’t read those priorities.  They are 33 

included in my report, but this is part of the science 34 

framework. 35 

 36 

I say tentative because it depends on the timing of the release 37 

from the Treasury Department of the mechanism through which the 38 

resources that have been accumulated to fund these programs so 39 

far -- The Treasury Department is responsible for developing 40 

guidelines on how those resources are released to NOAA and then 41 

from NOAA into the grantsmanship process.   42 

 43 

We are waiting for that guidance and the very moment that that 44 

guidance has been given to us, it puts us in a position that we 45 

can release that first call for proposals and so, again, the 46 

target for that is May or June, but it depends upon that 47 

receiving the guidance. 48 
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 1 

The review of the draft science plan by the Executive Oversight 2 

Board and Working Group is expected to happen in June.  In July, 3 

we anticipate releasing both that Science Plan and the 4 

environmental assessment for public comment and, again, in July 5 

and August, we will initiate engagement sessions on the science 6 

plan and so we’ll go back out to the public, holding either 7 

virtual or place-based engagement sessions, to be able to get 8 

the feedback we need on that science plan. 9 

 10 

Then the goal is to release the final science plan and the 11 

environmental assessment in September.  If you would like 12 

further information on the program, on these documents, the 13 

website is posted there and also, I’ve included an email on this 14 

report, so that if you have feedback that you would like to 15 

provide, it can go into that email address and that is my 16 

report, Mr. Chairman. 17 

 18 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you, Dr. Ponwith.  Are there questions? 19 

 20 

MR. CONSTANT:  Just a quick comment that DOI is on a parallel 21 

track and I think the development of the Science Team is roughly 22 

in about the same place.  There is a list of proposals already 23 

and I think the Gulf Restoration Network folks are kind of 24 

working through a way to prioritize that and part of the reason 25 

I think the Director had asked for us to be reengaged with the 26 

council is connectivity and collaboration, or at least 27 

compatibility, in those projects.  If it’s something that the 28 

council wants, I could prepare an update for the next meeting 29 

and kind of give you a little more detail on how that’s 30 

evolving. 31 

 32 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  If you would and just coordinate with Mr. 33 

Gregory and Dr. Simmons on that, to get on the agenda.  That’s 34 

great.  We are on schedule.  I would remind you that we have 35 

comment cards in the back on the table.  Please fill out a card 36 

before we start, so we can get an idea of about how many people 37 

we’re going to have.  If you fill out more than one card and we 38 

do have time, I will allow a second card to be utilized, but if 39 

we don’t have time, we can’t.  We will adjourn until 1:30.  At 40 

1:30, we’ll be back in this room for public comment. 41 

 42 

(Whereupon, the meeting recessed at 12:00 p.m., April 9, 2014.) 43 

 44 

- - - 45 

 46 

April 9, 2014 47 

 48 
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WEDNESDAY AFTERNOON SESSION 1 

 2 

- - - 3 

 4 

The Full Council of the Gulf of Mexico Fishery Management 5 

Council reconvened at the Embassy Suites, Baton Rouge, 6 

Louisiana, Wednesday afternoon, April 9, 2014, and was called to 7 

order at 1:30 p.m. by Chairman Doug Boyd.  8 

 9 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  If all the council members would please take 10 

your seats.  Mr. Gregory, if you are around, I need you to come 11 

operate the machine.  While I am waiting for Mr. Gregory, I 12 

would like to recognize two people in the audience, the former 13 

chairman of the council, Dr. Ken Roberts, and then Karen Foote, 14 

if you are out there.  Thank you. 15 

 16 

The first person for public testimony will be Bill Staff and 17 

what I will do is call the person in line, so that you can be up 18 

and get ready.  We have an awful lot of cards today and so I 19 

think we’re going to be here a while.  Bill Staff and then Bob 20 

Zales, II. 21 

 22 

When you come to the mic, if you would, please, turn the mic on, 23 

so that we can get you on the record, and state your name and 24 

your affiliation, whatever that might be.  Thank you, Bill. 25 

 26 

PUBLIC TESTIMONY 27 

 28 

MR. BILL STAFF:  Bill Staff, Charterboat Sea Spray.  I’ve been 29 

charter fishing for thirty-three years and like I said in my 30 

last public comment that I made, it’s done nothing but gone like 31 

this for us. 32 

 33 

I talked to my dad yesterday and he’s seventy-six and he has 34 

fished in the Gulf his whole life and his words were it’s plain 35 

stupid when I told him of the eleven-day season.  I don’t know 36 

if any of you all know of the old Army slang Charlie Fox Trot, 37 

but look it up.  That’s what this is, 100 percent. 38 

 39 

Going to an eleven-day season from the original forty, I looked 40 

at my calendar this morning and I was very fortunate.  I had 41 

thirty-eight days booked and I will lose sixteen, no question, 42 

no question.  After June 11, we have no snapper and no triggers 43 

and no amberjack.  You’ve got fifty days until August 1 and what 44 

am I going to sell as far as reef fish go?  You can’t sell 45 

anything, guys. 46 

 47 

We have been trying for years and years and years to get some 48 
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help with our charter for-hire industry and I think we’re as 1 

dire as it has ever been and I would like to ask the five votes 2 

of no yesterday to please reconsider and I know there’s a couple 3 

of them that if I held a gun on them won’t change, but maybe one 4 

or two will.  We need any kind of help we can get. 5 

 6 

Like Johnny stated, give us something.  Start us at the bottom 7 

and let us have a few fish and let us beat it out and let us get 8 

somewhere, but you’ve got eleven days, guys.  There is nothing. 9 

 10 

I still want the eleven and don’t get me wrong.  In fact, I 11 

would love to go to one now if it would mean going to eighteen 12 

days, which is still -- That’s stupid, to be asking for what 13 

we’re asking for.  Think if your child or your spouse were in 14 

this industry, guys that did the five no.  Please just think 15 

about it.  Just think about it.  16 

 17 

Anyway, the headboat program is being praised as a success.  In 18 

talking last night, talking to some of the people, it’s perfect 19 

and help us get something along that line, Tom Steber’s 20 

presentation, Dr. Shipp’s plan, or something.  Just start us low 21 

and let us work up.  We’ve got to have something, guys.  We’re 22 

like an alcoholic that’s finally hit rock bottom, I hope.  I 23 

hope something is fixing to happen. 24 

 25 

Anyway, I thank you all for the time to comment and I hope that 26 

you all consider helping the charter for-hire industry and I 27 

would like to see red drum open in the federal waters. 28 

 29 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you, Bill.  Any questions for Bill? 30 

 31 

MR. WILLIAMS:  Mr. Staff, thank you for coming, but you didn’t 32 

say where you were from. 33 

 34 

MR. STAFF:  Orange Beach, Alabama. 35 

 36 

MR. PEARCE:  Bill, you’re for the exempted fishing permit that 37 

Alabama is trying to do? 38 

 39 

MR. STAFF:  Yes, sir. 40 

 41 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Next up is Bob Zales, followed by Jim Clements. 42 

 43 

MR. ZALES:  Bob Zales, II, Panama City, Florida.  A couple of 44 

things.  Number one, an eleven-day season, I suspect you’re 45 

going to hear from most everyone, is just asinine.  This fishery 46 

has gotten so good and now we can’t use it.  We were better off 47 

twenty years ago.  At least I could go look for red snapper.  I 48 
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might not catch one or I might catch one, but I was far better 1 

off than I am today, when that’s all I can catch. 2 

 3 

Getting away from that, I sent this council, on Tuesday, a 4 

suggestion.  I have talked to Dr. Crabtree about it and several 5 

others.  Back in 1999, Dr. Hogarth -- The best thing that he 6 

ever did for us in this fishery, but we had a red snapper 7 

summit, to where he brought all the minds in in the recreational 8 

fishery from the Gulf and put us in a room and out of that room 9 

came a six-month season. 10 

 11 

It’s the best thing that has ever happened to this fishery, was 12 

that six-month season we had for six years.  There was stability 13 

and people could plan.  You could move forward. 14 

 15 

We need something like that again.  My suggestion is to have the 16 

Fisheries Service or Gulf States or somebody convene some type 17 

of summit, just as soon as you can do it.  Bring the various 18 

factions in this recreational fishery together and put us in a 19 

room and facilitate it and let us duke it out. 20 

 21 

I will pretty much guarantee you that even though everybody 22 

might not leave that room happy, the vast majority will and some 23 

type of plan will come from it that will benefit not only the 24 

charter industry, but also the private recreational side of this 25 

faction. 26 

 27 

Something can be done better than what’s being done today.  You 28 

have got everybody moving on all kinds of tangents.  There’s a 29 

lot of good ideas out there and some of them are not so good, 30 

but if you get us in there, I believe that we can come out with 31 

something. 32 

 33 

One key thing that has to happen is Section 407(d) in the 34 

Magnuson Act has got to go.  As long as that thing is there, 35 

just like I’ve got a noose around my neck with 30B, Dr. Crabtree 36 

has got a noose around his neck with 407(d).  He has to comply 37 

with that law and no matter how many ways you divide up the 38 

recreational sector currently, if one part of that sector hits 39 

that quota, it shuts down for everybody. 40 

 41 

That thing has got to go, but there is things that can be done 42 

if that goes away.  He is constrained and we’re constrained by 43 

that regulation and so any questions?  I will be glad to try to 44 

answer them. 45 

 46 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you, Bob.  Are there questions? 47 

 48 
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DR. DANA:  Thank you, Captain Zales.  Can you answer me -- On 1 

the EFP for the charter for-hire for Alabama, what is your 2 

position on that, first of all, with that, with that community 3 

having that EFP and maybe some other options?  I just want to 4 

hear from your perspective on that. 5 

 6 

MR. ZALES:  I just looked at the thing yesterday and I haven’t 7 

read the entire thing.  I have talked to Johnny about it and 8 

some others.  The concept I think is reasonable.  Immediate 9 

problems that I see with it, number one, is we know from the 10 

headboat EFP, especially in Panama City, the headboats that are 11 

in Destin that are involved in that program -- They advertised 12 

heavily in Panama City.   13 

 14 

The headboats in Panama City, even though they did fish, they 15 

fished at drastically reduced capacities compared to previous 16 

years and so when they’re talking these EFPs about gathering 17 

economic information, I’m sorry, but some drunk on the street 18 

out here can tell you that if you get to fish and I can’t, you 19 

are going to benefit economically.  You don’t need a study for 20 

that. 21 

 22 

That’s an immediate concern.  The new concerns to me now are 23 

that didn’t initially play with the headboat EFP is because of 24 

the lawsuit.  Now we’ve got accountability measures kicking in 25 

and we’ve got buffers and you’ve got payback provisions that you 26 

all are going to discuss and figure out. 27 

 28 

If you get a payback, you give some group this thing and 29 

somebody else goes over or they go over, where does that payback 30 

come from?  There is a lot of different things to be considered 31 

with that now, but like I said, initially it’s a reasonable 32 

concept.  That’s what I think one of the ideas that could be 33 

discussed in a summit to figure out a way out of this hole. 34 

 35 

DR. DANA:  Just a follow-up.  This EFP is going to be brought up 36 

either today or tomorrow.  I have to look at the agenda.  37 

Knowing that right now it only affects Alabama and charter for-38 

hire vessels, what does the Panama City fleet, for example, 39 

think about the concept?  Do they even know about it or would 40 

they be interested in it?  I am just asking to find out if 41 

there’s more of a Gulf-wide interest or an aversion.  I don’t 42 

know. 43 

 44 

MR. ZALES:  I sent it to our membership in Panama City yesterday 45 

and I haven’t talked to any of them about it and I haven’t heard 46 

any feedback from it, other than what is this and is this going 47 

to be another headboat thing.  There is concern, but clearly 48 
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they haven’t had it long enough to look at to make a decision 1 

and so I can’t give you what their position would be. 2 

 3 

MR. PEARCE:  Bob, thanks for your testimony.  I wholeheartedly 4 

agree with the 407 you are talking about.  We’re going to be 5 

talking about accountability measures tomorrow again.  Would you 6 

prefer the accountability measures to be left in 28 or in a 7 

standalone amendment? 8 

 9 

MR. ZALES:  I think you can include them in 28.  I don’t think -10 

- One of our problems is every time something comes up, we say 11 

let’s start a new amendment and let’s start a new amendment.  12 

It’s like today in the Data thing and people are saying, well, 13 

let’s -- I disagree with Doug, as much as I love Doug to death, 14 

but putting this thing off until June -- If the people sitting 15 

around this table haven’t got enough sense to do it and figure 16 

out objectives for the charter industry and the recreational 17 

fleet, somebody is wasting their money for you all. 18 

 19 

I mean that’s asinine to even think that this council, as long 20 

as this stuff has been going on, and I’ve been dealing with it 21 

for over twenty years in front of this council, that you’ve got 22 

to have somebody else tell you what an objective is going to be 23 

for the recreational industry.  It’s another one of these no-24 

brainer things.  It’s easy. 25 

 26 

MR. WILLIAMS:  Bob, this summit you were talking about, who do 27 

you envision being at this?  What was it like when you went to 28 

the one that Hogarth sponsored?  How big was it? 29 

 30 

MR. ZALES:  If I remember correctly, I think it was somewhere in 31 

the neighborhood of forty or fifty people, if that many.  It 32 

was, if I remember correctly, it was held in New Orleans and it 33 

was about a day-and-a-half or so of discussion and I think it 34 

was facilitated, too.  I am not big on facilitators in meetings, 35 

but in something like this, because you’ve got such a diverse 36 

group and diverse opinions, I think you have to have that. 37 

 38 

I would look at somewhere in the neighborhood of about thirty 39 

people, give or take a few.  In talking to Dave Donaldson, Gulf 40 

States would be willing to handle the logistics for this thing.  41 

Funding is clearly an issue.  Dr. Crabtree, when we talked about 42 

it in D.C. last week, felt like he had money to help put this 43 

thing together. 44 

 45 

I think the Fisheries Service needs to be an invited party.  I 46 

don’t think they need to put it on.  It needs to consist of the 47 

recreational sector.  Commercial people don’t need to be there 48 
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and environmentalists don’t need to be there.   1 

 2 

Those of us in the recreational fishery need to be the ones to 3 

sit down and get information from the Fisheries Service and get 4 

information from the Science Center and get information from 5 

state resource people and figure out what to do. 6 

 7 

MR. SANCHEZ:  Bob, what kind of, I guess, results or what kind 8 

of end product did you get last time from your discussions at 9 

that meeting? 10 

 11 

MR. ZALES:  It was the best thing that ever happened to the 12 

recreational red snapper industry, a six-month season. 13 

 14 

MR. SANCHEZ:  Could you elaborate a little more of just went on 15 

there, for the benefit of everybody?  How that diverse group of 16 

people arrived at something that created, yielded, that? 17 

 18 

MR. ZALES:  We were assisted at the time, because Mike Schirripa 19 

was working at the Science Center in Miami at the time and he 20 

created, which I still have and I can’t use, because I don’t 21 

have anything that uses a floppy disk anymore, but he created a 22 

floppy disk which I called the Fish Game. 23 

 24 

In that disk, it provided all the scenarios for what the red 25 

snapper quota was and how it could be divided up into how many 26 

days and how many fish and what sizes, a variety of things. 27 

 28 

It was an excellent tool that membership of the council was able 29 

to use and those of us out in the audience were able to use and 30 

we looked at all types of scenarios as to what to do and that’s 31 

how we came to the six-month, four-fish season that was in 32 

there. 33 

 34 

Now, we took captain and crew out, which cost us about a week-35 

and-a-half, but overall, this was a situation to where starting 36 

in 2000, people knew red snapper was going to open up on April 37 

15, or whatever that day was.  It was going to close on October 38 

31 and for six years, it was that way. 39 

 40 

You didn’t have people calling and booking trips and saying, 41 

okay, we can fish June 1, but we don’t know when we’re going to 42 

fish to.  Everybody could make plans.  We could make plans and 43 

the people that fished with us could make plans and the private 44 

recreational guy could make plans on vacation.  The businesses 45 

that support all of this could make plans for inventory and the 46 

communities could plan for the hotels and the restaurants for 47 

the amount of people that were coming. 48 
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 1 

It’s called access and stability and at the recreational summit 2 

that I just attended in D.C. for the recreational fishery, the 3 

two key things that came out of that meeting for recreational 4 

fishing is access and stability.  You have got to have both. 5 

 6 

MR. PERRET:  Bob, thank you and I totally concur.  I think a 7 

summit would be very worthwhile and beneficial, but let’s 8 

acknowledge that we were working under different requirements of 9 

the Act back then.  Things have changed and that’s one of our -- 10 

You have stated that’s -- 11 

 12 

MR. ZALES:  407(d).  I disagree.  407(d) was in place.  It went 13 

into effect in 1996.  407(d) was there.  In 2000, it was still 14 

in effect and how Dr. Hogarth got by what he did for those six 15 

years is beyond me, but he did it. 16 

 17 

DR. CRABTREE:  I was here through all of that and I was at that 18 

summit and we didn’t get away with the six-month season.  The 19 

six-month season went away because we got sued and we lost. 20 

 21 

MR. ZALES:  There you go. 22 

 23 

DR. CRABTREE:  That’s where the quota was reduced and that was 24 

the end of the six-month season. 25 

 26 

MR. ZALES:  Don’t get me wrong.  I am not suggesting that we do 27 

a six-month season.  What I am suggesting is we get rid of the 28 

automatic closure that hamstrings you and that we figure out a 29 

different way to do this, so that you can manage this fishery in 30 

a different way than what you’re having to do now. 31 

 32 

DR. CRABTREE:  I hear you and I’m sure we will have some 33 

discussion of a summit and see if we can come up with a 34 

productive way to do that.  It was a summit that was sponsored 35 

by the Gulf Council.  It was a council event and not a Fisheries 36 

Service event.  It was facilitated.  My memory was there were 37 

more than fifty people there, but I don’t remember for sure and 38 

it was facilitated. 39 

 40 

MR. FISCHER:  Thank you, Bob, and thank you for bringing up that 41 

part of fishing history and I wanted to elaborate some on what 42 

Bob said and maybe his memory could correct me, but Mike 43 

Schirripa created what I think was just an Excel file that had 44 

all the data loaded in it and had all the formulas loaded. 45 

 46 

I am saying this because I think this would be a fine time to 47 

get this back to the people here, but really get this out to the 48 
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recreational and charter fishermen. 1 

 2 

You had drop-down boxes and you chose what you wanted your back 3 

limit to be and what you wanted your season date to be and what 4 

you wanted the minimum size to be and it just turned the crank 5 

and yielded an answer and it enlightened a lot of people of the 6 

process and where we were.  I think with what we face today, 7 

such a tool would be helpful, just to educate.  Thank you for 8 

bringing that up, Bob. 9 

 10 

MR. WILLIAMS:  Just one quick follow-up.  Bob, you and I had 11 

lunch today and I was trying to -- We talked about sector 12 

separation and I like the idea of sector separation or I would 13 

at least like to explore it more, because I think it’s a real 14 

potential solution to your problem, but you had one real 15 

objection and you’ve already said it, but if you could just tell 16 

the council again, because I wasn’t sure you were right, but I 17 

have checked on it. 18 

 19 

It’s the fact that if we divided the recreational sector into 20 

two parts and the other sector exceeds their share, it’s going 21 

to come out of your share even if we’ve already given you tags 22 

for the season or something like that and you’ve planned your 23 

season. 24 

 25 

I thought, well, no, that can’t be right.  It’s 407(d) is the 26 

problem and I have checked and you are right.  Even if we had 27 

given you 50 percent of the quota, evidently if the other sector 28 

overruns, you’re still going to get shut down, even if we’ve 29 

given you a thousand tags to fish the season with.  Once it’s 30 

closed, it’s closed.  Once they go over, everybody is going to 31 

be shut down. 32 

 33 

MR. ZALES:  I appreciate your comments and checking on that, 34 

because that is indeed the case and especially now that we’re 35 

facing paybacks.  If we had 50 percent and somebody goes over by 36 

25 percent, then guess what?  That 25 percent comes out of our 37 

50 percent for the next year. 38 

 39 

That is the key problem, is 407(d), because Roy is constrained.  40 

No matter what kind of option you come up with for us, he is 41 

constrained by that regulation and if this has to be something 42 

that has to be done through the MSA reauthorization, fine.  If 43 

it’s something that we can get some kind of legislator to just 44 

put a simple bill out there, even though nothing is simple in 45 

D.C., to say 407(d) goes away and get it done now, that would be 46 

my preference to try to get that removed, because then that 47 

gives him the ability to do more and it gives you all the 48 
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ability to do more and, frankly, from the recreational side, we 1 

will be far better off. 2 

 3 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Bob, thank you.  I appreciate it.  Jim Clements 4 

and then Pam Anderson. 5 

 6 

MR. JIM CLEMENTS:  My name is Jim Clements and over the fourteen 7 

years that I’ve been attending these council meetings, I have 8 

always tried to put forth constructive ideas that would help the 9 

fishery. 10 

 11 

Some of you remember when I strongly supported the time/area 12 

closure of the Edges so gag grouper could spawn without 13 

pressure.  I caught a lot of flak from my commercial fishermen, 14 

but I felt it was the right thing to do and so did the council. 15 

 16 

Over the last two years, I have had to put positive ideas aside 17 

and fight against Amendment 28, which I feel is the wrong thing 18 

to do.  You have heard almost every scenario.  The cards have 19 

been laid out on the table and a judge in Washington has turned 20 

them face up, but there is one card left and that is the result 21 

of the recent public hearings. 22 

 23 

I am not talking about the public comments made on the internet.  24 

If you read through those, you will soon find a form letter that 25 

not only misrepresents conclusions made by the SESSC, but 26 

appears almost fifty times with different names and addresses. 27 

 28 

Other identical comments are repeated over and over and over 29 

with different people and am I saying these comments are bogus?  30 

No.  What I am saying is they are unverifiable.  When a person 31 

takes the time to go to one of these public hearings and stand 32 

in front of a microphone and a Congress member, he has a stake 33 

in the fishery, whether he’s a recreational fisherman or 34 

commercial or a seafood consumer.  Those are the people that 35 

need to be heard. 36 

 37 

This council said many times that it wants to hear from the 38 

public and that their opinion is important and that it will be 39 

considered.  Now is the time to practice what you preach, 40 

because the majority of people that testified at last month’s 41 

hearing want Alternative 1, status quo.  In Tampa, it was 42 

twenty-nine-to-one. 43 

 44 

Many of the people that did support alternatives other than 45 

status quo added a caveat that the management of the 46 

recreational sector is broken and fixing it is more important 47 

than reallocation. 48 
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 1 

This council needs to move forward with Amendment 28 as is and 2 

choose Alternative 1, status quo, like the public wants and 3 

finalize it in May or June.  That will satisfy the requirements 4 

of the MSA to periodically visit reallocation.  You have been 5 

visiting it for two years already and wasted thousands of 6 

dollars. 7 

 8 

A separate amendment needs to address recreational 9 

accountability measures and it will be at least two or three 10 

years before you know whether it works or not.  When and if it 11 

does, then you can revisit reallocation in the future.  Thank 12 

you. 13 

 14 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you, Jim.  Are there questions for Jim?  15 

Thank you, Jim.  Pam Anderson is next and then Donald Waters. 16 

 17 

MS. PAM ANDERSON:  Dr. Crabtree, Chairman Boyd, and council, I 18 

am Pam Anderson of Captain Anderson’s Marina, PCBA, Government 19 

Affairs from the Bay County Chamber of Commerce.  Recreational 20 

angling in Florida is a $5 billion industry with over three-21 

million participants, 39 percent coming from out of state, 22 

bringing tourism dollars to our coastal communities. 23 

 24 

This economic impact supports fishing and boating supplies and 25 

service, boat manufacturing and sales, with jobs for over 94,000 26 

Floridians.  In addition, those coming from out of state stay in 27 

hotels and eat in our restaurants and visit our other local 28 

attractions.  We are an important industry to Florida and to the 29 

Gulf Coast. 30 

 31 

Now that your agency, admittedly responsible for the 32 

mismanagement of this fishery, has lost a lawsuit to people who 33 

want to cash in on our natural resource at our expense, the 34 

recreational fishery participants are going to have to pay for 35 

the mistakes, again. 36 

 37 

We have been set up to fail and so who stands to win?  Could it 38 

be environmental groups that want us ratcheted down to nothing 39 

so they can force their catch shares or fish tags on us?  Yes.  40 

Could it be the few ringleaders in the commercial sector that 41 

plan to increase their quota so they can lease it to the 42 

recreational anglers?  Yes. 43 

 44 

If they do not need it for commercial purposes, they should not 45 

have it.  You are allowing others an end-run around the law with 46 

dude fishing, exempted fishing permits and other things and they 47 

are saying they are harvesting four and five-pound fish and yet, 48 
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you are saying that we’re harvesting seven and eight-pound fish, 1 

the rest of the five-million anglers in the Gulf. 2 

 3 

We hold the line at no to sector separation and Option 5 on 4 

Amendment 28, because it is fair.  We still believe Florida can 5 

do it better.   6 

 7 

I want to give some excerpts from “Top Shots”, a report by Dr. 8 

Shipp.  I asked them to give you copies of that, if you don’t 9 

have it already.  The recent turmoil over Gulf red snapper 10 

landings has cast a pall over stock assessments for the species.  11 

Folks on the water know that the population is healthier than it 12 

has ever been and he says, I think we need to use some very 13 

simple, but tried and true, methods to manage the stock.  Now we 14 

have organized chaos. 15 

 16 

We have a very healthy stock and a near non-existent season.  We 17 

have rancor between the stakeholders and tremendous uncertainty.  18 

He proposes a six-month season, which is not doable without 19 

further legislation, but he also proposes that harvest be 20 

restricted to twenty or twenty-five fathoms.  We prefer the 21 

twenty-five.  That would work. 22 

 23 

This would provide an additional safeguard to the stocks and you 24 

can do this now.  He said you would monitor the harvest by 25 

fishery-independent sampling and angler catch data.  What would 26 

it do?  It would end a lot of conflict. 27 

 28 

The environmental groups would have a guarantee that the largest 29 

fish stocks are protected, to significantly reduce bycatch and 30 

release mortality.  It would bring stability to the fishery, 31 

allowing individuals and organizations to plan ahead.  The 32 

socioeconomic benefits would be immense.  He spells out all of 33 

how it could happen in the document.  The other paper that I 34 

gave you is from Louisiana statisticians.  They gave me the data 35 

points for -- 36 

 37 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Pam, I need you to start wrapping up, please. 38 

 39 

MS. ANDERSON:  Okay.  For sixty, 120, and 180 feet for the size 40 

and weight of the fish and so if I can get that information in 41 

twenty-four hours, you all should be able to get a lot more 42 

information.  We need a separate recreational fishery management 43 

plan that works.  Only eleven days is going to cost Floridians a 44 

lot, millions of dollars. 45 

 46 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Pam, I will need you to wrap up.  You are way 47 

over.  Any questions for Pam? 48 
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 1 

MR. PEARCE:  Pam, what size fish, average size fish, is crossing 2 

your dock now on snapper? 3 

 4 

MS. ANDERSON:  It depends on which boat you’re talking about.  5 

The five and six-hour trips usually run anywhere from two to 6 

four pounds.  The ten and twelve-hour trips, except for every 7 

now and then large fish, will have an occasional fifteen to 8 

twenty-five pound fish on those, but most of them catch around 9 

four or five-pound fish. 10 

 11 

MR. PEARCE:  That’s a different number than what we’re giving 12 

you. 13 

 14 

MS. ANDERSON:  Yes. 15 

 16 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you, Pam.  Donald Waters and then Jim 17 

Smarr. 18 

 19 

MR. DONALD WATERS:  Donald Waters, Fishing Vessel Hustler.  I 20 

was going to come up here today and really start off my 21 

testimony nasty and complaining about how council members and 22 

council chairs and southeast directors going to Congress and 23 

lobbying Congress about the actual laws that they was breaking 24 

to try to change them, but I am not going to do that.  I am 25 

going to take the high road here. 26 

 27 

Amendment 28 is definitely the wrong road to put AMs on.  It is 28 

flawed.  The data is flawed and the testimony that you took was 29 

about economics and there is no economics involved.  The 30 

economic panel was put together with flawed people on it. 31 

 32 

To change the purpose and need for Amendment 28 and not take it 33 

back out to public comment would be totally wrong.  I mean to 34 

hear the summary of 28 -- I got to go to two meetings and the 35 

summary didn’t match up from what I heard. 36 

 37 

I think the people was uneducated.  There was people there that 38 

was going to speak in one way and then after they heard the real 39 

story, they either didn’t speak and/or said we need to fix the 40 

recreational fishery. 41 

 42 

In reading the summary of the judge’s thing, shortening the 43 

season is not the answer.  I know that you’re extremely time 44 

restrictive for the 2014 and shortening the season and adding a 45 

buffer might be the answer, but to shorten the season again for 46 

2015 and not look at any new, innovative ways to do something 47 

and then you have a group of Alabama fishermen that stood up and 48 
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we’ll fight amongst each other and we’ll do it. 1 

 2 

This is exactly -- This is the thought process exactly of the 3 

judge who decided this case and the things that she wants to 4 

hear and to know that they was put down and turned away and 5 

their ideas was put down, this judge would be appalled at this. 6 

 7 

King mackerel, July 1, Myron, is what I want.  They are going to 8 

come whether it’s July 1 and I would rather catch them and get a 9 

buck-and-a-half then I would catch them for seventy-five-cents 10 

with the big fish that we catch in the fall, David. 11 

 12 

Another thing that I heard is Bob Zales’ summit.  We had an IFQ 13 

thing and they populated it with recreational fisheries, but 14 

damned if we want a commercial fisherman at a recreational 15 

summit.  I’ve got a lot of things to say and my light is on and 16 

I know you all don’t want me up here and I will take my papers 17 

and I will go on home. 18 

 19 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Donnie, we do have a question for you.   20 

 21 

MR. PEARCE:  You took the high road today.  Are you sick or 22 

something today?  I am kidding.  I am playing.  We passed a 23 

motion today on red drum to go out to nine miles and would you 24 

like that to be purely recreational or would you like to have 25 

some commercial fish? 26 

 27 

MR. WATERS:  I don’t see any reason -- We are having a bycatch 28 

in the release mortality on red drum and it’s pretty much 100 29 

percent, but as far as any substantial catch, I don’t see where 30 

a couple or 200 or 300-pound limit on a trip would be one thing, 31 

but I definitely would see it more so for the recreational, 32 

because the charterboats need to catch something. 33 

 34 

When they come to the table and have a plan that is not taking 35 

anything away from anybody and this council refuses it, it’s 36 

just ridiculous.  I guess chaos raises money or something, but 37 

this whole council system is chaos. 38 

 39 

MR. WILLIAMS:  Donnie, what’s the downside of the fall start 40 

date on king mackerel?  Why is July 1 important to you? 41 

 42 

MR. WATERS:  The fall date -- The water starts cooling off and 43 

the mullet and stuff starts to move out of the rivers and your 44 

bait starts to move offshore and your bigger fish come closer to 45 

the shore and they gang up a little bit and we catch a lot of 46 

big fish in a hurry. 47 

 48 



29 

 

The markets would be -- We can catch a lot more fish a lot 1 

faster in September.  The marketing is not as good and we would 2 

be competing with other markets and the first of July, the fish 3 

really ain’t there yet.  They are kind of trickling in and so it 4 

takes longer to make a day.  They are smaller fish and they’re 5 

worth more money.  We are not competing against other markets. 6 

 7 

A lot of it is a market-driven thing.  I would prefer to see -- 8 

There’s ways to do what Myron wants to do and I have suggested 9 

some things like take a king mackerel permit and pick what zone 10 

you want to fish and if you had to buy two or three different 11 

king mackerel permits to fish two or three different zones, so 12 

be it.  Or open that king mackerel season up over there the 13 

first two weeks of the month and it would still be open in 14 

September and then after September, let it stay open until the 15 

season is caught. 16 

 17 

I understand what Myron is doing and why.  I totally agree with 18 

it, but I just don’t agree with how he’s going about trying to 19 

do it. 20 

 21 

MR. PERRET:  Donnie, I probably should know better, but I’m 22 

going to go anyway.  You spoke against Amendment 28 and the 23 

flawed economic benefits of it, yet you’re supporting a July 1 24 

king mackerel because of the economics alone and so you’re 25 

inconsistent. 26 

 27 

MR. WATERS:  Okay.  The economic survey that says that -- What 28 

I’m talking about is the flawed economics on 28 being Gentner 29 

and willingness to pay and all of this.  I do not believe that 30 

economic study. 31 

 32 

The economics in the king mackerel is that in September, we’ll 33 

be catching big fish and they won’t be worth as much and I guess 34 

I might as well go ahead and say if you do -- I am for 35 

Alternative 1 in 28 and so I might as well get that in there 36 

too, before anything else, but I think that it’s going to be a 37 

highly looked at document and if for some reason or another that 38 

document wasn’t going to go through with AMs on it, you may not 39 

get your AMs where you want them at when you want them and I 40 

don’t think we want to make the judge anymore grumpier than what 41 

she is. 42 

 43 

I would prefer to see it on a standalone amendment, because 44 

there is a lot of flawed stuff in Amendment 28 and I don’t think 45 

it’s going to flow as smooth as you think it is.  I think the 46 

amendment itself will be challenged. 47 

 48 
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CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Donnie, we have one more question from Kevin. 1 

 2 

MR. ANSON:  Thank you, Donnie, for coming.  I just wanted to 3 

make sure that I understood you correctly.  You said in July 4 

there will be smaller king mackerel available, which would 5 

command a higher price, but yet they’re a little more scattered, 6 

not as not concentrated, and thus, would be a little harder to 7 

catch, but later in September, the larger king mackerel are more 8 

concentrated and are easier to catch, but a reduced price.  Is 9 

that correct? 10 

 11 

MR. WATERS:  Yes. 12 

 13 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you, Donnie.  Jim Smarr and then Bobby 14 

Terrebonne. 15 

 16 

MR. JIM SMARR:  Donnie left it hot for me.  That’s great.  I am 17 

Jim Smarr and I am here today representing the RFA Texas Gulf-18 

wide.  The home office has sent me a statement, which you all 19 

have a copy of, I believe. 20 

 21 

In that statement on Amendment 28, we are pushing for Option 6.  22 

We believe that the recreational for-hire and the commercial 23 

fishing interests have been given advantages and that does not 24 

set well with the standards of being equal, but anyway, I came 25 

to this meeting, I think in this very room, and spoke to Harlon 26 

and it may not have been in this meeting, but I think it was in 27 

one here when we were in Baton Rouge. 28 

 29 

I told him that we needed to be accountable and we had an 30 

exchange with Roy some four or five or six years ago.  I think 31 

the only way to set the recreational anglers free, and God help 32 

us, unless you do what Bob said and throw us all in a room, and, 33 

Roy, there was, I think, 200 people plus at that meeting and it 34 

was a good meeting. 35 

 36 

Our first thing we wanted to do was take the first four fish, 37 

period, over twelve, because the swim bladder is not developed.  38 

We would not throw away -- We wouldn’t have a discard problem, 39 

but if we’re accountable, I think what’s going to happen is 40 

we’re going to find out we’re taking twenty-million pounds or 41 

twenty-and-a-half-million or twenty-one or twenty-two-million 42 

pounds of fish out in the recreational sector. 43 

 44 

That makes the SSC’s numbers look pretty bad, because we’re 45 

taking a whole lot more fish and I believe historically we 46 

always have.  The fishery is much more healthy. 47 

 48 
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Of course, we need a find a way to put that on the record and so 1 

if we have real-time reporting with a cell phone or something, 2 

then that should get us to the point to where -- Make it 3 

mandatory daily.   4 

 5 

This council can force that issue somehow and I don’t know how, 6 

but other things seem to get forced on us, but make us 7 

accountable and report and then that takes all the guesswork 8 

about how many fish are coming out.  I don’t care whether you 9 

report every fish we catch and whether it’s a red drum out 10 

there.  Whatever we catch out there, report it. 11 

 12 

Then that takes the guesswork out for Dr. Crabtree and his staff 13 

and he can say, look, Judge, here’s what we got, but I think we 14 

need to move to that and I’m going to speak to one other issue.  15 

 16 

My father-in-law and my brother-in-law’s father-in-law flew the 17 

plane that took the pictures of the turtles on the beach in 18 

Mexico.  Now, those turtles only came to one spot and I grilled 19 

them both about that for years. 20 

 21 

Those turtles came to where they are in Rancho Nuevo and they 22 

weren’t five miles down the beach or ten miles down the beach or 23 

twenty miles down the beach.  They were there, period. 24 

 25 

We have spent enough money on the Kemps ridley to totally fund 26 

the program here for our numbers that Andy needs the money for.  27 

We need to ditch that and figure out how in the world we get 28 

them declassified, because the 4,000 turtles that were on the 29 

beach, those turtles -- We have way passed that number, I think. 30 

 31 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  All right, Jim, thank you.  Any questions for 32 

Jim?  Thank you, Jim.  We appreciate your testimony.  Bobby 33 

Terrebonne and then Buddy Guindon. 34 

 35 

MR. BOBBY TERREBONNE:  Good afternoon.  My name is Bobby 36 

Terrebonne, owner and operator of Gotcha Fishing Charter and 37 

Pure Pleasure out of Grand Isle.  I have been fishing for a 38 

very, very long time. 39 

 40 

I remember when we had a snapper season from April 21 to October 41 

31.  I remember when we had snappers that we could keep and it 42 

changed size from eighteen to sixteen to fifteen and now, they 43 

are cutting days away from us and they are cutting limits away 44 

from us. 45 

 46 

You all took away the captain and deckhand limit and how much 47 

more are you all going to take away from the charterboats?  How 48 
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many of you all in here can work for eleven days and support a 1 

family for a whole year?  We can’t. 2 

 3 

We have got house notes and we’ve got boat notes and we’ve got 4 

utilities and we’ve got expenses just like you all.  Every time 5 

we turn around you all keep taking and taking and taking and you 6 

all don’t give us nothing back.  All we ask for is our fair 7 

share. 8 

 9 

We need to make a living.  I remember when commercial only had 10 

the first ten days of the month.  If the weather was bad, they 11 

couldn’t go out and they had to wait until the next month.  Then 12 

they went to the individual quotas and now they can buy quotas 13 

from other commercial fishermen.  They can make a living. 14 

 15 

We’ve got CCA on our back right now.  They are fighting against 16 

us and how would they like it if we lobbied to take their jobs 17 

away from them?  We can’t do any more than what recreational 18 

fishermen get.  We have to follow the same rules and the 19 

regulations and Louisiana went non-compliant against you all and 20 

I’m glad they did. 21 

 22 

The only thing is bad is that the Congress didn’t open up the 23 

ten-mile thing that they wanted to do, but we can’t fish in 24 

state waters, because we have federal permits and we’ve got to 25 

follow federal laws. 26 

 27 

There is no way in the world that we can make a living on eleven 28 

days.  Like I said, you all keep taking and you all don’t give 29 

us nothing in return.  Why don’t you just come out and say we 30 

want you all to quit fishing completely, because that’s what 31 

it’s boiling down to. 32 

 33 

I sit on two committees on the Gulf Council, the AP and the Ad 34 

Hoc Committee, and I am embarrassed to tell people that I sit on 35 

the committees, because of what’s going down.  I think you all 36 

need to take step back and analyze the situation and come up 37 

with some solution that everybody can live with.  The eleven-day 38 

season, we can’t do it, people.  We can’t support our families.  39 

Nobody can. 40 

 41 

I hope you all think about it long and hard, because we need 42 

some help.  Personally, I think the Gulf Council should be 43 

abolished and give it to the states to govern their own waters, 44 

because the state does a lot better job than what you all have 45 

been doing.   46 

 47 

You all have been saying that you all want to build a stock of 48 
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fish in the Gulf of Mexico and every time we turn around, you 1 

all claim it’s less and less and less.  Every time we go 2 

fishing, we fish for amberjack or grouper or tuna or whatever it 3 

may be, we drop deep and the only thing we’re catching is 4 

snappers, snappers, snappers.  We’ve got more snappers out there 5 

than we know what to do with and it’s time you all realized 6 

that.  Thank you, all. 7 

 8 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you, Bobby.  We have a question for you 9 

from Harlon. 10 

 11 

MR. PEARCE:  Thank you for coming, Mr. Terrebonne, and I 12 

appreciate your comments and they are real comments.  Are you in 13 

favor of a separate fishery for the charter for-hire? 14 

 15 

MR. TERREBONNE:  I am in favor of that, yes.  Thank you, all. 16 

 17 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you, Bobby.  Buddy Guindon and then 18 

Kristen McConnell. 19 

 20 

MR. BUDDY GUINDON:  Hi, my name is Buddy Guindon, commercial 21 

fisherman and Executive Director of the Reef Fish Shareholder’s 22 

Alliance.  The council should establish accountability measures 23 

for the recreational sector through a new standalone FMP 24 

amendment and not as part of Amendment 28. 25 

 26 

The council must first determine if the measures actually ensure 27 

accountability with the recreational quota before any 28 

reallocation can be considered.  Amendment 28 is the wrong 29 

vehicle, because it’s fatally flawed and requires much more 30 

work. 31 

 32 

The economic justification is flawed, because the Agar/Carter 33 

study does not support the substantial quota reallocation 34 

proposed in Amendment 28.  The SESSC only accepted this 35 

methodology by one vote, which was cast by an ineligible member 36 

with a conflict of interest and we’ll be reexamining these 37 

issues. 38 

 39 

A new paper released last week explains the limitations of the 40 

Agar/Carter study and shows that more analysis is required to 41 

justify any reallocation.  This paper was prepared by Dennis 42 

King, a former Pacific Council SSC member, and Lawrence Buc and 43 

was paid for by commercial fishermen and sector representatives.  44 

 45 

Amendment 28 is not the solution to the problem in the 46 

recreational fishery.  The council should focus on new 47 

management plans to increase access and flexibility in the 48 
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recreational fishery by achieving real accountability, like we 1 

did in the commercial sector. 2 

 3 

We don’t need a buffer and we can fish 365 days a year and 4 

that’s what the recreational fishermen need.  The for-hire 5 

sector has been begging for these solutions for years.  6 

Amendment 28 would only get the recreational sector one 7 

additional fishing day this year and this is the wrong approach.  8 

If the council wants to incorporate accountability measures into 9 

an amendment under development, it should use Amendment 40.   10 

 11 

The different sectors in the recreational fishery have different 12 

degrees of management uncertainty and so should have different 13 

accountability measures under the National Marine Fisheries 14 

Guidelines and the recent court decision.  The for-hire sector 15 

should not have to pay back overages from private anglers. 16 

 17 

I’ve got sixteen seconds left to say you have the ability for 18 

these people in Alabama to give you a study that will show you 19 

how great it’s going to work, similar to what they’re doing with 20 

the headboats, and it’s a shame that in the meeting that they 21 

voted against it.  It’s just a shame.  That’s it. 22 

 23 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you, Buddy.  Questions?  Thank you, Buddy.  24 

Kristen, followed by David Walker. 25 

 26 

MS. KRISTEN MCCONNELL:  Hi, everybody.  I am Kristen McConnell 27 

and I’m with Environmental Defense Fund.  I want to talk about 28 

three things today and the first is that effective 29 

accountability is effective management. 30 

 31 

The second is that the accountability measures should be removed 32 

from Amendment 28 and the third is that I actually agree with 33 

Bob Zales and I think a summit or visioning process is an 34 

important thing for the council to do as quickly as possible 35 

following this meeting. 36 

 37 

First, nobody likes an eleven-day season.  It’s not an 38 

acceptable long-term plan for anybody who cares about this 39 

fishery and the good news is that it doesn’t have to be.  40 

Shorter seasons are not a solution and so fishermen and others 41 

have been presenting you guys with accountable, sound management 42 

ideas and it’s time to give them serious consideration. 43 

 44 

The council is talking about accountability measures that will 45 

stop these persistent recreational overages and that’s good 46 

news, but you are focusing on the wrong ones for the long term.  47 

Paybacks and buffers are not the measures that you want to rely 48 
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on in the long term.  They penalize fishermen for overages that 1 

are not their individual fault.  It is the fault of the broken 2 

system and we need an effective system. 3 

 4 

What do we mean by that?  We mean effective management.  The 5 

council ought to be pursuing management systems that are, by 6 

their very nature, accountable, like tags, cooperatives, IFQs, 7 

the Alabama EFP, because if you get the management right, those 8 

paybacks and buffers are driven away. 9 

 10 

With good management, the buffer can eventually be down to zero, 11 

which would give the recreational sector more days, more 12 

flexibility, all the things they’re asking for. 13 

 14 

In that vein, we also recommend that the council remove those 15 

accountability measures from Amendment 28.  Amendment 28 is a 16 

distraction and it doesn’t offer any benefits to anglers or for-17 

hire businesses.  The public very clearly demonstrated that they 18 

do not support it during the public hearings and that it’s 19 

keeping you from pursuing these real solutions.  We, in that 20 

vein, also suggest that you change the preferred alternative to 21 

Alternative 1, which is no action. 22 

 23 

Those accountability measures I think would be best considered 24 

in a standalone amendment or if the council feels like they need 25 

to be attached to an existing amendment, Amendment 40 is already 26 

a recreational management amendment that is in progress. 27 

 28 

It’s a better place to consider the fact that you may have more 29 

management certainty for the for-hire sector through electronic 30 

logbooks and so you can implement those accountability measures 31 

differently. 32 

 33 

I think, in closing, like I said, we agree with Bob Zales on the 34 

summit idea and moving forward with that, so that folks can talk 35 

about productive, real solutions for this fishery.  It’s 36 

important and, again, looking at accountability measures that 37 

both stop these overages, but give fishermen the flexibility 38 

they need to get out of this downward spiral of shorter and 39 

shorter seasons.  Thank you. 40 

 41 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you, Kristen.  Any questions? 42 

 43 

MR. WILLIAMS:  Kristen, we have talked in the past about sector 44 

separation and you and I both believe there’s a much better way 45 

to manage the charterboat fishery and a better way to manage the 46 

private fishery too,  but I think the charterboat portion 47 

potentially would be easy, but 407(d), I guess it is, does 48 
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appear to be an impairment to that and that any excess on one 1 

side is going to affect the other side of the recreational 2 

fishery and has your organization taken any position on 407(d) 3 

and what to do with it? 4 

 5 

MS. MCCONNELL:  I think there are good things about 407(d), but 6 

I do agree that looking at the extent to which it’s restrictive 7 

is important in the Magnuson reauthorization.  I do think 8 

thought that even with 407(d) in place unchanged, the charter 9 

for-hire sector would have the opportunity to have a much longer 10 

flexible season, let’s say until the total quota has been 11 

caught. 12 

 13 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you, Kristen.  David Walker and then Ken 14 

Haddad. 15 

 16 

MR. DAVID WALKER:  David Walker, Alabama, commercial fishing.  I 17 

would like to first begin by saying that I support Alternative 1 18 

in 28 and I’ve been having a little discussion out here in the 19 

audience with the commercial fishermen and we also think that we 20 

need some redfish in the federal fisheries, federal waters, as 21 

well. 22 

 23 

I think the council should develop accountability measures with 24 

the recreational sector via a standalone amendment and not part 25 

of Amendment 28.  I am going to be echoing a lot of what Buddy 26 

had said here earlier. 27 

 28 

Amendment 28 is fatally flawed and requires much more work.  The 29 

Agar/Carter study does not support substantial quota 30 

reallocations proposed in Amendment 28.   31 

 32 

A new paper released last week explains the limitations of the 33 

Agar/Carter study and echoes that more analysis is required to 34 

justify any reallocation.  The paper is by Dennis King, a former 35 

Pacific Council SSC member.  I think if you Google him, he has a 36 

line of credentials that is as long as the Dead Sea Scrolls.  37 

The economic review of Agar/Carter was paid by the commercial 38 

fishermen sector.   39 

 40 

Amendment 28 is not the solution to the issues in the 41 

recreational fishery.  The council should focus its time and 42 

energy on new FMPs that improve access and flexibility in the 43 

recreational fishery that achieves long-term goals. 44 

 45 

The commercial sector came together and we developed an FMP that 46 

manifested consumer access 365 days a year and no shot at the 47 

minimum buffer is needed in the fully-accountable commercial 48 
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FMP.  Numerous testimonies from the for-hire sector has been 1 

offering reasonable solutions for years, such as sector 2 

separation, fish tags, and days at sea. 3 

 4 

Here on Amendment 28, the way I see it, it looks like it’s going 5 

to net about one day and after exceeding the buffer and applying 6 

the payback, that one day will be lost in the following year and 7 

so the recreational sector would only net one day for one year, 8 

while the commercial access would lose over 500,000 for one year 9 

and then 500,000 for the next year.  That’s one-million. 10 

 11 

How is it fair and equitable for access for the 98 percent of 12 

the nation that is not a saltwater angler?  Not only would the 13 

nation’s seafood consumer’s access be penalized, but so would 14 

the seafood supply chain that hinges on the commercial 15 

harvesting sector. 16 

 17 

It’s not a one-size-fits-all in the recreational fishery.  The 18 

two recreational sectors have different degrees of management 19 

uncertainties and they need different accountability measures. 20 

 21 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  We have a question for you from Mr. Pearce. 22 

 23 

MR. PEARCE:  You are from Alabama, right? 24 

 25 

MR. WALKER:  That’s correct. 26 

 27 

MR. PEARCE:  Are you in favor of the exempted fishing permit? 28 

 29 

MR. WALKER:  Yes. 30 

 31 

MR. PEARCE:  You are?  Okay.  Are you in favor of a separate 32 

fishery for the charter for-hire sector? 33 

 34 

MR. WALKER:  Yes. 35 

 36 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you, David.  Ken and then Jack Wilhite. 37 

 38 

MR. KEN HADDAD:  My name is Ken Haddad and I’m here on behalf of 39 

the American Sportfishing Association.  We are the trade 40 

organization for the sportfishing industry.  Our members range 41 

from tackle manufacturers to boat manufacturers and wholesalers 42 

and retailers and fishing organizations. 43 

 44 

I am just one person standing in front of you, but I represent a 45 

large portion of the economic engine that results from 46 

recreational fishing and so I hope you take that into 47 

consideration.  I appreciate the opportunity to provide comments 48 
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on Amendments 28 and 40. 1 

 2 

On Amendment 28, every bit of information that has come in front 3 

of the council has indicated snapper allocation needs to be 4 

revisited.  Recently, under the implementation of MRIP, there is 5 

every reason to believe that recreational catch has been 6 

underestimated for years and that could change a number of 7 

things as the calibration is looked at. 8 

 9 

At this meeting, you have heard from Dr. Crabtree that 10 

allocation should also consider current rebuilding successes, 11 

with the question of is there a fair and equitable benefit to 12 

the sectors from the recovery?  I don’t think you will find a 13 

person in the universe who would argue that the recreational 14 

sector is enjoying any benefits from the recovery and is, in 15 

fact, receiving great harm as the recovery has occurred. 16 

 17 

The inclusion of accountability measures in 28 is okay and in 18 

fact, perhaps can be complemented with changes in allocation.  19 

They may go hand-in-hand. 20 

 21 

We continue to support Alternative 5, but ask that you look at 22 

other alternatives, in light of the recent court ruling, that 23 

denies any overages on a sector that has no technical solution 24 

to have real-time monitoring of the catch and will be severely 25 

impacted, as we’ve already heard. 26 

 27 

Accountability measures can be accomplished in a short period of 28 

time for next April, but we ask that you work hard to make sure 29 

that the consequences are well vetted and understood and 30 

conveyed to the recreational fishermen.   31 

 32 

We never dreamed that rebuilding success would get us where we 33 

are today and so we’re skeptical of a solution and so we would 34 

also ask that you bring forward those impediments in Magnuson-35 

Stevens and/or policy that tie your hands in having better 36 

solutions and ask that you begin discussions on how to create 37 

better management tools for the recreational sector.  Include 38 

barotrauma reduction devices in those also, please.   39 

 40 

Finally, on sector separation, we ask that you halt development 41 

of Amendment 40 until the broader issue of allocation is 42 

realized and as I stated last time, we believe a facilitated 43 

discussion between those in the recreational sector, which 44 

you’ve already heard, to better understand the needs and 45 

concerns of the for-hire and private recreational anglers can be 46 

talked about.  It hasn’t been talked about within the sector and 47 

we ask that that be considered along with what Bob Zales was 48 
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saying.  Thank you. 1 

 2 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you, Ken.  Are there questions?   3 

 4 

MR. PERRET:  Ken, thank you.  I think Andy told us the 5 

recreational take has been 135,000 or 125,000 pounds a day 6 

during the snapper season, in recent years.  What was it per day 7 

ten years ago?   8 

 9 

We are dealing with unlimited effort and that’s, I think, one of 10 

the problems.  We’ve got effort limitations on the commercial 11 

guys and we’ve got a moratorium on the for-hire, but we still 12 

have unlimited effort, other than during the very short season.  13 

I am just wondering if it was 135,000 pounds per day last year, 14 

what was it ten years ago, with less effort, I would assume?  Do 15 

we have those numbers, Andy? 16 

 17 

MR. ANDY STRELCHECK:  I can calculate it. 18 

 19 

MR. PERRET:  Were they anywhere near the 135,000 pounds a day?  20 

Should we do this later?  Ken, I don’t suppose you have the 21 

answer to that. 22 

 23 

MR. HADDAD:  No, but I can give you an answer on something. 24 

 25 

MR. WILLIAMS:  When I first came back to the council last fall, 26 

I asked you about the overcapitalized red snapper recreational 27 

fishery and you denied that there was such a thing.  Yet, we are 28 

faced again here with a situation where if we gave you guys the 29 

entire allocation, your season is still only going to last a 30 

month and do you really feel that your industry is not 31 

overcapitalized still? 32 

 33 

MR. HADDAD:  I don’t know how you would define 34 

overcapitalization in a private recreational sector. 35 

 36 

MR. WILLIAMS:  There is way too much fishing effort.  How would 37 

you tell the council to deal with all that excess fishing 38 

effort? 39 

 40 

MR. HADDAD:  There needs to come up with a way to allocate 41 

effort differently, truly.  I mean I don’t think you’ve heard 42 

anybody argue that.  The problem that we see is that we’re stuck 43 

in a quota-based management system that doesn’t give the 44 

flexibility right now, or it hasn’t been realized by the council 45 

at least, to manage us in a different way and we’ve never really 46 

sat down as a recreational community and discussed what are 47 

other ways. 48 
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 1 

There has been no forum that the council or anyone has provided 2 

to really talk these things out, because we may have ideas, but 3 

then Andy needs to run something through a model to tell us if 4 

that even does anything and so we can’t sit by ourselves and 5 

come up with solutions and then we get three-minute sound bites 6 

in front of the council and it just doesn’t work for us. 7 

 8 

MR. WILLIAMS:  So you like Bob Zales’ idea of some kind of 9 

summit? 10 

 11 

MR. HADDAD:  Yes and I don’t think the council should be the 12 

driver in it.  I think it needs to be within the recreational 13 

community.  I think we need support and encouragement from the 14 

council and some participation, but I think there is a large 15 

part of the recreational community that is very skeptical of the 16 

council and I think it would be better to let us try to hash 17 

some things out. 18 

 19 

MR. FISCHER:  Thank you, Ken.  At the beginning of your 20 

comments, you mentioned -- I think you were talking about MRIP 21 

data, but I just wanted to see if you could clarify and you were 22 

talking about calibrating or calibrating back and could you 23 

expand on some of those thoughts? 24 

 25 

MR. HADDAD:  As I understand it, there is going to be a look, 26 

coming up in September, at the MRIP data looking at trying to 27 

explain the high landings on the recreational side that’s jumped 28 

as we went from the two different systems. 29 

 30 

There is lots of ways to look at it right now and one way to 31 

look at it is they are actually sampling in a timeframe they 32 

have never sampled before and they are sampling fishermen that 33 

were fishing all along and never recorded and so there is a 34 

potential that since day one the measure of our fishing effort 35 

has been underrepresented. 36 

 37 

MR. FISCHER:  Thank you.  I was trying to see if you could use 38 

some of your insight and if you had a projection of where we 39 

might be going or what the result could be. 40 

 41 

MR. HADDAD:  Two things.  It can mean a recalculation of the 42 

entire stock development over time and we may have more fish out 43 

there than we ever thought, which a lot of people you hear in 44 

the audience saying that’s what they think, but we’ve got to let 45 

the science sort that out, but there’s going to be multiple ways 46 

to look at it, but it’s something we need to understand. 47 

 48 
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MR. PEARCE:  Thanks for your testimony.  Quickly, the low-1 

hanging fruit for electronic reporting is the charter fishery 2 

and are you in favor of electronic reporting for the charter 3 

fishery? 4 

 5 

MR. HADDAD:  Yes, but I just want to qualify it that they are a 6 

captured audience that electronic reporting can work for, just 7 

like the commercial industry. 8 

 9 

MR. PEARCE:  I agree.  The second question is right now in 10 

Amendment 28, we’ve got buffers and paybacks in it, which I 11 

don’t like and I think it’s going to cripple you.  Are you in 12 

favor of doing it that way or let’s take a standalone amendment 13 

and really work out the problems that you want to work out for 14 

the fishery to move into the future? 15 

 16 

MR. HADDAD:  I think we need a short-term solution that would -- 17 

You have very few choices right now, at least for this upcoming 18 

season and perhaps really for the next season.  I think you can 19 

balance a mix of looking at reallocation and buffers and how 20 

those interplay and do something that doesn’t just totally kill 21 

the recreational industry. 22 

 23 

For the long term, personally, I think a lot of that needs to be 24 

thrown out and we need to hit the reset button and say how are 25 

we going to do this for the future, because we know what we’ve 26 

got now isn’t working. 27 

 28 

MR. PEARCE:  It’s my goal to really help you guys, because 29 

you’re getting killed, and I think standalone is the way to go, 30 

because we can take our time and I’m ready to meet once a month 31 

or once every two weeks if that’s what it takes to get it done.  32 

I really am.  I think we have to do that.  Thank you. 33 

 34 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Ken, thank you.  Jack and then Greg Abrams. 35 

 36 

MR. JACK WILHITE:  I am Jack Wilhite from Gulf Shores, Alabama.  37 

I fish out of Orange Beach, Alabama and I would like to speak on 38 

Amendment 28.  I don’t think anything should be attached to 39 

Amendment 28 and it should stand alone. 40 

 41 

After we get the other sectors in tow, then we can talk about 42 

reallocation, but until everybody is where they need to be 43 

fishing-wise, I don’t think you can talk about reallocation.  44 

Redfish, I think it would be a good idea to do the nine miles.   45 

 46 

One thing I would like to talk about is the Alabama Charter 47 

Fishing EFP.  We designed this and we’ve spent a lot of time on 48 
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it.  We have worked with the science department and the 1 

statisticians and we’ve worked with the state to develop the 2 

resources we need to monitor this. 3 

 4 

We have worked with the fishermen and this was the hardest thing 5 

to get everybody to agree, on what the amount should be for each 6 

boat and we finally reached a consensus and I think this would 7 

work very well. 8 

 9 

I would like to give it a try and I would ask for people to vote 10 

for this and I’m not saying it’s just for Alabama.  This would 11 

be something that should be for all the charter for-hire fleet, 12 

but it’s something that you have to start somewhere and get a 13 

template that works that you can go by with other people. 14 

 15 

Another thing that would definitely help as far as fishing -- 16 

The way I fish, I do trolling and I do bottom fishing and a lot 17 

of times I catch a snapper incidentally and if I could throw 18 

that snapper in the boat and take it off my accountability as 19 

far as the fish I’m accountable for, that’s one fish I don’t 20 

have to throw back dead and so I think that would really help 21 

the fishery also.  That’s kind of brief, but that’s basically 22 

all I had to say.  Any questions? 23 

 24 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you, Jack.  Any questions for Jack?  Jack, 25 

just to clarify, are you giving testimony as a private citizen 26 

or as a charter for-hire or a commercial? 27 

 28 

MR. WILHITE:  I’m a charter for-hire and a recreational 29 

fisherman. 30 

 31 

MR. DIAZ:  Jack, real quick, if going from a two-fish bag limit 32 

to a one-fish bag limit would get some extra days, would you be 33 

in favor of that or not in favor of that? 34 

 35 

MR. WILHITE:  I would definitely be in favor of that.  Again, it 36 

gets back to reducing bycatch.  The shorter the season is -- I 37 

still have to be out there fishing and like I said, we’re even 38 

catching snapper trolling now where we are.  The more fish I can 39 

keep, the less I have to throw back and I think the better it is 40 

for the fishery. 41 

 42 

MR. PEARCE:  Just real quick, are you in favor of electronic 43 

reporting for the entire for-hire sector in the Gulf? 44 

 45 

MR. WILHITE:  I think if that would be helpful in being 46 

accountable, I am definitely for it and I have no problem with 47 

that at all. 48 
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 1 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Jack, thank you.  Greg Abrams and then Chad 2 

Hanson. 3 

 4 

MR. GREG ABRAMS:  Good afternoon.  I am Greg Abrams from Panama 5 

City, commercial.  The first thing I want to say on the record 6 

is king mackerel has got to be open in July and it’s for two 7 

reasons.  In September, as soon as we start getting cold fronts, 8 

kings will move east and some will move west and then you have a 9 

third group that stays off the mouth of the river year-round and 10 

it’s big females. 11 

 12 

We learned this about probably six or seven years ago during 13 

hurricane season and they all averaged twenty-five or twenty-six 14 

pounds.  You can’t sell them and they will be roe in them and so 15 

that’s just real simple.  September is -- I don’t even know 16 

where they come up -- What number or what month or where they 17 

grabbed that at, I don’t know, but that’s something that is a 18 

no-brainer. 19 

 20 

The next thing I want to talk to is I want to talk to directors 21 

of each state here.  You are brought here to do a job and you’re 22 

grown people, mature and smart.  Here, the commercial, six or 23 

seven years ago, come up with a program of IFQs and it wasn’t 24 

the best, but it was the best offered to us and we’ve made it to 25 

a great program. 26 

 27 

I hunt.  I turkey hunt and I duck hunt and I deer hunt and I tag 28 

my tags and I tag everything and if five states can get together 29 

and do a summit and act like grown people and come up with a 30 

program for each state to do a two-year pilot program and some 31 

kind of tagging for the recreational.   32 

 33 

They’ve got to do that, because the fish is there and if you all 34 

would follow the federal guidelines and do right, instead of 35 

wanting to go off like a bunch of bandits, we could get 36 

something done here for the recreational people and for the 37 

charter for-hire people.  They need to be separate and the 38 

recreational needs to be separate, but you all have to got to 39 

come together as leaders.   40 

 41 

That’s what you’re put here for, is to do a job.  That’s what 42 

you all are here to do, is do the correct job and get together 43 

as people and come up with a solution and a tagging program, it 44 

works.  It works in deer and there is no difference in deer, 45 

snapper, turkeys, ducks.  It doesn’t matter what it is, but it 46 

works. 47 

 48 
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I have seen it and I travel and it’s a tool that we have to use 1 

and you all have to pay attention to NMFS here and you all need 2 

to come together and get this program started just immediately.  3 

You could do it right now for charter for-hire.  It would take 4 

six months and you all would have them a program where they 5 

could make a living and the recreational, they could go fishing 6 

and everything and then we could deal with other problems. 7 

 8 

We’ve got other problems besides red snapper.  Red snapper is 9 

here and we’ve got too many red snapper, but you all need to 10 

work together with people and if the CCA council here, what 11 

we’ve got here, if you all would put the effort in doing 12 

something for the recreational fishermen instead of running 13 

around trying to figure out how to take my fish, you all could 14 

get something done. 15 

 16 

I hate to be this way, but I have been at these meetings for 17 

fifteen years and we have went backwards in the last ten, in a 18 

drastic measure.  There is more fish and less fishing time for 19 

these people and that’s not right.  Thank you. 20 

 21 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you, Greg.  Are there questions for Greg?  22 

Thank you, Greg.  Chad Hanson and then Bubba Cochrane. 23 

 24 

MR. CHAD HANSON:  Good afternoon, council and staff.  I am Chad 25 

Hanson with the Pew Charitable Trust and thanks for the 26 

opportunity to allow me to speak today.  In light of the recent 27 

court order, we support the implementation of an emergency rule 28 

to add in-season accountability measures for the upcoming 29 

fishing season and developing long-term management strategies 30 

that include accountability measures. 31 

 32 

There is no doubt that the red snapper population has improved 33 

dramatically in the recent years.  However, it is also important 34 

to remember that the fishery is still considered overfished and 35 

not projected to be rebuilt until 2032, another eighteen years. 36 

 37 

The most recent analysis found that the spawning potential 38 

ratio, the measure of population productivity, is currently 39 

around 14 percent SPR.  This is an increase from the low of 40 

about 2 to 5 percent through the mid-2000s and so we’re still a 41 

long way off from the management goal. 42 

 43 

It’s important that any management strategies is in the confines 44 

of maintaining that rebuilding.  For the emergency rule, we 45 

support applying a catch target with a 20 percent buffer, which 46 

results in the relatively low probability that the catch limit 47 

will be exceeded during the upcoming season.   48 
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 1 

We appreciate staff’s quantitative buffer analysis, which allows 2 

the council and stakeholders to clearly see what the risk of 3 

exceeding the recreational quota would be under various catch 4 

targets that are selected. 5 

 6 

For the 2015 season and beyond, the council should consider 7 

alternatives that include both in-season and post-season 8 

accountability measures.  Specifically, we recommend applying a 9 

combination of buffers and paybacks. 10 

 11 

Alternatives for buffers should include the use of the council’s 12 

ACT control rule, which is designed to recommend an ACT that 13 

corresponds to both the frequency and the magnitude of overages, 14 

as well as take into account the variability of the data. 15 

 16 

The ACT control rule is designed so that over time, overages, as 17 

overages are reduced, the size of the buffer is also reduced.  18 

Additionally, in-season AM alternatives should also consider 19 

ACTs that are calculated by other quantifiable methods, such as 20 

that was presented by staff for the emergency rule, just to 21 

ensure the most appropriate buffer is utilized. 22 

 23 

The primary reason for employing a buffer or ACT is to prevent 24 

catch from going over the limit and to minimize the risk of 25 

having to apply a post-season payback.  However, overage 26 

adjustments are important to implement as a fail-safe, in the 27 

event the catch exceeds the limit, despite the buffer provided 28 

by the ACT.  Thus, the AMs for the 2015 season and beyond should 29 

include both an ACT and a payback. 30 

 31 

For electronic reporting, it is important for the council to 32 

provide specific objectives for the joint technical committee, 33 

to advance the use of new tools and methodologies to better 34 

monitor and manage the charter fishery.  Additionally, it’s 35 

important to engage stakeholders early and often in the process, 36 

especially the Data Collection AP that you all have set up, 37 

which is established for this very purpose. 38 

 39 

In closing, we highly recommend advancing both emergency and 40 

long-term actions to implement accountability measures as soon 41 

as possible.  The council should then set their sights on long-42 

term management strategies that help to truly stabilize the 43 

recreational red snapper fishery as the population continues to 44 

recover. 45 

 46 

This strategy should include, among other things, employing the 47 

potential use of electronic reporting tools to obtain better 48 
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data to implement specific management strategies, which can, in 1 

part, help minimize the effects of accountability measures and 2 

so thanks for the opportunity to provide input today and we look 3 

forward to working with the council and stakeholders on 4 

improving management strategies.  Thank you. 5 

 6 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you, Chad. 7 

 8 

MR. PEARCE:  Chad, you talked about accountability measures and 9 

all sorts of things.  Would your group prefer it remain in 28 or 10 

go to a standalone amendment? 11 

 12 

MR. HANSON:  I think given the circumstances of where we’re at, 13 

the cleanest way to do it is a standalone amendment. 14 

 15 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you, Chad.  Bubba and then we have Shane 16 

Cantrell. 17 

 18 

MR. BUBBA COCHRANE:  I am Bubba Cochrane from Galveston, Texas.  19 

I own and operate a commercial fishing boat out of Galveston and 20 

I also own a federally-permitted charterboat and I’m the 21 

President of the Shareholder’s Alliance. 22 

 23 

I normally come up here and comment on commercial fishery 24 

issues, but right now I think it’s safe to say that all the 25 

commercial fishery interests in this room are against Amendment 26 

28 to reallocate red snapper away from an accountable commercial 27 

fishery. 28 

 29 

I think the real issue here is giving the recreational fishery 30 

what it wants and after listening yesterday to Emily’s report 31 

back on the council on Amendment 28 public comment, it seems 32 

like the only thing both sides agree on is the need for better 33 

accountability for the recreational sector. 34 

 35 

To me, accountability means the ability to count fish and adding 36 

higher buffers and shortening days on the water is not what I 37 

think the recreational sector means when they say they want 38 

better accountability. 39 

 40 

I don’t know if we will ever be able to accurately count all the 41 

fish that recreational fishermen land, but there is a way to at 42 

least get those recreational fishermen who go out on 43 

charterboats accountable through sector separation and giving 44 

the charter headboats their own FMP would be a step in the right 45 

direction. 46 

 47 

The Alabama charterboats have already requested an EFP and to 48 
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get things started, they want to fish within their own 1 

allocation and report exactly what they catch.  That’s what I 2 

call accountability and the committee voted no.  I am hoping 3 

that this vote will change at full council and give these guys a 4 

chance to try something new. 5 

 6 

I realize EFPs are not intended to manage fisheries, but I do 7 

believe they are a good way to figure out the best way to 8 

implement a better fishery management plan.  Thank you. 9 

 10 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you, Bubba.  We do have a question for you 11 

from Harlon. 12 

 13 

MR. PEARCE:  Real quick, put your charterboat hat on and don’t 14 

give me a charterboat-sized fish that you tell your customers, 15 

but what size are you really catching out there?  What’s the 16 

average size? 17 

 18 

MR. COCHRANE:  Eight to ten pounds. 19 

 20 

MR. PEARCE:  That’s the average? 21 

 22 

MR. COCHRANE:  On red snapper? 23 

 24 

MR. PEARCE:  Average size snapper?  Eight to ten? 25 

 26 

MR. COCHRANE:  Yes. 27 

 28 

MR. PEARCE:  All right.  That’s pretty big. 29 

 30 

MR. COCHRANE:  I have been doing it a long time.  It didn’t 31 

start out that way. 32 

 33 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Shane and then Steve Tomeny. 34 

 35 

MR. SHANE CANTRELL:  Shane Cantrell and I’m the Executive 36 

Director of the Charter Fishermen’s Association.  First, we 37 

support the accountability measures as a standalone amendment.  38 

We want them to be a process that’s done right and it doesn’t 39 

have a place in Amendment 28, nor does it really need to be a 40 

part of Amendment 40. 41 

 42 

I would like to see a public hearing draft developed for 43 

Amendment 40, sector separation, and get that moving forward and 44 

give the charterboats an opportunity to have their own fishery 45 

management plan, essentially, is the end goal.  We need 46 

allocation to do that and we would like to explore management 47 

opportunities, but the first step in getting there is going to 48 
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be an allocation. 1 

 2 

I would like to see discussions on Amendment 28 halted.  We need 3 

to take no action and go with either Action 1 or just halt the 4 

discussion altogether until we’re able to get these 5 

accountability measures in place and make sure we’ve got 6 

successful accountability measures and to make sure that they’re 7 

working. 8 

 9 

We can’t just put them in place and hope for the best and 10 

continue on down the road that probably isn’t going to get us 11 

anything.  We need to get on the right track here.  I would like 12 

to see the red drum extended out to nine miles for recreational 13 

as well as commercial fishing.  There is no reason to 14 

discriminate against the commercial fishermen on that extension. 15 

 16 

I am happy to see that Alabama charter fishing has come up with 17 

an EFP and it’s a great opportunity to move forward in 18 

management and it’s showing that the charterboats are going to 19 

be able to manage a fishery for themselves and they know how to 20 

run their businesses better than an eleven-day season, that’s 21 

for sure. 22 

 23 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Shane, we’ve got some questions for you. 24 

 25 

MR. DIAZ:  Shane, what’s your thoughts on going to a one-fish 26 

bag limit?  Bear in mind, I can’t tell you how many days it 27 

would add, but assuming it would add some days? 28 

 29 

MR. CANTRELL:  The first thing that comes to mind is once a fish 30 

is taken away, it rarely comes back.  It’s not going to offer 31 

that much and to me, it falls back to the same deal.  We’re 32 

going to get a few more days, but in two to three years, we’re 33 

likely going to end up in the exact same position we’re already 34 

in, but we’re going to have one less fish to do it with.   35 

 36 

I don’t think that’s a good road to explore just to get a couple 37 

more days.  We’re looking at more of a broad management issue 38 

here and that really needs to be addressed.  We’ve been coming 39 

to this council for a long time and it’s time to start moving 40 

with something.  We need a shift in management. 41 

 42 

DR. DANA:  Thank you, Captain Cantrell.  On the Alabama EFP, 43 

what is the -- Is the Charter Fishing Association interested in 44 

having their membership, which represents Gulf-wide charter 45 

fishermen, would they be interested in joining such a pilot? 46 

 47 

MR. CANTRELL:  Personally, I would like to see it as a full 48 
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fishery management plan.  Pilots offer us two years of a fishery 1 

management plan or pilot project, something, and we’re not going 2 

to get the long-term sustainability and get on the right track 3 

for the long term.   4 

 5 

We are looking for something to create a sustainable business 6 

plan that people that have been in the industry for a long time 7 

are going to have something that they can pass on to future 8 

generations.  Somebody like me that’s in the industry as a young 9 

captain, I will have something to build a business on and to 10 

build a future on as well and it will provide for long-term 11 

sustainability of the resource as well. 12 

 13 

MR. PEARCE:  Shane, let me go back to this one fish idea that 14 

Dale brought up.  Considering the fact that we have a problem 15 

right now that we have to do some accountability measures and 16 

considering the fact that I know you want to have an independent 17 

fishery for the charter fishery, a short-term fix, so to speak, 18 

would be to go to one fish, working towards your goal of having 19 

an independent fishery that would then not have to be one fish.  20 

Would you consider that one fish if our goal was to get past 21 

that? 22 

 23 

MR. CANTRELL:  We tried to go to one fish last year and it 24 

didn’t go over well.  Our membership wasn’t overwhelmingly in 25 

favor of it.  Our thoughts are that short-term fixes are not a 26 

solution.  A short-term fix is something like reallocation and 27 

we will get one day.  That’s not a solution. 28 

 29 

We’ve got to stop looking past these short-term fixes just to 30 

get us to the next year and get us to the next year and let’s 31 

fix something for the long-term. 32 

 33 

MR. PEARCE:  All right.  I will ask you, what’s your average 34 

size fish that you catch? 35 

 36 

MR. CANTRELL:  On my charterboat, the average sized fish is 37 

about right there, eight to ten pounds.   38 

 39 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:   Thank you, Shane.  Steve and then Eric Brazer. 40 

 41 

MR. STEVE TOMENY:  I am Steve Tomeny and I operate a charter 42 

fishing business in Louisiana, here at Port Fourchon.  I have 43 

been in business over twenty-five years and I’m also a 44 

commercial red snapper fisherman, an IFQ shareholder. 45 

 46 

I have been beating the drum for sector separation for years and 47 

I am going to say it again.  I think we need it in our industry.  48 
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We can manage ourselves better as a tight group with similar 1 

objectives.   2 

 3 

I am not in favor of Amendment 28 at all and I think you should 4 

choose Option Number 1 and if you’re going to deal with these 5 

accountability measures, let’s put them in Amendment 40 and deal 6 

with sector separation and figure out what we’re going to do 7 

with the increased accountability. 8 

 9 

I am still, I think, a proponent of tags.  I still think that 10 

type of system could eliminate a lot of buffers and overages 11 

right away.  I am not sure why you would have to ever call 12 

anybody on a call-in survey if they fished with a tag.   13 

 14 

You would have the quota printed on the -- If you’ve got a five-15 

million-pound quota, just for easy math, that would be 500,000 16 

ten-pound tags and that’s not for sure what the number would be, 17 

but you would have those tags and that many red snapper would be 18 

harvested and anybody else that was harvesting red snapper would 19 

be poaching at that stage, I would say, if they didn’t have a 20 

tag. 21 

 22 

You could have an accurate quota real quick with that and I just 23 

think that’s where this needs to go eventually and so that was 24 

my main thrust today and I am going to go ahead and throw in for 25 

the Alabama guys.  I think it’s -- I know the EFP is not the 26 

end-all solution for all, but they came up with a plan. 27 

 28 

We are at this point where we’ve been suggesting things and kind 29 

of getting pushed aside for quite a while and nothing has 30 

changed, other than we’re having these shorter seasons that 31 

nobody likes. 32 

 33 

I will also comment that I am at the stage where a one red 34 

snapper bag limit would be better than -- I will take the extra 35 

days, because I’ve got a bunch of days booked and they are going 36 

-- The customers, a lot of them, are going to bail and say I 37 

booked a red snapper trip and I don’t want to go at all and I’m 38 

sure I can talk some of them into one fish rather than two and 39 

so I could go with that. 40 

 41 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Harlon has a question for you. 42 

 43 

MR. PEARCE:  Real quick, first off, what’s the average size fish 44 

you catch in the charter fleet? 45 

 46 

MR. TOMENY:  Eight pounds, eight to ten. 47 

 48 
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MR. PEARCE:  It’s not four to six and it’s bigger than that? 1 

 2 

MR. TOMENY:  Yes and four people can make a meal off of one of 3 

those. 4 

 5 

MR. PEARCE:  Secondly, the Alabama plan divides the fish out 6 

among the fishermen based on the size of the vessel, I think 7 

basically.  Are you in favor of that thought process? 8 

 9 

MR. TOMENY:  You’ve got to have some kind of -- One of my 10 

vessels is rated for forty and I very seldom ever took forty on 11 

the boat.  It’s just not comfortable, the way I’ve operated my 12 

business, but if you held that boat down to six, it would just 13 

be a no money thing and just a big boat taking not enough people 14 

to pay for the freight on that big boat. 15 

 16 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you, Steve.  Eric and then Scott Hickman. 17 

 18 

MR. ERIC BRAZER:  Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.  I am glad 19 

to be able to go before Scott Hickman.  I am Eric Brazer and I’m 20 

the Deputy Director of the Gulf of Mexico Reef Fish 21 

Shareholder’s Alliance and thank you for the opportunity to 22 

comment. 23 

 24 

I assume you all have read the judge’s verdict.  It’s a common 25 

theme this week and it has been and will continue to be 26 

throughout today and tomorrow and it’s very clear.  She came out 27 

with a very clear decision, that Amendment 28 is not legal.  It 28 

violates the Magnuson Act and a number of National Standards. 29 

 30 

It’s also pretty clear that she is paying very close attention 31 

to this meeting and probably to this discussion and I wouldn’t 32 

be surprised if someone on her staff is listening in to us at 33 

this very moment and if they were, what would they hear? 34 

 35 

In my opinion, number one, they’re going to hear that the 36 

committee is trying to tackle accountability measures in one of, 37 

if not the most, risky, contentious, and polarizing amendments 38 

that I believe this council has ever seen. 39 

 40 

Number two, they would hear that there is a proposal for a 2014 41 

emergency action stopgap, with a 15 percent chance of failure.  42 

That number goes up when you start talking about factoring in 43 

dead discards and looking at increased non-compliance at the 44 

state level. 45 

 46 

Number three, they’re going to hear that the committee failed to 47 

support an industry-based solution that proposed full 48 
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accountability for the Alabama charter fleet and if I were her, 1 

I would be pretty unimpressed, to be honest. 2 

 3 

I urge you guys to refocus and start working on real solutions.  4 

You have heard the phrase “real solutions” every meeting and 5 

let’s make this happen, real solutions.  Let’s stop wasting time 6 

and let’s put it all out on the table and let’s figure out what 7 

works for the private recreational and let’s figure out what 8 

works for the charter headboat guys. 9 

 10 

If this doesn’t happen, it’s pretty clear there will be legal 11 

ramifications and I don’t think anybody wants that.  12 

Reallocation is not a solution and it’s built on faulty economic 13 

analysis and I trust that you all have read the King and Buc 14 

study that was sent out at the end of last week. 15 

 16 

Amendment 28 is a distraction and let’s put it to bed and let’s 17 

vote through status quo and let’s take it off the table.  Any 18 

other alternative is not legal and it’s not responsible.  Let’s 19 

start addressing a comprehensive suite of accountability 20 

measures that have a high degree of confidence, a high degree of 21 

confidence, and that will work for the different sectors of the 22 

recreational fishery. 23 

 24 

Shifting gears briefly, on Magnuson, we appreciate the 25 

opportunity to engage in the dialogue last night.  We are very 26 

appreciative of GSI helping to make that happen and I would urge 27 

the council to take note that the commercial industry was very 28 

clear last night, and for those of you who were in the room, I 29 

think you would agree that we are very wary of any attempt to 30 

roll back a lot of the positive things that have happened, 31 

biologically, economically, and socially, in the last ten years. 32 

 33 

Finally, with five seconds left, I want to continue to raise the 34 

concern that I don’t there’s ever been a commercial reef fish 35 

fisherman on this council and I think that’s a problem and I 36 

hope that that gets remedied with these upcoming council 37 

appointments.  Thank you very much. 38 

 39 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you.  We have a question for you from 40 

Harlon. 41 

 42 

MR. PEARCE:  Real quick.  From your testimony, I assume you 43 

would want the accountability measures in a standalone 44 

amendment? 45 

 46 

MR. BRAZER:  Personally, I think that would be the most 47 

effective and comprehensive way to do this. 48 
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 1 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Eric, I have a question for you.  You mentioned 2 

the emergency rule that we passed that is going to go to council 3 

and you mentioned that you -- I am going to paraphrase, but you 4 

think that it’s ineffective because it has greater risk than you 5 

would like to see.  I think that’s kind of what you said and 6 

which one of those options would you choose? 7 

 8 

MR. BRAZER:  First of all, I believe that, and correct me if I’m 9 

wrong, that there is a 15 percent chance of failure.  I do have 10 

concerns that that number doesn’t include dead discard 11 

calculations and I don’t believe that number would take into 12 

account any sort of increased non-compliance at the state level 13 

that we may not be aware of at this time. 14 

 15 

I think it’s up to the council to decide which one of those 16 

alternatives to move forward with, understanding that the more 17 

risk you take on now, the more liability the council may face in 18 

the future. 19 

 20 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  The other two options, if I remember the table 21 

correctly, were zero probability and is that what you would 22 

recommend? 23 

 24 

MR. BRAZER:  I believe that the table included four or five 25 

different options, but I also believe that that didn’t represent 26 

the suite of options as well and that Andy provided additional 27 

analysis or could provide additional analysis.   28 

 29 

I am not in a position to advocate which solution the council 30 

should vote for, but like I said, I think the more responsible 31 

you are at this point, the less risk you take on at this point, 32 

the more likely we are to see a favorable solution. 33 

 34 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you.  Scott Hickman and then Billy Archer. 35 

 36 

MR. SCOTT HICKMAN:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman and good afternoon, 37 

ladies and gentlemen of the Gulf Council.  I am Scott Hickman, a 38 

charter fisherman from Galveston, Texas.  Corky, I gave 39 

testimony at the last meeting about Amendment 28 and said it was 40 

a false promise and the ship didn’t need a Band-Aid that was 41 

going to sink.  The ship sunk to the bottom. 42 

 43 

What a dire, terrible situation.  I have hundred emails and 44 

texts in two days over this eleven-day season.  We can do 45 

better.  We have come to this podium, the charter fleet has, and 46 

we’ve brought solutions and we’ve brought multiple ideas and 47 

we’ve begged for iSnapper for years now and done three, and 48 
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going into the fourth year, of the pilot program. 1 

 2 

It works and we’ve got the industry buy-in and real-time data 3 

collection.  It’s sad that one of the sectors has to come and 4 

sue this council for them to do their job and the charter fleet 5 

is going to pay the biggest price. 6 

 7 

In Texas, we’ve got a 365-day a year season for recreational 8 

fishermen and my charter captains are going to fish eleven days 9 

and our neighbors can fish 365 for red snapper.  Fair and 10 

equitable?  I don’t think so.  It’s Gulf-wide and everybody has 11 

got their problems. 12 

 13 

The solutions we’ve brought to this table would meet the needs 14 

of the different people in my industry, the charter for-hire 15 

industry, the people that live all over this country that come 16 

here on vacation to go fishing.  It’s a very important part of 17 

our cultural heritage on the Gulf Coast, the charterboat 18 

industry.  We can do better. 19 

 20 

I support accountability measures for recreational overages in a 21 

standalone amendment.  It shouldn’t be in Amendment 40 and it 22 

shouldn’t be in Amendment 28.  It’s imperative that we get this 23 

done and we get our house in order on the recreational fishery 24 

and get things fixed. 25 

 26 

The Alabama charter EFP, those guys need big help, just like all 27 

of us do.  They have got a great thing designed and let’s stand 28 

with them and let’s help them fix their problem. 29 

 30 

A recreational fishing summit, though I think that’s a great 31 

idea, this council has had sector separation workshop and 32 

recreational RAP sessions all over the Gulf.  We have all these 33 

things to fix recreational problems and nothing has come from 34 

that.  We’ve floated a lot of great ideas to you all and you all 35 

have done nothing with it and why do I think another summit will 36 

help? 37 

 38 

When we started the Save our Sector group that came up with the 39 

first sector separation push to this council, we reached out to 40 

CCA, numerous, numerous times, wanting to sit down with our 41 

group to work out our differences and they turned us down.  They 42 

didn’t want to sit down with us and why should I give faith and 43 

trust with these other recreational groups to come sit down with 44 

us now when we begged for four and five years? 45 

 46 

We have solutions on the table and we have things that will 47 

work.  We have EFPs that will work and let’s try some of these 48 
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new ideas out.  We have failed at fixing the problems of the 1 

recreational fishery and let’s do something else to it now. 2 

 3 

The red drum nine-mile thing that they proposed, I supported red 4 

drum in the EEZ and I have for years.  There is tons on red drum 5 

in the Gulf of Mexico and I know that’s a great fishery in 6 

Corky’s state.  We can catch them out to nine miles in Texas and 7 

tag two a day with our recreational fishermen and why shouldn’t 8 

they be able to do the same thing in Mississippi?  Fair and 9 

equitable.  Let’s fix our problems.  That’s all I’ve got to say 10 

and thank you very much. 11 

 12 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you, Scott.  We have a question for you 13 

from Corky. 14 

 15 

MR. PERRET:  Thank you, Scott.  I am sure sorry to hear that the 16 

Band-Aid didn’t work and the ship sank, but maybe we can revive 17 

it and put some duct tape on it and bring it back up and 18 

hopefully we can.  I always appreciate your comments and I agree 19 

with you most of the time and you do support the red drum thing, 20 

as you have in the past. 21 

 22 

MR. HICKMAN:  Yes. 23 

 24 

MR. PERRET:  Recognizing this year’s season is going to be 25 

extremely short no matter what, two or one fish?  What would you 26 

suggest? 27 

 28 

MR. HICKMAN:  I don’t even think I can comment on that.  Whether 29 

it be eleven days or seventeen days or twenty-one days, at this 30 

point it doesn’t matter.  I don’t like the idea of a one-fish 31 

thing and we’re going to go out there and discard a bunch of 32 

fish and it’s going to really increase discards.  We need a 33 

system that we can fish that doesn’t promote discarding.  We 34 

need to promote a system that does away with that. 35 

 36 

My grandfather first started taking me hunting and fishing and 37 

he taught me if you’re going to kill it, you’re going to take it 38 

home and eat it and we should not be promoting things that 39 

discard more fish and if we go to a one-fish deal, we’re just 40 

going to throw more fish back dead in the water and it’s going 41 

to show overages even more.  Let’s come up with a program that 42 

does away with that and we’ve come up with some of those ideas. 43 

 44 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you, Scott.  Billy Archer and then Wayne 45 

Werner. 46 

 47 

MR. BILLY ARCHER:  My name is Billy Archer and I’m from Panama 48 
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City, Florida.  I’m here on my own, but I’m also here as a 1 

member of the Charter Fishing Association and I appreciate your 2 

time. 3 

 4 

I am really frustrated and upset and I don’t want to hurt 5 

anybody’s feelings, but, man, my feelings have been hurt this 6 

time.  Like Scott said, we have come and come and come to these 7 

meetings and I am hoarse from telling you how much help we need 8 

and sector separation being a tool to do it with and I know 9 

you’re tired of hearing it, but we have to keep this message 10 

coming to you until you do something and make some changes. 11 

 12 

With that being said, I support Amendment 28 as the Alternative 13 

1.  I don’t see how you can possibly even consider reallocating 14 

into an unaccountable fishery.  I support the Alabama EFP, 15 

although it’s not the fix, but these guys -- That’s one of the 16 

largest fleets in the Gulf and they -- You could capture some 17 

pretty decent information. 18 

 19 

I don’t understand why Andy Strelcheck can stand up here in 20 

front of you and present these great proposals or programs and 21 

you don’t get it.  It’s amazing to me, because he talks about 22 

how well this headboat pilot is working and the discard rate is 23 

low.  Randy says that it went from 12 to 2 percent and then you 24 

create something that’s going to an eleven-day season or a one-25 

fish bag limit that’s going to just skew all those numbers. 26 

 27 

You’re not helping us.  You are part of the problem and, like I 28 

say, we have to have a consensus.  A recreational fishing 29 

summit, I was at the one that Roy is talking about.  We were 30 

there and we got 196 days and it was beautiful and wonderful.  31 

It didn’t last long enough and we need to be there now. 32 

 33 

The red drum thing, I don’t catch many red drum, but if I did, I 34 

would sure like to keep it and a one-fish bag limit will not 35 

ever work.  That’s an insult, especially as many fish as there 36 

are out there and so please consider what we say and like Scott 37 

just said, fair and equitable, and Greg Abrams and everybody 38 

that is standing up here in front of you is saying we’re all on 39 

the same message.  Let’s fix the problem.  Thank you very much. 40 

 41 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Questions for Billy? 42 

 43 

DR. DANA:  Thank you, Captain Archer.  On the Alabama EFP, I 44 

have asked this question several times, but what do you think 45 

the fleet in Panama City would feel about -- Would they like to 46 

do that same kind of a thing, because it will -- The Alabama EFP 47 

will definitely compete against -- They will be getting people 48 
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from your customer base that are going to go over there and 1 

you’re going to lose market share. 2 

 3 

MR. ARCHER:  You know, Pam, how do you take a leap of faith?  4 

Somewhere, you have to start.  My wife and I went on Cliff Cox’s 5 

boat and we had a great time.  The program went -- It was just 6 

like Andy was explaining and it worked extremely well. 7 

 8 

The crew was courteous and told us what was going to happen and 9 

how it was going to work.  You either claimed the first fish you 10 

caught or somebody else got it and we caught five and we were 11 

able to give -- This is a true story.  We caught five and I was 12 

able to give one to a gentleman from Chicago, a retired Navy vet 13 

that was ninety-five years old that paid seventy-dollars to go 14 

catch this fish, but he didn’t catch one.  We didn’t have our 15 

limit.  We had forty people on the boat and we had thirty-two 16 

fish. 17 

 18 

It was amazing, but the activity and the attitude and just the 19 

opportunity to be able to do this, it was like the old days and 20 

I went to Jerusalem to see where Jesus laid in the tomb and 21 

that’s why I want fishing with this program, because I wanted to 22 

experience it, but anyhow, I would back them 100 percent, Pam, 23 

because if this program works, then it will work for us and we 24 

need a fishery management plan.  We don’t need an EFP.  We need 25 

a full-blown -- If we have to have buffers and we have to have 26 

payback provisions, but we need validation and we need 27 

allocation and we need VMS or electronic logbooks and thank you 28 

for asking that question. 29 

 30 

DR. DANA:  Well, you didn’t quite answer it though. 31 

 32 

MR. ARCHER:  Well, they’re not going to like it, Pam.  Who is 33 

going to like it? 34 

 35 

DR. DANA:  I am glad that the Destin folks treated you 36 

courteously.  I would expect nothing less. 37 

 38 

MR. ARCHER:  First-class operation. 39 

 40 

DR. DANA:  But my question for you is while the Alabama EFP is 41 

on the table, in your opinion, and maybe you don’t know this, 42 

but in your opinion, how would the Panama City fleet feel about 43 

it and maybe even partnering up? 44 

 45 

MR. ARCHER:  They would love it.  We are all of the same -- We 46 

are cut of the same cloth.  We make our living fishing and so 47 

our friends in Alabama have come together on a consensus, like 48 
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Roy talks about, and presented a plan. 1 

 2 

We, in Panama City, haven’t had that opportunity.  Nobody has 3 

talked about that.  My boatmen’s association, I am not even a 4 

member of it anymore, but I should be, but it’s so far outside 5 

the scope of what is allowed or considered that it’s just not 6 

even discussed, but I personally would love to be part of it and 7 

if I could tag on to it, I would.  If there was a vehicle to do 8 

that, I would join.  Thank you, Pam. 9 

 10 

MR. PEARCE:  Just another quick question.  Accountability 11 

measures are going to go be a fact of life and would you rather 12 

see them in 28 or in a separate amendment? 13 

 14 

MR. ARCHER:  A separate amendment, please, but if you have to 15 

move them forward, do them in 40.  It’s recreational and it’s 16 

not a commercial problem.  It’s a recreational problem. 17 

 18 

DR. CRABTREE:  Billy, given your comments on the Alabama 19 

project, do you think it’s time this council starts working on 20 

an IFQ program for the charterboat fleet? 21 

 22 

MR. ARCHER:  Personally, yes, sir.  It’s long past due.  It’s 23 

long past due, because we all see the change that’s happening.  24 

We are in a situation where eleven days -- I guarantee you, and 25 

Martha can verify this, that Florida is going to -- Our FWC is 26 

going to be so offended by this eleven-day season that they 27 

might go a hundred days and what is that going to get us in 28 

federal waters?  They have already said fifty-two and so we need 29 

an IFQ.  We need a separate fishery management plan. 30 

 31 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Wayne Werner and then Tom Steber. 32 

 33 

MR. WAYNE WERNER:  Wayne Werner, Fishing Vessel Sea Quest.  34 

First off, king mackerel, July 1.  I don’t really have time to 35 

elaborate on it.  Redfish, I think if you’re going to give 36 

opportunity and you’re going to start expanding areas, then we 37 

should be allowed to catch some for the commercial sector.  It 38 

probably would never be a directed fish, but it would be just a 39 

bycatch issue.  We are all about bycatch. 40 

 41 

Amendment 28, I think you have had all the justification in the 42 

world, Gentner’s illegal vote and everything -- I think Dr. 43 

Crabtree yesterday, I agree with what he said.  All the benefits 44 

of raising the quota have gone to the commercial sector, which 45 

is a great argument not to raise the quota, because it’s not 46 

helping.  Why give them more fish?  You made the argument.  You 47 

made the argument that I would use. 48 
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 1 

All you’re going to get is one more day out it, one single day, 2 

versus 500,000 meals that we’re going to distribute 3 

commercially.  This whole thing has gotten to be out of hand.  4 

 5 

We have watched just the whole Gulf kind of fold in.  The 6 

charterboat sector is getting sector separation and I remember 7 

when it was 20 percent of the fishermen wanted it and then 50 8 

and now it seems like about 80 or 90 percent of them want it. 9 

 10 

Well, fifteen years ago, we were in the same seat, the same 11 

place.  I remember fishing a forty-five-day season and I 12 

remember the fishery closing on February 23 and opening February 13 

15 the following year.  That was eight days short of a year 14 

without catching a red snapper commercially. 15 

 16 

We have been down this road and you’re going down this road and 17 

it takes big changes and big moves to do it and it’s time to 18 

face up to these facts and head in that direction.  You might 19 

not be able to fix the pure recreational today, but you’ve got 20 

another sector you can fix, the charterboats.   21 

 22 

Move forward or we can continue to move sideways.  It’s worked 23 

great for twenty-five years and it’s going to work better next 24 

year and on that note, I would like to bring up the fact, once 25 

again, which I have brought up every year when we get to this 26 

point, when there is council members coming up, that we’ve never 27 

had a reef fish fisherman on this council and you spend 70 28 

percent of the time discussing reef fish, it seems like, and 29 

it’s about time we end up with representation on this council.  30 

Thank you. 31 

 32 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you, Wayne.  Are there questions?  No 33 

questions and thank you, Wayne.  Tom Steber and then Daryl 34 

Carpenter. 35 

 36 

MR. TOM STEBER:  I am Tom Steber and I want to thank the council 37 

for yesterday’s committee meeting and thank you for today’s 38 

information.  I am President of the Alabama Charter Fishing 39 

Association, known for years as the Orange Beach Fishing 40 

Association. 41 

 42 

We are asking for an exempted fishing permit for the Alabama 43 

Charter Fishing Association Cooperative.  It’s modeled, as we 44 

talked about yesterday, after the headboat pilot program, but 45 

it’s not quite the same.  It is modeled after it, because it’s 46 

working.  There is no reason to fix something that’s not broken. 47 

 48 
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The few differences in it is that it’s 100 percent of the 1 

charter for-hire in the State of Alabama and not a small 2 

percentage of the Gulf of Mexico.  It will give you an economic 3 

impact study for all the charterboats in the State of Alabama 4 

and what it does to the State of Alabama’s economy. 5 

 6 

It will be using iSnapper instead of Bluefin for our electronic 7 

logbooks.  The goal is every charterboat, sixty-three six-packs 8 

and twenty-six multi-passengers.  Corky, you asked the other day 9 

and we do have one member that actually lives in Mississippi 10 

that has his boat in Orange Beach, but he is a resident of 11 

Mississippi. 12 

 13 

Every one of them has to have a federal reef permit and every 14 

one of them has to have a partyboat license.  It is a 15 

charterboat license in the State of Alabama and they have to be 16 

active. 17 

 18 

Our goal is to partner with the State of Alabama under the 19 

umbrella of National Marine Fisheries.  We have asked for 20 

several years to be accountable and we are begging to be 21 

accountable.  The last six years I’ve been to this council, we 22 

have asked every time, can we be accountable, will you help us 23 

be accountable and how do we give you that data?  Here it is. 24 

 25 

We are going to use VMS and hail-in and hail-out and we’re going 26 

to use electronic logbooks, either iSnapper or CSL America.  27 

Whichever works the best and we don’t care.  We use tags for 28 

every fish that are coming off the boat, like the headboat 29 

program. 30 

 31 

The charter for-hire industry, according to National Marine 32 

Fisheries, historically has not overfished.  This management 33 

plan will allow all charter for-hire vessels to catch only the 34 

percent of red snapper that National Marine Fisheries say we 35 

caught, based on the last three-year history. 36 

 37 

I would be tickled to death for the whole Gulf of Mexico to jump 38 

on this program and do the same type of deal and not an issue 39 

whatsoever, but I beg you, don’t hold it up for us because you 40 

can’t move fast enough to implement it for 2015.  We need it now 41 

and it’s a plan I know will work.  I know we can make it work 42 

and so we beg you to let us have this plan.  The last thing is 43 

that we support the red drum out to nine miles.  Thank you.  44 

 45 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you.  We have a couple of questions for 46 

you.   47 

 48 
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MR. PERRET:  The Mississippi resident who is properly licensed 1 

in Alabama will be participating in the program if it’s allowed? 2 

 3 

MR. STEBER:  Yes and his name is Alex Brewer. 4 

 5 

MR. PERRET:  Okay and I think you said you had some other 6 

states. 7 

 8 

MR. STEBER:  Yes, we’ve got several that live in Florida, but 9 

they are licensed in Alabama. 10 

 11 

MR. PERRET:  What was the name you said? 12 

 13 

MR. STEBER:  Alex Brewer. 14 

 15 

MR. WILLIAMS:  How many six-packs and how many overloads did you 16 

say you were going to have? 17 

 18 

MR. STEBER:  We have sixty-three six-packs and twenty-three 19 

multi-passengers.  It actually has nothing to do with the 20 

headboats, because they have their own program and most of 21 

Alabama’s headboats are in the Gulf-wide permit. 22 

 23 

MS. BOSARGE:  I commend you, first off, for what you put 24 

together.  I think it’s an excellent plan and I have a favor to 25 

ask of you.  I hear a lot of charterboat guys from Texas and 26 

from Alabama and some from Louisiana and Florida come to this 27 

council and ask for this and I am asking you to reach out to 28 

your fellow charterboat guys in Mississippi and help to educate 29 

them on what you’re doing. 30 

 31 

MR. STEBER:  I would love to. 32 

 33 

MS. BOSARGE:  I am asking you a favor.  I want you to reach out 34 

to them and I think that would help you tremendously in the 35 

future to make this successful.  Thank you. 36 

 37 

DR. DANA:  I agree with Leann.  I think that, particularly in 38 

that you’re right next to Pensacola and some other kind of major 39 

fishing hubs, that it would be just a jump of good faith to 40 

reach out to those folks, because you will be definitely -- If 41 

it passes through, you would be competing with them head on. 42 

 43 

This is kind of a -- It’s my fault for not knowing, but of those 44 

numbers of six-packs and multi-passenger that you numbered out, 45 

are the majority right there in Orange Beach or -- 46 

 47 

MR. STEBER:  Dauphin Island, Orange Beach, and Gulf Shores, but 48 
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the majority of them are in Orange Beach. 1 

 2 

DR. DANA:  Which is right there pretty much next to each other, 3 

right? 4 

 5 

MR. STEBER:  Right. 6 

 7 

MR. PEARCE:  I think Corky is going to get his license as soon 8 

as we pass your EFP.  I think that’s what he is after, but I 9 

didn’t hear you talk about accountability measures.  Would you 10 

like to see the accountability measures in Amendment 28 or in a 11 

standalone amendment? 12 

 13 

MR. STEBER:  I think it should be a standalone amendment. 14 

 15 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Tom, thank you.  We appreciate your testimony.  16 

Daryl and then Mike Rowell. 17 

 18 

MR. DARYL CARPENTER:  My name is Daryl Carpenter and I run a 19 

charterboat out of Grand Isle, Louisiana and I’m also affiliated 20 

with the Louisiana Charterboat Association.  We appreciate the 21 

difficult position this council is in right now and the position 22 

that NMFS is in with this lawsuit.   23 

 24 

I will thank the judge for one thing.  She apparently woke up 25 

the Louisiana fleet.  Within about an hour’s time last night, we 26 

had no less than forty offshore boats on a conference call 27 

addressing the red snapper emergency action on the eleven days.  28 

Basically, they’re going to echo everybody’s opinion and they 29 

are appalled at it. 30 

 31 

The one fish -- The eleven days, let me stay on it for a second.  32 

The eleven days, they are strictly appalled at it.  However, 33 

they also realize that it’s without counting discards and 34 

obviously we’re going to have some states go non-compliant and 35 

so the general consensus was if it drops -- Eleven days they 36 

felt like could give them maybe the opportunity to run eight or 37 

nine trips and recover the deposits they’re going to have to 38 

refund, but if it’s going to drop lower than eleven days, with 39 

non-compliance and other things, just close it and let’s start 40 

over. 41 

 42 

Like you’ve heard here, push the reset button and let’s start 43 

over.  We are not interested at all in one fish per day.  You 44 

can’t sell that trip.  We are lucky enough, here on Louisiana’s 45 

coast, that at least we’ve got other things to fish for and 46 

maybe we can try to tailor our customers to other things. 47 

 48 
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I had some other comments.  Following the conference call, the 1 

main thing there was a question and the question was addressed 2 

more at NMFS and the whole fleet is starting to wake up and 3 

realize that accountability measures are here and they need to 4 

be here and we just need to work out what they are, but we asked 5 

or they asked, where is NMFS’s accountability measures? 6 

 7 

We are in this trouble now because of a large spike that we see 8 

that happened as we go to MRIP and I can remember being on the 9 

conference call with Dr. Crabtree shortly after the first round 10 

of numbers come in and one of his first statements was, oh my, 11 

if these numbers are right, it could possibly show that we’ve 12 

been over managing this fishery all these years and there is a 13 

whole lot more fish out there than we thought. 14 

 15 

Well, where is the follow-up on that and I changed my comments a 16 

little bit, because of everything I have heard from the audience 17 

today.  Everybody is urging you to move forward and that’s a big 18 

problem that I see here.  Nothing here moves forward.  We are 19 

here arguing about the same stuff we were arguing five years 20 

ago. 21 

 22 

I know it’s not on the table here today, but I would really look 23 

at sector separation.  I missed yesterday afternoon’s 24 

presentation.  I had to leave, but I hear that I missed the 25 

exempted fishing permit for the Alabama guys and I don’t know 26 

enough about it to comment on it, but it sounds a lot, to me, 27 

like regional management.  They want to go do their own thing. 28 

 29 

I am not accustomed to this stalemate.  I am accustomed to if I 30 

have a problem -- Myron sheepishly the other day, yesterday, 31 

introduced Robert Boyle and all I’ve got to do is get one of 32 

them on the phone and within a day, we’re all locked in a room 33 

and nobody leaves until something is settled. 34 

 35 

This battling stuff out for five years has gotten just 36 

ridiculous.  Give it to us.  I envision this panel as being the 37 

oversight.  You all work on Amendment 28 and you all work on 38 

telling us what the TAC is.  What works for me as a charterboat 39 

in Louisiana is a whole lot different than what works for a 40 

charterboat on the Florida coast.  Let us manage it to our needs 41 

and maximize our abilities.  I guess I’m twenty seconds over and 42 

thank you all. 43 

 44 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Daryl, thank you.  Roy, do you have a question? 45 

 46 

DR. CRABTREE:  Daryl, thanks for being here.  Would you support 47 

the council starting to look at an options paper for a Gulf-wide  48 
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charterboat IFQ program patterned after the Alabama, something 1 

along those lines? 2 

 3 

MR. CARPENTER:  I am in a quagmire, in that I’ve got two 4 

different systems I am playing with here.  Regional management 5 

has been voted on a couple of times and we hear it may be coming 6 

back and I would much prefer that options paper under a regional 7 

management situation, because in Louisiana, I’m getting it done 8 

in no more than three months. 9 

 10 

If you start it here in the federal system -- The short answer 11 

is yes, let’s move forward on something, but if you start it 12 

here in the federal system, I can guarantee you that two years 13 

from now we’re standing at this podium arguing about it, whereas 14 

no more than a 120-day public comment period, because we’re not 15 

leaving a room in Louisiana until we get it ironed out. 16 

 17 

It ain’t we’re going to meet again in two months.  We are going 18 

to get it ironed out and get it done, but in the meanwhile, 19 

there’s a couple of people on this council, and I don’t want to 20 

get personal with anybody, but I see a couple of stakeholders on 21 

the council that are directly involved in the fishery.  22 

Everybody else goes home and your paycheck gets deposited two 23 

weeks later in your banking account and mine don’t unless that 24 

boat runs and there’s something really mystical about that red 25 

snapper, because everybody wants it. 26 

 27 

Unless we have the opportunity to go out and catch it -- Like 28 

Bob Zales said, I was a whole lot better off when you hardly 29 

couldn’t catch one, but I had a six-month season.  At least then 30 

I could sell the trip.  Yes, nothing is off the table, but I 31 

don’t want to be here talking about it two years from now. 32 

 33 

MR. FISCHER:  Thank you for your presentation and thank you for 34 

coming and testifying.  Very unfortunately, I have been locked 35 

in them rooms, where they don’t give you food or water and it’s 36 

get it done.  I have gotten many emails that just says “do it”, 37 

but my question is you mentioned Amendment 28 and you coasted 38 

right over it.  Do you have any comments?  I don’t know what 39 

side you’re on and maybe the economic impacts and where you are 40 

on it? 41 

 42 

MR. CARPENTER:  Amendment 28, I am, of course, full bore for 43 

Alternative 5, the Preferred Alternative 5.  I have heard a lot 44 

of comment here today about economic studies that are being 45 

discredited and so forth and I don’t know what studies they are 46 

referring to, because I really haven’t looked at them, but it 47 

seemed to come from the commercial guys and the commercial guys 48 
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are emailing around an economic study that was done by the -- 1 

The Ocean Conservancy paid for it and looking at those figures -2 

- I don’t know what the original figures they’re arguing about 3 

show, but the economic benefit of recreational fishing, 4 

according to that Ocean Conservancy study, is multi times more 5 

than a commercial. 6 

 7 

Now, don’t misconstrue my comments about being against 8 

commercial.  I think this ought to be a yin-and-yang world.  We 9 

all need to live together.  They need fish on the plate at the 10 

restaurant.  I don’t know who can afford them these days, but 11 

they need them on the plate. 12 

 13 

MR. PEARCE:  Daryl, I have always appreciated your leadership in 14 

the for-hire industry.  Are you still working on the 15 

apprenticeship idea for the charter fishery? 16 

 17 

MR. CARPENTER:  We are and we expect that it will go to 18 

legislation at the next session. 19 

 20 

MR. PEARCE:  I really applaud you for that.  I think that’s a 21 

great move for your industry, to develop an apprenticeship and 22 

educational component ideas for upcoming fishermen.  I really 23 

thank you for doing that. 24 

 25 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you, Daryl.  Excuse me, Camp, do you have 26 

a question? 27 

 28 

MR. MATENS:  Daryl, I am with you with regional management.  Our 29 

problems in Louisiana, I am not sure they are unique for all the 30 

states, but there certainly are problems in Louisiana and you 31 

and I understand what they are. 32 

 33 

As we go through some of these numbers on the present 34 

recreational sector for red snapper, Louisiana is said to catch 35 

15 or 17 percent or something like that of the total 36 

recreational allotment.  If we had that 15 or 17 percent and, as 37 

you well put, if Myron puts us in a room and we duke it out, 38 

would you be happy with that? 39 

 40 

MR. CARPENTER:  I don’t have the numbers memorized, Camp.  If 41 

the 15 to 17 percent or whatever the -- 42 

 43 

MR. MATENS:  Whatever it is.  Give us a number. 44 

 45 

MR. CARPENTER:  No, I don’t want to give you numbers.  I think 46 

that’s where the state directors need to get in a room and 47 

realize that Florida has got different requirements than Texas 48 
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and vice versa all across the Gulf and do it. 1 

 2 

To go to the answer I tried to give Dr. Crabtree, we are in a 3 

quagmire here, because everything that we hear in Louisiana is 4 

data, data, data.  Of course, with that comes accountability 5 

measures, but we sit in a room -- Magnuson requires the best 6 

available science, but we sit in a room in Louisiana and then 7 

work in this room for the last two days and I hear everybody in 8 

the room comment that Louisiana’s system they come up with kick 9 

ass compared to MRIP, but yet apparently it’s not the best 10 

available science, because if it is, it seems to me like 11 

Magnuson says they need to be using it.  We don’t know what to 12 

believe here, but yes, you give us that -- 13 

 14 

MR. MATENS:  Give us a number or somebody else and not you, but 15 

if somebody gives us a number, whatever it is, what I hear you 16 

saying -- I don’t want to put words in your mouth, but what I 17 

hear you saying is if we get a number from whoever we get 18 

numbers from, you’re saying that in Louisiana we have a system 19 

for working it out? 20 

 21 

MR. CARPENTER:  I can promise you by the opening of the 2015 22 

season, if we had that number and that ability and that 23 

authority to do it, by the 2015 season, us, the recreational and 24 

everybody else in the State of Louisiana, would be fishing under 25 

a fishery management plan to where we would be accounted for. 26 

 27 

Look, my crew that I’m talking to is 100 percent sector 28 

separation, but they do not want it under this federal system.  29 

If something happens and it works out that it’s not the right 30 

thing, it takes too long to get something moved.  In the State 31 

of Louisiana, it takes a 120-day comment period and the bar has 32 

been moved if we found out that, uh-oh, this was a mistake. 33 

 34 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you very much, Daryl.  Mike, you’re up and 35 

then Skipper Thierry. 36 

 37 

MR. MIKE ROWELL:  I am Captain Mike Rowell from the Charterboat 38 

Annie Girl from Orange Beach, Alabama.  All I can say is wow, is 39 

this complicated or what?  It just seems like we’re just making 40 

this a lot more complicated than it needs to be and that’s 41 

probably why you all haven’t seen me very much recently. 42 

 43 

I have just been really frustrated with how long it takes to get 44 

things done in this process and seeing the waste of the resource 45 

and different things.  I am just -- My emotions are all over the 46 

place and I don’t know what to do anymore.  This is just like a 47 

dead end. 48 
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 1 

I would really like for you all to look at this Alabama EFP that 2 

we have and let us try to get something going.  Like everybody 3 

else said before me here, we have been asked -- I used to be on 4 

some of the AP panels and we’ve been asked to think outside the 5 

box and come up with some new ideas and blah, blah, blah.  We 6 

have, over and over and over.  Now, there’s so many good ideas 7 

out there that would work that we’ve got to choose one. 8 

 9 

Another thing I’ve heard over the years here at this podium that 10 

different people have made the comment, the cliché, of why can’t 11 

we all just get along? 12 

 13 

You know, we are starting to get along, believe it or not.  It’s 14 

taken a long time.  It took me a long time to get along with 15 

some of the environmental groups and I am just being honest with 16 

you, but I’ve kind of accepted that this is the way we’ve got to 17 

work and we’ve got to all work together. 18 

 19 

The for-hire sector and the commercial sector, we used to fight 20 

and we’re all on the same page now and I think this is, finally, 21 

I feel positive about some of the things that are going on, but 22 

at the same time, when a plan comes up that gets nitpicked to 23 

death and it won’t work because of this little thing or that 24 

little thing, where, okay, we didn’t say our plan was perfect. 25 

 26 

Let’s fix those little things and make it work.  We are ready to 27 

do something and it’s just crazy to sit here and hash over this 28 

stuff year after year after year and we’ve got a fishery -- I 29 

keep going back to the basics. 30 

 31 

There is more snapper than anybody has ever seen out there and 32 

we can’t keep them and in the meantime, the process works so 33 

slow that the other fisheries out there that are suffering -- 34 

Like, in the fishermen’s opinion, the triggerfish and the 35 

vermilion snapper that live there with those red snapper, we’re 36 

targeting those and wiping out what few of them are left and 37 

discarding the red snapper. 38 

 39 

It’s a plan that -- This fishery management plan is just made to 40 

fail.  You could not -- I don’t know how you could do it any 41 

worse, to be honest with you.  I don’t know how we could say, 42 

all right, this is the way you’ve got to go fish and this is 43 

going to be worse for the resource.  Now you want me to shut up. 44 

 45 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  I want to give you a chance to have some 46 

questions.  Does anybody have questions? 47 

 48 
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MR. MATENS:  Thank you for coming.  As you can tell, I am not 1 

young. 2 

 3 

MR. ROWELL:  No, me either. 4 

 5 

MR. MATENS:  I might have you beat.  I am from Louisiana and I 6 

fished in Florida as a teenager and in my wildest dreams, I 7 

never thought I would hear the words “close the trigger 8 

fishery”.  What have we come to? 9 

 10 

MR. ROWELL:  I don’t know.  The science and what’s reality are 11 

two different things.  There is a lag time or something there 12 

somewhere and just like the data, now we’re getting better data 13 

and we’re finally finding out we’re catching a lot more fish 14 

than what we were -- No, we’re catching more fish than they 15 

thought we were.  I guess I’m saying that right, but anyway, the 16 

data is catching up. 17 

 18 

MR. MATENS:  You’re saying that right and the stock is 19 

improving. 20 

 21 

MR. ROWELL:  Yes and we keep overfishing, supposedly, and the 22 

stock keeps improving and so I don’t know.  It’s so hard to 23 

understand that I don’t know what to say. 24 

 25 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you.  We appreciate it, Mike.  Skipper, 26 

you’re up and then Russell Underwood. 27 

 28 

MR. SKIPPER THIERRY:  Good afternoon.  I am Skipper Thierry and 29 

I’m a charter headboat operator out of Dauphin Island, Alabama.  30 

I am a member of the Headboat Collaborative.  I am really 31 

excited about it.  It’s working great. 32 

 33 

To my knowledge, it’s the only step towards stability and 34 

accountability that I’ve seen in my short time in the charter 35 

headboat industry.  It’s a step in the right direction and it’s 36 

something positive. 37 

 38 

For the first time, our sector might have an opportunity to see 39 

an increase instead of a steady decline.  I would love to see it 40 

become a fisheries management plan instead of just a pilot.  41 

Charterboats also need a similar plan, the Alabama headboat plan 42 

that’s modeled after the headboat plan, sector separation.  I 43 

haven’t heard any alternative any better. 44 

 45 

Without stability, the number of charter and headboats is going 46 

to continue to shrink.  Guys, these boats are not just numbers 47 

in a chart or on a model.  They are our friends and neighbors 48 
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and families and they’re a way of life for me and my family and 1 

my community and everybody has already said it, but let’s move 2 

ahead. 3 

 4 

Let’s not be here next April talking about a four-day snapper 5 

season with half a red snapper per person, because that’s not 6 

right and everybody knows it’s not right.   7 

 8 

I would love to be able to catch a redfish in federal waters.  9 

That would be helpful to us in Alabama this time of year.  We 10 

catch a few and if we could bring something back, that would 11 

help a lot and I would be in favor of a one snapper limit if it 12 

would give a few more days in this short season we’re going to 13 

have this year and that’s all.  Thank you, all. 14 

 15 

MR. ANSON:  Thank you, Skipper.  Do we have any questions?  16 

Thank you.  Next, we have Russell Underwood, followed by Bob 17 

Spaeth. 18 

 19 

MR. RUSSELL UNDERWOOD:  I am Russell Underwood from Panama City, 20 

Florida.  I have fished out of Leesville, Louisiana, for about 21 

thirty-five years.  That is my second home and I love it. 22 

 23 

The first thing I would like to speak on is a few personal 24 

things.  I support the July 1 king mackerel season.  Opening it 25 

up in September is going to really destroy the market.  Like Mr. 26 

Abrams said, there’s a lot of big fish and they are usually 27 

easily caught and the quota will be filled quickly and nobody 28 

makes no money. 29 

 30 

On Amendment 28, I have studied this thing over and over again 31 

and I still say it’s illegal and I don’t support that Amendment 32 

28 at all.  Giving just a few fish and letting the recreational 33 

have one more day of fishing, that’s just not right.  There is 34 

other ways to manage this fishery. 35 

 36 

I believe that reallocation is not a good way to manage our 37 

fishery and I think you’ve been hearing this the last couple of 38 

days here.  I think the accountability measures should be put 39 

maybe in Amendment 40, the opposite of 28. 40 

 41 

My idea of accountability is not necessarily a buffer.  I was a 42 

little confused yesterday when we started hearing this stuff.  43 

My idea was like maybe a tag system or maybe a size limit, a 44 

slot limit, days at sea.  That was my idea of accountability and 45 

what we heard today is -- I was really sad to hear this 46 

yesterday, about what we voted on the Alabama thing. 47 

 48 
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Yes, I agree that reallocation is not a way to manage the 1 

fishery and EFP is not to manage a fishery, but you all need to 2 

start listening to these people.  This fishery is in trouble and 3 

they need your help.  Ninety people came up to you yesterday and 4 

you all turned them down.  Give these people a chance. 5 

 6 

It is time to make a change and I’ve got a few questions and if 7 

you just give me a moment to think about it, but how much money 8 

-- Like say a dock, for instance.  Maybe a person owns a dock 9 

and last year, we had forty days for recreational and this year, 10 

maybe eleven or seventeen.  How much money is that one person 11 

going to make off of fuel, bait, and ice off of eleven days 12 

compared to forty? 13 

 14 

It is time for a change and it’s time for a sector separation.  15 

Give these charterboat fishermen -- Give these people a chance 16 

to move forward and that’s what you’re hearing today, is people 17 

are tired of not moving forward.  Give them a chance, like I did 18 

seven years ago on the IFQ.  You hear good reports about the 19 

partyboat pilot program and give these people a chance.  Thank 20 

you. 21 

 22 

MR. ANSON:  Do we have any questions?  We have a question from 23 

Johnny. 24 

 25 

MR. GREENE:  King mackerel, you said July 1? 26 

 27 

MR. UNDERWOOD:  Yes, sir. 28 

 29 

MR. ANSON:  We have Bob Spaeth, followed by Gary Bryant. 30 

 31 

MR. BOB SPAETH:  I am Bob Spaeth, Southern Offshore Fishing 32 

Association, Executive Director.  It’s been our position to stay 33 

out of the recreational sector, because they needed to manage 34 

their own, but I’ve been on the Reef Fish Advisory Panel since 35 

its inception. 36 

 37 

About twenty years ago, and I think Doug was staff then, I tried 38 

to put the charterboats in their own sector.  It was not voted 39 

out and they chose to stay with the recreational sector at that 40 

time, but things have changed so much in the past that today we 41 

need to look at a group that’s begging you for accountability 42 

and when they’re begging you for accountability, I think it 43 

would be very hard to refuse them, especially if they do that 44 

summit and they get in there and they beat it up and they come 45 

out of the summit -- One of two things can happen. 46 

 47 

Either they can have a solution or they can be no worse off than 48 
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they are sitting here today and then it will be your job to 1 

decide what to do.  One of the things we need to keep in mind is 2 

that there’s a big difference when the charterboats are making a 3 

living for their families and their children.  That is their 4 

job. 5 

 6 

Recreational fishermen have jobs other places, but they still 7 

all have a right to fish and I think we agree.  I personally 8 

think that you either have to look at sector separation or come 9 

up with another program that will benefit both the charter and 10 

the recreational sector.  Thank you. 11 

 12 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you, Bobby.  Any questions for Bobby?  13 

Gary Bryant and then Bobby Kelly. 14 

 15 

MR. GARY BRYANT:  I am Gary Bryant, owner and operator of Red 16 

Eye Charters, Fort Morgan, Alabama.  I would like to thank you 17 

all for the opportunity today.  I am real encouraged by all the 18 

comments.  It’s the first time I have ever heard people agreeing 19 

so much up here. 20 

 21 

As far as what I support and what I don’t support, the thing I 22 

don’t support is an eleven-day season and the reason is that 23 

will not support me and my family and so the things I would like 24 

to see you all work on, I believe that the accountability 25 

measures ought to be a standalone issue and I fully support 26 

sector separation and I would also like to see the red drum 27 

moved out to nine miles. 28 

 29 

The main reason for me being here today is I would like to show 30 

my support for the Alabama EFP.  Yesterday, I heard several 31 

concerns and just in my mind, some of the things I thought would 32 

be different -- It is patterned after the headboat, but it is 33 

not like the headboat and as a charterboat, I feel some of our 34 

differences are the headboats had a catch history to set their 35 

catch levels at. 36 

 37 

As we stated yesterday, we have to come together as a group and 38 

make that decision how to divide it and so that will be testing 39 

a group of people without a known catch history for their boats 40 

and how well that can work and also I think we’re dealing with 41 

entirely different clientele. 42 

 43 

As a charterboat, we have a different clientele, a different 44 

price point.  We do a lot of varied trips.  I may be trolling 45 

down the beach on a four-hour trip one way and I may be 46 

overnight tuna fishing the next and so it will allow us to 47 

incorporate our snapper into a lot of different scenarios and to 48 
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see how we can make that best manage that. 1 

 2 

Some of the other concerns were out-of-state and it’s already 3 

been pointed out that we do have people fishing Alabama from 4 

other states that are permitted in our state and have fished 5 

there and will participate. 6 

 7 

I lost my train of thought, but with some of the other numbers 8 

there are things -- I think you all were concerned of where our 9 

numbers came from.  I can’t explain all the numbers, but we 10 

worked with Andy to get the numbers and I asked him earlier if 11 

it was all right for me to tell you all that and he said it was 12 

and if there were any questions, he would be glad to talk to you 13 

about where they came from. 14 

 15 

My main thing is I hope you all will move forward, but politics 16 

aside -- I know everybody has their own agendas and after all 17 

the comments today, everyone is encouraging you all to move 18 

forward and I would appreciate it if you all would move forward 19 

and consider this and recommend it.  Thank you for your time. 20 

 21 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you, Gary.  Any questions for Gary?  Thank 22 

you, Gary.  Bobby Kelly and then Tom Ard. 23 

 24 

MR. BOBBY KELLY:  My name is Bobby Kelly and I own and operate 25 

two charterboats in Orange Beach, Alabama and I want to thank 26 

the council for this opportunity to speak in front of you guys. 27 

 28 

First off, I want to address the knee-jerk reaction that is now 29 

an eleven-day season.  I am a numbers guy and I roll a lot of 30 

numbers through my head from time to time and if you do the 31 

math, and I’m sure everybody here has, even at a 20 percent 32 

buffer, it’s nearly double the daily catch rate of even the 2013 33 

MRIP data and that doesn’t make sense to me.  I believe that the 34 

CFH needs their own dedicated access amendment, whether it be 35 

added on to 40 or do their own at 41.   36 

 37 

I am in favor of the Alabama EFP or FMP or new study or whatever 38 

it needs to be called to gain support.  This is a unique program 39 

in my state, because we have 100 percent support inside my 40 

state, from all the fishermen to the enforcement.  We are ready 41 

to go forward with this thing and we need you, the council, to 42 

change the way you think. 43 

 44 

You have now been mandated by a federal judge to start thinking 45 

of ways that you can make this thing work, instead of coming up 46 

with your old status quo way of going no, we can’t make this 47 

work, because we nitpick little ideas.  You have got to help us.  48 
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We are ready to be helped. 1 

 2 

Members of the council from Texas that voted against this 3 

yesterday, you act like spoiled little children that is afraid 4 

that somebody has a brand-new toy that they don’t want you to 5 

have, because you guys fish 365 days a year.  6 

 7 

I am not in favor of a one-fish bag limit and I do not 8 

appreciate the council trying to pass this off on us.  It is 9 

like a pat on the back after you all have punched us in the gut 10 

and I am not in favor of it.   11 

 12 

I am not in favor of Amendment 28 until you have a solid FMP in 13 

place.  You would be taking a fish away from an accountable 14 

fishery and, in essence, throwing it into an overdrawn checking 15 

account.  We would never see it. 16 

 17 

I am in favor of retention of red drum.  These fish are not 18 

targeted in my area, but in the event we do catch a fish, it 19 

would be nice to retain it and, in conclusion, if none of this 20 

matters to what I have said, you can just go on to the next guy.  21 

What I want is if you give us eleven days, I want eleven days to 22 

fish.  There is nothing worse in the morning than when you get 23 

up knowing that you have to fish, regardless of the weather.  It 24 

sucks.  Thank you for your time. 25 

 26 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you, Bobby.  Any questions for Bobby?  27 

Thank you, Bobby.  Tom. 28 

 29 

MR. TOM ARD:  Hey, guys.  I am Tom Ard. 30 

 31 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Tom, let me -- I forgot to do the next person.  32 

It’s Randy Boggs coming up next. 33 

 34 

MR. ARD:  Tom Ard from Orange Beach, Alabama.  I have two 35 

charterboats there.  One was my dad’s that I inherited.  We have 36 

been in the business for thirty-four years.  I just want to go 37 

over a few little points real quick. 38 

 39 

Pretty much like everybody in front of me, I want the 40 

accountability measures on its own amendment or put it on 41 

Amendment 40.  Amendment 28, the reallocation, I want to fix the 42 

fishery, guys.  I am not worried about that.  Reallocation is 43 

not fixing the fishery.  That’s not.  No and so I choose Option 44 

1 on that. 45 

 46 

The redfish at nine miles, I have been wanting that for a while 47 

and if you go back to my public comments about five or six years 48 
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ago, I brought it up.  When are we going to open it back up?  1 

It’s time.  We just catch them from time to time, but when we do 2 

pull them up out of deep water, they are all dead. 3 

 4 

Call me optimistic, but I kind of came over here hoping to see 5 

some new ideas to fix our fishery, especially after the court 6 

case there and you guys were kind of mandated to. 7 

 8 

Yesterday, all I seen was we’ve got to buffer this or payback 9 

this and all that kind of stuff and that’s not what we need to 10 

be doing.  We need to be thinking about solutions and fixing our 11 

problems.   12 

 13 

I am in full support of the Orange Beach program, the whatever 14 

you call it, but I would rather -- That’s a pilot program and 15 

that’s not a fix.  I want to see it Gulf-wide and implemented, 16 

IFQ and charterboats.  That’s what I want.  That’s what will 17 

work. 18 

 19 

The people that don’t like the headboat pilot program are the 20 

people that are not on it, period.  That’s it.  You see other 21 

headboats complaining about it because they’re not on it, 22 

because it’s a system that’s working.  It’s fully accountable 23 

and we want the same thing. 24 

 25 

If Alabama does their program and we get an IFQ, all the 26 

complaints you’re going to hear is because they’re not on it 27 

because it works and we’ll be fishing and they will be stuck at 28 

status quo and derby.   29 

 30 

One more last thing that I wanted to bring up is the lionfish 31 

issue in the Gulf.  I think this council needs to start talking 32 

about it, because I think it could be an issue and we need to 33 

start talking about it before there’s no more fish on our reefs 34 

except for lionfish that we can’t catch.  Anyway, thanks a lot. 35 

 36 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you, Tom.  Questions for Tom? 37 

 38 

DR. DANA:  It’s probably more of a comment, but I appreciate 39 

very much that you brought up the fact that the Alabama EFP is 40 

not a fix to the issue and it’s a subsector of the entire Gulf. 41 

 42 

MR. ARD:  Right, it’s not a fix.  It’s an experiment or 43 

whatever. 44 

 45 

DR. DANA:  In the court order, as I understand it, they’re 46 

looking for the Gulf-wide fix and not to assist a subsector and 47 

so I appreciate very much that you brought that up and I think 48 



75 

 

you’re right about the headboat thing.  Before, my main concern 1 

about the headboat program or pilot was that not all those who 2 

wanted to participate were invited to be part of it and now that 3 

it’s in place and you’ve got seventeen participants or 4 

thereabouts, and I can’t remember the number, and it’s working 5 

for those seventeen participants, then yes, there are others 6 

that want to be a part of it and if it’s a successful thing, 7 

then great.  Again, I think you were spot on when you said it’s 8 

not a -- 9 

 10 

MR. ARD:  It’s not a fix and if it takes a pilot program for 11 

Orange Beach to show the rest of the Gulf that this will work, 12 

that’s what we need to do, but I am looking for solutions and 13 

fixes.  Eleven days?  Come on now.  Then next year, what is it 14 

going to be?  Five?  Four?  Until it’s nothing? 15 

 16 

That’s not a fix and we’re going in the wrong direction and we 17 

all should know this.  The charter for-hire is begging for a 18 

better way.  We are presenting ideas that we think will be 19 

solutions. 20 

 21 

I want a whole Gulf-wide IFQ that can be shared and traded and 22 

whatever.  We will all work out the details that everybody can 23 

agree on.  I want it fair and equitable and I don’t want the 24 

haves and the have-nots.  I want anybody that wants to be in the 25 

charterboat business right now to stay in the charterboat 26 

business. 27 

 28 

Where I am at, we have a row of charterboats and I’ve been 29 

fishing with these guys my whole life.  Not for ten years, but 30 

my whole life, since I was that tall and I’ve been fishing with 31 

these guys and a lot of them are sitting right out here.  I want 32 

to keep it that way.  I want us to stay in business and stay 33 

together.  Thank you. 34 

 35 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you, Tom.  Randy Boggs and then Dale 36 

Woodruff. 37 

 38 

MR. RANDY BOGGS:  Good afternoon.  My name is Randy Boggs and 39 

most of you know who I am.  I’m a headboat owner and operator 40 

out of Orange Beach.  I am the collaborative manager, the Gulf 41 

Headboat Collaborative. 42 

 43 

Guys, a lot of things that are scaring me to death right now and 44 

the headboat pilot -- We see everybody coming forward to talk 45 

about an EFP and the EFP for the headboats is the only thing 46 

we’ve seen come through this council process and through the 47 

National Marine Fisheries to help the charter for-hire industry 48 
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in the fifteen or sixteen years that I’ve been coming to this 1 

council process. 2 

 3 

That’s why the EFP is catching on.  They think it’s the way to 4 

go and, guys, we’ve got to do something to save the charter for-5 

hire industry.  We don’t need an EFP.  We need a full-blown 6 

fisheries management plan.   7 

 8 

The recreational fishermen, they come to the podium and they 9 

tell you they don’t want sector separation and they don’t want 10 

IFQs and the reason why they don’t want that is each year they 11 

continue to pull more and more fish from the charter for-hire 12 

industry. 13 

 14 

Corky had a question a while ago about ten years ago.  Ten years 15 

ago, the charter for-hire sector caught 2,110,150 pounds of 16 

fish.  That was 51 percent of the quota that was allocated to 17 

them and the recreational side caught 1,959,378, for 48 percent.  18 

That was in 2000 and so that’s about twelve years ago.  I am not 19 

real good with math and you said ten, but that’s twelve. 20 

 21 

If you drop back to 1986, the charter for-hire industry caught 22 

1.9 million pounds and the private sector caught a million 23 

pounds.  That’s 66 percent for the charter for-hire and 33 24 

percent for the recreational.  Each year that we’re held in with 25 

these recreational fishermen, we’re losing boats and we’re 26 

losing access.   27 

 28 

In 2003, there were 1,693 charter for-hire permits and now 29 

there’s 1,362.  We are down 19.6 percent and all of this is 30 

terrible, terrible news for the charter for-hire industry, with 31 

the really bad news, guys, that you have to consider is that 32 

with this federal mandate from this judge is putting in these 33 

accountability measures. 34 

 35 

If you put an accountability measure in this, and I have made 36 

some promises to Pam before, standing at this podium, I will 37 

make you this promise, standing right here.  If you put a 38 

payback provision in this red snapper fishery this year with an 39 

eleven-day fishery and next year with a short fishery like this, 40 

in three years this fishery will close. 41 

 42 

We will reach the ACL in the bycatch in the vermilion snapper 43 

and the triggerfish fishery and the white snapper fishery and 44 

you will see the same thing happen in the Gulf of Mexico.  FMPs 45 

and full-blown fisheries management plans, unless you separate 46 

the charter for-hire industry out in the next year or you don’t 47 

put payback provisions -- You are going to have to stand your 48 
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ground, because if you put payback provisions in this fishery, 1 

you will close this fishery within two years in the bycatch. 2 

 3 

It happened in the Atlantic and all you have to do is look at 4 

the Atlantic Council.  That’s exactly what happened there.  5 

Their snapper fishery remains closed today because they cannot 6 

get past the bycatch and they are exceeding their ACL today in 7 

the bycatch.  They have closed vermilion and they’ve closed 8 

black sea bass north of 240 feet.   9 

 10 

If you put payback provisions in this fishery, it will close it.  11 

I’ve got one more thing to say.  A one-fish bag limit is only 12 

going to exacerbate that problem, because if you go to a one-13 

fish bag limit, it’s going to increase the amount of fish that 14 

we’re discarding. 15 

 16 

Guys, I know that you have this judge breathing down your neck 17 

and I know it’s terrible, but the payback provisions on this 18 

will close this fishery completely and it doesn’t matter what 19 

else you do.  Thank you. 20 

 21 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you, Randy.  Any questions for Randy?  22 

Thank you, Randy.  Dale and then Troy Frady. 23 

 24 

MR. DALE WOODRUFF:  It looks like the council is at a minimum 25 

right now.  I am Captain Dale Woodruff and I’m the owner and 26 

captain of the Charterboat Class Act and I’m also a council 27 

member of the Alabama Charter Fishing Association Cooperative. 28 

 29 

I would like for Amendment 40 to be considered and passed for 30 

sector separation.  The judge has ruled.  The judge has ruled 31 

and the judge has ruled you have to do something.  Status quo, I 32 

heard yesterday on my phone, when I was coming in from fishing 33 

offshore, getting my brains beat out, status quo is what I 34 

heard, a buffer, a buffer, a buffer. 35 

 36 

A buffer is going to go ahead and -- If you all pass this 37 

eleven-day season with the accountability and the buffer or a 38 

payback system, close it down and don’t have a snapper season.  39 

I am sorry, but I would rather accept it now than have to deal 40 

with in 2015.  We are almost already here.  I don’t want that to 41 

happen, but that’s what it’s looking like is going to happen. 42 

 43 

As far as the Alabama EFP study, I am for that.  One thing is 44 

that it will show an accountability.  It will show what we need 45 

and it will show what you need to see.  What are you scared of?  46 

Have you got somebody breathing down the back of your neck not 47 

to pass this?  Is that what it is?  I mean let’s be reasonable 48 
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and not political.  The judge says stop being political and be 1 

reasonable and be logical and be truthful.  That’s what the 2 

judge says. 3 

 4 

Another thing that the Alabama charterboats have done is we’ve 5 

all gotten Seaqualizer on our boat.  At any time we have a fish 6 

that we catch out of season, we can take the Seaqualizer, and I 7 

know most of you all know what it is, we release that fish at 8 

whatever depth we need to release that fish at. 9 

 10 

All the charterboats in Alabama have that and most of the 11 

charterboats are operating right now with that.  I used it three 12 

times yesterday.  The fish released and I think the fish swam 13 

off.  I released him at a hundred feet and he was viable when I 14 

put him in the water.  He was alive and once I set him down 15 

there, he was gone.  The fish is alive.  The charterboats in 16 

Alabama are already doing that.  That’s a mortality and we’re 17 

trying to fix the problems that you all keep creating. 18 

 19 

Amendment 28 should stand alone.  It should never have been 20 

brought up, but, again, it’s another political problem.  Instead 21 

of trying to fix things, we want to be political about 22 

everything.  I guess if you want to be a politician, run to be a 23 

politician.  You were appointed to help people in this industry. 24 

 25 

Electronic logbooks and everything, put them on the boat.  I 26 

will pay for it tomorrow or I will pay for it right now.  I 27 

guess my time is up. 28 

 29 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you, Dale.  Questions for Dale? 30 

 31 

MR. GREENE:  Dale, me and you go way back, man.  We have fought 32 

over ideas and we have patted each other on the back and at one 33 

time, we were about ready to kill each other over some of these 34 

fishery ideas that we’ve talked about, but I have always had a 35 

lot of respect for you, because you’ve always kind of stood your 36 

ground on what you believed. 37 

 38 

We really wrestled yesterday at the table, or I did anyway.  We 39 

were stuck with looking at eleven days or just going the route 40 

of shutting the fishery down.  I kind of know where you’re 41 

coming from.  I feel your pain and I understand.  I wanted to 42 

ask you about redfish.  Would you be in support of keeping a 43 

redfish inside of nine miles? 44 

 45 

MR. WOODRUFF:  Yes, I would be supportive. 46 

 47 

MR. GREENE:  If a for-hire IFQ was to come about, is that 48 
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something that you think you would be interested in? 1 

 2 

MR. WOODRUFF:  Yes, I would be. 3 

 4 

MR. GREENE:  One other thing, picking up on what Harlon was 5 

talking about earlier, and I guess I’m just going to pick it up 6 

and run with it, but, on average, what size snapper do you think 7 

you catch? 8 

 9 

MR. WOODRUFF:  On average, three to five pounds. 10 

 11 

MR. MATENS:  Thank you for coming.  You and I don’t know each 12 

other, but we think the same way on something and I was thinking 13 

I was just reacting, but what do you think about a zero for 14 

2014? 15 

 16 

MR. WOODRUFF:  What do I think about zero for 2014? 17 

 18 

MR. MATENS:  You want to say just shut it down and I thought the 19 

same thing, but what do you really think about it? 20 

 21 

MR. WOODRUFF:  What do I think about it?  I mean, I really want 22 

to rip this mic off and beat it against the wall, but let’s be 23 

logical, okay?  When I don’t fire my motors up, I’ve got money 24 

coming out of my pocket, okay? 25 

 26 

If I had to take a loss to get a gain, I will.  I’m sorry.  I 27 

will throw the anchor out in the cove and I will go find 28 

something else to do until you all can get some kind of fishery 29 

management plan that can benefit us.  You are asking a loaded 30 

question. 31 

 32 

MR. MATENS:  I don’t mean it to be loaded.  I don’t mean that at 33 

all.  What I worry about is if 2014 is eleven days, what is 2015 34 

going to be? 35 

 36 

MR. WOODRUFF:  Zero.  That’s what it’s going to be.  If it’s a 37 

payback, and that’s what everybody is talking about, and you’ve 38 

got a buffer, we’re going to go over.  We always have.  We have 39 

not gone over and there shouldn’t be a damned red snapper out in 40 

the Gulf of Mexico right now, because we’ve gone over every 41 

year, but for some reason or another, they’re out there.  Come 42 

on. 43 

 44 

MR. MATENS:  I certainly didn’t mean that to be a loaded 45 

question.  That was a serious question. 46 

 47 

MR. WOODRUFF:  I understand and I’m very compassionate.  I am 48 
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sorry, but I am very compassionate about my life and my children 1 

and my business and people I care for.  Right now, I have heard 2 

a lot of for and not many against on what the Alabama EFP study 3 

-- It could go leaps and bounds for the whole industry. 4 

 5 

It could take one sector and almost fix a problem in the future.  6 

The future is now though and then the recreational need to find 7 

out what they can do to fix theirs.  I can’t answer a question 8 

until -- I mean if you vote right now -- If everybody voted and 9 

said we’ve got to have a payback and if we go over, we’ve got to 10 

have a payback -- We’re going to go over and we already know 11 

that. 12 

 13 

There has not been a time yet where we haven’t gone over.  Then 14 

in 2014, and I’m sorry to say this, zero.  Leave them out there 15 

and let them populate.  I don’t know.  I am sorry. 16 

 17 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you, Dale.  Next up is Troy Frady and then 18 

Bart Niquet. 19 

 20 

MR. TROY FRADY:  Mr. Chairman, ladies and gentlemen of this 21 

council, I come before you today offering testimony and I don’t 22 

even know if I should call it testimony, but I think it should 23 

be more in lines of a plea, a please, please help us.  Please do 24 

something different. 25 

 26 

Our nation is changing.  The things we did twenty-five years 27 

ago, up to five years ago, are not going to help us be effective 28 

as we move forward in fishery management.  We need forward-29 

thinking people on this council and we need you to lay aside 30 

your political agendas and we need grownups at this table and I 31 

mean it.  We need serious people here. 32 

 33 

We have got serious problems that are affecting the lives of 34 

Americans.  I hear the statement of Magnuson is broke and shut 35 

it down and let’s revolt.  That saddens me as an American 36 

citizen and a fisherman and a father. 37 

 38 

I am sick and tired of spending $5,000 to $7,000 a year coming 39 

to this council and coming up with plans that actually make 40 

sense and everybody shoves me off, for a lack of better words, 41 

put your palm in my face, boy, is the way I feel. 42 

 43 

Let’s get down the nuts and bolts of how I really think.  I want 44 

solutions.  I don’t have ideas.  Amendment 28, no one, at this 45 

time, can reasonably think it’s going to pass.  I have heard so 46 

much comment against it and everybody brings up the lawsuit and 47 

references it, but if it does go through -- I understand why you 48 
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want to get that hot potato through for political reasons only, 1 

to get it off your desk and get rid of it. 2 

 3 

The problem I’ve got with it is the accountability measures 4 

should have been in place way before this and this may not have 5 

even happened.  You farted around with it and you pissed off the 6 

commercial guys and you’ve got a federal judge telling you what 7 

to do now or advising you.  That’s a sad day in American 8 

fisheries politics. 9 

 10 

I am not happy right now and you look at me and you’re going, 11 

oh, does he really mean it?  I am telling you right now that my 12 

hands are shaking. 13 

 14 

If you must push through 28 for political reasons only or to 15 

satisfy the greater need of this nation, do so with other people 16 

in mind, please.  If you must put accountability measures in 17 

place, let them stand alone.  For me personally, I want a one-18 

fish bag limit, just to cover discards.  Please continue looking 19 

at the Orange Beach EFP. 20 

 21 

I do have a question.  What happens if we don’t go that route 22 

and the states exceed their entire quota?  What are the paybacks 23 

going to be then if we don’t have a fishery season this year?  24 

What are you all going to do?  What happens if the states exceed 25 

it? 26 

 27 

One last thing, Mr. Chairman, is I was at the recreational 28 

fishing summit last week in Alexandria, Virginia and you talk 29 

about loaded.  I was a minority.  There was no one there, 30 

hardly, representing the charter for-hire industry, nor was 31 

there anyone there representing the middle Americans who don’t 32 

own boats. 33 

 34 

It was an industry-led agenda.  The people at that organization 35 

were well organized and they dipped their cigars in brandy and 36 

boasted about what they were going to do the next day and sure 37 

enough, up on the screens, everything came up talking about 38 

economics and flexibility and we’ve got to change Magnuson. 39 

 40 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Troy, I am going to have to ask you to hurry. 41 

 42 

MR. FRADY:  Yes, sir.  Give me thirty seconds, please.  When it 43 

comes down to 407(d), I have heard 407(d) must go away and it 44 

doesn’t have to go away.  407(d) is a hindrance in the 45 

management of this fishery.  Manage this fishery according to 46 

each sector, the charter for-hire and the private recreational.  47 

Put the buffers on those who refuse to come to the table with a 48 
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management plan.  Thank you. 1 

 2 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  I have a question for you from Dr. Dana. 3 

 4 

DR. DANA:  Thank you, Troy.  You and I have talked about this or 5 

have been discussing the issue for more than six months, I know 6 

that, on the phone and at these meetings and what we’ve been 7 

discussing is beyond the Alabama EFP, how can we make it work so 8 

that other charter for-hire operators throughout the Gulf could 9 

be part of something -- The EFP that’s been designed, how can 10 

they be part of it? 11 

 12 

It kind of frustrates me, because while we -- We talked about it 13 

and I’m not putting this on you, but while Alabama has developed 14 

a nice proposal, I know that there are other communities or 15 

other areas throughout the Gulf, charter for-hire, that probably 16 

would like to be on that proposal and has the horse left the 17 

gate?  That’s where my -- I keep asking the question to other 18 

operators from different states, would you want to be part of 19 

this. 20 

 21 

From the Alabama folks, I am hearing that yes, they could, but 22 

after we do this, after we do the pilot.  Again, the judge wants 23 

a fix for the entirety, accountability for the entirety of the 24 

recreational sector or the charter for-hire sector and the 25 

private sector, private boat sector, and I don’t see a sub-sub-26 

sector being a fix. 27 

 28 

MR. FRADY:  Ms. Dana, I appreciate the question and you won’t 29 

find a more genuine person to stand at this podium and tell you 30 

I want what’s good for the charter for-hire and the private 31 

recreational fishermen. 32 

 33 

I think the politics and managing looking backwards has held 34 

this council up from looking forward.  I think you’re so stuck 35 

and wrapped around trying to keep somebody else from getting 36 

something -- It’s not necessarily that you want it, but you 37 

don’t want somebody else to have it. 38 

 39 

Here’s the thing.  We in Orange Beach don’t always get along.  I 40 

respect those guys and they are my peer group.  I am not friends 41 

with all of them, but we are friendly towards each other.  I 42 

would be willing to reach out an olive branch to every charter 43 

fisherman who was willing to try something different and from 44 

all walks and I hope, because there’s only 1,300 of us, that 45 

we’re the easiest group to get under control.  We are the 46 

easiest ones to test this and run a program. 47 

 48 
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I think it will work, but I honestly -- Honest to goodness, I 1 

want the private recreational angler, who I was one for a lot of 2 

years, almost thirty years.  I want to go fishing on my day off 3 

or when my plant shuts down and I’ve got two or three days off.  4 

I want the ability to do that, but because of politics and state 5 

management, states having their own ways of doing things -- Like 6 

I said, this council needs adults in the room.  Leave your 7 

politics out in the hall and let’s get serious about doing 8 

something. 9 

 10 

I assure you that ten years from now, we’ll be arguing about 11 

little things, but if we do the hard things today, tomorrow we 12 

can sit here and say do you remember those tough times?  Don’t 13 

try to tear down Magnuson through politics and say it’s all 14 

broken. 15 

 16 

Come here and let’s discuss it.  In Alabama, we came together 17 

and put together a plan and sure, we copied the headboat, but at 18 

least somebody worked their tail off putting these numbers 19 

together and giving them to us so we could at least have 20 

something to follow. 21 

 22 

There is no such thing as an original idea anymore.  Everybody 23 

steals them from somebody else is what I was always told, but at 24 

least we’ve taken a step and I want you all to continue looking 25 

at this, whether it’s the National Marine Fisheries Service 26 

giving us an EFP, which only gives us a two-year program -- I 27 

don’t think that’s the solution.  I would like it, because it 28 

gives me a Band-Aid, but I don’t think it’s the solution.   29 

 30 

I would love to have a fourteen-day season at two fish, because 31 

what you all have gotten me into now, I’ve got to take a cow 32 

back and the problem is that I’ve eaten the cow.  Eleven days 33 

ain’t going to get my cow back and I am being serious.  I am 34 

coming to you from the heart. 35 

 36 

Do something different and expect different results and if it 37 

doesn’t work, let’s tweak it.  Thank you, Ms. Dana, for your 38 

question and I’m sorry that I rambled a little bit. 39 

 40 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you, Troy.  Any other questions for Troy?  41 

Bart Niquet and then Chris Niquet. 42 

 43 

MR. BART NIQUET:  After that, I’m going to be a little quiet.  I 44 

am Bart Niquet and I’ve been fishing longer than most of you 45 

have been alive.  I think Amendment 28 is a crock.  If we have 46 

to go through with it, I am for Option 1, no changes. 47 

 48 
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You all have got an 800-pound gorilla in the room and nobody 1 

wants to look at him, but until you achieve accountability, 2 

nothing you promote is going to work.  Against recommendations 3 

from your own SSC panel and warnings from your legal advisors, 4 

you have blundered ahead and none of your efforts have proved 5 

correct and perhaps you will listen to the people.  They are the 6 

people whose lives you affect.  Go back to basics. 7 

 8 

Leave the 51/49 split alone.  It’s working and if it ain’t 9 

broke, don’t fix it.  Take the 49 recreational portion and allot 10 

at least half of it to the charter headboats and the rest to the 11 

strictly recreational portion, but you’re going to have to have 12 

a program to manage them. 13 

 14 

I guess that tag program that Billy Archer talked about is about 15 

as good as you can do.  It sounds good to me anyway.  Take the 16 

money that that program raises and promote reef fish building 17 

and law enforcement. 18 

 19 

If you’re going to do that, no new entrants in the charter 20 

headboat fishery for three to five years, until you get 21 

everything straightened out.  Let the fishery be managed until 22 

you make sure you get all the bugs out of it before you open it 23 

up to new entries. 24 

 25 

I don’t know how you would want to work that, but that’s up to 26 

you.  Incidentally, according to the survey by the State of 27 

Florida on people trailering boats into the State of Florida, 28 

only 2 percent of them even mentioned fishing for red snapper 29 

and so maybe it’s not the out-of-town recreational boats that’s 30 

giving us the problems and it’s the local people. 31 

 32 

One thing you should do is make all of the states report their 33 

fisheries in a timely manner and since your stated goal is to 34 

manage the fisheries for the benefit of all sectors, let’s go 35 

ahead and do that and leave your regional pride alone and go to 36 

work.  There’s one thing you need to remember, the words George 37 

Orwell made famous “Big Brother is watching you”.  Thank you. 38 

 39 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you, Bart.  Are there questions for Bart?  40 

Thank you.  Chris Niquet and then Mike Thierry. 41 

 42 

MR. CHRIS NIQUET:  My name is Chris Niquet and I’m from Panama 43 

City.  I would like to speak to you on Amendment 28.  44 

Reallocation I don’t think will solve the problem in the private 45 

sector, the for-hire sector.  All it will do is add one day of 46 

fishing for one year and that’s not a problem solver.  That’s 47 

just a Band-Aid. 48 
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 1 

However, I do have something I’m going to say that hasn’t even 2 

been considered with all the speakers that’s been in front of us 3 

and it was a plan that came up at least twice when I’ve been in 4 

attendance by one of your own people sitting right here at this 5 

table and nobody has even thought of it or considered it or 6 

mentioned it and that’s by Dr. Robert Shipp and at least twice, 7 

he has made presentations that the red snapper TAC in the Gulf 8 

of Mexico should be sixteen to twenty-million pounds a year.  Do 9 

you recall that, Dr. Shipp?  You’re not going to answer the 10 

question. 11 

 12 

Several people out here do and several people on the council 13 

remember it.  I don’t know if that will solve any problems, but 14 

it will put a real big Band-Aid on most of them.  It will stop 15 

the bleeding until you work out something for the private 16 

recreational and the charter for-hire industry. 17 

 18 

Eleven days, that ain’t going to cut it.  These people can’t 19 

make it on eleven days.  You are going to have to make them 20 

accountable, either a tagging system, a call-in system, some 21 

way.  There’s got to be some way that you can make them 22 

accountable, so they don’t have these constant overruns and 23 

paybacks so that, going forward, the TAC can go up and everybody 24 

can have more access to more fish. 25 

 26 

Several other things have been mentioned about the IFQ sector, 27 

such as putting a limit on how much you can charge for your IFQ 28 

shares if you lease them out.  Well, they’ve got a name for it 29 

and it’s called price fixing and some places call it socialism.  30 

Some people call it communism and I just want to know this, can 31 

any of you let me decide what you make?   32 

 33 

If you do, it’s going to be a long, long year, folks.  You ain’t 34 

going to like it and I’m not going to like it if you try to put 35 

a price on what I charge for my product, no more than you would 36 

like it if you put a price on what I charge.  It ain’t going to 37 

work. 38 

 39 

The people in this industry, especially the charter and 40 

headboat, need relief.  They need relief within their sector and 41 

the commercial sector’s rules and regulations are working great 42 

and leave it alone.  Don’t take from us and give it to a sector 43 

that’s unaccountable.  Thank you for your time and I will answer 44 

any questions. 45 

 46 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you, Chris.  Any questions for Chris?  47 

Chris, thank you.  Mike, you’re up and then Nick Knoepflein. 48 
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 1 

MR. MIKE THIERRY:  Captain Mike Thierry from Dauphin Island, 2 

Alabama.  I’ve been charter fishing and partyboat fishing and 3 

commercial fishing for fifty-some-odd years now.  Guys, the 4 

system is broke. 5 

 6 

I hate to sit up here and beat you all up, but I mean the facts 7 

show it, you know?  Things are really not going well and I have 8 

watched this fish.  There is more fish now than what there has 9 

ever been, but now I’m going to have to have a shorter season as 10 

a charter fisherman now than I’ve ever had in my career.  That’s 11 

hard for me to take. 12 

 13 

It’s hard for me to believe that after all these years of 14 

begging for data that we’re still kicking this can around.  It’s 15 

unbelievable to me.  We have begged for it.  We have begged for 16 

it on APs and we’ve presented it to you all and tens of 17 

thousands of times this has been brought up, but still, nothing 18 

has come out of it and that’s just so sad, as important as the 19 

data is. 20 

 21 

We need to fix the problem of some of these states going non-22 

compliant and taking days away from states that are going 23 

compliant and we need to get it fair and equitable.  In Alabama, 24 

that has hurt us an awful lot. 25 

 26 

As a fisherman, I have done everything you’ve asked.  I have 27 

stayed within my limits and I have fished the seasons you all 28 

have forced upon us, but yet, I am still being penalized by the 29 

National Marine Fisheries Service for not doing their job 30 

properly. 31 

 32 

The headboat pilot program is getting rave reviews and that’s a 33 

good thing.  Somebody stuck their neck out there and tried it 34 

and it’s working and in Alabama, we would like to give that a 35 

try in Alabama.  It’s just a trial and it’s not a permanent 36 

thing and I understand that.  We may like it and we may not. 37 

 38 

It seems like it’s working, but at least give us a chance.  It’s 39 

going to give some accountability, which is what we’re all 40 

looking for.  Every fish will be counted and we’ll get really 41 

good data off of this.  This is what we’ve been wanting for 42 

years. 43 

 44 

The charters and the headboats, we fish differently.  We fish 45 

different lengths of trips and different depths and we have 46 

different types of anglers on there and they fish in different 47 

angling methods and so we should get some very good data there. 48 
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 1 

Give me a chance to make my decisions on what I need to do with 2 

my fish and run my business.  Boy, does time fly when we’re 3 

having fun, don’t it?   4 

 5 

In the years of 2011, 2012, and 2013, that’s when we determined 6 

the amount of fish to give to this Alabama program and these 7 

were some of the shortest seasons we ever had and by far the 8 

smallest fleet in the charter industry.  Six years ago in 9 

Dauphin Island, we had seventeen charterboats and now we have 10 

five and so the numbers are going to be way down. 11 

 12 

Give us a chance to try something different.  What we’re doing 13 

is not working and let’s quit kicking this can and quit kicking 14 

these fishermen on down the road, please. 15 

 16 

I am in favor of a one-fish redfish limit in federal waters and 17 

I would like to see the council look at Dr. Shipp’s plan that I 18 

have been reading.  It looked really good to me and it had some 19 

great ideas in it and I would like to see some of those ideas be 20 

considered. 21 

 22 

In closing, I would like to comment on the supposedly overage in 23 

the recreational fishery.  Are these overages, are they really, 24 

as many fishermen predicted years ago, just the data finally 25 

catching up with what has really been going on in our fishery 26 

for many years? 27 

 28 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you, Mike.  Any questions for Mike?  Thank 29 

you, Mike.  Nick, you’re up and then Ed Pitre. 30 

 31 

MR. NICK KNOEPFLEIN:  Hi, I’m Nick Knoepflein and I work on the 32 

Charterboat Annie Girl out of Orange Beach, Alabama.  I would 33 

just like to start with a real simple question.  Why is the 34 

spotlight on red snapper? 35 

 36 

It is by far the most populated species in the majority of the 37 

Gulf and in areas that have historically had snappers, numbers 38 

and sizes are at all-time highs and areas that have not 39 

historically had snappers, they are now catching more and more 40 

all the time. 41 

 42 

To attempt to maintain the population at the level it is now is 43 

understandable, but to say that we are still overfishing red 44 

snapper and to shorten our quota and season is completely 45 

unacceptable.  The council is blinded by all the politics and 46 

you aren’t looking at reality. 47 

 48 
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The reality of it is the red snapper is not being overfished and 1 

the red snapper has not been overfished.  While the red snapper 2 

population is thriving and we can’t harvest them, we are forced 3 

to add pressure to other species that actually do need better 4 

management. 5 

 6 

The economic impact of our red snapper season being taken away 7 

is far greater than the impact it would make on the Gulf Council 8 

losing their job of meeting multiple times every year and not 9 

getting anything accomplished. 10 

 11 

We have heard the same thing year after year about our fishery 12 

and have had the same result year after year.  We have gotten 13 

punished for overfishing each year and our season shortened, 14 

when, in all reality, the red snapper has not been overfished in 15 

many years. 16 

 17 

I know the model shows that we have, but the model was 18 

apparently made by someone who is oblivious to reality.  Come 19 

get on my boat and I will show you and let you see for yourself 20 

that the model is wrong.  You have heard the same thing time and 21 

time again, but I really would like to invite everybody to come 22 

with me and let me show you. 23 

 24 

The model is inaccurate because of inaccurate data.  The EFP 25 

program would provide accurate data and would keep every 26 

charterboat in Alabama accountable for the fish that they catch. 27 

 28 

Being a fisherman from Alabama, we are being punished even more, 29 

due to the fact that Florida, Texas, and Louisiana are going 30 

non-compliant.  The EFP program is an attempt to somewhat make 31 

it fair for fishermen in Alabama and I strongly support the EFP 32 

program and ask that the Gulf Council pass the program. 33 

 34 

We had a season of April 21 to October 31 with four fish per 35 

season in the semi-recent past and the fishery was pretty 36 

sustainable at that.  To cut that season down to eleven days at 37 

two fish per person is complete ludicrous.  Take a second and 38 

think about the numbers of that and the dates and four fish and 39 

eleven days at two fish per person is just insane. 40 

 41 

I am in full support of maintaining our fishery, because I have 42 

fished in the Gulf my entire life and want to continue to do so 43 

and pass our great fishery down to future generations, but this 44 

is not being properly managed.  Wake up and smell the roses.  45 

Put the science and laws and politics away and use a little 46 

commonsense and see the reality of what you are doing.  We --  47 

 48 
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CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Nick, if you could start finishing up. 1 

 2 

MR. KNOEPFLEIN:  I am almost done.  We, not the government, have 3 

built our own reef programs ourselves, with our own dollars, and 4 

built this fishery to what it is now and we are being told we 5 

cannot reap the benefits of it.  The problem is we don’t have a 6 

voice. 7 

 8 

We have to sit back and let you tell us what we can and can’t 9 

do, when the outcome doesn’t affect you at all.  We have been 10 

forced to bend and bend each year and we can’t bend anymore.  We 11 

are at the absolute bottom and this is the breaking point. 12 

 13 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you, Nick.  Any questions?  Thank you, 14 

Nick.  Ed Pitre and then Steve Loup. 15 

 16 

MR. ED PITRE:  Good afternoon, council.  My name is Ed Pitre and 17 

I am from Galliano, Louisiana and I’m a full-time charter and 18 

commercial fisherman out of Port Fourchon, Louisiana.  Something 19 

has got to be done here. 20 

 21 

I am in the process of taking over Steve Tomeny Incorporated and 22 

I’ve got a hell of a boat note on my shoulders now and eleven 23 

days, what am I going to do with this?  June and July was pretty 24 

jammed up with charters and now I’ve got all kinds of people 25 

that I’ve got to call and tell them that they can’t catch red 26 

snapper now. 27 

 28 

We need something to be done here.  I have been in it fifteen 29 

years and I plan on doing it my whole life.  I love doing what I 30 

do.  I’ve got four young boys at home.  Two are thirteen and 31 

they are all interested in the fishing business and I hope to 32 

see them follow in my shoes and we need something done here.  We 33 

need sector separation and split these charterboats from these 34 

recreational guys. 35 

 36 

It looks like for the mackerel I’m for July 1, because it looks 37 

like at the peak of my season that I might be having to do some 38 

mackerel fishing. 39 

 40 

As far as these guys in Alabama, you all need to let them fish 41 

whenever they want and not whenever they have to and that’s 42 

pretty much what I’ve got to say, guys, and I appreciate you 43 

all’s time. 44 

 45 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you, Ed.  Any questions for Ed?  Thank 46 

you, Ed.  Steve and then T.J. Marshall. 47 

 48 
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MR. STEVE LOUP:  Steve Loup, a recreational fisherman.  I’ve 1 

been fishing out there for fifty years.  I am in favor of 2 

Amendment 28 and Alternative 5.  I think it needs to be 3 

separated.  Nothing has been done for twenty years.  We are 4 

sitting here getting less and less and it’s just unreal. 5 

 6 

I am against all the inaccurate recreational fish reports that 7 

you have used and given to the court.  Wildlife and Fisheries in 8 

this state proved the data to be totally wrong in Louisiana 9 

waters and it looks like none of you all read or believed the 10 

quota monitoring survey that was done in this state. 11 

 12 

Since you all didn’t, I want to give you all some of the figures 13 

on here, some accurate figures.  You all checked 114 people last 14 

year in Louisiana and Wildlife and Fisheries checked 1,770.  15 

Now, whose figures do you think is more accurate, the 144 or the 16 

1,770? 17 

 18 

You all’s figures showed we made 30,000 trips in May and June 19 

and the state said 21,000.  They had people at the dock every 20 

day when I came in.  You all never checked me, never, and I have 21 

been fishing for fifty years. 22 

 23 

You all said through September we had caught 788,000 and the 24 

state said 526,000.  Now, we’re 35 or 40 percent under that and 25 

it’s been that way the whole time and you all know it, but you 26 

all keep turning in these fictitious figures and I know he knows 27 

it for sure, but most of the people here don’t believe the 28 

state.  Do you all think the state paid these people to lie 29 

about what we caught?  That ain’t what happened.  This is the 30 

facts, people, the real facts, but nobody wants to believe them 31 

or use them. 32 

 33 

I am also in favor of the state taking over the recreational 34 

fishing in our waters, because they can do a ten times better 35 

job than you all can and I am also in favor of some kind of 36 

monitoring for the recreational.  We want you to count our 37 

stuff, because we ain’t catching what you all think we’re 38 

catching.  You all need to pay attention to the facts. 39 

 40 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you, Steve.  Any questions for Steve?  41 

Thank you.  T.J.  T.J., if I could take just a second, I have, 42 

for the council, I have two people in put in two cards and I am 43 

going to go ahead and let them speak, if you all are okay with 44 

that.  The council is okay with that?  All right.  T.J. and then 45 

Jim Smarr. 46 

 47 

MR. T.J. MARSHALL:  Chairman and council members -- Chairman 48 
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Boyd, thank you for taking my hard.  I knew I put it in late, 1 

but I heard some comments, particularly about 407(d), and our 2 

team just kind of circled real quick and we wanted to add a 3 

little clarification. 4 

 5 

There seemed to be a sense that 407(d) says you’ve got to shut 6 

down the recreational sector when it reaches its quota and so 7 

there was kind of a concern that if we do this alternative 8 

management plan in one part of the sector that is it a waste of 9 

time, because if the other sector goes over, we’ve got to shut 10 

them down, even though we’ve put together this elaborate 11 

management plan. 12 

 13 

The way that we looked at it was essentially just looking at 14 

that chart that you had on Tuesday, where you had to decide your 15 

buffers.  You had confidence levels and so if I’m looking at the 16 

correct chart, if you went with a seventeen-day season, you only 17 

had a 50 percent confidence that you would stay within quota. 18 

 19 

Well, the concept being you can leave with 407(d).  You just 20 

have to take your portion of the sector that doesn’t have a good 21 

management plan and you just have to give them a really big 22 

buffer.  You have to give them a buffer that makes it -- I think 23 

you have two choices here that would be a less than 1 percent 24 

chance that they would overfish and that way, it doesn’t affect 25 

the other part of the sector that you have done a good 26 

management plan with. 27 

 28 

I guess we just wanted to clarify that don’t look at 407(d) as 29 

like, oh, gosh, we can’t do anything.  I don’t think it limits 30 

you this way and what you’re already doing on the concept of 31 

these large buffers to meet the judge’s ruling is the path 32 

forward to be able to keep a sector fully accountable and 33 

prevent those overages.  I appreciate your time and thank you. 34 

 35 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  T.J., thank you very much.  Then the two cards 36 

that I had that put in extra cards were Jim Smarr and Donald 37 

Waters. 38 

 39 

MR. WATERS:  Let’s go home. 40 

 41 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Let’s go home?  Okay.  We can’t go home yet.  We 42 

have still got work to do, but you guys can go to the bar.  43 

Mara, I have a question for you, if the council will indulge me 44 

for just a second.  At 4:30 to 4:45, we were supposed to do a 45 

review of the exempted fishing permit, which I think is going to 46 

be rather lengthy.  Would it be okay to take up the two 47 

committee reports and do the exempted fishing permit in the 48 
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morning or since it’s on the agenda now, should I do it now? 1 

 2 

MS. LEVY:  I think that you can adjust the -- They want you to 3 

do it now, but I think it’s clear on the agenda that it says 4 

that you can change times around, depending on what’s going on, 5 

other than the public testimony.  I mean if people want to hear 6 

the decision now and you feel as a council that you should spend 7 

the time discussing it, because everybody is here, then I mean 8 

you might want to take that into consideration, but I think it’s 9 

up to you. 10 

 11 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you.  What we will do then, since there 12 

are evidently people in the audience that would like to hear 13 

this and not stay over until in the morning, I am assuming, we 14 

will go ahead and take up the exempted fishing permit, but, 15 

first, I want to take a ten-minute break, since it’s been a long 16 

afternoon.  We’ve got a ten-minute break, if you would be back a 17 

couple of minutes after five. 18 

 19 

(Whereupon, a brief recess was taken.) 20 

 21 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  We are back in session and on the agenda, the 22 

next item is Review of and Vote on Exempted Fishing Permits.  23 

Roy Crabtree, could I call on you to take this? 24 

 25 

DR. SHIPP:  Mr. Chairman, I think I’m supposed to read the 26 

committee report on that and then we will go from there. 27 

 28 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  You’re going to read the committee report?  Is 29 

that where we’re going? 30 

 31 

DR. SHIPP:  Yes and then we’ll go from there.  If you don’t want 32 

me to, I won’t, but -- 33 

 34 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  That’s fine.  Proceed. 35 

 36 

REVIEW OF AND VOTE ON EXEMPTED FISHING PERMITS 37 

 38 

DR. SHIPP:  Discussion on Exempted Fishing Permits Related to 39 

Reef Fish, Andy Strelcheck presented a summary of an exempted 40 

fishing permit application submitted by the Alabama Charter 41 

Fishing Association Cooperative for a two-year pilot project to 42 

evaluate the efficacy of an allocation-based system for 43 

charterboats to more effectively manage red snapper.   44 

 45 

Any Alabama licensed charter vessel with a federal 46 

charter/headboat reef fish permit would be eligible to 47 

participate.  The applicant stated there are approximately 48 
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ninety Alabama-based for-hire vessels that would qualify for the 1 

EFP.   2 

 3 

The amount of red snapper allocated to the EFP would be based on  4 

the percent of recreational red snapper landed by Alabama 5 

charter vessels and would be between five-and-a-half and 7.9 6 

percent of the recreational quota, depending on what years are 7 

used as a baseline.  The average proportion for the years 2011 8 

to 2013 is 6.8 percent.   9 

 10 

Operations would be similar to that for the headboat EFP, with 11 

hail-out requirements, VMS, one-hour landing notice, use of 12 

iSnapper electronic logbooks, and landing at pre-approved 13 

locations.  Allocation of shares to individual vessels would be 14 

based on whether the vessel is a six-pack or a multi-passenger 15 

vessel.  That is, ten fish per day for six-packs and twenty fish 16 

per day for multi-passenger vessels.  17 

 18 

Someone asked if charterboats with non-resident Alabama 19 

charterboat permits could qualify.  Tom Steber, Director of the 20 

ACFAC, stated that any vessel with an Alabama state charterboat 21 

license and a federal charter vessel permit would qualify.   22 

 23 

Several committee members noted that there has been a shift in 24 

the proportion of charter vessel red snapper landings in recent 25 

years.  They requested the proportion of landings in earlier 26 

years.   27 

 28 

Committee members debated whether the EFP would provide any new 29 

useful information.  It was noted that iSnapper is currently 30 

being evaluated without an EFP.  However, other committee 31 

members felt that the EFP would provide management information 32 

on the capability of the charterboat cooperative to manage 33 

itself.   34 

 35 

One committee member felt that if all Alabama charterboats 36 

participated in the EFP, this might effectively be considered a 37 

regional management allocation of red snapper.  If so, he asked 38 

if all of the states could achieve regional management through 39 

the use of state-sponsored EFPs.  Mara Levy cautioned that EFPs 40 

were to be used to gather new information.  Management measures, 41 

such as regional management, needed to be implemented through a 42 

plan amendment. 43 

 44 

A motion to request that the council recommend approval of the 45 

Alabama Charter Fishing Cooperative’s EFP application to NMFS 46 

failed by a vote of four to five. 47 

 48 
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CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you, Dr. Shipp.  Mara, I would like to 1 

call on you.  If you would, could you give us a -- I don’t want 2 

to say ruling, but what’s the correct word?  Would you give us 3 

information about what is required for an exempted fishing 4 

permit from the regulations, so that we can all understand what 5 

we’re dealing with?  Could you just review that for us? 6 

 7 

MS. LEVY:  Yes, but I want to read you what’s exactly in the 8 

regulations and so if you just let me pull them up. 9 

 10 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Go ahead.  I just want to be sure that the 11 

council understands what the regulations are and what the 12 

definition is and what we’re voting on. 13 

 14 

MS. LEVY:   I am just going to read you what it says that the 15 

Regional Administrator may authorize.  It gives you a sense of 16 

what they’re used for, because I think that’s what you’re asking 17 

me about. 18 

 19 

A NMFS Regional Administrator or Director may authorize, for 20 

limited testing, public display, data collection, exploratory 21 

fishing, compensation fishing, conservation engineering, health 22 

and safety surveys, environmental cleanup, and/or hazard removal 23 

purposes, the target or incidental harvest of species managed 24 

under an FMP or fishery regulations that would otherwise be 25 

prohibited and so it’s all of those things, limited testing, 26 

public display, data collection. 27 

 28 

For this purpose, I think you’re focusing on the limited 29 

testing, data collection, and basically testing some sort of new 30 

idea or strategy or something like that. 31 

 32 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you.  We don’t have a motion on the board 33 

here and so other than having your report -- 34 

 35 

DR. SHIPP:  I think we need to start a discussion by having a 36 

motion and so I will move that the council recommend approval of 37 

the Alabama Charter Fishing Cooperative’s EFP application to the 38 

National Marine Fisheries Service. 39 

 40 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Do we have a second?  We have a second by 41 

Harlon.  Is there discussion on the EFP?  The motion is that the 42 

council recommend approval of the Alabama Charter Fishing 43 

Cooperative’s EFP Application to NMFS. 44 

 45 

MR. WILLIAMS:  I speak in favor of this motion.  Since I have 46 

come back to the council, I see, in the recreational sector and 47 

especially in the charter headboat sector, exactly the same 48 
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problems that we had with the red snapper commercial fishery 1 

when I was on here previously. 2 

 3 

We solved that problem with effort management and individual 4 

quotas in that fishery and I think these guys have exactly the 5 

same problems that all those guys had years ago and I think 6 

we’ve got to do something a lot different, a lot different than 7 

what we’re doing now, to solve their problem and I think we’re 8 

moving inexorably towards sector separation. 9 

 10 

The headboats and the charterboats, they have different needs 11 

than the private sector fishermen do and this is going to be a 12 

good test to see whether this kind of program can and will work 13 

in the charter and headboat fishery.  We are going to get 14 

information -- They have already worked out -- This is something 15 

I’ve been thinking about in the past, how we’re going to 16 

separate the overload boats from the six-pack boats.  Do we try 17 

to weight it by six versus forty?  They have already worked it 18 

out and they’re going to do a two-to-one thing. 19 

 20 

They are working out problems.  They are going to use iSnapper 21 

to monitor their catches and they’re going to have to face a lot 22 

of problems and solve a lot of problems.   23 

 24 

There is going to be jealousies within this fishery and there’s 25 

going to be people that are angry with they’re not getting their 26 

fair share and they’re going to have to figure out ways to solve 27 

those and we’re going to be able to use their example. 28 

 29 

Then two years from now or two-and-a-half years from now, I 30 

guess, when this is over and hopefully we will be moving down 31 

the road towards sector separation, we will have them for an 32 

example and we’ll be able to use their guidance as to how their 33 

program has functioned and the problems they encountered and how 34 

we can solve our own problems.  I speak in favor of this and I 35 

hope Dr. Crabtree will approve it. 36 

 37 

MR. PEARCE:  I also speak in support of this motion.  I think 38 

Roy Williams put it so eloquently over there that I don’t have 39 

to add much to what he just said, but I’ve got -- I don’t want 40 

to slow this process down, but I want to ask a question, because 41 

I want to make sure this one works. 42 

 43 

Can we take this process to the entire Gulf and do the same 44 

thing for each state if they follow these same rules?  That’s my 45 

question to you, Roy.  Can we take this EFP and go to every 46 

state and say if you do this -- Can we?  I just need an answer 47 

there. 48 
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 1 

DR. CRABTREE:  That was the issue I wanted to -- We cannot get 2 

in a position where we’re managing the fishery through EFPs.  3 

Now, people can have different opinions as to where that line 4 

is, but we have one EFP now that’s looking at the headboat 5 

fishery and we’ve got this EFP, which is looking at the 6 

charterboat fishery and it’s a totally different animal and has 7 

a very different allocation mechanism. 8 

 9 

I think we’re at a point now where if you recommend approval of 10 

this one and if we do it, that we’ve probably reached the limit 11 

of what we can do with EFPs. 12 

 13 

Coming back to Roy’s comment, I mean the headboat cooperative is 14 

in its first year and you know how fast time goes by and so 15 

we’re at a point now if we want to start putting together an IFQ 16 

program for charterboats, for the for-hire sector, the time to 17 

start moving on an options paper and doing that is now, because 18 

you heard the gentleman from Louisiana who said I don’t want to 19 

be here for two years arguing about it. 20 

 21 

Well, the time it will probably take us to really implement a 22 

for-hire IFQ program probably is around two years, because we’re 23 

going to have to go through the whole referendum procedure and 24 

design the program and all those kinds of things. 25 

 26 

We don’t want to get to a successful conclusion of these EFPs 27 

and then we lapse back because we haven’t done our homework and 28 

we’re not ready to move on it and have two years go by while we 29 

get it in.  Right now is the time to get at that, but that’s for 30 

tomorrow, I think. 31 

 32 

I think the answer is we can’t do that and we’re looking at a 33 

limited number of testing here and I have a hard time -- I am 34 

not going to say never, until you see the program, but I would 35 

not count on doing many more of these at this point along this 36 

same line, testing the same sorts of things. 37 

 38 

MR. PEARCE:  I appreciate your answer, but I know the boats in 39 

the rest of the Gulf are suffering just like in Alabama and I am 40 

scrambling to finds ways to help them, but I don’t want to 41 

jeopardize this Alabama EFP.  I don’t.  I want this to go along 42 

and so I am very much in support of this Alabama EFP. 43 

 44 

DR. DANA:  I think that the Alabama EFP has a lot of merit to 45 

it.  Where my concerns are, and I think                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                      46 

I’ve made that clear during the public testimony and my 47 

questions, is that I do believe there are a fair or a 48 
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substantial number of charter for-hire permit holders that would 1 

want to be part of a same kind of a pilot and, once again, you 2 

have the judgment that came out that asked us to find solutions, 3 

accountable solutions, for the sector, the recreational sector, 4 

which is the private and for-hire charter. 5 

 6 

Finding a -- Making accountable or using this pilot to show 7 

accountability and find additional information from Alabama 8 

doesn’t solve the issue and I know that my preference would be 9 

to -- Given all the uncertainty out there right now with the 10 

decreasing days or the proposed decreased days to eleven and 11 

this potential EFP on the table for Alabama only, I really feel 12 

uncomfortable about voting on it right now. 13 

 14 

I would like to reach out to some of the fleet members that I am 15 

aware of, the leadership, in northwest Florida and ask them.  16 

Before, they were amendable to allowing for the Alabama thing to 17 

go forward, but there’s a lot of uncertainty and I just want to 18 

talk to them about what I’ve learned on it too, but I think the 19 

goals of what Alabama has put together and the way they’ve 20 

structured it, it’s quite sound, but I do know that others want 21 

to be part of it too and Roy just said this may be the end of 22 

the bucket for any kind of EFP programs and then what? 23 

 24 

MR. PERRET:  Dr. Dana brought up a good point.  I would say that 25 

the amount of effort and the work that’s gone into this thing up 26 

to this point has been tremendous.  I supported the motion 27 

yesterday in the committee and I will do so again today, but I 28 

want to give a little different rationale, though what I said 29 

yesterday, I stand by also. 30 

 31 

In my fifty years of being involved with management of fish, and 32 

granted, I have probably done a lousy job, but the little bit 33 

I’ve learned is that if the industry comes forward with a 34 

program, it’s got a heck of a lot better chance of working then 35 

when the government says you’ve got to do this or do that. 36 

 37 

The industry has come together and they’ve presented a program 38 

and we were told yesterday that all licensed vessels in Alabama 39 

are eligible and are participating and that includes one from 40 

Mississippi and I think fifteen from Florida.  I was concerned 41 

about leaving the non-residents out, but the non-residents that 42 

are licensed are in and so that’s one thing. 43 

 44 

Secondly, I think it was Ms. Bosarge who said, look, these guys 45 

have done a favor for us.  They have duked it out and they have 46 

worked it out and they’re going to come up with the percentages 47 

of a quota of 6 percent or whatever the amount is and so they 48 
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have worked this out. 1 

 2 

I think the chance of this -- With all the work being done by 3 

this group and with this group coming forward asking for this, I 4 

think it’s a win situation.  I also share Dr. Crabtree’s concern 5 

about exempted fishing permits.  We can only do so much, but 6 

this pilot program I think will be so successful that it would 7 

be the stepping stone to implement the right kind of plan for 8 

this segment of the fishery and so I do support the motion. 9 

 10 

DR. CRABTREE:  Just coming back to what Pam said, I think we are 11 

at a point where I haven’t ever seen as big a mess as we’re in 12 

right now, in all my years of managing fisheries, and I think 13 

we’ve got to come to the grips where we can talk about improving 14 

our data and improving science and all those things, but the 15 

fundamental problem we’ve got is we’ve got to change how we’re 16 

managing the recreational fishery and how we’re controlling the 17 

catches. 18 

 19 

We are at a point where just squeezing the season down isn’t 20 

working for anybody and so I think we can look at this EFP for 21 

one areas as a test and all, but I really think the time is here 22 

to start focusing in on working through the process of is an IFQ 23 

system the way to go for the for-hire fishery and if it is, 24 

let’s start developing an options paper and let’s start getting 25 

fishermen. 26 

 27 

We’ve got a couple of projects here that are being tested that 28 

give us kind of a starting point on how to look at this and we 29 

start working through the process and we start getting the 30 

public involved and getting their comments on it now. 31 

 32 

As these EFPs, if this one were to be approved, go through, we 33 

see the problems and we try to fix them and people get a sense 34 

of it.  That way, two years from now, we’re ready to roll on 35 

something, rather than two years from now we’re still wringing 36 

our hands and haven’t really done anything. 37 

 38 

If you think this is maybe where you want to go Gulf-wide, 39 

whether the EFP goes in place or not, the thing to start doing 40 

is start working on some options and start getting public input 41 

on it and start really thinking this through. 42 

 43 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Roy, I have a question for you.  Technically, if 44 

this EFP goes through and there is a quota given to these 45 

charterboats and we are over the allocation and the season is 46 

closed, over our ten-day or eleven-day season, what happens to 47 

the EFP and the catch that remains? 48 
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 1 

DR. CRABTREE:  If we, under Section 407(d), if we reach a point 2 

where we determine the recreational quota has been caught, 3 

regardless of how many pounds may be left in this EFP, the 4 

headboat EFP, or if we implement a charterboat for-hire sector 5 

IFQ program, if we reach the point where the recreational quota 6 

has been caught, then everyone is going to get shut down. 7 

 8 

Now, that’s a problem and we heard different sides of the merits 9 

of 407(d), but it does pose a real problem for us in terms of 10 

what we’re trying to do, but, look, there’s a lot of things 11 

going on the Hill and a lot of people are asking up there, what 12 

do we need to do? 13 

 14 

I think we need to figure out how we want to manage this fishery 15 

and what is the right thing to do and then if something in the 16 

statute is a problem for us, our constituents, I’m quite sure, 17 

will go to the Hill and say we’re ready to roll on this and you 18 

need to address it.  We can’t lobby, but these guys can and if 19 

they want to make this happen, I am sure they will take care of 20 

that.  We have got to do something here.  We can’t just keep 21 

forging ahead with an eleven-day season.  That’s my take on it, 22 

Mr. Chairman. 23 

 24 

MR. GREENE:  I have been quickly trying to write down the 25 

differences over here between a headboat and a charterboat.  26 

When you look up 50 CFR 622.2, the definitions between a 27 

charterboat is carrying six passengers or less and the 28 

definition of a headboat is carrying seven passengers or more. 29 

 30 

There is about 200 boats in the Gulf that really don’t fit my 31 

definition of a charterboat or a multi-passenger or overflow 32 

type of boat.  Now, my attempt here is to try to show you the 33 

difference or educate you a little bit on the differences, in my 34 

opinion, between a headboat and a multi-passenger charterboat.  35 

In the case we’re working on here, it’s the EFP for the Alabama 36 

boats. 37 

 38 

When you think about this, think about a partyboat where people 39 

walk up and there’s forty or fifty people all the way around a 40 

walk-around type boat and they walk up and they fish a five-hour 41 

or six-hour or eight-hour charter.  They typically fish in 42 

water, in our area, in less than 125 feet.  They typically have 43 

large loads of people and they handle their business how they 44 

see fit. 45 

 46 

Now, the difference between a charterboat in our area is that 47 

they run four-hour trolling trips all the way up to three-day 48 
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offshore trips.  Now, you can’t keep a three-day bag limit of 1 

snapper.  It’s just not prudent to do that and with the certain 2 

allocation that they’re looking at, I think you would see them 3 

say, okay, the tunas are biting and I don’t need any snapper on 4 

this trip and I can use them at another point and that’s 5 

certainly a good way to look at it. 6 

 7 

Typically, on a charterboat, you’re going to see fishing 8 

anywhere from forty-feet all the way out to 300 or 400 or 500 9 

feet of water and so you’re looking at different depths and 10 

you’re looking at different angling techniques and different 11 

methods of catch. 12 

 13 

Those are big items that you haven’t thought about.  Now, we 14 

fish typically smaller groups of people.  We may target lighter 15 

tackle and we may do different things.  These vessels are all 16 

using the barotrauma devices that have been provided to us and 17 

we are certainly engaged in that, but the one thing I want to 18 

point out to you is that iSnapper can be used in this.  Now, why 19 

is that a big deal? 20 

 21 

iSnapper is a very big deal, because you heard testimony today 22 

from people who are willing, private recreational anglers who 23 

are willing, to provide the same catch information on their 24 

iSnapper program in the private recreational sector.  That could 25 

also be a very big difference here. 26 

 27 

This could be a very easy way to look at it and say, well, how -28 

- If iSnapper worked pretty well and I know we did a pilot study 29 

on it several years back and that was shortly after the sector 30 

separation fiasco meeting down in Tampa and a lot of people 31 

didn’t understand what was going on and you had one part of the 32 

Gulf that had huge compliance and it was 100 percent and in 33 

other parts of the Gulf, it wasn’t quite so much. 34 

 35 

It’s something that the private recreational have come to 36 

embrace and it may be an easy way to do that.  Now, Amendment 40 37 

has a voluntary IFQ idea and some of that is kind of where this 38 

EFP came from.  At first, it was if you’re not interested, don’t 39 

participate and before we knew it, 100 percent of the people in 40 

Alabama have shown interest in it.  I don’t know how much more 41 

you could do it. 42 

 43 

I personally believe, and I certainly don’t want to speak for 44 

Ms. Dana, who is not at the table at this moment, but I think 45 

there are a lot of other areas, as has been mentioned, that are 46 

very interested in a program like this. 47 

 48 
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We are going to have to go somewhere pretty quick, as Roy 1 

pointed out.  There are differences between the two, in my mind.  2 

I think it’s a very safe deal and I think there’s really not any 3 

way to lose, but that’s my opinion and I’m certain that 4 

everybody at the table may disagree with me to some point, but 5 

those are the differences between headboats and charterboats and 6 

so as you think about that, please keep this in mind. 7 

 8 

MR. SANCHEZ:  I share all the frustration of the public and 9 

everyone around the table with this.  I don’t have hard feelings 10 

about this one way or another.  I know a lot of work has gone 11 

into it.  I applaud industry-based initiative, be they whatever 12 

orientation, because it does have a better chance of working if 13 

it’s something the people put their heart and soul and energy 14 

into. 15 

 16 

Where I kind of am a little on the fence about this is that here 17 

we are and we’re looking at regional management on one hand.  18 

We’re looking at a regionalized EFP and we can hardly ignore the 19 

fact that there’s so many fish in the Gulf of Mexico that you 20 

can no longer dismiss this information that we’re seeing from 21 

all over as anecdotal, just because somebody with a PhD didn’t 22 

do it in some assessment laboratory. 23 

 24 

We are finding these little patchwork solutions to a bigger 25 

problem and all you have is, the end result, super-duper pissed 26 

off public, no matter where they’re coming from.  This obviously 27 

is not working. 28 

 29 

We need to find solutions that address these things in a broad 30 

stroke and make it uniform and fix these things for all.  That 31 

said, an EFP, I know we’re limited in the scope of what we can 32 

do underneath an EFP application, but I never was a huge 33 

proponent of IFQs, but if that will help give relief to these 34 

charterboat folks that are struggling and that’s what we need to 35 

do, then we need to look at it and consider it and start fixing 36 

these problems, because, hell, I am usually a one-termer on this 37 

council and I will never see the solutions to these things and 38 

it’s very frustrating that you’re here year after year and 39 

you’re talking about the same thing and we’ve done nothing.  40 

Let’s do something meaningful that helps these folks. 41 

 42 

In that, I’m just venting my frustration with this whole process 43 

now.  So many things need to happen to get this thing right and 44 

they can be done, but we just need to get together on it. 45 

 46 

MR. ANSON:  I am frustrated too, John.  I’ve been here now for 47 

five or six years on the council and really haven’t accomplished 48 
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much or felt like I’ve accomplished much regarding this 1 

particular issue. 2 

 3 

We have kicked the can for so long that it has, I think, ended 4 

up in the corner and we just can’t kick it anymore and so a 5 

little hat in hand here, I do work for the state and I am listed 6 

on the EFP and so I certainly feel for other charterboat owners 7 

and operators around the Gulf and those that may want to do this 8 

and aren’t necessarily included in the EFP and so I can 9 

sympathize with them. 10 

 11 

On the other hand, I think there are still quite a number of 12 

them out there, up until very recently, that haven’t really 13 

thought outside the box or thought about the potential for 14 

trying to look at different alternatives and this kind of goes 15 

towards them as to, here, it’s going to work or going to be 16 

implemented, potentially, as a pilot program in a state, in a 17 

large setting. 18 

 19 

It gets away with some of those issues where you’ve got one boat 20 

that’s in and two boats that aren’t and it kind of sets up the 21 

whole stage for how it potentially could work on a fairly large 22 

scale, if you will. 23 

 24 

I just want to follow up on Dr. Crabtree’s point that these 25 

things -- We could do the one, have the pilot program go forward 26 

and start implementing it and maybe work out some bugs and kinks 27 

and then, likewise, concurrently start developing some sort of 28 

plan amendment that looks at something very similar or the same 29 

thing and after the two-year process or nearly two-year process 30 

that Dr. Crabtree referenced, we can start addressing some of 31 

these tweaks in an actual plan amendment and so I’m going to be 32 

in support of the motion. 33 

 34 

MR. MATENS:  I’ve got a real problem here.  Let’s just cut to 35 

the chase.  This program is not going to gain any meaningful 36 

data.  If you’re going to tell me that if we do this program 37 

these guys in Alabama, whom I support, are going to come away 38 

saying if we have a program where we can fish when we want for 39 

snapper, of course they are going to like it.  I would.  It’s 40 

ludicrous, on the face of it, to think that it’s not going to be 41 

a, quote, unquote, success. 42 

 43 

Is this going to take away fishing days from charter operators 44 

in other states, in Louisiana, if we have eleven days?  They are 45 

going to fish all of that eleven they can fish, weather 46 

permitting, and it’s not going to take away from us. 47 

 48 
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If we had -- Under regional management, if we had an allocation 1 

of fish, whatever that is, then I think that our charter guys 2 

and our private guys could come to an accommodation.  My friend, 3 

Daryl Carpenter, said that at the podium.  That’s the way we 4 

operate. 5 

 6 

If there’s any concern I have in this, it’s if we’re going to go 7 

to an overall program, call it what you will, that helps the 8 

charter guys, and I want to help the charter guys, and it’s 9 

going to be a Gulf-wide program, it may not fit our needs.  10 

That’s just the way it is. 11 

 12 

I really don’t know what to do here.  I want to help the charter 13 

guys, but if you were telling me we were doing this only to 14 

allow the people in Alabama to have a little more financial 15 

stability for two years, you know, and -- It’s not going to hurt 16 

us, but I agree with Roy. 17 

 18 

I think that this is a -- We’re nibbling at the problem.  We are 19 

nibbling at the issue and we need a broad-based solution to this 20 

and if that broad-based solution is whatever it is, it needs to 21 

be on this table and we need to talk about it and we need to 22 

move forward with it.  Thank you. 23 

 24 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Further discussion? 25 

 26 

DR. DANA:  I just have a question for Captain Greene.  If this 27 

was voted for, what would be your thoughts or the opportunity -- 28 

You may not be the proper person to answer this question, but to 29 

have this opened up to other communities or states?  Is it just 30 

drop-dead this is only going to be an Alabama thing for two 31 

years or what is the deal? 32 

 33 

MR. GREENE:  Dr. Dana, when we first started this, I never 34 

dreamed that anybody in Destin or Panama City would remotely be 35 

interested and I am just being honest with you.  It has been the 36 

biggest hotbed of no IFQ and no sector separation and we don’t 37 

want a whatever.  I am just being completely honest. 38 

 39 

Now, I was just sitting here thinking that we’re facing state 40 

water fisheries deals and Alabama and Mississippi do not have 41 

any way to make that happen.  I would encourage NOAA to open 42 

this into Mississippi.  There is not very many boats and they 43 

don’t have very much landings and they don’t have any state 44 

water fisheries. 45 

 46 

With that being said, I think it would be safe to say that this 47 

is obviously the way everybody wants to go.  It’s an IFQ any way 48 
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you look at it.  If you like this idea and this concept, maybe 1 

we should embrace Amendment 40 under voluntary IFQ or just go 2 

down the road of an IFQ and split it off and your fishermen know 3 

exactly what they have to catch and how they want to go with it 4 

and maybe the tide has changed.  Maybe we have finally kicked 5 

that can so hard in the corner that it’s v-shaped and it’s time 6 

to do something different. 7 

 8 

I certainly realize that if Florida waters stay open and this 9 

fails, there is going to be ninety charterboats in Florida state 10 

waters looking for anything that they can catch, because we have 11 

no other option. 12 

 13 

However, if there is some way we can help the other boats, I am 14 

all ears and interested in doing whatever it is to make it 15 

right.  I would almost consider taking my share of it and 16 

donating it to someone in Destin or Panama City, just to let 17 

them have the opportunity to experience it. 18 

 19 

That’s how -- I mean we’re to that point now, that some of these 20 

guys are going to have to step up and try something different.  21 

I feel for you, Pam.  I really do.  I can’t but help but think 22 

that I wouldn’t be envious and jealous of you if you guys had 23 

come forward with this, but this did come from just sheer 24 

frustration of state waters and trying something different. 25 

 26 

I don’t know that I have answered your question.  I will 27 

certainly put forth every bit of effort into helping you resolve 28 

that in any way possible. 29 

 30 

DR. DANA:  Thank you, Johnny, and just as a follow-up, I am not 31 

speaking from a jealousy point of view more than a 32 

representative point of view.  I want to make sure that I am 33 

speaking on behalf of those that I know and see on the water and 34 

I just want to make sure that the way I vote is one that is 35 

representative. 36 

 37 

I know that there’s a lot of folks in the room, in the audience, 38 

that want to hear the full debate on this, but if I were able to 39 

take this discussion from this council and from the public 40 

testimony today and bring that out to some of those stakeholders 41 

and then come back tomorrow and vote on this, I would probably 42 

have a whole -- A better -- I would probably vote -- I don’t 43 

know how I would vote tomorrow versus today.  I think it may be 44 

different or it may be the same. 45 

 46 

However, I might offer that this vote be tabled until tomorrow, 47 

until some of us who have a vested stock in this EFP, in this 48 
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issue, until we’ve got a chance to reach out to some folks after 1 

what we’ve heard. 2 

 3 

DR. CRABTREE:  I would not view this as something that is going 4 

to be expanded to other states or to large numbers of vessels.  5 

This is a test to learn how this works and what problems we may 6 

encounter. 7 

 8 

If you believe this is, and I think it is, this is something 9 

that merits looking at Gulf-wide, and there sure is support for 10 

it, then we ought to come in here tomorrow and talk about 11 

putting together the beginnings of a charterboat IFQ program, 12 

but I don’t think that you should plan on that this program is 13 

going to be expanded significantly beyond where it is, because I 14 

suspect that’s unlikely and I am not sure what justification we 15 

would have for doing that. 16 

 17 

MS. BOSARGE:  To me, this is not a tough decision and I want to 18 

tell you why it’s not and you’re probably sitting there thinking 19 

that’s because you’re a commercial representative and that’s why 20 

this isn’t a tough decision for you, but I wanted to remind 21 

everybody -- I guess I went through orientation a lot more 22 

recently than a lot of people, like Corky, on this council.  It 23 

may have been a few decades since he did orientation. 24 

 25 

MR. FISCHER:  He took the train to orientation. 26 

 27 

MR. PERRET:  They have to send me back because I forget things. 28 

 29 

MS. BOSARGE:  In my orientation, they told me, and I’m pretty 30 

sure that this was not only for Leann and this was for everybody 31 

that went through orientation, but they said you are listed as a 32 

commercial representative and that is your background and that 33 

is the sector that you come from.  However, when you are part of 34 

the council, we expect you to look at the issue and look at the 35 

fishery and you do what’s right for the fishery in the long run.  36 

That is how we expect you to vote. 37 

 38 

When I look at the charter for-hire, at the for-hire, fishery, I 39 

think it’s a no-brainer that this pilot program and what they’re 40 

going to learn from it is what’s best for that sector in the 41 

long run and I have to sleep at night when I vote and I think 42 

this is an easy vote to make, if you think about it from that 43 

perspective. 44 

 45 

MR. PERRET:  I would just say this.  Dr. Dana, I can understand 46 

you wanting to get more information and trying to get more 47 

people involved, but like Dr. Crabtree said, I don’t think that 48 
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can happen insofar as getting more people involved. 1 

 2 

This is a proposal that has come to us and I think we need to 3 

act on it.  We have heard repeatedly about kicking this can down 4 

the road and I think we’ve kicked it enough and I think we need 5 

to just vote it up or down, but it’s time to do something. 6 

 7 

MR. SANCHEZ:  Help me make up my mind on this.  This is 8 

obviously is a test.  It’s a pilot study and for how long will 9 

this go?  Is there a time certain, an ending date, on this 10 

thing? 11 

 12 

DR. CRABTREE:  It’s a two-year -- The request is for two years. 13 

 14 

MR. MATENS:  Chairman Boyd, I would call for a voice vote. 15 

 16 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  We have a request for a roll call vote on it and 17 

let’s go ahead and vote. 18 

 19 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY:  Ms. Bademan. 20 

 21 

MS. BADEMAN:  No. 22 

 23 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY:  Mr. Anson. 24 

 25 

MR. ANSON:  Yes. 26 

 27 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY:  Mr. Riley. 28 

 29 

MR. RILEY:  Yes. 30 

 31 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY:  Dr. Dana. 32 

 33 

DR. DANA:  Abstain. 34 

 35 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY:  Mr. Diaz. 36 

 37 

MR. DIAZ:  Abstain. 38 

 39 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY:  Mr. Pearce. 40 

 41 

MR. PEARCE:  Definitely yes. 42 

 43 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY:  Mr. Fischer. 44 

 45 

MR. FISCHER:  No. 46 

 47 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY:  Mr. Robinson. 48 
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 1 

MR. ROBINSON:  No. 2 

 3 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY:  Ms. Bosarge. 4 

 5 

MS. BOSARGE:  Yes. 6 

 7 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY:  Mr. Matens. 8 

 9 

MR. MATENS:  No. 10 

 11 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY:  Mr. Perret. 12 

 13 

MR. PERRET:  Yes. 14 

 15 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY:  Mr. Greene. 16 

 17 

MR. GREENE:  Yes. 18 

 19 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY:  Mr. Boyd. 20 

 21 

MR. BOYD:  Yes. 22 

 23 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY:  Mr. Williams. 24 

 25 

MR. WILLIAMS:  Yes. 26 

 27 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY:  Dr. Crabtree. 28 

 29 

DR. CRABTREE:  I will abstain. 30 

 31 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY:  Mr. Sanchez. 32 

 33 

MR. SANCHEZ:  Yes. 34 

 35 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY:  Dr. Shipp. 36 

 37 

DR. SHIPP:  Yes. 38 

 39 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY:  We have ten yes and four no and 40 

three abstentions, for a total of seventeen.  The motion passes. 41 

 42 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you, council, for sticking with us here. 43 

 44 

DR. CRABTREE:  In anticipation that I think there’s a high 45 

likelihood that tomorrow there will be a motion made to begin 46 

work on a Gulf-wide for-hire IFQ program, I would ask Mr. 47 

Gregory and some of his staff to try to recall some of the 48 
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process we went through when we put the red snapper IFQ program 1 

together and give some thought to procedurally -- I guess we 2 

would do an options paper and how we might involve the APs and 3 

all of that, so we could have some discussion as to how we might 4 

move that forward. 5 

 6 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY:  I think we only have one staff 7 

person that was here at that time. 8 

 9 

DR. CRABTREE:  You might talk to him then. 10 

 11 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY:  I have an announcement.  For those 12 

of you invited to the Louisiana Fish and Wildlife social 13 

tonight, the bus is outside and ready to go for the first trip.  14 

They are going to make two trips.  I forgot when the second one 15 

was, 6:15 or something like that. 16 

 17 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Just a second.  You are not adjourned yet.  We 18 

have two committee reports, which I am going to move to tomorrow 19 

morning, the Red Drum Report with Mr. Pearce and the Joint 20 

Shrimp/Artificial Reef/Habitat Protection with Mr. Anson.  Those 21 

will be first on the agenda in the morning, at 8:30 in the 22 

morning.  We are adjourned for the day. 23 

 24 

(Whereupon, the meeting recessed at 5:45 p.m., April 9, 2014.) 25 

 26 

- - - 27 

 28 

April 10, 2014 29 

 30 

THURSDAY MORNING SESSION 31 

 32 

- - - 33 

 34 

The Full Council of the Gulf of Mexico Fishery Management 35 

Council reconvened at the Embassy Suites, Baton Rouge, 36 

Louisiana, Thursday morning, April 10, 2014, and was called to 37 

order at 8:30 a.m. by Chairman Doug Boyd.  38 

 39 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  We are back in session.  We have two committee 40 

reports that we did not get to yesterday afternoon and the first 41 

one is Red Drum and, Mr. Pearce, if you are ready and then the 42 

next one will be the Joint Shrimp/Artificial Reef/Habitat 43 

Protection with Mr. Anson. 44 

 45 

RED DRUM COMMITTEE REPORT 46 

 47 

MR. PEARCE:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  I am ready to go.  The 48 
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Red Drum Committee met at this meeting and members present were 1 

myself, Camp Matens, Kevin Anson, Doug Boyd, Johnny Greene, Dale 2 

Diaz, Pat Riley, Dr. Shipp, and Martha Bademan. 3 

 4 

The agenda, Tab J, Number 1, was amended to include discussion 5 

of the nine-mile boundary for state territorial waters business.  6 

The amended agenda and the minutes, Tab J, Number 2, were 7 

subsequently approved as written. 8 

 9 

Harry Blanchet reviewed the proceedings for the Special Red Drum 10 

SSC meeting from March 2014 in New Orleans.  The SSC held a 11 

discussion of the data availability of red drum in the Gulf.  A 12 

catch-MSY model was presented by council staff and reviewed by 13 

the SSC, which prompted further discussion on the labeling of 14 

red drum as data-poor.   15 

 16 

The SSC then formed a Special Red Drum Working Group to evaluate 17 

available data and perform a data triage to determine which 18 

models would be best for evaluating the Gulf-wide stock status 19 

of red drum.   20 

 21 

Committee members asked about a timeline for conducting this 22 

work, which optimistically may be able to be completed by the 23 

end of the year.  The SEFSC is currently trying to run multiple 24 

stocks through a similar data triage approach, which may be of 25 

service to red drum, which is on the SEDAR schedule for 2016.   26 

 27 

Committee members questioned the charge of the working group and 28 

whether this effort would replace the 2016 SEDAR assessment.  29 

SEFSC staff indicated that this working group could provide 30 

information for the 2016 assessment, with appropriate peer-31 

review metrics, helping to determine the best path forward for 32 

that assessment. 33 

 34 

The committee recommends, and I so move, that the council 35 

approve the membership of the working group as presented in the 36 

SSC report, Tab D, Number 7, to add a Louisiana state 37 

representative, and to request an update from the working group 38 

to be given at the February 2015 council meeting.  We have that 39 

Louisiana representative and if you want me to put the name in 40 

this motion, we can. 41 

 42 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Do you have that name? 43 

 44 

MR. PEARCE:  Yes, we do.  Instead of saying “to add a Louisiana 45 

state representative”, to add “Dawn Davis, a Louisiana state 46 

representative” and to request an update from the working group. 47 

 48 
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CHAIRMAN BOYD:  We have a committee motion and it is before you.  1 

Any discussion on the motion?  Hearing none, any opposition to 2 

the motion?  Hearing none, the motion passes. 3 

 4 

MR. PEARCE:  Discussions on the declaration of red drum 5 

management as increasingly generous was debated.  Committee 6 

members recognized that the fishery was largely targeting the 7 

juveniles in the population. 8 

 9 

A review of the SEAMAP Red Drum Working Group was provided.  The 10 

working group was unclear of their charge, which was discussed 11 

at a subsequent state director’s meeting.  The state directors 12 

were supportive of a mark-recapture effort, but proceeding with 13 

such an effort was funding limited and will not be pursued by 14 

SEAMAP at this time. 15 

 16 

The northern Gulf States of Louisiana, Mississippi, and Alabama 17 

have passed legislation declaring state territorial waters out 18 

to nine nautical miles, the distance to which Texas and Florida 19 

currently manage for red drum.  A motion was offered to allow 20 

the same for the northern Gulf States.   21 

 22 

SERO staff asked if the intent for this amendment was to have a 23 

delegation of authority to the states for management of red 24 

drum.  Another possibility would be to designate a closed area 25 

that extends from nine to 200 nautical miles, with regulations 26 

defined within the newly opened waters off Louisiana, 27 

Mississippi, and Alabama.   28 

 29 

Additionally, an ACL would have to be applied for that newly 30 

opened zone.  Committee members asked whether the intent of 31 

opening this new area was for recreational and/or commercial 32 

purposes, which other committee members indicated the goal was 33 

for the recreational fishery only. 34 

 35 

The Committee recommends, and I so move, to request that staff 36 

begin work on a plan amendment to give the states the authority 37 

to manage recreational red drum out to nine nautical miles using 38 

the current management strategy of managing for a 30 percent or 39 

greater escapement rate. 40 

 41 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  We have a committee motion.  Is there discussion 42 

on the motion? 43 

 44 

DR. CRABTREE:  The motion, and then we had some discussion about 45 

what we meant by it and the motion doesn’t exactly line up from 46 

it, but I don’t know if we need to change the motion, Doug, or 47 

if just our intent to staff -- One way to look at this is what I 48 
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think the motion says, which, to me, implies delegation, but the 1 

other way to get at this would just be opening those waters up 2 

without delegating to the states and we set some sort of bag 3 

limit and other kinds of things.  It seems to me we would want 4 

to look at both of those options. 5 

 6 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Is that a motion or a substitute motion? 7 

 8 

DR. CRABTREE:  Do we need a motion or is it enough to just 9 

clarify our intent, if everybody is in agreement with that? 10 

 11 

MR. DIAZ:  I don’t know if we need a motion or not, but I would 12 

like to see the staff look at all options.  The intent was that, 13 

during the plan amendment process, that those options be brought 14 

in front of the council and we look and consider which one might 15 

be the best. 16 

 17 

DR. CRABTREE:  Is that good enough? 18 

 19 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  It seems to me that’s good enough, if staff 20 

agrees.  Doug and Carrie, do you all agree? 21 

 22 

DR. SIMMONS:  Yes, I agree. 23 

 24 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY:  The understanding is we’ll look at 25 

the option of delegation and the option of management by the 26 

council as two major actions there. 27 

 28 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Is there further discussion? 29 

 30 

MR. PEARCE:  Mr. Chairman, I kind of -- This motion is pretty 31 

clear and it doesn’t say anything about delegation by the 32 

council.  I think we need to add something to this motion. 33 

 34 

DR. CRABTREE:  That’s the only way we have to give authority to 35 

the states. 36 

 37 

MR. PEARCE:  No, I understand that, but this motion clearly is 38 

delegating.  If I am wrong, I’m fine, but I’m just trying to 39 

help you and I’m not trying to go against anything.  Do we need 40 

to -- 41 

 42 

MR. DIAZ:  I was going to speak on something else if Dr. 43 

Crabtree or somebody wants to speak to that point. 44 

 45 

MR. FISCHER:  I will just leave this up for the creator of the 46 

motion to think and just replace the word “authority” with 47 

“delegate” and that might solve the problem.  I will ask Roy or 48 
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legal. 1 

 2 

DR. CRABTREE:  I would like to make a substitute motion and my 3 

substitute motion would be to request that staff begin work on a 4 

plan amendment to manage recreational red drum out to nine 5 

nautical miles using the current management strategy of managing 6 

for 30 percent or greater escapement rate.  Just add to that 7 

that staff should consider delegation to the states as well as 8 

council management strategies. 9 

 10 

MR. PEARCE:  I feel better with that.  Do we have a second for 11 

that? 12 

 13 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Dale seconded.  Is there further discussion? 14 

 15 

MR. FISCHER:  I just want to add to the record that this would 16 

be delegation to the state or whatever the mechanism is, but 17 

it’s irregardless of the present state boundaries and that all 18 

five Gulf states could manage to nine nautical miles. 19 

 20 

DR. CRABTREE:  If we went the delegation route, yes.  21 

 22 

MR. FISCHER:  I don’t want it to pass and find out that 23 

Louisiana and Mississippi and Alabama can still only legally 24 

manage to three miles and the Coast Guard writes someone up who 25 

is four miles out. 26 

 27 

DR. CRABTREE:  I understand and we will work through that.  28 

We’ve got a long way to go. 29 

 30 

DR. DIAZ:  I just wanted to mention two points before we vote.  31 

There was a fair amount of public comments in favor of taking a 32 

look at this and so I would urge you to take those into 33 

consideration when you vote and one thing I thought several of 34 

the people mentioned at public comments and even during the 35 

committee that was important is it is something else that people 36 

could look at to potentially catch and it would potentially take 37 

a little bit of pressure off of some of the species that have 38 

more pressure now, specifically snapper. 39 

 40 

MR. GREENE:  Also, keep in mind that the mortality rate of these 41 

fish being caught in deeper water is tremendous.  It’s probably 42 

100 percent when they come up out of any depth of water at all.  43 

It’s something that should be taken into consideration, kind of 44 

following along the same lines of what Dale was saying earlier. 45 

 46 

MS. BOSARGE:  I am going to speak in favor of this plan 47 

amendment, but I do want to mention that historically there was 48 
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another group that did fish for red drum and that it doesn’t 1 

seem that our hands are tied legally, as a law, from the 2 

perspective of the letter of the law, to allow the commercial 3 

sector to participate. 4 

 5 

We do have an Executive Order, but, from my understanding, it’s 6 

not law and I, at some point, would like a little more 7 

discussion on what was the rationale behind that Executive Order 8 

and can we ever allow the commercial to be part of this again. 9 

 10 

MR. PERRET:  We hear repeatedly at any public hearing, and we 11 

heard it at this public session yesterday, that we take away, 12 

take away, take away and we never give anything back.  In fact, 13 

one of the speakers yesterday, when asked about going from two 14 

to one fish, he talked a little bit about it and said, yes, 15 

maybe we could go to one, but the problem is that we will never 16 

get it back. 17 

 18 

This fishery has been closed since 1988, if I remember 19 

correctly, somewhere in the late 1980s, and this is an 20 

opportunity to give something back, only in a very small part of 21 

the EEZ.  This is an opportunity that we can try and give 22 

something back to our fishermen. 23 

 24 

DR. SIMMONS:  Can we just get a little discussion from Dr. 25 

Crabtree about what do we do about not having a federal ABC?  Do 26 

we have to go to the SSC and ask them to work with the state 27 

escapement rates?  How do we go about that?  Can we do this 28 

without an ABC in federal waters? 29 

 30 

DR. CRABTREE:  Well, it would be nice to have an ABC, but my 31 

read on the statute is that we’re not allowed to exceed the 32 

catch level that the SSC gives us.  If they don’t give us a 33 

catch level, the statute doesn’t say you can’t proceed without 34 

it and so I’m not sure that that prevents us from doing 35 

something, but it would be nice, as we go through this process, 36 

if we could get something from the SSC. 37 

 38 

I guess they talked about that and asked for some things and are 39 

still working on it, but if they do give us one, then we can’t 40 

go over it, but if they don’t give us one, then I am not -- I 41 

will have to consult with Mara as this develops, but I’m not 42 

convinced that shuts us down. 43 

 44 

MR. PEARCE:  Just to clarify Roy’s comments, the SSC is working 45 

on it.  They are supposed to give us some kind of report on 46 

something on red drum and so we can maybe get some answers while 47 

we’re working through this amendment. 48 
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 1 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Any further discussion?   2 

 3 

MS. BOSARGE:  I think I know the answer to this, Dr. Crabtree, 4 

but in your substitute motion, would you consider removing the 5 

word “recreational”, so that we could have a discussion at some 6 

point about it being both or do you feel we need to keep it that 7 

way for not? 8 

 9 

DR. CRABTREE:  I certainly have to follow the Executive Order 10 

and so no, I wouldn’t want to do that with my -- Look, we all 11 

know that to go down this path, this may be relatively non-12 

controversial and easy to do, but obviously anything that is 13 

going to open up a commercial fishery for red drum is going to 14 

be a huge, huge controversy and so you really need to think 15 

about do you want to get into that at this point.   16 

 17 

I can’t, Leann.  If you want to make a second substitute motion, 18 

you go ahead and I know it may be true that Executive Orders are 19 

right and they’re not law and I don’t fully understand how that 20 

plays into all this, but one thing I do know is when the 21 

President issues an Executive Order, I am going to follow it. 22 

 23 

MS. BOSARGE:  I think we need to leave it just like it is then, 24 

since you can’t change it and I think it does need to go 25 

forward.  I think it is something important and so maybe we can 26 

look at it as a separate issue at some other point. 27 

 28 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Any further discussion?  Let’s vote on this.  29 

All in favor please say aye; opposed.  The motion carries. 30 

 31 

MR. PEARCE:  I asked if there was any further discussion.  32 

Hearing no other discussion, the Red Drum Committee meeting was 33 

adjourned.  Mr. Chairman, this concludes my report.   34 

 35 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you, Mr. Pearce.  Mr. Anson, Joint 36 

Shrimp/Artificial Reef/Habitat Protection Committee. 37 

 38 

JOINT SHRIMP/ARTIFICIAL REEF/HABITAT PROTECTION COMMITTEE REPORT 39 

 40 

MR. ANSON:  Pretty much everybody that sits at the table was 41 

present.  The agenda, Tab I, Number 1, was approved as written 42 

and I reviewed the Action Schedule.  Dr. John Froeschke reviewed 43 

the meeting summary from the Joint Shrimp/Ad Hoc Artificial 44 

Substrate Advisory Panel meeting held March 6, 2014.  The 45 

purpose was to discuss issues, impacts, and concerns with 46 

artificial reef siting criteria in the Gulf of Mexico.   47 

 48 
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Dr. Froeschke reviewed the AP comments and recommendations from 1 

the advisory panel meeting.  He stated that the AP felt this was 2 

an opportunity for both the reef fish and shrimp harvesters to 3 

benefit, by maintaining reef habitat through consolidation of 4 

artificial reef material into areas with low or no historical 5 

shrimping effort.   6 

 7 

The AP recommended increasing the resolution of the analyses and 8 

incorporating additional variables and data sets into the 9 

decision support tool under development by council staff.  Staff 10 

is capable of completing the requested analyses and would report 11 

the findings to the council at a later date.  The AP indicated 12 

they may need to meet again to review analyses and provide 13 

recommendations to the council.  Mr. Chairman, this concludes my 14 

report. 15 

 16 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  All right, Mr. Anson, and thank you.  Next on 17 

the agenda, we are back on Thursday’s agenda.  The committee 18 

reports would be Reef Fish.  Dr. Shipp, are you ready? 19 

 20 

REEF FISH COMMITTEE REPORT 21 

 22 

DR. SHIPP:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  I think everyone has 23 

received an email of Tab B, the Reef Fish Committee Report.  The 24 

agenda was adopted with the addition of a discussion of actions 25 

in light of the recent red snapper court decisions.  The minutes 26 

of the February 4, 2014 Reef Fish Committee meeting were 27 

approved as written. 28 

  29 

Actions in Response to Red Snapper Court Decision, Mara Levy 30 

reviewed the recent court decision in response to a legal 31 

challenge on management of the recreational component of red 32 

snapper.   33 

 34 

Roy Crabtree added that both short-term and long-term actions 35 

were required to prevent the recreational sector from exceeding 36 

its quota in 2014 and in subsequent years.  In the short-term, 37 

an emergency rule would need to be promulgated by May 15 to make 38 

adjustments in time for the June 1 recreational red snapper 39 

season opening.  In the long-term, an amendment would be needed 40 

to add accountability measures to recreational red snapper 41 

management. 42 

 43 

Andy Strelcheck presented an analysis of the effect of applying 44 

various buffers to the 2014 red snapper quota with respect to 45 

number of fishing days, annual catch target, and probability of 46 

exceeding the ACL.   47 

 48 
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An approach was used based on a standard error percentage, which 1 

allowed for the calculation of the probability of overfishing.  2 

The results are shown below in the table that Phyllis is  going 3 

to put up, including an additional 10 percent buffer scenario 4 

requested by committee members.  The inclusion of the 2013 MRIP 5 

landings had the greatest effect on reducing season length. 6 

 7 

Dr. Crabtree noted that these estimates assumed that the states 8 

would adopt their current or proposed 2014 seasons and that the 9 

30B permit provision would remain in place.  The framework 10 

action to rescind the 30B permit provision was just submitted to 11 

the NMFS last week.  If the permit provision were eliminated, 12 

the federal seasons would be even shorter.   13 

 14 

A motion was made to withdraw the framework action.  Ms. Levy 15 

questioned whether an action could be withdrawn once it is 16 

submitted.  Steven Atran recalled that the council had done this 17 

at least once before, but it was several years ago.  It was 18 

suggested that even if the action could not be withdrawn, a vote 19 

to do so would inform the NMFS of the council’s current 20 

position. 21 

 22 

By a vote of six to four, the committee recommends, and I so 23 

move, that the council withdraw the framework action that 24 

rescinds the Amendment 30B permit provision. 25 

 26 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  We have a committee motion.  Is there discussion 27 

on the motion? 28 

 29 

MR. FISCHER:  Once again, we would not be in favor of this and 30 

it’s not because it may cost a day here and there.  It’s just 31 

for other reasons and we feel, once again, very strongly that 32 

charterboats should be allowed to fish in our state waters. 33 

 34 

MR. WILLIAMS:  A number of us are really torn by this and I am 35 

certainly one of them, because I made a commitment to the 36 

Executive Director of the Fish and Wildlife Commission to 37 

support this and I have supported it up to this point, but I am 38 

also prepared, later in this meeting, to support an IFQ or some 39 

kind of limited entry system for the charter for-hire fishery in 40 

red snapper. 41 

 42 

I really -- We have to have this.  If we’re going to have 43 

anything like that, we can’t withdraw this permit, I don’t 44 

think, and so I am really torn here, but I guess I’m going to 45 

have to support this motion. 46 

 47 

MR. DIAZ:  In speak in favor of the motion to basically undo 48 
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what we did at the last meeting, for a couple of reasons.  One 1 

is it further complicates the situation we find ourselves in 2 

with the short season, but the other reason is for what I 3 

brought up at the last meeting. 4 

 5 

The states of Alabama and Mississippi have been compliant and if 6 

we allow these extra boats that hold reef fish permits to fish 7 

in these non-compliant state seasons, it’s just something else 8 

that continually hurts the citizens of the States of Mississippi 9 

and Alabama and it takes opportunity away from our private 10 

recreational and our charter industry.  For those two reasons, I 11 

support the motion. 12 

 13 

DR. DANA:  I cannot support this motion.  It’s been 14 

overwhelmingly clear from the charter sector, with the exception 15 

of one community, that this is an amendment -- This is an action 16 

that the fleet has wanted for many years. 17 

 18 

MS. BADEMAN:  I cannot support the motion for many of the 19 

reasons that Myron and Pam have talked about and we’ve talked 20 

about around and around the last several meetings.  The other 21 

thing about this with this year, the action was just submitted 22 

and it’s pretty much not going to happen for this season anyway.  23 

We’ve pretty much been told that already. 24 

 25 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Further discussion? 26 

 27 

MR. GREENE:  Just to follow what Martha said, I disagree with 28 

you, because no, this will not affect this year, but it very 29 

well will affect next year and if we have -- If you think about 30 

it, Florida, Louisiana, and Texas do have state water landings 31 

and it is going to come off the top and it is going to be a 32 

situation where if you subtracted the landings of the three 33 

states that have state water landings to the current scenario 34 

we’re looking at, I don’t think there would be a federal season. 35 

 36 

I just have a hard time justifying no federal season for whether 37 

it’s charterboat or private recreational or anybody.  I just 38 

cannot see that, but I respect you all’s position and I will 39 

speak in favor of this motion. 40 

 41 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Further discussion? 42 

 43 

MR. MATENS:  Chairman Boyd, once again, I would like to call for 44 

a roll call vote on this issue. 45 

 46 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  We’ve got a request for a roll call vote.  Any 47 

further discussion and then we’re going to vote?  Mr. Gregory. 48 
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 1 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY:  Dr. Shipp. 2 

 3 

DR. SHIPP:  Yes. 4 

 5 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY:  Mr. Greene. 6 

 7 

MR. GREENE:  Yes. 8 

 9 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY:  Mr. Riley. 10 

 11 

MR. RILEY:  Yes. 12 

 13 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY:  Dr. Dana. 14 

 15 

DR. DANA:  No. 16 

 17 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY:  Ms. Bosarge. 18 

 19 

MS. BOSARGE:  Yes. 20 

 21 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY:  Mr. Williams. 22 

 23 

MR. WILLIAMS:  Yes. 24 

 25 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY:  Mr. Pearce. 26 

 27 

MR. PEARCE:  Yes. 28 

 29 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY:  Mr. Fischer. 30 

 31 

MR. FISCHER:  No. 32 

 33 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY:  Mr. Robinson. 34 

 35 

MR. ROBINSON:  No. 36 

 37 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY:  Mr. Anson. 38 

 39 

MR. ANSON:  Yes. 40 

 41 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY:  Mr. Diaz. 42 

 43 

MR. DIAZ:  Yes. 44 

 45 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY:  Mr. Perret. 46 

 47 

MR. PERRET:  Yes. 48 



119 

 

 1 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY:  Mr. Sanchez. 2 

 3 

MR. SANCHEZ:  No. 4 

 5 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY:  Mr. Matens. 6 

 7 

MR. MATENS:  No. 8 

 9 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY:  Ms. Bademan. 10 

 11 

MS. BADEMAN:  No. 12 

 13 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY:  Dr. Crabtree. 14 

 15 

DR. CRABTREE:  Yes. 16 

 17 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY:  Mr. Boyd. 18 

 19 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  My vote is not going to make any difference and 20 

so I abstain. 21 

 22 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY:  We have ten yes and six no and one 23 

abstention and the motion passes. 24 

 25 

DR. SHIPP:  Next, the committee discussed how large a buffer to 26 

apply to the recreational quota.  One committee member stated 27 

that he would like to get at least two weekends out of a reduced 28 

season.   29 

 30 

Mr. Strelcheck noted that the ratio of weekend to weekday 31 

landings was between 60/40 and 70/30.  Dr. Crabtree stated that, 32 

given the judge’s decision, he did not consider a 50 percent 33 

probability to be an acceptable level, nor the 30 percent 34 

probability level.  However, he would accept using the 20 35 

percent buffer, which was the recommendation that came out of 36 

the ACL/ACT control rule.   37 

 38 

A motion was made to set the recreational buffer at 20 percent.  39 

A substitute motion to set the buffer at 40 percent for a five-40 

day season failed by a vote of three to seven.  A second 41 

substitute motion to set the buffer at 20 percent with a one-42 

fish bag limit was withdrawn when it was pointed out that bag 43 

limit changes had not been evaluated for this action.  However, 44 

the council member who made the motion stated that he would like 45 

to hear public comment on a one-fish bag limit.  By a vote of 46 

seven to two, the committee recommends, and I so move, to set 47 

the buffer at 20 percent for an eleven-day season. 48 
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 1 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  We have several questions. 2 

 3 

MR. PERRET:  Dr. Crabtree, currently the opening day would be 4 

June 1?  Is that right? 5 

 6 

DR. CRABTREE:  Yes, sir, June 1. 7 

 8 

MR. PERRET:  That June 1, if I remember correctly, is a Sunday 9 

and is June 1 etched in stone or is that a moveable date? 10 

 11 

DR. CRABTREE:  None of this is etched in stone and it is 12 

moveable, but the question is could it be moved by an emergency 13 

rule?  Is there something new and unforeseen and all the rest of 14 

it?  That, I think you would have to lay out what you’re 15 

thinking of doing and why and then Mara is going to have to 16 

advise us. 17 

 18 

Remember that since the judge in Texas ruled, we are much more 19 

limited now in what we can do in emergency rules, but I think 20 

you would have to lay out what you want to do and the rationale 21 

and then we would see what Mara thought about it. 22 

 23 

MR. PERRET:  What I would like to do is try and get two weekends 24 

in there, open on the Friday or something like that, if it’s 25 

doable.  I really don’t want to make a motion and go through all 26 

the rationale, but the rationale is try and get two weekends out 27 

of this short season, so our recreational anglers could at least 28 

have those two weekends to fish.  If it’s doable, I would like 29 

for it to be considered. 30 

 31 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Further discussion? 32 

 33 

MR. FISCHER:  My question is, and it just may have been 34 

discussed, but what’s the ramifications if we exceed the quota 35 

once again?  I think we’re on the -- I think our track record -- 36 

We’ve exceeded the quota historically and if you pull out the 37 

oil spill year, we have really exceeded the quota on a regular 38 

basis. 39 

 40 

Now, with the new methodologies in MRIP, we have seen that that 41 

same harvest level has a much higher point of harvest than past 42 

years.  We are just in a mess and I don’t think this is going to 43 

get us out of the problem.  I would like to hear more 44 

discussion, but I do think I’m on the verge of a substitute 45 

motion for at least something that gives us a better opportunity 46 

to just guarantee we don’t go over the quota and I don’t think 47 

this guarantees us.  48 
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 1 

I think we’re still managing on the edge of the envelope and at 2 

the end of the year, when the final data comes in with the new 3 

MRIP methodologies and with the discard mortality added and with 4 

the inconsistent state landings, I think, once again, we’re 5 

going to say, oh, how did we go over the quota again and we may 6 

just be shut down for quite some time, until we come up with 7 

one, big comprehensive plan.  I am not in favor of this, but I 8 

would like to hear more discussion before I come forward with a 9 

substitute motion. 10 

 11 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Further discussion? 12 

 13 

DR. CRABTREE:  I don’t think there’s any way that anyone can 14 

guarantee anything, partly because we have no control over what 15 

the states are going to do and so I have no way of knowing where 16 

the states are right now or where they’re going to stay or what 17 

they’re going to do and I think the judge, in the opinion, made 18 

it clear that we didn’t have to have a management regime that 19 

had zero chance of going over and correct me if I’m wrong about 20 

that, Mara. 21 

 22 

I don’t think there is anything.  We could close this fishery 23 

and I don’t think anyone could say there is zero chance of going 24 

over and so it then becomes a matter of achieving a reasonable 25 

probability of staying under. 26 

 27 

Based on the analysis we saw, this gets you down to somewhere in 28 

the neighborhood of a 15 percent chance.  You could go lower, 29 

but bear in mind too that we are assuming the highest catch 30 

rates we’ve seen, based on last year, and we are significantly 31 

shortening down the season. 32 

 33 

You could go to something more conservative than this, but I 34 

don’t think you can ever get in the position where you can 35 

guarantee and so, really, it comes down to how you feel about a 36 

reasonable level of risk or an acceptable level of risk that’s 37 

consistent with the judge’s opinion and I will grant you there 38 

is considerable discretion and leeway in figuring out what that 39 

is. 40 

 41 

MR. FISCHER:  At this time, I would like to make a substitute 42 

motion to offer a 30 percent buffer and if I get a second, I 43 

will give a very short rationale. 44 

 45 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Mr. Matens seconds.  Discussion? 46 

 47 

MR. FISCHER:  I know we’re talking about a very few day 48 
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difference, but when you have a forty-day season, you know 1 

you’re going to have weather patterns up and down and no one can 2 

fish the consecutive amount of days.  In a six-month season, you 3 

have hurricanes and all this is factored into the season.  We 4 

know the vessels aren’t on the water for 196 days straight when 5 

we had the long season. 6 

 7 

If we go to an eleven-day season and it’s calm, all the boats 8 

are fishing and there is no missed days and if we’re granting 9 

Alabama and that fishing fleet their percent of fish, they could 10 

catch them whether the weather is rough or calm.  They will 11 

catch them during the year and so suddenly weather is not 12 

playing a factor in these landings. 13 

 14 

That’s another contributing factor that’s going to put us over 15 

quota, because suddenly this big fleet isn’t going to be 16 

constrained by the weather. 17 

 18 

MR. PERRET:  I’m in the middle of doing my math, but, first off, 19 

Myron, I think our scientists recommended previously a 20 20 

percent buffer, which is what the original motion did, but 21 

according to the numbers, last year we harvested -- The 22 

recreational community harvested 27,000 -- These are not my 23 

numbers and this is the government, but 27,694 red snapper per 24 

day during the forty-two-day season. 25 

 26 

The average weight of 7.6 pounds, I was just multiplying it out 27 

and I hadn’t finished and so that’s whatever that answer is per 28 

day and then times eleven and that’s well under the allowable 29 

take for the recreational community. 30 

 31 

Now, if that number goes up or down, of course, things would 32 

change.  I mean 27,694 fish per day last year, with the new 33 

method, in previous years it was 14,000 fish per day or 12,000 34 

fish per day or 11,000 fish per day and we still went over, but 35 

anyway, that’s the numbers that we’re working with.  Have you 36 

got that total?  My mathematician’s calculator is a little slow.  37 

That’s 420,948 pounds.  At 27,694 fish per day at 7.6 pounds, 38 

whatever that number is, that’s what last year’s daily take was. 39 

 40 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Go ahead, Camp. 41 

 42 

MR. MATENS:  Can we wait until we get this number? 43 

 44 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Sure, I will go ahead and go to Martha. 45 

 46 

MS. BADEMAN:  Thanks, Mr. Chairman.  I was going to say I think 47 

before we dispense with any of these motions about the buffer, I 48 



123 

 

think we need to talk about the current EFP, the headboat EFP, 1 

and how that is going to be handled with the season that we end 2 

up with and with the buffer, the headboat EFP that’s going on 3 

right now. 4 

 5 

MR. FISCHER:  This is to the previous point, but considering we 6 

have Mr. Perret and the Coast Guard on the back of a napkin, I 7 

was going to ask if we could get Andy involved and not to double 8 

check, but Corky taught me slide rule and that’s how I learned 9 

my slide rule work and so -- 10 

 11 

MR. PERRET:  I have no problem, because these are Andy’s 12 

numbers, but my Coast Guard mathematician -- The poundage would 13 

be 2,546,731 pounds.  Now, that’s our math and I may be off. 14 

 15 

MR. ANDY STRELCHECK:  I heard it yesterday in public testimony 16 

and people are taking the 5.39 million pounds and knocking off 17 

20 percent and then dividing that amount, which is a little over 18 

four-million, by eleven days to get the average daily catch 19 

rate.  That’s not the way we’re calculating the federal average 20 

daily catch rate. 21 

 22 

You have to keep in mind that we’re estimating about two-and-a-23 

half million pounds coming from federal waters during the 24 

eleven-day season and another 1.8 million pounds is coming out 25 

of state waters, from Florida, Texas, and Louisiana, because of 26 

their state seasons remaining open.  As you remember when I gave 27 

my presentation, we’re assuming that you’re going to maintain a 28 

forty-day season or a fifty-two-day season or a year-round 29 

season off of Texas. 30 

 31 

A lot of the landings and uncertainty with these projections 32 

isn’t solely from the federal season estimates, but also the 33 

amount that’s going to come out of state waters when federal 34 

waters are closed. 35 

 36 

MR. MATENS:  Andy, what’s the total of -- I am not 37 

mathematically challenged, but I can’t do that in my head.  38 

What’s the total of the state waters and the federal waters that 39 

you calculate for the eleven-day federal season? 40 

 41 

MR. STRELCHECK:  The federal catch rate is approximately 220,000 42 

pounds per day, times eleven days.  That’s federal and state 43 

waters combined during those eleven days.  We are estimating 44 

220,000 pounds per day.  I think Corky just said it’s about two-45 

and-a-half million pounds. 46 

 47 

MR. MATENS:  That’s about right and then plus the 1.8? 48 
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 1 

MR. STRELCHECK:  The remainder comes from state waters when the 2 

federal season is closed. 3 

 4 

MR. MATENS:  That’s 4.2 or 4.3. 5 

 6 

MR. STRELCHECK:  About 1.8 million comes from state waters. 7 

 8 

MR. MATENS:  So that’s 4.3 on a total of 49 percent of eleven-9 

million pounds. 10 

 11 

MR. STRELCHECK:  With a 20 percent buffer on that. 12 

 13 

MR. MATENS:  My concern here has been, and I’m glad we had these 14 

numbers, because need them, but my concern is not what can 15 

happen.  Anything could happen.  We could have a hurricane and 16 

we could get blown out and have zero days out of eleven, but we 17 

don’t know what the states are going to do and not that I’m in a 18 

policy-making seat.  I’m not and I have no idea what Louisiana 19 

Wildlife and Fisheries might or might not do and certainly 20 

Florida nor Texas, but I think we’re on the edge here and that 21 

really bothers me. 22 

 23 

I don’t want to see us in a situation where we go over and then 24 

there’s some move for some payback and we’re in an ever-25 

decreasing spiral downward, like a big, fat DNA molecule.  26 

Forgive me.  I’m not a fisheries manager and I’m just an 27 

engineer, but forgive me, but this really bothers me. 28 

 29 

MR. ANSON:  Andy, for last year or any recent prior season, when 30 

the number of days had been set, did you ever calculate or have 31 

a notion as to what the probability of going over that amount 32 

was for that particular year? 33 

 34 

MR. STRELCHECK:  When we’ve done projection estimates, we always 35 

set kind of base run with uncertainty estimates around that base 36 

run.  We haven’t actually gone as far as defining the 37 

probability of going over, but like any stock assessment model, 38 

we have had varying estimates of season length that obviously 39 

would increase or decrease your probability of going over the 40 

quota and that obviously changes as well as we get information 41 

from the states as they make decisions about their state 42 

seasons. 43 

 44 

MR. ANSON:  I guess I’m just trying to affix a number to the 45 

prior year.  Is it a 50/50 then, after you -- I know it depends 46 

on what the council ultimately looks at, but if you look at the 47 

base runs and let’s say we shoot at the middle of those runs, 48 
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that number would be 50 percent probability or not? 1 

 2 

MR. STRELCHECK:  The mean run, which is the seventeen-day 3 

season, we consider the 50 percent probability.  If you go back 4 

and look at some of our projections that have been done in 5 

previous years, depending on where that mean run was relative to 6 

the season length selected, you could determine obviously it had 7 

a higher or lower probability than 50 percent. 8 

 9 

DR. CRABTREE:  I hope the irony of this is not lost on any of 10 

us.  Camp and Myron, I appreciate your concerns about going over 11 

on the quota.  Right now, the biggest source of uncertainty we 12 

have is with the state water catches and what the states are 13 

going to do and so I hope, Myron, you and Camp will go back to 14 

your commission and urge them to share these concerns and take 15 

that into account as they decide what they’re going to do with 16 

the state water season. 17 

 18 

MR. MATENS:  They don’t listen to me. 19 

 20 

MR. FISCHER:  Right and keep in mind, Roy, that would be 21 

comparable for us asking you to go back to Washington and voice 22 

concerns.  I work for them and I can illustrate the concerns, 23 

but when those seven gentlemen get in the room up on that podium 24 

and they vote, they may have my input and advice, but I 25 

definitely don’t control what they do. 26 

 27 

DR. CRABTREE:  I certainly understand that fully and don’t 28 

forget that I was the Director of Marine Fisheries for Florida 29 

for some time. 30 

 31 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  I have Martha, Dale, and Johnny, but I have got 32 

a question for you, Andy.  Did you take in consideration state 33 

catch during the setting of other allocations when you 34 

estimating when we were going to go over and when we were not 35 

going to go over? 36 

 37 

MR. STRELCHECK:  When you say allocations, what do you -- 38 

 39 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  When you were predicting the season length and 40 

when we were going to approach or go over the allocation, the 49 41 

percent, did you take into consideration the states’ catch? 42 

 43 

MR. STRELCHECK:  We have always factored in state water catches 44 

in all of our projections. 45 

 46 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  You’re taking into consideration state water 47 

catch in this estimate also? 48 
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 1 

MR. STRELCHECK:  Correct.  The challenge with estimating state 2 

water catch when the federal season is closed is obviously they 3 

are fishing in a much smaller geographic area and we haven’t had 4 

a lot of times where the states have been open but federal 5 

waters have been closed for an extended period of time. 6 

 7 

Now we’re getting to the point where state waters would be open 8 

for an extended period of time and so the uncertainty in us 9 

trying to estimate what’s being caught in state waters becomes 10 

much greater. 11 

 12 

MS. BADEMAN:  I had a question about if we, in the long-term 13 

amendment for this, if we add a payback provision in that that 14 

takes effect next year and what happens this year would not have 15 

to be paid back and it would start in 2015 or it would just 16 

depend on how we set it up? 17 

 18 

DR. CRABTREE:  I think it’s going to depend on how we set it up, 19 

but I think at least one of our options is going to need to be 20 

having it apply to what happens this season, but that would be 21 

dependent on how we set it up. 22 

 23 

MR. DIAZ:  I am just going to make an appeal to my state 24 

counterparts in Texas, Louisiana, and Florida to please educate 25 

your commissions and let them know what impact this is having on 26 

other people. 27 

 28 

My back-of-the-napkin estimates show that at the catch rate 29 

we’re talking about, it’s going to cost eight days, the way 30 

we’re looking at it right now, to the federal reef fish permit 31 

holders in all of the states, including theirs, and to all of 32 

the fishermen that want to use the resources in Alabama and 33 

Mississippi.  I am going to speak against the motion. 34 

 35 

I do understand Myron’s concern about the chance of going over, 36 

but I feel like the other motion is reasonable and I will 37 

support the previous motion. 38 

 39 

MR. GREENE:  I certainly understand where the states are coming 40 

from and I understand the concern of having an eight-day season 41 

for a 30 percent buffer to keep from going over quota, but you 42 

can’t help but think there’s three states that have not reduced 43 

their season at all in recent times. 44 

 45 

If Florida has a commission meeting next week and they are 46 

aggravated, like everybody else is, and they go with a seventy 47 

or eighty or ninety-day season, then obviously we’re going to 48 
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have an issue and then we’re going to get into an issue where 1 

the state waters are going to exceed the quota and then we’re 2 

going to be in a real mess and that’s a very legitimate concern. 3 

 4 

I mean it seems like the federal waters are sharing the burden 5 

for everybody and the state waters have yet to react or back off 6 

or say, well, we understand the lawsuit and what came down and 7 

the ramifications, but I don’t know what would happen if you get 8 

in a situation where you exceed the state water landings and the 9 

quotas and then you get into the whole fiasco that would bring 10 

in. 11 

 12 

It just seems kind of crazy that you bring a motion for eight 13 

days, but yet you maintain current state season landings and 14 

that just doesn’t seem fair at all to me. 15 

 16 

MR. ANSON:  I am going to vote against this particular motion.  17 

I certainly understand, Myron, your concerns and I guess from my 18 

perspective, at least from this particular analysis, the way 19 

we’ve been operating, we had a 50/50 shot of staying within 20 

quota or a 50/50 shot of going over. 21 

 22 

I look at 20, which is the previous motion that came from 23 

committee, with a 15 percent probability as a -- It at least 24 

puts us in a much better place and potentially addresses the 25 

judgment and so I won’t be in favor of the motion and I think 26 

Dr. Crabtree, and he can correct me if I’m wrong, stated during 27 

the committee that, at least after next week when the Florida 28 

Commission meets and they set a different season, a longer 29 

season, then National Marine Fisheries Service is going to take 30 

that into account and potentially even change it from whatever 31 

comes out of council today.  I think with what we know and our 32 

history with the fishery, I am not in favor of this particular 33 

motion. 34 

 35 

MR. DIAZ:  I would like to take just a minute to introduce one 36 

of the hardest working people that I know, our Executive 37 

Director of the Mississippi Department of Marine Resources.  38 

Jamie Miller just joined us and so if you all get a chance, 39 

maybe you can speak to him during the day.  40 

 41 

MR. PERRET:  I am going to speak against this motion for a 42 

couple of reasons.  First, this goes against what our scientific 43 

committee recommended.  They recommended a 20 percent buffer and 44 

secondly, I find it really interesting that thus far in the 45 

discussion, the only people being supportive of this motion are 46 

people that are from the states that are not in compliance. 47 

 48 
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Andy just told us -- I think the number, if my notes are right, 1 

in federal waters we took 2.5 or so million pounds and the state 2 

water fishery is taking 1.8 million pounds, 1.8 million.  That’s 3 

a pretty darned substantial amount. 4 

 5 

Texas is open year-round and Louisiana opened some time recently 6 

for weekends only and the states of Alabama and Mississippi that 7 

have been in compliance and that follow the rules and go along 8 

with the federal plan, we are being penalized.  Our fishermen 9 

are losing days. 10 

 11 

Nobody at this table likes eleven days.  Nobody likes eight 12 

days.  It’s a darned shame we are having this debate over eight 13 

or eleven days, but hearing the testimony yesterday from many of 14 

the people, they are not happy with eleven days, but they would 15 

sure -- I’m sure if they had an opportunity to speak again, I am 16 

sure they would say they prefer eleven to eight and, again, go 17 

back to what the scientists recommended, a 20 percent buffer, 18 

and that’s what the original motion is. 19 

 20 

Unfortunately, we’re all under the gun with the federal judge’s 21 

ruling and we’re trying to be conservative and I think the 20 22 

percent buffer is conservative enough.  Thank you. 23 

 24 

MR. MATENS:  Corky, I don’t disagree with you.  As I think this 25 

thing through, if we have an eight-day or an eleven-day season, 26 

there are only three weekend days in either one of those and I 27 

don’t like that. 28 

 29 

We would give us some weekdays and it would really affect the 30 

Louisiana private boat fleet that much, but it would affect our 31 

charterboats.  We have a hundred charterboats in Louisiana and 32 

so I don’t like anything at all about this.  Accordingly, in 33 

addition, Chairman Boyd, I would also ask for a roll call vote 34 

on this issue. 35 

 36 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  So noted. 37 

 38 

DR. CRABTREE:  Camp, you said this wouldn’t affect the Louisiana 39 

private boats that much? 40 

 41 

MR. MATENS:  No, they don’t fish during the week anyway. 42 

 43 

DR. CRABTREE:  But I mean whether they lose days -- 44 

 45 

MR. MATENS:  If they lose a Monday and a Tuesday, I don’t think 46 

they really care.  Now, the charter guys care.  Of course they 47 

do.  All hundred of our charterboat guys care. 48 
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 1 

MR. SANCHEZ:  Just following up on something Corky said, Andy, 2 

do you have any insight into of that 1.8 million estimate of 3 

state landings, which -- Can you break it down by state?  Is 4 

that something you could provide pretty easily? 5 

 6 

MR. STRELCHECK:  Keep in mind that also we’re pulling out the 7 

Headboat Collaborative from the landings estimates, but from the 8 

State of Florida, we are estimating approximately 1.2 million 9 

from their state season.  For Texas, it’s less than 100,000 and 10 

for Louisiana, it’s about 240,000. 11 

 12 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  John, does that answer your question? 13 

 14 

MR. SANCHEZ:  Yes, except that doesn’t quite add up to 1.8. 15 

 16 

MR. STRELCHECK:  Add another 286,000 for the Headboat 17 

Collaborative. 18 

 19 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Further discussion?  We have a substitute motion 20 

on the board to set the buffer at 30 percent for an eight-day 21 

season.  22 

 23 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY:  Dr. Crabtree. 24 

 25 

DR. CRABTREE:  Abstain. 26 

 27 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY:  Mr. Matens. 28 

 29 

MR. MATENS:  Yes. 30 

 31 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY:  Dr. Shipp. 32 

 33 

DR. SHIPP:  No. 34 

 35 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY:  Ms. Bosarge. 36 

 37 

MS. BOSARGE:  No. 38 

 39 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY:  Mr. Perret. 40 

 41 

MR. PERRET:  No. 42 

 43 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY:  Mr. Robinson. 44 

 45 

MR. ROBINSON:  No. 46 

 47 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY:  Mr. Sanchez. 48 



130 

 

 1 

MR. SANCHEZ:  No. 2 

 3 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY:  Mr. Pearce. 4 

 5 

MR. PEARCE:  No. 6 

 7 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY:  Mr. Riley. 8 

 9 

MR. RILEY:  No. 10 

 11 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY:  Ms. Bademan. 12 

 13 

MS. BADEMAN:  Yes. 14 

 15 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY:  Mr. Diaz. 16 

 17 

MR. DIAZ:  No. 18 

 19 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY:  Dr. Dana. 20 

 21 

DR. DANA:  No. 22 

 23 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY:  Mr. Fischer. 24 

 25 

MR. FISCHER:  Yes. 26 

 27 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY:  Mr. Anson. 28 

 29 

MR. ANSON:  No. 30 

 31 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY:  Mr. Greene. 32 

 33 

MR. GREENE:  No. 34 

 35 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY:  Mr. Williams. 36 

 37 

MR. WILLIAMS:  No. 38 

 39 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY:  We have three votes for and one 40 

abstention and twelve votes no.  The motion fails. 41 

 42 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  The motion fails.  We are back to the original 43 

motion to set the buffer at 20 percent for an eleven-day season.  44 

Any further discussion on that motion?  This is the main motion.  45 

Hearing no further discussion, I would like a show of hands, 46 

please, to set the buffer at 20 percent for an eleven-day 47 

season.  All in favor please raise your hand, fifteen; all not 48 
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in favor please raise your hand, one.  The motion carries. 1 

 2 

DR. SHIPP:  The committee then passed a motion to clarify that 3 

they were requesting that this buffer be implemented by 4 

emergency rule in order to be implemented in time for the 2014 5 

season. 6 

 7 

By a voice vote with one opposed, the committee recommends, and 8 

I so move, to request an emergency rule to implement the 20 9 

percent buffer with an eleven-day season. 10 

 11 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  It’s a committee motion and is there discussion? 12 

 13 

MS. BADEMAN:  I still think we should have a discussion about 14 

the headboat EFP and how this plays into that.  Those shares 15 

have already been I guess allocated out, but they are not really 16 

-- They were allocated a percentage of what we thought the quota 17 

was going to be, but now the quota is not going to be that 18 

anymore and so how do we handle that?  I want to talk about that 19 

for a little bit, if we can. 20 

 21 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Roy, do you want to speak to that or Andy? 22 

 23 

DR. CRABTREE:  That’s fine and I think Andy can speak to that if 24 

you would like, but remember the quota is not changing.  We are 25 

setting a buffer and an ACT. 26 

 27 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Further discussion? 28 

 29 

MR. PERRET:  We had one vote against an eleven-day season and I 30 

think the remainder of the members voted for an eleven-day 31 

season.   32 

 33 

Just for the record, we voted for an eleven-day season against 34 

an eight-day season and every one of us up here would like to be 35 

able to vote for a lot more day season, but we’re put in a 36 

predicament that this is the best we can do with the buffer 37 

between where we have to hopefully get and not go over.  I am 38 

not comfortable with eleven days and I’m sure no one up here is, 39 

but that’s the best we could do with the conditions we’re 40 

working under. 41 

 42 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Further discussion?  I would like to see a show 43 

of hands on this motion. 44 

 45 

DR. CRABTREE:  Just a point of order.  This needs to be a roll 46 

call vote. 47 

 48 
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CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Did we ask for a roll call? 1 

 2 

DR. CRABTREE:  It’s an emergency rule and so it has to be. 3 

 4 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  I am sorry.  Go ahead. 5 

 6 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY:  Mr. Robinson. 7 

 8 

MR. ROBINSON:  Yes. 9 

 10 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY:  Mr. Riley. 11 

 12 

MR. RILEY:  Yes. 13 

 14 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY:  Mr. Greene. 15 

 16 

MR. GREENE:  Yes. 17 

 18 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY:  Mr. Perret. 19 

 20 

MR. PERRET:  Yes. 21 

 22 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY:  Mr. Pearce. 23 

 24 

MR. PEARCE:  Yes. 25 

 26 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY:  Ms. Bosarge. 27 

 28 

MS. BOSARGE:  Yes. 29 

 30 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY:  Mr. Fischer. 31 

 32 

MR. FISCHER:  Yes. 33 

 34 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY:  Mr. Matens. 35 

 36 

MR. MATENS:  Yes. 37 

 38 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY:  Mr. Sanchez. 39 

 40 

MR. SANCHEZ:  Yes. 41 

 42 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY:  Ms. Bademan. 43 

 44 

MS. BADEMAN:  Yes. 45 

 46 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY:  Dr. Crabtree. 47 

 48 
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DR. CRABTREE:  No. 1 

 2 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY:  Dr. Shipp. 3 

 4 

DR. SHIPP:  Yes. 5 

 6 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY:  Mr. Williams. 7 

 8 

MR. WILLIAMS:  Yes. 9 

 10 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY:  Mr. Diaz. 11 

 12 

MR. DIAZ:  Yes. 13 

 14 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY:  Dr. Dana. 15 

 16 

DR. DANA:  Yes. 17 

 18 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY:  Mr. Anson. 19 

 20 

MR. ANSON:  Yes. 21 

 22 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY:  Mr. Boyd. 23 

 24 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Yes. 25 

 26 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY:  It’s sixteen to one and the motion 27 

passes. 28 

 29 

DR. CRABTREE:  I think all of you know at this point that I have 30 

instructions to vote against emergency rules in order to prevent 31 

a unanimous vote to preserve the Secretary’s discretion on it, 32 

as awkward as that often is for me. 33 

 34 

I do want to thank all of you and I congratulate you.  I know 35 

this was an extremely difficult position you have been put in 36 

and a very difficult vote and I commend you for stepping up and 37 

going through with this and so thank you. 38 

 39 

DR. SHIPP:  Long term measures would include the permanent 40 

adoption of accountability measures through an amendment.  This 41 

could either be a standalone amendment, or actions added to an 42 

existing amendment.  The committee decided to consider long-term 43 

measures when it discussed Amendment 28. 44 

 45 

Red Snapper IFQ Modifications, Potential Amendment 36, Bob Gill 46 

summarized the Ad Hoc Red Snapper IFQ AP’s recommendations at 47 

the last council meeting, Tab B, Number 4.  Andy Strelcheck 48 
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summarized the proposed rule for the administrative changes to 1 

the IFQ program, which are intended to improve law enforcement 2 

and program administration, Tab B, Numbers 5(a) through (c).  3 

 4 

The committee reviewed potential changes to the red snapper IFQ 5 

program compiled from the Ad Hoc Red Snapper IFQ AP 6 

recommendations, the red snapper IFQ program five-year review, 7 

and from previous council discussions, Tab B, Number 6.   8 

 9 

The committee suggested additions to the list of potential 10 

changes to the IFQ program, including restrict the ability for 11 

shareowners to sell, or lease their shares and allocation 12 

without actively fishing; allow shares held by an entity without 13 

a commercial reef fish permit to fish and land the allocation 14 

associated with those shares; consider alternatives to 15 

redistribute commercial quota increases to new entrants; and 16 

adopt a provision to delay distribution of some proportion of 17 

IFQ quota to shareholders at the beginning of the year, in the 18 

event a quota decrease is expected to occur during the year.  19 

 20 

The committee reviewed the recommendations by the Law 21 

Enforcement AP, Tab B, Number 7.  Committee members suggested 22 

the following be removed from further consideration: allow a 23 

fisherman to land red snapper without sufficient IFQ allocation 24 

and to acquire the needed allocation before the next trip and 25 

require that the estimated weight for the amount of red snapper 26 

harvested be more accurately reported by fishermen before 27 

landing.   28 

 29 

Assane Diagne summarized the management alternatives included in 30 

the draft options paper and this is under the Revised Options 31 

Paper for Sector Separation, Amendment 40.  That’s Tab B, Number 32 

8.   33 

 34 

Committee members suggested that the purpose and need for this 35 

amendment be revised to include all components of the 36 

recreational sector.  Mr. Atran reviewed recommendations made by 37 

the Law Enforcement Advisory Panel pertaining to this amendment, 38 

Tab B, Number 7. 39 

 40 

That panel indicated that participants in the for-hire component 41 

of a voluntary sector separation should be identified by an 42 

endorsement to the federal for-hire reef fish permit and that as 43 

a public hearing draft is being developed, revisions should be 44 

included. 45 

 46 

Framework Action, Modifications to IFQ Species Quotas, the 47 

committee reviewed the Framework Action to Modify Fishing Quotas 48 
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for Individual Fishing Quota Species Complexes, Tab B, Number 9.   1 

 2 

The commercial quotas for other shallow-water grouper, deep-3 

water grouper and tilefishes managed under the IFQ program are 4 

equivalent to the annual catch target levels specified in the 5 

Generic Annual Catch Limits/Accountability Measures Amendment.  6 

 7 

However, in the regulations, 50 CFR 622.41, the commercial 8 

quotas for these three IFQ species complexes are incorrectly 9 

referred to as the ACL.  The committee discussed whether the 10 

commercial quota should be set equal to the commercial ACT or 11 

the commercial ACL.  12 

   13 

By a unanimous voice vote, the committee recommends, and I so 14 

move, that in Action 2.1, that the preferred alternative be 15 

Alternative 1.  Alternative 1 is no action, do not revise the 16 

quota for the Individual Fishing Quota, IFQ, species complexes: 17 

Other shallow-water grouper, deep-water grouper, and tilefishes, 18 

which are currently equal to the commercial ACT from the Generic 19 

Annual Catch Limit/Accountability Measures Amendment (Generic 20 

ACL/AM Amendment, GMFMC 2011; Table 2.7.5.1.1). 21 

 22 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you, Dr. Shipp.  We have a committee 23 

motion.  Is there discussion on the motion?  Does anyone on the 24 

council need clarification on exactly what those tables and 25 

generic amendment details are?  Any further discussion?  Any 26 

opposition to this motion?  Hearing none, the motion carries. 27 

 28 

MR. GREENE:  I want to go back to Amendment 40 for just one 29 

second. 30 

 31 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Just a second.  I’ve got Mara first. 32 

 33 

MS. LEVY:  A question came up about what needs to happen if you 34 

select, in this particular case, the no action alternative.  I 35 

would suggest that at the next meeting you actually take final 36 

action to submit this and we’ll look at the change in the 37 

codified text, which is going to be relatively minor, and you 38 

can deem that as necessary and appropriate and then the agency 39 

will use that to then go and change the codified text, so we 40 

have a record and submission from you as to what your intent is, 41 

formally. 42 

 43 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  I have asked Mr. Gregory to be sure that we get 44 

that on the agenda for next time in the Reef Fish Committee.  G 45 

ahead, Mr. Greene. 46 

 47 

MR. GREENE:  I would like to back up to Amendment 40 for a 48 
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second.  The Law Enforcement AP made a recommendation and I want 1 

to make a motion to add their language, for that to be included.  2 

My motion would be participants in the for-hire component of the 3 

voluntary sector separation should be identified by an 4 

endorsement.  That’s my motion. 5 

 6 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Is that your motion, Mr. Greene?  All right.  We 7 

have a motion and do we have a second on this motion?  Harlon 8 

seconds.  Is there discussion? 9 

 10 

MR. FISCHER:  This motion is to add this as another selection in 11 

the options paper? 12 

 13 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Is that your intent? 14 

 15 

MR. GREENE:  Yes, sir.  It came out of the Law Enforcement AP 16 

when they reviewed the information.  It would be just simply 17 

inserting it into an action that’s already existing, just as a 18 

clarifying matter that if we chose this action, that’s how they 19 

think it would aid them in enforcement of that process. 20 

 21 

DR. DANA:  I just wanted Johnny to explain the motion. 22 

 23 

MR. GREENE:  It’s just adding this language.  I think, Assane, 24 

are you understanding where I’m trying to go with this? 25 

 26 

DR. DIAGNE:  This would allow us in Action 1 to add this 27 

clarifying text to make sure that if we selected the voluntary 28 

option that an endorsement would be needed to make a distinction 29 

between for-hire and -- That’s the intent. 30 

 31 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Any further questions?  This will be a voice 32 

vote.  All in favor of this motion please say aye; opposed.  33 

Hearing none, the motion carries. 34 

 35 

DR. CRABTREE:  I am glad that we kind of backed up, because we 36 

went by sector separation so quickly.  I think, given where we 37 

are, in terms of the season length and all the problems we have 38 

with keeping the catches where they need to be, it’s apparent to 39 

me that this is -- I don’t think what we’re doing really is 40 

going to work for anyone, for-hire or private, at this point. 41 

 42 

I think we need to give consideration to different ways to 43 

constrain the catch and it seems to me, given all of the 44 

testimony that we heard yesterday, that it’s time for us to 45 

start seriously thinking about developing some sort of IFQ 46 

program for red snapper for the for-hire sector. 47 

 48 
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I would like to offer a motion that we request staff begin work 1 

on a scoping document to develop a red snapper IFQ program for 2 

for-hire vessels in the Gulf.  If I get a second -- 3 

 4 

MR. WILLIAMS:  Second. 5 

 6 

DR. CRABTREE:  I just really think the time is right.  I don’t 7 

see a way we’re -- I think this seems to be our best way to get 8 

these guys to something they can live with and to address so 9 

many of the problems we have and from what I’m hearing, at least 10 

of the guys who are coming to our meetings, most of them seem to 11 

be in favor of it. 12 

 13 

At least we, I think, owe it to them to look at this and give it 14 

a careful look and start going through the process.  We have the 15 

Headboat Cooperative operating now and if the Alabama 16 

Cooperative is approved and goes in place, the Headboat will run 17 

through this year and then through 2015 and then it’s going to 18 

over and we’re going to be to 2016. 19 

 20 

Those of us that were here that we put together the red snapper 21 

and the grouper IFQ programs, it takes time to put those 22 

together and you have to go through a referendum process as well 23 

and so at least I think what we do now is we start going through 24 

the public process of getting input on this and putting together 25 

a potential program. 26 

 27 

We watch the Headboat Cooperative and if the Alabama project 28 

goes through, that as well.  We can take lessons learned for 29 

what worked there and what didn’t, but surely I really feel that 30 

will be a better way to manage this for-hire component of this 31 

fishery than what we’re doing right now. 32 

 33 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  I have several people who would like to speak. 34 

 35 

MR. SANCHEZ:  Roy, I agree with you completely and I guess in 36 

this document that one of the things I would like to see -- I 37 

don’t know if this needs a motion or not, but obviously the kind 38 

of analysis that we’re going to need by region and estimate of 39 

weight per region by fish and numbers landed by the for-hire 40 

sector broken down throughout the whole range of participation, 41 

so that we can have an idea of how many pounds we’re talking 42 

about having to come up with for this type of program and see 43 

what the implications of that are. 44 

 45 

I just want to make sure that as we move forward in that scoping 46 

document that that type of landings analysis is part of it and 47 

available, so that we’ll know what we’re doing. 48 



138 

 

 1 

DR. CRABTREE:  Yes and I think that would be the process of 2 

putting this together and while I say an IFQ program here, I 3 

think as we go with this, I am talking about an IFQ-type 4 

program.  I guess the Headboat Cooperative is not truly an IFQ 5 

and so I don’t know how we want to decide we want to get there, 6 

but something along those lines I think is where we need to be. 7 

 8 

I think as staff develops a scoping document and we go through 9 

that process, then we can come with a little more clarity as to 10 

exactly what we’re talking about in that, but we at least have a 11 

couple of models now.   12 

 13 

One is the Alabama project that’s at least been vetted pretty 14 

carefully through that group of fishermen and the other is the 15 

Headboat Cooperative and so we’ve got a couple of starting 16 

places as to how something like this might look. 17 

 18 

MR. SANCHEZ:  What would be the appropriate time to make sure 19 

some of the analysis that, I don’t know, intuitively I’m 20 

thinking needs to be there would be there?  Right now kind of 21 

come up with a list or is there a time for that or what would be 22 

the process to do that, just to make sure we’re getting all the 23 

facts we need to be able to really look at this and move 24 

forward? 25 

 26 

DR. CRABTREE:  Usually a scoping document is just more about 27 

here are the problems we’re facing and we’re thinking about this 28 

as a way to address it and some background information and those 29 

kinds of things. 30 

 31 

Where we start getting into real detailed analysis is normally a 32 

little bit in the options paper, but not fully developed until 33 

we start getting towards public hearing drafts. 34 

 35 

MR. SANCHEZ:  Okay.  I guess I am just desirous to move forward 36 

quicker, because this has been going on too long and full speed 37 

ahead. 38 

 39 

DR. CRABTREE:  I am with you on that, but we’ve got a lot of 40 

process and it’s important that we pull the public and the 41 

fishermen into this, because we’re going to have to build a 42 

pretty broad level of support among these guys, because 43 

ultimately we’re likely going to end up with a referendum and 44 

they’re going to get a vote on this and so we don’t want anybody 45 

to feel like this is being rushed or put upon them.  This needs 46 

to be something they’re engaged with and involved in throughout 47 

the whole process and that they have a real stake in putting it 48 
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together. 1 

 2 

DR. DANA:  For years, every time we would bring up sector 3 

separation issues, and I realize that this is slightly 4 

different, in that it’s the IFQ program, but whenever we look at 5 

sector separation, the discussion evolves into, or at least from 6 

my perspective, it’s not necessarily that the charter fleets out 7 

there are opposed to sector separation, but they wanted to know 8 

what it meant to them. 9 

 10 

Each and every time when the staff and others brought back 11 

information to us about what it meant to the individual 12 

charterboat, we were always told there’s not -- We can’t get the 13 

data we need in order to tell you exactly what it means and 14 

you’ve got to make it happen first before we know. 15 

 16 

We learned yesterday, with the Alabama EFP, that in fact, by 17 

region, Andy and team can look at the data and can tell 18 

individual charterboats or communities what they -- A six-pack 19 

boat or under or a multi-passenger, what they can get under this 20 

scenario. 21 

 22 

I would request, as part of this scoping document, as it goes 23 

forward, and I would ask for it to be expedited as well, at our 24 

June meeting, looking at each of the regions and we know what 25 

the regions are, based on the for-hire survey, but what -- On 26 

the fish size and on the weights, et cetera, what we could 27 

expect for each region in terms of your landings and what would 28 

it mean to that captain.  We can do it and it was proved 29 

yesterday, by region. 30 

 31 

I would ask that the team that does the data analysis, Andy’s 32 

team, start in that and report to us in June on that.  I would 33 

also ask that if we are moving down the road of a referendum 34 

that we have, by June, those steps in place as to who would be 35 

involved in that referendum and what it looks like, et cetera. 36 

 37 

I agree with John.  If you’re going to do something, you can’t 38 

be pushing it down for years and years and years.  We’ve already 39 

been doing that and we know -- We know from yesterday that it 40 

can be done.  Data can be collected on regions and it can be 41 

presented and people will know what they can face if this does 42 

move through. 43 

 44 

DR. CRABTREE:  I hear what you’re saying, but we have processes 45 

and ways we have to do things and so we wouldn’t hold the 46 

referendum until after the whole amendment is completed and 47 

we’re ready and we’ve picked all of our preferreds and here it 48 
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is. 1 

 2 

To decide who is going to get to vote and all will be a 3 

rulemaking.  We will have to talk about voting procedures and 4 

publish a proposed rule and there will be a public comment 5 

period on that rule and then we’ll publish a final rule, saying 6 

here’s how we’re going to do the vote. 7 

 8 

They can look at landings by regions, but that’s not really 9 

going to tell people what they might get.  In the case of the 10 

Alabama one, they -- It’s my understanding that the catches 11 

divvied out that I think was six-pack vessels get -- It’s not 12 

specific about how to do that and so there’s no way right now we 13 

can tell fishermen that here’s what you will get, because we 14 

haven’t made any decision about how you would do the initial 15 

allocation. 16 

 17 

That’s something we’re going to have to figure out and so one of 18 

the problems with sector separation is we kept getting ahead of 19 

ourselves.  People kept deciding whether they were for or 20 

against sector separation before we even figured out what the 21 

sector was. 22 

 23 

I think it’s important with this one that we’re looking at this 24 

and we’re going through the process, but we’re not going to 25 

really be able to get into the specifics and fishermen ought not 26 

be deciding whether they’re for this or against this at this 27 

point. 28 

 29 

This is just about how we might do this and getting the ideas 30 

pulled together and then we start pulling together actual 31 

alternatives and options and as we move through the process, 32 

then there will start being more clarity on what individual 33 

fishermen might get.  I mean that’s just kind of procedurally 34 

how this goes. 35 

 36 

MR. PERRET:  Dr. Crabtree is absolutely right insofar as this 37 

being a very lengthy process.  Having gone through the IFQ 38 

program for the commercial guys, we are talking a couple of 39 

years, I’m sure, but we’ve got to start somewhere. 40 

 41 

Dr. Crabtree’s motion is a start.  All of the things that are 42 

being brought up will certainly be considered during the 43 

development of a scoping document.  We will probably have 44 

special committees assigned to work on this, like we did on the 45 

commercial IFQ program. 46 

 47 

As we go from various geographical areas of the Gulf, we’re 48 
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going to hear everything from A to Z, unfortunately.  It would 1 

be easy if everybody was together, but they’re not going to be 2 

together and we’re going to have to decipher all of that 3 

information and then try and come up with a program that we 4 

think is best for this segment of the industry. 5 

 6 

At this meeting, we probably spent thirty minutes trying to 7 

define the for-hire vessel and, Dr. Crabtree, I am going to have 8 

a question for you.  There is a lot of things that have to be 9 

worked out, but this is a start. 10 

 11 

We heard the group yesterday and they want something started.  12 

Unfortunately, like Dr. Crabtree says, the process, at this 13 

level in this system, takes quite a while.  Roy, I guess my 14 

question for you is this.   15 

 16 

Not knowing what’s going to happen with 30B, which we voted on 17 

today for the agency to consider our position on withdrawing, 18 

and not knowing what the agency will or will not do, if the 19 

federal permit program is withdrawn, just what do you have in 20 

mind for for-hire vessels?  I know it’s simplistic on the 21 

surface, but if we don’t have federal permits, what are we 22 

talking about for this segment? 23 

 24 

DR. CRABTREE:  You will have federal permits.  You’re going to 25 

have the reef fish charter permit and those are the guys who, to 26 

me, would be in this program.  You know, I think, given where we 27 

are, the chances that the Amendment 30B regulations are 28 

rescinded is very, very low and we’re going to make that 29 

decision quickly when I get back.  I wouldn’t worry about that. 30 

 31 

That’s the universe, to me, are those federal charter vessels 32 

with the charter reef fish permits.  Then the biggest decision 33 

to make is going to be the initial allocation and how you divide 34 

the catch up among them, but there’s going to be a whole host of 35 

things that have to do with share caps, transferability.  Are 36 

you going to allow intersector trading or no, in both 37 

directions?  Are you going to allow leasing? 38 

 39 

There are all these kinds of things, but we’ve got track records 40 

in that and we’ve gone through a couple of programs and albeit, 41 

they were commercial programs and this is different. 42 

 43 

We talked about electronic reporting requirements.  It seems to 44 

me if we decide we’re going down this path, the requirements 45 

we’re going to want from data collection is likely different, 46 

but I don’t have any ideas, Corky, about the specifics of all of 47 

that. 48 
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 1 

MR. PERRET:  Right, that’s details that will be worked out, but 2 

one other question.  What about state-licensed vessels?  That’s 3 

something we’re going to have to spend probably considerable 4 

time trying to figure out how they would play into this. 5 

 6 

DR. CRABTREE:  They wouldn’t, in my estimation.  They are not 7 

part of this, just like state vessels that don’t have a 8 

commercial reef fish permit aren’t part of the commercial IFQ 9 

programs. 10 

 11 

Now, those vessels will still be able to fish in state waters 12 

according to the state rules, but the main thing I am looking -- 13 

Aside from the details of all of this, the main thing I am 14 

trying to get to these guys is, one, some improvements in data 15 

collection and, two, a program that we can be confident of is 16 

not going to exceed their quota and, three, something that gives 17 

them more flexibility on when they use their fish so that they 18 

can actually survive, rather than getting this derby fishery all 19 

crammed up into eleven days like we’ve come to now. 20 

 21 

The details of it all, I think what we’re going to want to do is 22 

convene some kind of - This is what we did with the other two 23 

programs.  We convened an ad hoc IFQ or whatever you want to 24 

call it advisory panel together and we gave them advisors and 25 

everything and we let them work on the basics of how to lay the 26 

program out. 27 

 28 

MR. WILLIAMS:  Roy, I speak in favor of your motion.  As I said 29 

yesterday, I think the charter fleet has almost exactly the same 30 

list of problems that the commercial fishery had when we did an 31 

IFQ program for them. 32 

 33 

One thing that’s not clear to me is how does this fit into the 34 

sector separation we are already working on?  If this passes, 35 

does that Amendment 40 just disappear or does this replace it or 36 

have you thought about that? 37 

 38 

DR. CRABTREE:  No, to me, this would kind of follow on that, 39 

because to do this, you will have to decide on an allocation 40 

decision between the private sector and the for-hire sector, 41 

which is what we’re doing in the sector separation amendment.  I 42 

see that as a precursor that would need to happen in order to do 43 

this. 44 

 45 

Now, you could do sector separation without doing this, but at 46 

some level, you’re going to have to make some allocation 47 

decisions in order for this to happen. 48 
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 1 

MR. GREENE:  I am going to try to speak to several points that 2 

were brought up.  First off, this is basically the EFP you heard 3 

yesterday and basically, the way it went down is we reached out 4 

to Andy to get a number of landings within a state and then our 5 

community sat down and we hammered out what was fair in between 6 

us as individuals and we took things into consideration like 7 

passenger load and if you carried six passengers or less or you 8 

carried seven passengers or more and we worked it out amongst 9 

ourselves. 10 

 11 

If this goes through, I think that the -- If you receive a state 12 

allocation of landings for a specific amount that you get to the 13 

communities and you work it out and you say, okay, this is how 14 

it’s going to work out and then when you get to that point, you 15 

can look at things like, well, did they have both a federal 16 

permit and a state permit at that particular time? 17 

 18 

Okay, you’re in as part of the program and then once you 19 

identify how many people are in and how many fish you’ve got, 20 

then you can come up with, okay, I get this much because I’ve 21 

met the following criteria, but I think we should also look at 22 

things like a control date. 23 

 24 

In other words, I know we’re under moratorium permit, but 25 

there’s a whole pile of boats that have not been participating 26 

and you could look at that as a possible idea as well. 27 

 28 

The concept of this is just to allow you to allow the 29 

charterboat guys the opportunity to create the greatest economic 30 

outflow from their businesses and the businesses that they trade 31 

with and so on and so forth. 32 

 33 

It’s part of an accountability measure and I speak in favor of 34 

it and there’s a lot of things here.  I think yesterday if we 35 

could have opened up that EFP to all of the charterboats in the 36 

Gulf, it would have been a slam dunk huge success, but then we 37 

get into the whole problem we ran into of trying to manage 38 

through EFPs and everything else. 39 

 40 

I know there are a lot of fishermen that were in favor of this 41 

and perhaps they just didn’t realize what it was they were 42 

after, but I think we have to go through these processes and I 43 

think we have to put it all in place to make it work out. 44 

 45 

I speak in favor of this.  There’s no reason to send it out to 46 

scoping.  You heard overwhelming support for it yesterday.  I 47 

know there are fishermen in the northern Gulf coast, close to 48 
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where we are, that are very interested in this and I would love 1 

to see it move on to a -- Instead of a scoping document, move on 2 

to something else, but I understand what we have to do. 3 

 4 

The only question I have for Roy, being he made the motion, is 5 

should we put in the word “red snapper IFQ type program” or 6 

should it just be “red snapper IFQ program”? 7 

 8 

DR. CRABTREE:  Yes, that’s fine, if my seconder is comfortable 9 

to put the word “type” after “IFQ”. 10 

 11 

MR. MATENS:  Speaking as Camp Matens, private citizen, I am 12 

certainly not against studying anything.  However, there is an 13 

October 2009 letter signed by all of the governors of the Gulf, 14 

with the exception of Florida, speaking against catch shares and 15 

I think this is close enough and I don’t know about the rest of 16 

you guys, but the present governor of Louisiana is the governor 17 

that signed that letter. 18 

 19 

While he is not a fisherman, he is very, very interested in 20 

these proceedings and, according, for that reason, I am going to 21 

have to vote against it and I don’t know what my friends Mr. 22 

Pearce and Mr. Fischer are doing, but I want to explain to you 23 

where I’m coming from with that.  I am not prepared to irritate 24 

Bobby Jindal. 25 

 26 

MR. DIAZ:  I think the world is changing real fast and I kind of 27 

view this whole discussion as a point-of-view issue and 28 

certainly if I was a charter for-hire fisherman and I thought I 29 

was going to get forty days and then, all of a sudden, I’m 30 

finding I’m going to get eleven, I might change my mind on some 31 

things I opposed in the past. 32 

 33 

I do think there’s probably a lot of charter for-hire guys that 34 

probably would be interested in this, but we haven’t talked a 35 

lot about the private recreational.  I think the point of view 36 

of most private recreational is going to be not in favor of 37 

this. 38 

 39 

I do have some concerns that I think I would like to at least 40 

bring up for private recreational.  Whenever we do have a 41 

referendum, I don’t think they’re going to have a voice in that 42 

referendum and Myron has brought this up before and I don’t know 43 

that there’s an answer to it, but the referendum is going to be 44 

of charter for-hire folks, but the allocation is going to be 45 

carved out of the 49 percent that is currently there for the 46 

entire recreational sector. 47 

 48 
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I do think they will have a voice at public hearings and other 1 

mechanisms, but they won’t be able to vote in that referendum.  2 

If we ever get to the point where we’ve got to allocate between 3 

recreational and charter, and this is something I guess will 4 

have to be worked out if this passes, but that would be 5 

difficult. 6 

 7 

We do know one of the problems is the recreational are 8 

unrestrained and the numbers of recreational licenses is going 9 

up across the Gulf.  You’ve got the exact opposite for the 10 

charterboats and the number of permits is going down there. 11 

 12 

Whenever you finally set whatever we come to terms with on an 13 

allocation, it probably will stabilize this industry, but the 14 

other industry is still going to have issues from increased 15 

effort and so there’s a lot of difficult things to work through 16 

and I just have some concerns and I wanted to voice those.  17 

Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 18 

 19 

MR. SANCHEZ:  Again, I don’t know the appropriate place to put 20 

this data, but I don’t see any problems with having too much 21 

data to help us in our thought processes.  With that said, I’m 22 

going to kind of lay out the things that I personally would like 23 

to see to help us along in seeing what this or that or the other 24 

will do here. 25 

 26 

That would be landings from the for-hire vessels, six-passenger 27 

or less, seven-passenger or more, excluding headboats.  Those 28 

are red snapper landings from Monroe County, central Florida 29 

Gulf coast, Florida Panhandle, Mississippi, Alabama, Louisiana, 30 

and Texas.  We can use Texas landings as well and kind of figure 31 

out the average weights for those respective regions. 32 

 33 

Then I think we can get our arms a little bit around what we’re 34 

trying to do here and how many fish are involved and what it 35 

would take to make this all work and I don’t see why that can’t 36 

be in a scoping document.  To me, it’s very relevant or in 37 

Amendment 40 or somewhere.  The public just needs to know this 38 

if we’re going to make meaningful decisions and I don’t see why 39 

we can’t include information.  Information is not a bad thing. 40 

 41 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Mr. Gregory, did you get down those points? 42 

 43 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY:  Yes. 44 

 45 

DR. DIAGNE:  We wrote down the list of items that Mr. Sanchez 46 

suggested, but in Amendment 40, for some of the alternatives 47 

that we summarized yesterday, if you recall, we have two 48 
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alternatives or I guess three. 1 

 2 

One of them would look at making adjustments to the for-hire 3 

component and base that on passenger capacity of the vessels.  4 

One of the alternatives looked at the adjustments based on the 5 

regions in the Gulf in which they fish and, finally, one of the 6 

alternatives, the last one, would look at the interaction 7 

between those two, meaning combining passenger capacity with the 8 

region of the Gulf in which they fish. 9 

 10 

As we go further in Amendment 40 itself, the information that 11 

you requested will be presented there, well before actually we 12 

start even on this, if this were to pass. 13 

 14 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  John, are you okay at this point? 15 

 16 

MR. SANCHEZ:  Yes, I think so, as long as we lay it out in a 17 

very simple fashion for simple people like me.  Then we’ll be in 18 

good shape. 19 

 20 

MR. PEARCE:  We just passed emergency regulations to try to 21 

solve the problems of this particular season in 2014.  You know 22 

we’re under the gun by the lawsuit that tells us we’ve got to 23 

get accountability measures or get some way to manage the 24 

recreational fishery. 25 

 26 

We know that the charter for-hire industry is sort of a 27 

different thought process than a private recreational process.  28 

We know that the for-hire industry is sort of a low-hanging 29 

fruit when you’re looking at ways to develop accountability 30 

measures and ways to control that fishery. 31 

 32 

We are looking at an IFQ-type program, which is clearly a way to 33 

try to solve that problem, as it has worked for the harvested 34 

fishery for a long time.  I know there’s different thought 35 

processes about catch shares and no catch shares, but like 36 

people are saying, things are moving quick here and we really 37 

don’t want to see our fishermen in the recreational fishery 38 

suffer any longer.  We need to take steps and take quick steps 39 

to make sure things are happening and do things quickly. 40 

 41 

We have Phil here and Phil has been actively involved in the IFQ 42 

process or the IFQ-type process, whatever you want to call it, 43 

for the harvesting fishermen.  He is strongly knowledgeable 44 

about what we need to do and so he has ideas that could move us 45 

along quicker than we possibly moved along when we did the other 46 

process, because we’ve learned some lessons there. 47 

 48 
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We have got the Alabama charterboat situation that developed 1 

some solid ideas of how they would do things that seemed to make 2 

people around this table interested from every aspect, every 3 

state. 4 

 5 

We’ve got some things that are working.  The one thing that this 6 

council doesn’t do is move quick enough to solve the problems of 7 

our fishermen and one thing that this council doesn’t do is it 8 

seems like we take eternity to do things.  We know the steps 9 

that are necessary. 10 

 11 

We are all here wanting to solve this problem and we’re all here 12 

wanting to do the job that we need to do for our fishermen and I 13 

want to see us do it in a more expeditious manner.  In listening 14 

to Pam, Pam is excited about doing it that way and Johnny 15 

Sanchez is excited about doing it that way and I don’t have any 16 

problems with this group meeting every two weeks if we have to 17 

to work through a process like this. 18 

 19 

Whatever we can do in a timely fashion to get things done 20 

quicker, I am ready to do it, whatever the mechanism is going to 21 

be that we’re going to do.  I think the ad hoc committee -- If 22 

we’re going to do an ad hoc committee, we need to start working 23 

on that now and start thinking about what process that’s going 24 

to be and I would like to see us, by 2015, come in here with 25 

something that we’ve got close to something done and I know 26 

that’s difficult to do and I know that we’ve never done it 27 

before, but it doesn’t say that we can’t do it, because we put 28 

our mind to it as individuals and people that are watching this 29 

problem progress as it has progressed and watching and listening 30 

yesterday to the testimony. 31 

 32 

I mean if you can’t feel their pain, something is wrong with 33 

you.  We have got to solve this problem and we’ve got to do it.  34 

It’s our job to solve this problem and if we have to work day 35 

and night to do it, I am ready and I hope you guys are ready, 36 

too. 37 

 38 

I would hope that the staff, and I know this is a job heavily on 39 

the staff, but this is something that is very, very important 40 

right now, particularly with what we’ve just done with this 41 

emergency rule. 42 

 43 

All you’ve got to say is we have got to be there and we will be 44 

there.  Phil, all you’ve got to tell me is what I’ve got to do 45 

next and I will try to help you get it done and so whatever it 46 

is, I want to do that and I’m going to talk about this again 47 

with another motion I’m going to make down the road, but I think 48 
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we don’t have to meet every two months. 1 

 2 

I know we’ve got a budget and I know we’ve got all this other 3 

stuff, but if NMFS doesn’t see the problem and NMFS can’t help 4 

us work through this problem, then NMFS has got a problem.  They 5 

have got to figure out that whatever money they have got to 6 

throw at this to make this happen or make us become accountable, 7 

they need to throw at it and we need to get it done and whatever 8 

help they can give us, we can get it done. 9 

 10 

We’ve got a great staff and I know they understand the 11 

challenges they’re about to go through and they know what we 12 

have to do and I am ready to do it right now. 13 

 14 

MS. BOSARGE:  That’s a tough one to follow, but I had just a 15 

couple of points.  I think that this is a great motion, a great 16 

direction for us to move towards.  I feel like we might be 17 

making some progress here, not only for the fishermen, but also 18 

for the fishery, from a conservation perspective, as opposed to 19 

a lawsuit perspective, but a couple of points I wanted to make. 20 

 21 

As a Mississippi person, I know that we have had some pushback 22 

for something like this in the past, but I think the environment 23 

has changed.  We now have an eleven-day season and a possible 24 

payback and that’s a different operating environment for those 25 

charterboats in Mississippi. 26 

 27 

We have not had time to discuss that with them at this point and 28 

we have not had a chance really to educate them on the Alabama 29 

program that we’re going to study and see how it works. 30 

 31 

I think once we have a chance to talk to our guys, I think we’ll 32 

have some buy-in from Mississippi, which is really the last 33 

straw as far as the states and buy-in on this, from the 34 

charterboat perspective as opposed to the Governor’s 35 

perspective. 36 

 37 

As far as what Dale mentioned about the private recreational, I 38 

could see if you think about this fishery from the standpoint of 39 

how many days, if that’s how your mind focuses on the fishery 40 

and feels is the best to manage the fishery, from a point of 41 

view of days, then yes, they would have a problem with it, but I 42 

think part of our job is to change that mindset and have them 43 

think about it from the perspective of fish and you go catch 44 

those fish on whatever day you want. 45 

 46 

I hope that we can do this for the for-hire guys and then, at 47 

the same time, come up with a program for private recreational 48 
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that is something along the -- Not along the IFQ line, but along 1 

the lines of managing for fish rather than days.  The days is 2 

flexible, but the fish is the thing you have to count. 3 

 4 

Then, finally, I hope that -- I hear a lot about regional, a lot 5 

of regional comments, when we’re looking at this type of IFQ 6 

program already and it seems like we don’t get anywhere when we 7 

butt heads over regions and quotas and allocations. 8 

 9 

I understand that some states catch more fish than others, from 10 

a charterboat perspective.  Maybe some states even catch a 11 

larger fish, on average, and the number of pounds.  I am worried 12 

that we’re going to butt heads and get nowhere over that and I 13 

look at the commercial IFQ program that went into place and I 14 

want to remind people that there’s another way to allow people 15 

in one area of the Gulf to catch more of those fish rather than 16 

another area of the Gulf and that’s not by us deciding it as a 17 

council and saying this is the way it’s going to be and it’s 18 

this hard number, but it’s to let them decide it amongst 19 

themselves. 20 

 21 

We see that a lot in the grouper fishery on the commercial side.  22 

I know that my guys in Mississippi that have an allocation of 23 

grouper, most of the time they lease those grouper to guys 24 

further east and they catch them and so there is a mechanism 25 

besides a hard allocation percentage by region to accomplish 26 

that goal and I just hope we will remember that in the future. 27 

 28 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Any further questions?  I just want to note, as 29 

Chairman, that I restrict myself from entering the debate, but I 30 

want to note that, as Camp said, the Texas Governor, along with 31 

his Governor, did write and sign -- He was a party to the letter 32 

and signed requesting no future catch shares and so I’m going to 33 

vote accordingly.  Any further discussion? 34 

 35 

MR. FISCHER:  Mr. Chair, I am just curious of the logistics, the 36 

administrative part.  If this passes, how does it mesh with 37 

Amendment 40?  Does it supersede or does it replace?  Really, if 38 

you move forward with an IFQ program, you don’t need Amendment 39 

40. 40 

 41 

DR. CRABTREE:  You do, because as we -- We went through this 42 

just a minute ago.  You have got to allocate how much of the 43 

fish goes to the private sector and how much goes to the for-44 

hire and that’s Amendment 40, right? 45 

 46 

MR. FISCHER:  It shouldn’t be one together?  I mean if Amendment 47 

40 fails, then where are you going to go with this? 48 
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 1 

DR. CRABTREE:  I think if Amendment 40 fails, then this is gone 2 

and we don’t do this.  To me, they are kind of a little bit of 3 

sequence. 4 

 5 

MR. FISCHER:  That’s my point and you don’t think they should be 6 

together?  This says to begin a scoping document and if 7 

Amendment 40 fails, we are still requesting staff to begin a new 8 

scoping document and I just thought they should be married. 9 

 10 

DR. CRABTREE:  I don’t know.  That just seems, to me, to slow 11 

something else down and that certainly wasn’t my intent to do 12 

this.  I am just trying to put an idea out there to think about. 13 

 14 

MR. ANSON:  I see the two documents or these as two separate 15 

action items and as, Dr. Crabtree noted, you need to develop 16 

allocation first and there is other issues that Amendment 40 17 

addresses that I think the council, at least to this point, is 18 

interested in and that’s trying to offer some protection to the 19 

for-hire industry, in as much as they’re constrained with this, 20 

including both the private recreational and then these shorter 21 

seasons.  It’s just difficult for them to try to work a 22 

business.  That’s one issue.  Then this would further provide 23 

additional flexibility, potentially, how it’s structured.  I 24 

wouldn’t be in favor of merging this into Amendment 40. 25 

 26 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Any further discussion and then we’re going to 27 

vote on this one?  Hearing no more discussion, the motion before 28 

you is to request that staff begin work on a scoping document to 29 

develop a red snapper IFQ-type program for for-hire vessels in 30 

the Gulf of Mexico.  We will have a show of hands.  All in favor 31 

please raise your hand, eleven; all opposed please raise your 32 

hand, five.  The motion carries. 33 

 34 

MS. BADEMAN:  Doug, I abstained. 35 

 36 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Let me ask you a question, Dr. Shipp.  At some 37 

point, we’re going to break and people are going to need to 38 

check out and I can’t remember when check-out time is. 39 

 40 

DR. SHIPP:  It’s twelve o’clock, but I think since we just 41 

finished this major discussion, this might be an appropriate 42 

time for a break. 43 

 44 

DR. CRABTREE:  Before we do that, related, I guess to Mr. 45 

Gregory.  If we wanted to start putting together an ad hoc AP to 46 

work on this, would we need to make a motion at this meeting to 47 

start that process to pull it together or what would be your 48 
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thoughts on the timing of when we need to do that? 1 

 2 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY:  We would need an AP Selection 3 

closed session meeting in June.  I don’t know if we can get 4 

applications out, an announcement out.  I think we can between 5 

now and June, to solicit applications for an ad hoc AP panel, if 6 

that’s what the council wants to do, instead of using our 7 

regular panels that we have, the Reef Fish Panel or the Red 8 

Snapper Panel.  That’s a mixture of fishermen.  If you want one 9 

that’s just for for-hire fishermen, then we would have to form 10 

one. 11 

 12 

MR. GREENE:  I would be glad to make that motion to make that 13 

happen if it’s needed.  My motion would be to -- Whatever the 14 

proper -- Establish or solicit and how do you go about it?  I’m 15 

not quite certain, but --  16 

 17 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY:  I think Phyllis is helping you. 18 

 19 

MR. GREENE:  That’s it.  Thanks.  She’s got my back. 20 

 21 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY:  An Ad Hoc For-Hire IFQ Advisory 22 

Panel.  Red Snapper Ad Hoc or -- Is this for headboats and 23 

charterboats? 24 

 25 

DR. DIAZ:  I’ve just got a question.  Is this going to be 26 

exclusively for-hire fishermen on this?  One of the points I 27 

made a minute ago is this is being carved out of the 49 percent 28 

that the recreational sector gets and so I wouldn’t -- I 29 

personally wouldn’t see any harm in having a couple of 30 

recreational on there. 31 

 32 

MR. GREENE:  The way that we did it for the Alabama EFP is we 33 

took the current landings of the charterboats in Alabama and 34 

that’s the number we used.  We didn’t take anything from the 35 

private recreational.  We just took the historical landings of 36 

the charter for-hire industry in Alabama over a three-year 37 

period and so it wasn’t taking anything away from them and I 38 

would agree that this needs to be for-hire fishermen only.  It’s 39 

kind of carving what they want.  Now, if you want something else 40 

from them at another point, that may be fine, but that’s my 41 

intent at this point. 42 

 43 

MR. FISCHER:  I was trying to come up with a solution in 44 

fairness.  You are carving this out of the recreational 45 

industry, as Dale said.  It’s a recreational quota.  I think you 46 

have to look at, and this data exists, but look at the effort as 47 

of today.  We know the recreational trips and we know the 48 
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charter trips and whatever a snapshot is.  Whatever participants 1 

are in the charter industry, we go with that percent and 2 

whatever the participants are in the recreational fishery, we 3 

use that percent and we use it as a snapshot.  Otherwise, it’s 4 

not transparent.  We have to look at it as it exists today. 5 

 6 

DR. CRABTREE:  I think we’re getting way ahead of ourselves.  7 

What we’re talking about now doesn’t do any carving anywhere.  8 

Whatever carving, if that’s what you want to call it, or 9 

allocating is going to be done in Amendment 40 and so you’re 10 

already going to have made a decision of how you’re going to 11 

allocate this fishery. 12 

 13 

All this does is change the way the for-hire guys potentially 14 

fish what you would have already determined is their quota and, 15 

to my view, if you decide at some point with Amendment 40 that 16 

you’re not going to go there, then this isn’t going to happen, 17 

because that’s necessary to get to this. 18 

 19 

I think though that in terms of the composition of a panel, my 20 

memory is when we did both the red snapper program and the 21 

grouper tilefish program that it was not just a group of 22 

commercial fishermen.  There was more diversity to the group 23 

than that. 24 

 25 

I think probably those worked fairly well and so we would want 26 

this to be a little more diverse than just for-hire fishermen 27 

and something along that line, but we don’t need to get into 28 

that discussion at this point, do we, Mr. Gregory?  That would 29 

come at the next meeting? 30 

 31 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY:  Yes, we could do it either way.  32 

Just off the top of my head, I would suggest ten for-hire 33 

people, two commercial people, three recreational people, 34 

private angler people, something like that. 35 

 36 

DR. CRABTREE:  Just as a starting point, something along those 37 

lines, and then we’ll get to the specifics of that when we get 38 

to populating the AP. 39 

 40 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY:  But it does help us in advertising 41 

it.  We could advertise it for a specific sector or just leave 42 

it open to whoever wants to apply and then we could pare it down 43 

later. 44 

 45 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  That was going to be my point, is that if you’re 46 

going to advertise for applications, you’ve got to have some 47 

balance here or you have to have some reasonable announcement of 48 
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who you’re looking for and what restrictions you’re putting on 1 

it. 2 

 3 

DR. CRABTREE:  Then my suggestion would be that the -- We 4 

certainly want to have a diverse group of for-hire guys and 5 

that’s the core of it.  I think a couple of commercial and some 6 

private sector and maybe some NGO participation in it would be 7 

appropriate and if that gives you enough in terms of advertising 8 

-- You don’t need to advertise based on the specific balance and 9 

numbers, do you?  That kind of gives everybody some sort of a 10 

seat to contribute something. 11 

 12 

MR. PEARCE:  Just real quickly, I know we’re working on this, 13 

but we had discussed having a meeting in May in New Orleans.  14 

Can some of this be accomplished at that meeting in May, if we 15 

still have it?  Can we get some of this ready?  Can we get an ad 16 

hoc list together by that time or can we do some things to speed 17 

this up in May, because we already have a thing scheduled.  I 18 

know we voted against it, but we could always bring it back up 19 

and still go in May. 20 

 21 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Harlon, we decided not to do that May meeting 22 

and I don’t know that this needs to be done that fast, because 23 

we’re going to establish probably an amendment and we’ve got 24 

work to do behind the scenes with staff and so I don’t know that 25 

it would be necessary to do it that quick. 26 

 27 

MR. PEARCE:  Staff can tell me if they can get something ready 28 

for me.  That’s up to them more than us.  I am hearing 29 

expressions from Pam and Johnny that they want this rolling. 30 

 31 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY:  We can form a panel by then, but we 32 

won’t have a meeting of them by May and we might not have much 33 

of a document for them to look at other than what we have for 34 

Amendment 40. 35 

 36 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  We can’t constitute a panel until the council 37 

meets again. 38 

 39 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY:  Right, but we could constitute the 40 

panel in May instead of June. 41 

 42 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Yes, but I don’t know that that really buys us 43 

anything.  Carrie, do you want to speak to that or not?  By your 44 

silence, I would say not. 45 

 46 

MS. BADEMAN:  I was just going to say I don’t know what the 47 

timelines are for if this has to get noticed in the Register and 48 
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all that stuff, but I just want to be sure that we give people 1 

enough time to see the notice and get their applications in.  2 

Sometimes when you only give people a week or whatever to turn 3 

in their applications, you’re not going to get the pool of 4 

people that I would hope that we would have. 5 

 6 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  I would assume there’s going to be quite a bit 7 

of interest. 8 

 9 

DR. CRABTREE:  Do we normally have a charge for the AP prior to 10 

advertising for the panel members? 11 

 12 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Let me ask staff.  When do we do the charge?  Do 13 

we give it to them once they get constituted or do we give them 14 

a charge beforehand? 15 

 16 

DR. DIAGNE:  In the past, you have done it either way.  For some 17 

groups, it happened like Dr. Crabtree said and in other groups, 18 

the charge was crafted afterwards. 19 

 20 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  We know what the motion is and we know what the 21 

objective is.  I don’t know that we need a complete charge at 22 

this point.  Mr. Gregory is whispering in my ear that he agrees, 23 

but I will leave that up to the council.  Is there any further 24 

discussion on the motion to establish an Ad Hoc Red Snapper For-25 

Hire IFQ Advisory Panel?  Any opposition to the motion?  Hearing 26 

none, the motion passes.  Why don’t we take fifteen minutes? 27 

 28 

DR. SHIPP:  Checkout time is twelve o’clock and so we’ll need at 29 

least fifteen minutes.  It’s 10:30 and why don’t we resume at 30 

10:50.  That gives twenty minutes, because it’s going to take a 31 

little while for some people to check out. 32 

 33 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  We are recessed until ten minutes to eleven. 34 

 35 

(Whereupon, a brief recess was taken.) 36 

 37 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Are you ready to begin? 38 

 39 

DR. SHIPP:  I am ready, Mr. Chairman, but we don’t have a quorum 40 

right this moment and so as soon as we get a quorum, we will 41 

roll on.  We now have a quorum, Mr. Chairman, and so I’m going 42 

to go ahead and start.  Legal and Policy Aspects of Allocation, 43 

near the bottom of page 4 -- 44 

 45 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Dr. Shipp, Johnny just raised his hand and I’m 46 

not sure why. 47 

 48 
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MR. GREENE:  Because I want to make a motion.  We had a lengthy 1 

conversation with Captain Zales yesterday when he was at the 2 

podium about the success of a recreational fishing summit that 3 

was held previously back in 1999. 4 

 5 

It certainly seems like a pretty good way to get that group 6 

together and I don’t know how to proceed to make that happen or 7 

if we should, but I think we should look at something.  Now, I 8 

don’t know if that would require a council motion to do that or 9 

to show support of that or how we would go about it, but I would 10 

certainly love to get the -- We are talking about putting the 11 

charter for-hire guys together to talk about things and I think 12 

we need to get the recreational guys together.  Now, I don’t 13 

know how to proceed from here, but I would certainly like to do 14 

something along those lines. 15 

 16 

DR. SHIPP:  Mr. Chairman, the last one I think was sponsored by 17 

the council and so I think -- I would make a motion that the 18 

council convene a summit group of recreational red snapper 19 

fishermen to discuss alternatives to management. 20 

 21 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  We have a motion and it’s been seconded by 22 

Johnny Greene and is there discussion? 23 

 24 

MR. PEARCE:  Just real quick, I think that we need to hear from 25 

these guys.  We just did an IFQ-type thing for the charter 26 

vessels and we need to hear really from the private recreational 27 

as well here and know how they want to prosecute their fishery 28 

and so I think it’s a great idea. 29 

 30 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY:  We heard yesterday from Ken Haddad 31 

that he thought it should be an industry-sponsored summit.  I 32 

don’t know who did the last summit.  I don’t know if it was the 33 

council or if it was National Marine Fisheries Service. 34 

 35 

I am a bit intimidated to try to organize a hundred to 200-36 

person summit, given the schedule we’ve got, and having the 37 

summit anytime soon.  My vision would be a much smaller group of 38 

people and I don’t know if we can get -- We just have to look 39 

into it.  I really don’t know when or how we could pull it off 40 

right now, because next year we are also hosting the CCC 41 

meeting, which is equivalent to another council meeting. 42 

 43 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Roy, could we say that the council look into or 44 

come back and tell us how we would do that or phrase it in some 45 

other way, so that we’re not committing to do it, but we have a 46 

recommendation? 47 

 48 
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DR. SHIPP:  There’s no time limit on this and so I would rather 1 

leave it as is, as long as we don’t have a timeframe.  Also, Mr. 2 

Perret has corrected some grammar, although it might be better 3 

left as is, but to “discuss management alternatives” rather than 4 

“alternatives to management”. 5 

 6 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  I am beginning to like “alternatives to 7 

management”.   8 

 9 

MR. WILLIAMS:  Bob and Johnny, I like this idea, but I am 10 

thinking though that this is going to be private recreational as 11 

opposed to charterboat recreational. 12 

 13 

DR. SHIPP:  No, I don’t think so.  I mean certainly private 14 

recreational are going to have to have a big say in this and 15 

we’re moving towards tags or something else and we’re going to 16 

have to do something with the private recreational, but I think 17 

in coordination with the for-hire group that some ideas may come 18 

out of it as well. 19 

 20 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Just to that point, we keep talking about two 21 

different sectors, but the truth is that the recreational sector 22 

is one sector right now and so I think in everything we do, it 23 

needs to include the private boat people and the charter for-24 

hire people and the people who walk on a boat. 25 

 26 

MR. WILLIAMS:  My only point in it is we’re hearing a lot from 27 

the charterboat sector.  We’re getting a lot of input from them, 28 

but we’re not getting a lot of input from the -- There were only 29 

a couple here yesterday and so I’m wanting to somehow focus on 30 

them. 31 

 32 

MS. BADEMAN:  I am supportive of private recreational anglers 33 

and charterboats.  Somebody mentioned that Dave Donaldson might 34 

have some -- Does Gulf States -- I don’t want to put you on the 35 

spot, but is this something that Gulf States could help 36 

coordinate? 37 

 38 

MR. DONALDSON:  I talked with Captain Zales and we are willing 39 

to help.  We could be involved in setting something up. 40 

 41 

DR. CRABTREE:  I know when we did this before that it was a 42 

council-sponsored and the purpose of it was to give 43 

recommendations to the council and it needs to be that way for 44 

FACA reasons and things and I think, Doug, as we pull this 45 

together that you need to talk to Mara and make sure we don’t 46 

get in any troubles in terms of FACA and those kinds of issues. 47 

 48 
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CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Mara, if we do this -- If we don’t do this, if 1 

it’s done completely outside of the council process and it’s 2 

done by Bob Zales and Gulf States Marine Fisheries Commission, 3 

do we have any problem? 4 

 5 

DR. CRABTREE:  I am going to let the lawyer answer that. 6 

 7 

MS. LEVY:  I guess I would have to -- I mean that would then 8 

just be some group, I guess, giving public testimony to you 9 

about what they’ve decided or talked about.  Essentially, the 10 

council can establish -- It has an SSC and established advisory 11 

panels. 12 

 13 

Then those groups are exempt from the FACA requirements, because 14 

they have to comply with the Magnuson meeting requirements, et 15 

cetera, et cetera, public participation and all that stuff. 16 

 17 

I look at this as essentially another advisory panel that you’re 18 

establishing for the purposes of providing the council with 19 

advice.  If you’re not going to be involved at all and a group 20 

of people just want to get together and then come submit 21 

recommendations to you, that, to me, is like a public testimony 22 

type of situation.  We can talk about it further, but the way 23 

that this is structured now, if you’re convening it, I look at 24 

it as an AP. 25 

 26 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you.  Is there other discussion? 27 

 28 

MR. PERRET:  After sitting here for four days and yesterday 29 

afternoon, from one to whatever time it was, the public input, 30 

we recently concluded, and I think it was the Chairman’s, Mr. 31 

Boyd’s, suggestion that we have these recreational fisheries 32 

sessions to get input. 33 

 34 

I think we got excellent turnout at probably all of them.  It 35 

was the best turnout of a public hearing that I ever attended in 36 

Mississippi.  I was really pleased to see the turnout. 37 

 38 

We certainly know we need all the assistance we can get.  I am 39 

fully supportive of this summit, even if we have to have more 40 

than one, because the geography of the Gulf is certainly very 41 

large.  Anything that would help us get input from the 42 

recreational fishermen with alternatives to management and 43 

management alternatives I think would benefit everybody sitting 44 

at this table. 45 

 46 

MR. FISCHER:  I feel an alternative approach could possibly suit 47 

better and it’s just based on Corky’s comments of the large 48 
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geographical area.  We have geographical needs and we have local 1 

needs from Key West to Brownsville and every port in between. 2 

 3 

Instead of one large summit, possibly something handled by the 4 

individual states, because we’re going to do something in 5 

Louisiana to convene recreational fishermen and to hear their 6 

ideas. 7 

 8 

I would like to see it on a regional level before we elevate it 9 

to this level, because what we find is the comments are great 10 

and the people who come to the podium are great.  In many cases, 11 

it’s the same people and the same comments and we want to try to 12 

reach out and get a more diverse group of people. 13 

 14 

I am scared that we’re going to see the same people who come to 15 

the podium and telling us the same thing.  We want to reach out 16 

on a lower level, more ground roots type of fashion, and get 17 

down to the root fishermen and see what we can come up with.  I 18 

would rather see that approach, at least initially, and then see 19 

where we go with this. 20 

 21 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Dave, a question for you.  Have you and Captain 22 

Zales fleshed out any details about what you all were talking 23 

about?  Does this meet what he wants to do or is he still going 24 

to try to convene something outside the council process? 25 

 26 

MR. DONALDSON:  No, we haven’t, actually.  We just kind of 27 

talked about it briefly.  We haven’t really worked out the 28 

details.  He was not -- He wasn’t thinking of a hundred or 200-29 

person summit, though.  NMFS just put on the recreational 30 

fishing summit with that many people and he was thinking of a 31 

smaller group, but I like Myron’s idea of maybe initially have 32 

the states do something with their individual constituents and 33 

have it be a little smaller group and then potentially we might 34 

be able to help do a Gulf-wide activity. 35 

 36 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Did we get a second for this motion?  We have a 37 

second.  Okay.  Where do we want to go with this?  It seems like 38 

there’s pretty diverse opinions.  We can either vote it up or 39 

down, but I think we need more direction about where we want to 40 

go with it. 41 

 42 

DR. SHIPP:  I think we could still leave this motion, since it 43 

doesn’t have a timeline on it.  Then it would just be sitting 44 

out there, following what Gulf States decided to do or whatever, 45 

but I think that eventually it’s got to be a council-sponsored 46 

activity to have any clout to it at all, but I think the motion, 47 

as it stands, can -- I would still favor it and then, in the 48 
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meantime, let Gulf States and Zales and the rest of them put 1 

some local stuff together if they wanted to. 2 

 3 

MR. PERRET:  I agree with Dr. Shipp.  There is nothing to 4 

prevent the state or states from having meetings within their 5 

state and I am going to talk to the people in Mississippi and 6 

hopefully we can have our own prior to any Gulf-wide summit of 7 

any kind and hopefully have some of the people that attend at 8 

the state level there make the summit. 9 

 10 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Myron, from your comments a minute ago, was your 11 

intent to try to move forward additional listening sessions like 12 

we had before or just to give that point? 13 

 14 

MR. FISCHER:  We are going to organize something within the 15 

State of Louisiana and I would rather not request that other 16 

states do similar.  They’re on their own.  We feel this is 17 

recreational fishermen and a state license and let’s start at 18 

the state level. 19 

 20 

I am not saying it won’t elevate to possibly Gulf States and 21 

where it goes to, but I am just saying that initially, it’s a 22 

state license and they are not federally-permitted anglers.  23 

They are state-licensed anglers and let’s start with small, 24 

grassroots from within the states and find out what they want to 25 

do, see where they want to go to. 26 

 27 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  I have Camp and then we will vote on this. 28 

 29 

MR. MATENS:  I speak to Myron’s position.  My position is, based 30 

on what we’ve done with licensing, we know that we have 20,000 31 

people in Louisiana that are interested.  They may not fish 32 

every season, but they are interested in the snapper fishery and 33 

we’re going to try to reach out to as many of those as we can.  34 

When we come to you guys, we’re going to come to you with some 35 

consensus. 36 

 37 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  We have a motion that has been seconded that the 38 

council convene a summit group of recreational red snapper 39 

fishermen to discuss management alternatives.  Any further 40 

discussion?  Any opposition to this motion?  I have one in 41 

opposition and so let’s have a voice vote.  All in favor please 42 

say aye; opposed.  We have two in opposition.  Thank you. 43 

 44 

DR. SHIPP:  Legal and Policy Aspects of Allocation, Doug Boyd 45 

related that at the recent Chairmen’s Coordinating Committee 46 

meeting, the issue of allocations came up.  Ms. Levy noted that 47 

several of the National Standards applied to allocation.   48 
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 1 

These include National Standard 1, prevent overfishing while 2 

achieving optimum yield; National Standard 4 to be fair and 3 

equitable, promote conservation, and no entity acquires an 4 

excessive share of privileges; National Standard 5, efficiency 5 

in utilization of the resource, except that economic allocation 6 

cannot be the sole purpose; and National Standard 8 to account 7 

for the importance of fishery resources to fishing communities. 8 

   9 

Mr. Boyd referred to several documents on allocation which were 10 

in the briefing book, Tab B, Numbers 10, 11, and 12, and 11 

recommended council members read them if they had not done so 12 

already.   13 

 14 

Amendment 28, Draft Final, Red Snapper Allocation, Emily 15 

Muehlstein reviewed the comments received during the public 16 

hearings for Reef Fish Amendment 28, Tab B, Number 13, and 17 

summarized public comments on red snapper allocation.  18 

 19 

The Committee discussed the amendment’s, Tab B, Number 14, 20 

purpose and need and provided staff with suggestions, including 21 

consideration for the distribution of recovery benefits.  Ms. 22 

Levy clarified the implications of the recent lawsuit, including 23 

that accountability measures must be put in place for the 24 

recreational sector.   25 

 26 

The committee discussed the appropriate document to develop 27 

accountability measures for the recreational sector, either 28 

adding accountability measures to Amendment 28 or by developing 29 

a new amendment.   30 

 31 

A motion to postpone Amendment 28, red snapper allocation, until 32 

the accountability measures are in place failed by a vote of 33 

four to six.   34 

 35 

DR. PEARCE:  Dr. Shipp, I would like to make a motion. 36 

 37 

DR. SHIPP:  Let me just finish this sentence, because we’re down 38 

to the motion and then you can make a substitute.  A motion to 39 

develop a single standalone amendment to resolve the 40 

accountability measures also failed by a vote of four to six.  41 

The following motions passed. 42 

 43 

By a voice vote with two opposed, the committee recommends, and 44 

I so move, to add an action to Amendment 28 with accountability 45 

measures alternatives that include buffers. 46 

 47 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  That’s a committee motion. 48 
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 1 

MR. PEARCE:  I want to make a substitute motion and the 2 

substitute motion is to remove all accountability measures and 3 

alternatives from Amendment 28 and to direct council staff to 4 

develop a standalone plan amendment that considers in-season and 5 

post-season accountability measures for the red snapper 6 

recreational fishery as a public hearing draft for the June 2013 7 

meeting.  If I can get a second, I will explain. 8 

 9 

DR. CRABTREE:  Just a point of order.  There are no 10 

accountability measures in Amendment 28 at this time to be 11 

removed. 12 

 13 

MR. PEARCE:  Then how would I do that?   14 

 15 

DR. CRABTREE:  I think you would take that whole first language 16 

out and just start with “direct staff to develop a standalone”. 17 

 18 

MR. PEARCE:  Let’s do that then and would that cover both of the 19 

motions, Roy? 20 

 21 

DR. CRABTREE:  Yes and by in-season and post-season 22 

accountability measures, can I assume that you mean buffers and 23 

paybacks? 24 

 25 

MR. PEARCE:  Whatever, yes, and other alternatives besides that. 26 

 27 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Do we have a second?  We have a second by Dale. 28 

 29 

MR. PEARCE:  Roy, that will get rid of the other two motions?  30 

Is that correct? 31 

 32 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  That substitutes this motion. 33 

 34 

MR. PEARCE:  Is it for both those motions, because they both 35 

have accountability measures, or do I have to make this twice? 36 

 37 

DR. CRABTREE:  I am not quite sure, because there is two 38 

committee motions and you are a substitute for the one committee 39 

motion and so then Bob is going to make the next committee 40 

motion and so I guess you need to rule on how to deal with this, 41 

Mr. Chairman. 42 

 43 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  I think you’re going to have to make it twice.  44 

We have to deal with both motions. 45 

 46 

MR. PEARCE:  That’s fine.  We will deal with this and then I 47 

will come back and substitute the next one.  I just think that I 48 
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don’t want to rush this for the recreational fishery.  We are 1 

talking about having meetings and Myron is going to have all his 2 

guys sitting down and I want to really know how they want to 3 

prosecute their fishery and I don’t want to just throw buffers 4 

and paybacks at them.   5 

 6 

I want them to tell us some different things and I really 7 

believe that it needs to be a standalone amendment to do this, 8 

so that we can fully explore what the private recreational 9 

fishermen or the recreational fishermen really want to do with 10 

their fishery. 11 

 12 

I don’t want to hurt them any more than we have and I just think 13 

it’s necessary to look at that as an individual program and if 14 

this passes, I would like to rush it along, too. 15 

 16 

MR. DIAZ:  I speak in favor of the motion and I would just like 17 

to call the council’s attention to the public comments we heard 18 

yesterday.  I don’t believe I heard anybody come to the mic and 19 

speak in favor of leaving it in the allocation document.  I 20 

believe all the comments, which there were several of them, 21 

spoke in favor of it being a separate document and I would just 22 

like to reiterate the points I made during the committee meeting 23 

yesterday. 24 

 25 

This is an important issue and the allocation issue has been all 26 

over the place and we’ve tabled it and we’ve postponed it and we 27 

have had procedural issues and we’ve done a host of things to 28 

not deal with allocation. 29 

 30 

I don’t know what is going to happen with allocation in the 31 

future.  We will figure it out, but if this is its own issue and 32 

it’s very important, it should move along and we should have the 33 

time that we need to get these accountability measures in place 34 

and not take a risk that something with allocation will slow 35 

this down.  Thank you. 36 

 37 

MR. PERRET:  We have got so many bouncing balls going on right 38 

now, 28, 30B, 40, and so on and so forth.  My experience in 39 

dealing with rules and regulations and ordinances and proposed 40 

legislation of any type is any time you try and add something, 41 

tack something on at the end or in the middle of a process, it 42 

really gets bogged down and you may not be doing what you need 43 

to do.  I do think we’re better off as a separate entity to work 44 

on, rather than combine it with something else.  I support the 45 

motion. 46 

 47 

DR. CRABTREE:  I mean I guess you can do it this way and still 48 
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comply with the court order, but I still think the better way to 1 

do this is to leave this and follow the committee’s 2 

recommendation and put this in Amendment 28. 3 

 4 

It makes sense to me.  The members of the public are going to 5 

want to look at this and know where does this leave me and all 6 

of this affects what kind of season they’re going to have and 7 

they’re not going to really know what’s coming until they know 8 

what are the accountability measure changes, but also, what are 9 

we going to do with the allocation. 10 

 11 

The allocation amendment is getting close to getting done and I 12 

think we need to bring that to a conclusion and it does seem, to 13 

me, that we could leave it in Amendment 28 and have something to 14 

review at the June meeting and probably do some additional 15 

public hearings and then come back in and deal with this in 16 

August or, if not then, in October, but I think the committee 17 

came to the right conclusion and that would be my preference. 18 

 19 

MR. PERRET:  To your point, Dr. Crabtree, I want to disagree 20 

with you and your comment.  Number one, we would not probably be 21 

even considering this at this time had it not been for a federal 22 

judge’s ruling. 23 

 24 

Number two, saying that, to me it seems like it adds to the 25 

judge’s decision that we’ve taken it very seriously and we’ve 26 

developed a separate entity to address issues in her lawsuit.  27 

Now, I have a question.  Could we do this with a framework 28 

amendment? 29 

 30 

MS. LEVY:  The framework provisions allow you to modify 31 

accountability measures.  The twist with this is the whole idea 32 

of whether you’ve technically established accountability 33 

measures for red snapper, because remember when you did the 34 

generic amendment that we said that we currently have a quota 35 

and quota closure in place and the quota is the ACL and the 36 

closure is the accountability measure. 37 

 38 

That being said, for the purposes of the lawsuit and the 39 

agency’s position in this, the quota is the ACL and the 40 

accountability measure is the closure.  It’s not as neat as 41 

doing it by amendment, because you have those sort of funky 42 

issues. 43 

 44 

I think you could do it like that, but I don’t think it really 45 

buys you anything to do it -- The difference between the 46 

framework and the amendment is the Magnuson timeline and the 47 

sixty-day comment period on the amendment.  You have time to do 48 
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this.  This doesn’t have to be implemented until April of 2015 1 

and I don’t think there’s any need to sort of try and cram it 2 

through and a framework wouldn’t let you do that anyway. 3 

 4 

DR. CRABTREE:  Corky, look at this way.  What’s the main thing 5 

we’ve heard from the opponents of an allocation change?  Over 6 

and over and over, it’s how can you move fish to an 7 

unaccountable fishery and I’ve heard a lot of people who oppose 8 

changing the allocation, including members of this council, make 9 

that argument. 10 

 11 

The purpose of these accountability measures is to make this an 12 

accountable fishery and so by putting these actions in there, 13 

it’s addressing, directly, comments that we’ve heard from an 14 

awful lot of people and so I think, based on that, it makes 15 

great sense to keep it together, because people are looking at 16 

these as clearly connected. 17 

 18 

I believe I’ve heard that same comment made by yourself in the 19 

past at these meetings and I have the minutes right here and I 20 

can read it to you if you would like, but -- 21 

 22 

MR. PERRET:  I would always believe whatever you said. 23 

 24 

DR. CRABTREE:  The accountability measures are directly 25 

connected to the decisions we’re going to make on the allocation 26 

and so it just makes real sense to me, particularly based with 27 

the comment we have, to follow the committee recommendations and 28 

leave these in the same document. 29 

 30 

MR. ANSON:  During committee, I voted against including 31 

accountability measures and other alternatives and I think I 32 

would support this motion and it kind of goes, Dale, to I liken 33 

to that these are important issues.  They are something that -- 34 

They need to be addressed and I am kind of the opinion now, that 35 

because of the timeline from the ruling, that we will at least 36 

have a time certain for addressing accountability measures and 37 

buffers and so if we keep the other action item that’s currently 38 

in Amendment 28 in there, then that will be addressed on that 39 

timeline, at least. 40 

 41 

That’s not to say that it couldn’t be addressed earlier, 42 

potentially, by keeping it as a standalone in 28, but I am going 43 

to vote in favor of it. 44 

 45 

MR. FISCHER:  I would like to go on record and state that I 46 

agree with all of Dr. Crabtree’s statements on this subject.  47 

This subject.  I did put a qualifier.  When you go to public 48 
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comment and the recreational sector is going to comment on 1 

losing fish and gaining fish, it should all be the same comment 2 

period.   3 

 4 

I would dread to tell them that we’re going to come back at a 5 

future meeting and hear your same view.  I would really like to 6 

see this all accomplished at one time and I do thank you all. 7 

 8 

MR. MATENS:  Dr. Crabtree, I, sir, agree with you and as kind of 9 

a point of clarification, I asked my dear friend, Mr. Pearce, 10 

that presented the substitute motion, was it his intent to have 11 

both the charter for-hire and the private boat included in his 12 

amendment and he tells me yes. 13 

 14 

At public comment, we had quite a bit of comment from the 15 

charter for-hire guys, but if my memory serves me correctly, I 16 

believe we only had one person from the private boat sector and 17 

so the private boat sector has not spoken. 18 

 19 

Accordingly, I am in favor of leaving these things coupled, 20 

because I think it just makes it easier to work that.  I think 21 

the committee made the right decision and so I speak against Mr. 22 

Pearce’s substitute motion. 23 

 24 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  There was some confusion about the motion that 25 

was on the board.  The correct motion is now on the board and I 26 

want to verify that with you, Harlon.  Is that your motion, just 27 

so we can make sure?  That is the motion on the board.  Any 28 

further discussion?   29 

 30 

MS. BOSARGE:  In my mind, I think it should be a standalone 31 

amendment and maybe my justification is a little different.  It 32 

kind of goes to what Roy said, but it thinks about it in a 33 

slightly different manner.   34 

 35 

Roy mentioned, and it is true, that a lot of the rationale for 36 

not reallocating was that there was an unaccountable fishery on 37 

one side, but instead of thinking about this, first and 38 

foremost, from a reallocation perspective, I see what we’re 39 

dealing with here as an accountability perspective and, in my 40 

mind, the lawsuit that went forth, they didn’t sue over 41 

reallocation. 42 

 43 

They sued over accountability and so accountability is what we 44 

are supposed to focus on and I think that to focus on that, it 45 

needs to be its own amendment and it should be an opportunity 46 

for us to do something outside the box and to look at that 47 

sector in a different way, which we’re starting to do with what 48 
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we did just a minute ago, but there’s another portion of that 1 

sector that we also need to focus on and I think we can do that 2 

if we put this in a standalone amendment and really come up with 3 

some good ideas. 4 

 5 

DR. CRABTREE:  Just one more comment I would make and this is 6 

coming to me from some of the IPT who works on this.  That is 7 

that standalone means redoing an awful lot of amendment text and 8 

so it’s going to be more work on staff and it will take more 9 

time to do this as standalone than it would be to follow the 10 

committee and leave it in 28.  At least that’s what they’re 11 

telling me. 12 

 13 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  The substitute motion is to direct council staff 14 

to develop a standalone plan amendment that considers in-season 15 

and post-season accountability measures for the red snapper 16 

recreational fishery as a public hearing draft for the June 2014 17 

meeting.  All in favor of the substitute motion raise your hand, 18 

eight; all opposed to the motion raise your hand, nine.  The 19 

motion fails eight to nine. 20 

 21 

DR. SHIPP:  Mr. Chairman, we go back to the original motion 22 

then. 23 

 24 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Yes, back to the original motion to add an 25 

action to Amendment 28 with accountability measures alternatives 26 

that include buffers.  Any further discussion on this one?  27 

Let’s do a show of hands on this one.  All in favor of this 28 

motion please raise your hand, fifteen; all opposed to the 29 

motion please raise your hand.  The motion carries. 30 

 31 

DR. SHIPP:  By a voice vote without opposition, the committee 32 

recommends, and I so move, to add an action to Amendment 28 that 33 

evaluates paybacks as an accountability measure in the 34 

recreational red snapper fishery. 35 

 36 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Again, it’s a committee motion.  Any discussion?  37 

Hearing none, any opposition to this motion?  Seeing none, the 38 

motion passes. 39 

 40 

DR. SHIPP:  Committee members also decided to forward to full 41 

council, the changes to the objectives of the reef fish FMP that 42 

were previously discussed.  This is pretty long, but I’m going 43 

to go ahead and read it. 44 

 45 

By a voice vote without opposition, the committee recommends, 46 

and I so move, the Reef Fish Committee’s previous motion.  47 

Overall Goal:  To manage the reef fish fishery of the United 48 
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States within the waters of the Gulf of Mexico Fishery 1 

Management Council jurisdiction to attain the greatest overall 2 

benefit to the nation with particular reference to food 3 

production and recreational opportunities on the basis of the 4 

maximum sustainable yield as reduced by relevant ecological, 5 

economic, or social factors; A1-7.  To maximize net 6 

socioeconomic benefits from the reef fish fishery; A15-1.  To 7 

increase the stability of the red snapper fishery in terms of 8 

fishing patterns and markets; A15-2.  To avoid to the extent 9 

practicable the “derby” type fishing season; A15-3.  To promote 10 

flexibility for the fishermen in their fishing operations; A15-11 

5.  To optimize, to the extent practicable and allowed by law, 12 

net benefits from the fishery.  New objective:  To maximize the 13 

available days to recreational fishermen.  That’s a committee 14 

motion, I guess. 15 

 16 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  We have several hands up on this committee 17 

motion.  18 

 19 

MR. PERRET:  Assane, I think it was you, but it seems to me 20 

we’re duplicating the economics thing and I thought we had some 21 

discussion about that and I think the staff is going to work 22 

that one out and reading through this, it seems to me that we 23 

probably should somewhere in there have something to say about 24 

promoting conservation, because that’s the real basis of 25 

anything with the stuff we do and so it just seems to me in the 26 

goal we should have something relative to conservation of the 27 

resource. 28 

 29 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Harlon? 30 

 31 

MR. PEARCE:  Corky covered it and when we vote this up or down, 32 

I want to have something after that. 33 

 34 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Any other discussion?  All in favor of this 35 

motion please say aye; any opposed to the motion please say aye.  36 

The motion carries. 37 

 38 

MR. PEARCE:  After listening to a lot of public testimony 39 

yesterday here and really considering our problems with the 40 

lawsuit that’s come down and knowing that we don’t really have 41 

really accountability measures in place at the present time and 42 

that we’ve got time to work on that stuff, I would make a motion 43 

that we, in Action 2.1, that we choose the preferred alternative 44 

being Alternative 1 rather than Alternative 5.  If I get a 45 

second, I will talk about it. 46 

 47 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  We have a second by Mr. Perret. 48 
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 1 

MR. PEARCE:  I just think that right now it’s very difficult to 2 

allocate anything and I’m not against talking about it down the 3 

road, but I think we’ve got a big hammer hanging over our heads 4 

and I just want to make sure that we do the proper things with 5 

the accountability measures and all before we consider anything 6 

else.  I just think it’s sending a wrong message to do it any 7 

other way and so I would really like to pass this motion to show 8 

the courts that we’re trying to do it the right way. 9 

 10 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Further discussion?  To clarify, you’re talking 11 

about Amendment 28? 12 

 13 

MR. PEARCE:  Yes. 14 

 15 

MS. BOSARGE:  I don’t have the amendment in front of me and is 16 

2.1, is that status quo versus --  17 

 18 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Yes. 19 

 20 

MS. BOSARGE:  To that point then, I think that yesterday we 21 

heard from both commercial and recreational fishermen and except 22 

for two -- There were two, but except for those two, the 23 

commercial and recreational fishermen were unified, with the 24 

exception of those two, that they wanted status quo.  I think 25 

it’s very hard to get two sectors to agree on anything and so I 26 

think it is significant that we heard that yesterday. 27 

 28 

DR. CRABTREE:  Harlon, I hear what you’re doing, but I didn’t 29 

hear anything that touched on rationale, really.  I mean you 30 

talked about accountability, which we’re putting those measures 31 

in this document, but then we have in the -- We talked in the 32 

committee meeting about the need to address or the benefits and 33 

restrictions being fairly and equitably distributed and I didn’t 34 

hear you make any statement about that. 35 

 36 

I believe one of our goals has always been to increase net 37 

benefits and I didn’t hear any rationale about that.  All I 38 

heard was something about accountability measures, which we just 39 

added to the document, and so I am kind of concerned.  I mean I 40 

know we heard public testimony and I know this is divisive, but 41 

I didn’t hear anything in the rationale as to really why does 42 

the current allocation meet all of these tests. 43 

 44 

MR. PEARCE:  First off, public testimony was very clear to me 45 

yesterday and I’ve been thinking about this one for a while and 46 

if I had moved the accountability measures over, I might not 47 

have been trying to think about doing this, but I really believe 48 
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that -- I am not sold on the economics of the issue.  I’m not 1 

and I think that clearly we may have some changes in that and 2 

clearly maybe the Socioeconomic Committee is going to meet again 3 

and clearly we might get another answer. 4 

 5 

Who knows, but I mean I believe we’ve got to come up with some 6 

better answers than I’ve heard so far at this council to change 7 

my mind away from no allocation.   8 

 9 

We have heard from the restaurateurs and we heard from all these 10 

other guys and I am still believing that that’s what they want 11 

me to do and to get done and I just -- The rationale is I think 12 

that’s the right thing to do and I think that’s what I want to 13 

do and I think that’s what they want me to do.  It’s what the 14 

audience wanted me to do yesterday. 15 

 16 

DR. CRABTREE:  Do you believe that under the current allocation 17 

the restrictions and benefits of rebuilding are being fairly and 18 

equitably shared between the recreational and commercial sector? 19 

 20 

MR. PEARCE:  I don’t believe that the analysis that we saw was 21 

properly given to us.  I don’t think that the economic benefits 22 

go to the recreational sector.  I don’t. 23 

 24 

MR. SANCHEZ:  I am agreeing with Harlon, just that maybe for 25 

different reasons.  It just seems that when we’re talking about 26 

reallocating, what do we really accomplish with reallocating?  27 

The fact is we’re ignoring the obvious, that you could take the 28 

entire commercial quota and move it over to recreational and 29 

what are you going to give them, two weeks or three weeks?  The 30 

whole thing is absurd. 31 

 32 

We need to fix the real problems here and that’s why I would 33 

support status quo.  The economics, we talk about the economics 34 

and one group will do their economic study and they will use 35 

every multiplier under the sun and arrive at some dollar value 36 

and then, on the reverse side, it’s dockside value. 37 

 38 

It’s, again, absurd and so let’s fix the obvious problem and how 39 

we get a prolonged recreational season the best way that we can 40 

by having some of these more productive things that we talked 41 

about at this meeting, like convening a think-tank of the 42 

stakeholders involved and trying to get there.  All of this is 43 

just divisive and accomplished absolutely nothing. 44 

 45 

MS. BADEMAN:  I mean I don’t doubt that there’s -- There is no 46 

question that there are issues that we need to deal with in the 47 

recreational fishery.  I am going to speak against this motion.  48 
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It goes back to what Roy was saying with have the benefits of 1 

the rebuilding -- Have they been fairly and equitably 2 

distributed? 3 

 4 

We are on an eleven-day season, folks.  We started at a six-5 

month season for recreational and we are going to have to 6 

address that and this is not going to completely solve the issue 7 

and it’s not about that.  The issue is has what’s been going on 8 

been fair and I don’t think so and so I’m going to speak against 9 

this motion. 10 

 11 

MR. MATENS:  Alternative 5 was determined, after long discussion 12 

-- I know it’s a divisive issue, but long discussion and input 13 

from the public from all sectors, and if somebody is going to 14 

come and tell me that we have to change what we did there 15 

because of input in a meeting that did not include people from 16 

the pure recreational sector, I’ve got a real problem with that. 17 

 18 

I know there are people that don’t like it and that’s fine, but 19 

the decision was made to go with Alternative 5 as a preferred 20 

alternative after long discussion and after due process and I 21 

think it should stay in there. 22 

 23 

MS. BOSARGE:  Roy mentioned that we need to have some more talk 24 

about benefits being distributed fairly, the benefits from the 25 

restrictions that were placed.  I guess this goes back and I 26 

don’t think they’ve been distributed -- If we go with 27 

Alternative 5, our preferred alternative, I don’t think we’re 28 

distributing the benefits fairly and here’s my rationale for 29 

that. 30 

 31 

First, you have to start with the restrictions.  We don’t manage 32 

days.  We manage fish and so who has been restricted on the 33 

number of fish that they take from the water, because that’s 34 

what we manage.  It corresponds into days, but the restriction 35 

is on the fish and the days come from that. 36 

 37 

The commercial sector has been restricted on the number of fish, 38 

red snapper, that they have been taking from the Gulf of Mexico.  39 

We did not end up actually restricting the recreational sector 40 

and that’s our fault.   41 

 42 

That’s not their fault, but as far as being restricted, that 43 

sector has taken every bit of their quota plus more.  They still 44 

got to catch, albeit in a shorter period of time, they did still 45 

get to take as many fish, more fish, than the commercial sector 46 

and so as far as restrictions, the only side we really and truly 47 

were able to restrict, from a fish perspective, not days, but 48 



171 

 

fish, was the commercial sector. 1 

 2 

Therefore, you can surmise that any benefits to rebuilding that 3 

came out of the restrictions that we placed came from the 4 

commercial sector.  That is the sector that was restrained as 5 

far as conservation of the fishery and not taking fish out of 6 

the water. 7 

 8 

Now, what we are proposing to do is to take those benefits and 9 

move it to the other sector.  What frustrates me is that we’re 10 

not thinking about the fact that we’ve already been unfairly 11 

distributing the benefits from those restrictions. 12 

 13 

Whether we put on paper that there’s a payback or whether nature 14 

does it itself, there has been a payback, in effect.  If we said 15 

this is the quota and one side stays to it and the other side 16 

does not, because of our fault and not theirs, but the point is 17 

that fishery didn’t rebuild every year to the point that it 18 

should and therefore, the quota did not go to the point each 19 

year that it should have. 20 

 21 

That reduction in quota from where it could have been if we 22 

restricted both sides, that came off the commercial guys.  We 23 

punished them and we restricted them and they contributed and we 24 

had benefits from that and we took part of their benefits and 25 

gave it to somebody else and so no, I don’t think that the 26 

benefits have been distributed fairly and I think we need to 27 

consider that along with what John said, that this is just 28 

ridiculous.  Let’s stop and deal with what we really need to 29 

deal with and that’s it. 30 

 31 

MR. WILLIAMS:  I am really torn by this.  I feel like I’m 32 

trapped in the middle here.  I don’t have allegiance to 33 

commercial and I don’t have allegiance to recreational and I’m 34 

trying to figure out what the right thing to do is here. 35 

 36 

Last time, when I voted on this, I relied on the science advice 37 

that was given by the Socioeconomic Panel.  That advice may or 38 

may not have been biased and I am not certain.  Certainly their 39 

advice was made on a very close vote though that it might be 40 

different now. 41 

 42 

Also, since our last meeting, we’ve received this paper or at 43 

least I received a paper and I hope the council has received a 44 

paper of this Dennis King and Lawrence Buc from the University 45 

of Maryland, who have looked at the Agar and Carter study and 46 

they have reached a different conclusion than Agar and Carter 47 

did and I think a different conclusion than the Socioeconomic 48 
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Panel did. 1 

 2 

Like I said, I am trapped here and I have to get some good 3 

scientific advice from some good economists and until our 4 

Socioeconomic Panel again reviews the amendment and reviews this 5 

paper by King and Buck, I am not prepared to do anything more.  6 

I think I am speaking for this, but I’m not sure. 7 

 8 

DR. CRABTREE:  I have listened to the SESSC’s deliberations and 9 

I have read their minutes and this is just my view of what came 10 

out, but I don’t think so much -- They were split down the 11 

middle and I suspect if we reconvene them, which I think you can 12 

definitely do that, and I suspect they will be kind of split 13 

down the middle again, but my sense is that most of the 14 

disagreement is not so much over the study that was done. 15 

 16 

It is what it is and it has a lot of uncertainties in it, et 17 

cetera.  I think most of the debate that’s been going on is 18 

rather over what you do with that study and how to interpret it 19 

and how much weight to give it, rather than the study itself. 20 

 21 

While the SESSC can certainly give you advice about that, that’s 22 

ultimately a policy call for you to make as to how much weight 23 

do you want to give that study and how far are you comfortable 24 

to go, if anywhere, in terms of the allocation. 25 

 26 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  I have Dr. Shipp, but I would like to ask Bonnie 27 

a question.  Have you read this study that was sent to us? 28 

 29 

DR. PONWITH:  I have not had an opportunity to study it and 30 

consult with the economists on it.  I have read through it.  31 

While the mic is hot, I will say that what Dr. Crabtree said is 32 

absolutely sensible.  33 

 34 

The analysis that came from the Southeast Fisheries Science 35 

Center, the methodology on it, was vetted through the SSC.  The 36 

results of that were vetted through the SSC.  The results are 37 

embraced by some and refuted by others, but the fact of the 38 

matter is that’s one piece of information and this is made clear 39 

in the report itself, that this analysis is one piece of 40 

information that’s used in conjunction with a suite of other 41 

types of information and considerations in the analysis.  42 

 43 

The council can choose to use exclusively that study to make the 44 

decision, but that would actually be counter to the concept of 45 

allocation, because it’s not this economic analysis by itself.  46 

There are many considerations and, again, if you read that 47 

report, it’s crystal clear in that report that this is one piece 48 
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of information. 1 

 2 

The Southeast Fisheries Science Center is happy to weigh in and 3 

help if the council has questions or if the council requests an 4 

analysis of the report.  We are willing to do that.  We haven’t 5 

done that yet, but we would be willing to take a look at that 6 

other paper that was submitted, but I think it’s a much more 7 

complex decision than simply one economic analysis. 8 

 9 

MR. PERRET:  Just three or four points.  One is the purpose and 10 

need is stability in the fishery.  My gosh, this is not going to 11 

stabilize the fishery.  National Standard 5 says we can’t manage 12 

for economics alone.  We can have all the economic studies we 13 

want to look at and whichever way they go, that’s still 14 

economics, economics alone. 15 

 16 

I don’t see any mention of how the previous or the current 17 

preferred alternative promotes conservation.  You know, we teach 18 

people and we teach our children that we’re supposed to follow 19 

the rules. 20 

 21 

The rules have not been followed by this particular segment.  22 

They have gone over their allocation every year, through no 23 

fault of their own.  Our system has not kept them within their 24 

allocation.  You don’t reward a child and you don’t reward a 25 

person and you don’t reward a segment of anything by giving them 26 

more if they didn’t follow the rules. 27 

 28 

Now, Mr. Fischer, this morning, wanted to go with a smaller 29 

number of days and he made the statement that, hey, we’ve gone 30 

over every year and we’re going to probably go over again and 31 

that’s why he wanted to be more conservative. 32 

 33 

I don’t know if have got anything that we’re assured that we’re 34 

not going to go over again.  We are trying to give as many days 35 

as we can this year and we’re trying to restrain this group 36 

within their harvest. 37 

 38 

We just have to come up with a different system entirely to 39 

manage this fishery.  I do not see anything that promotes 40 

conservation by changing this allocation at this time.  When I 41 

see any segment of the fishery, be whatever segment it is, 42 

constrained within what they’re supposed to be taken, I can give 43 

very strong consideration to changing an allocation. 44 

 45 

This council spent probably two years on Gulf of Mexico Fishery 46 

Management Council Fishery Allocation Policy and there are a 47 

number of things in here about conservation and so on and so 48 
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forth, but one is accountability and that’s a sector’s ability 1 

to keep within its allocation. 2 

 3 

I hope Mr. Fischer is wrong and that they don’t go over this 4 

year and I hope we’re right with the 20 percent buffer, but I 5 

don’t think it’s fair and I don’t think it’s equitable to modify 6 

the current situation and to give to a segment, through no fault 7 

of their own, through our own system that’s not timely enough, 8 

to provide the information from that segment to shut them down 9 

when they reach their quota.  We’ve got three states that are 10 

non-compliant and we don’t do anything to them.  Thank you. 11 

 12 

DR. CRABTREE:  Just to one of the points, Corky has said we 13 

tried to give as many days as we can and that’s not my read of 14 

what we just went through with the emergency rule.  We went 15 

through a series of buffers and we chose a buffer that gave a 16 

very low probability of going over and so we certainly didn’t 17 

sit here and try to give them as many days as we can.  We, in 18 

fact, reduced the number of days considerably in order to 19 

achieve an acceptably low probability of going over this year.  20 

I just wanted to make sure that that was on the record. 21 

 22 

DR. SHIPP:  There is no doubt that this is a divisive issue and 23 

Alternative 5 was an uncomfortable compromise by I think all 24 

groups.  We had an Alternative 6, which was 100 percent of the 25 

increase in the quota going to the recreational. 26 

 27 

Alternative 5, after months and months of debate and hearings 28 

and public hearings, that seemed to be the consensus that 29 

everyone could live with, although nobody was totally happy with 30 

it. 31 

 32 

As far as the testimony yesterday, let’s don’t look at just 33 

that.  Let’s look at the public hearings.  We had a number of 34 

public hearings with preferences for Alternative 1, Alternative 35 

5, Alternative 6.  Let’s ask the question of who is really 36 

hurting.  Who is really hurting right now? 37 

 38 

The charter guys are in an economic spiral downward and the 39 

recreational people have just learned of this eleven-day season 40 

and believe you me, we have created a sleeping giant wide awake 41 

and we will see what’s going to happen, but I speak against this 42 

alternative.  It’s a slap in the face to the recreational 43 

community. 44 

 45 

MR. ANSON:  It is a divisive issue, obviously, and I just wanted 46 

to say a couple of things.  One was to the point that one group 47 

was not following the rules and another was and on the face of 48 
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it, that’s not necessarily the case, in my opinion. 1 

 2 

We were trying to manage this fishery on one side with very 3 

accountable methods and those fishermen, that user group, is 4 

able to access to the fullest.  On another, we have not 5 

implemented anything where we have instituted similar 6 

accountability measures and so this is where we are. 7 

 8 

It is difficult, but in light of where we are with the ruling 9 

and what we have to do there and the potential for accounting 10 

for the harvest that occurs in the recreational fishery and 11 

establishment of buffers, at the end of the day, the 12 

recreational fishermen are still left with relatively little 13 

amounts of fish. 14 

 15 

Going back to Corky’s point about conservation, we are here to 16 

try to conserve, to the extent practical, our resources.  We are 17 

still left with, although we’re working toward trying to set up 18 

some better accountability measures and a better method for 19 

counting those fish to allow maximum access to the recreational 20 

fishery, we’re not there yet.  I am going to be in favor of this 21 

motion. 22 

 23 

MR. PEARCE:  If we want to look at the public hearings we had, 24 

we had some states that were overwhelmingly in support of 25 

Alternative 1 and we didn’t have any meetings that were 26 

overwhelmingly in support of Alternative 5 and so the public 27 

hearings were clearly not on the side of Alternative 5. 28 

 29 

When you asked me for a rationale, Roy, there was never a 30 

rationale given for Alternative 5, ever.  When you tell me that 31 

we just put a 20 percent buffer and eleven days and that’s going 32 

to keep us under the quota, you are not trying to tell me that 33 

you didn’t do that all the time, trying to figure that we would 34 

be under the quota. 35 

 36 

You’re not telling me that when you gave days to the 37 

recreational fishermen that you expected them to go over the 38 

quota.  I am sure you’re not telling me that and so anytime you 39 

have made a decision on days, you did the same thing.  You said 40 

this buffer of 25 percent or whatever you gave them plus this 41 

many days will keep them under the quota.  I would hope that’s 42 

what you would have done. 43 

 44 

If not, you have perpetuated the problem and so I think that we 45 

really have to consider where we’re going and we have to get the 46 

recreational fishery in order.  They have to be responsible for 47 

their own fishery before we can even think about allocation and 48 
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reallocation doesn’t give them enough to help. 1 

 2 

What’s going to give them help is to sit at the table like we’re 3 

talking about earlier on and deciding how they want to prosecute 4 

their fishery, so that they can go into the future and get away 5 

from derby fisheries and get into whatever thing is going to 6 

work for them, because whatever is happening right now, no 7 

matter what we do here today, it’s not going to work. 8 

 9 

MR. MATENS:  A lot of things.  I want to reiterate my earlier 10 

comment.  This Alternative 5, we didn’t think this up in a day.  11 

This came hard fought and very well discussed and, quite 12 

frankly, Alternative 4 and Alternative 6 had more burden on the 13 

commercial sector.  This, in itself, is a compromise. 14 

 15 

As far as not following the rules, the recreational component, 16 

which includes the charterboat guys, stayed within their bag 17 

limit that was prescribed by this council and they are following 18 

the rules.  The fact that they may have gone over or did go 19 

over, so be it.  They should not be punished because they, 20 

quote, unquote, didn’t follow the rules.  They did. 21 

 22 

I cannot speak in favor of this substitute motion.  We did not 23 

get any input yesterday, any substantive input, from the 24 

recreational industry, except for the charterboat guys, and 25 

that’s fine. 26 

 27 

This is sneaking up on that whole sector.  20,000 Louisiana 28 

people have a license to fish a snapper in the Gulf and this 29 

sneaks up on them and I have a real problem with this.  30 

Accordingly, I speak against this amendment and ask that you do 31 

also. 32 

 33 

MR. GREENE:  This is one of those things that I get torn between 34 

what is what you do and how it works out.  I look at it one way 35 

and think, well, man, I could get a few more days of fishing, 36 

but what really is the overarching right thing to do here? 37 

 38 

Man, I’ve gone back and forth with this and I still don’t know 39 

how I’m going to vote, but I certainly understand that it has 40 

been one of those things and I go back to the lawsuit as it was 41 

presented to us and as we talked about things, my own reading of 42 

it, and my own understanding. 43 

 44 

There were several things that spoke specifically to that.  2013 45 

was the -- MRIP was the best available science and the next 46 

thing that was mentioned was not adequate accountability 47 

measures was working and National Marine Fisheries de facto 48 
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reallocation based on overages.  The plaintiffs have challenged 1 

the 2014 season and we’re looking at payback and buffers and 2 

everything else. 3 

 4 

Believe me, I mean I’m sitting right here torn on it.  Now, I 5 

don’t know anything about willingness to pay, as far as the 6 

study goes, but I know all about willingness to pay, because I 7 

review my rates and I think every day, man, I should have 8 

charged that guy a little more, because he didn’t put up much of 9 

a fight when he booked that trip and, gosh, if I had charged 10 

maybe a little less, he might have booked that charter. 11 

 12 

What I can tell you is that earlier, at the last break, I was 13 

handed a letter from Senator David Vitter to Honorable Jonathan 14 

B. Jarvis, Director of the National Park Service.  I didn’t 15 

think much about it until I started reading over it a few 16 

minutes ago and it has some very interesting points that are to 17 

what we’re dealing with here. 18 

 19 

He says, and I’m going to read this for the record, but I’m 20 

going to hand it to Phyllis or staff and let them do whatever 21 

they need to do with it, but it says: As you know, willingness 22 

to pay surveys are one of the most controversial methods for 23 

assessing regulatory benefits, because they are based on what 24 

people say they should do as opposed to what they would actually 25 

do in practice.  As a result, these surveys typically yield 26 

inflated and inaccurate values.  Willingness to pay surveys also 27 

tend to measure individual support for ideological causes, 28 

rather than real world economic values.  As a result, when 29 

agencies use willingness to pay surveys in policy making, they 30 

risk relying on unscientific and unreliable data.   31 

 32 

That goes back to me trying to sell a fishing trip and when you 33 

look at a recreational sector, it is very hard to overlook the 34 

charter industry, because I think they ultimately do set the 35 

willingness to pay. 36 

 37 

If a guy is willing to get on a four-hour partyboat and pay 38 

fifty-bucks to take his kid out and catch a few little fish and 39 

they justify that, then that’s fine.  If they choose to pay $125 40 

to go catch a red snapper on a partyboat, that’s their 41 

prerogative. 42 

 43 

I agree with this letter that Senator Vitter had written and I 44 

think it lays out exactly my point, but we’ve got to wrestle 45 

with what is the right thing to do here.  I understand the fact 46 

that recreational people are mad.  I’m mad and you are mad and 47 

every one of you are mad and nobody likes this at all, but it 48 
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comes down to the end of the day, when you have to lay your head 1 

down at night and go to sleep, did you do the right thing? 2 

 3 

That’s where it’s really, really, really a tough situation.  At 4 

the two public testimony meetings held in Alabama, there were 5 

very few people, as in single digit or less, that were in 6 

support of anything other than Alternative 1. 7 

 8 

Their comments ranged from until we get our house in order, I 9 

don’t see how we can consider this.  We are supposed to look at 10 

allocation on an annual basis and I think if we go down the 11 

paths that we’ve talked about with charterboat IFQ and bringing 12 

the recreational people together, we get something realistic 13 

together and move forward.  Then there’s no reason we can’t look 14 

at allocation at that point. 15 

 16 

We’ve got to get our house in order from a recreational 17 

standpoint before we can go down this road.  Those are my 18 

comments and opinions. 19 

 20 

MR. WILLIAMS:  First off, Johnny, I appreciate those comments.  21 

That was an interesting letter from Senator Vitter.  I was not 22 

familiar with that and so I’m glad you read it.  It does 23 

emphasize though the problem that us in the middle have on this 24 

thing. 25 

 26 

I am going back to look at this King and Buc study again and I’m 27 

just going to read a few of the things that I highlighted from 28 

the executive summary.  It says the fundamental problem with the 29 

Agar and Carter study is it compares partial measures of 30 

economic losses on the commercial side with overestimates of 31 

gains on the recreational side to conclude that a reallocation 32 

would produce net economic benefits. 33 

 34 

That is what I was basing my vote on and now they are 35 

questioning the accuracy of that.  Somebody else has got to look 36 

at this thing.  It says several factors render the value 37 

measures employed on the commercial and recreational sectors 38 

non-comparable, which caused the results of the study to be 39 

unreliable.   40 

 41 

Then another thing that really jumps out at me is because 42 

recreational fishing is open access, even if one were to accept 43 

all the study’s findings, the study provides no assurance that 44 

anglers who value red snapper the most will actually be the ones 45 

harvesting the reallocated quota. 46 

 47 

The study, therefore, provides no evidence that reallocation 48 
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will generate net economic benefits or result in combinations of 1 

gains and losses that are fair and equitable and those things 2 

really jump out at me.  Maybe they don’t jump out at anybody 3 

else, but those speak deeply to me. 4 

 5 

I was relying on economic conclusions from the Socioeconomic 6 

Panel and these guys question it and so I want the SEP to look 7 

at this again and I don’t think I’m willing to support 8 

reallocation until they do. 9 

 10 

MS. BADEMAN:  A lot of people have talked about people that have 11 

come to the public hearings and have spoken before us yesterday 12 

and I just wanted to make the comment that we have a whole -- I 13 

think we’ve got 1,300 comments that have been submitted to us 14 

online and people need to take a look at those. 15 

 16 

They are across the board.  I just opened up the document and 17 

I’ve been scanning through them and it is all over the place and 18 

so I just wanted to throw that out there.  Thank you. 19 

 20 

MS. BOSARGE:  I am going to talk a little bit about the public 21 

comment, too.  It’s something that if you read Emily’s report, I 22 

don’t think it’s something that you will see there and it’s 23 

something that -- It’s not her fault, but it’s something that 24 

you had to be at the meeting to understand.  You had to see it 25 

happen. 26 

 27 

What I saw happen at our meeting in Mississippi, and that’s all 28 

I can speak for, is we had a very good representation of both 29 

commercial and recreational fishermen and by recreational, we 30 

have both private recreational and for-hire. 31 

 32 

There were private recreational fishermen in that room that I 33 

have talked to before that I know came there to say I support 34 

Alternative 5.  That’s what they came there to say. 35 

 36 

They listened to the commercial fishermen.  They came there with 37 

an open mind.  They didn’t come there with a closed mind knowing 38 

exactly what they were going to do, like what we do sometimes, 39 

but they went in there with an open mind and once they heard the 40 

history of what that commercial fishery went through, once they 41 

heard that it was a derby fishery and that it had all the same 42 

problems that the recreational fishery has right now and the 43 

pain that they went to to get it under control, that they didn’t 44 

go to the recreational sector and say we’re going to need some 45 

of your fish, because we can’t keep going like this. 46 

 47 

Once they understood how it was managed and how the problem was 48 
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solved on the commercial side, they got up there and they either 1 

didn’t support anything or they said status quo.  I was 2 

absolutely amazed and I was very impressed. 3 

 4 

I also want to bring up -- That’s your private angler and I 5 

think if we educate them on how this can be fixed, instead of 6 

only throwing this reallocation at them, I think you will see 7 

the same thing from them.  I think you will see that in these 8 

summits that you’re going to put together. 9 

 10 

I also want to commend the other subsector of the recreational 11 

sector, the for-hire sector, because Dr. Shipp mentioned who is 12 

being hurt here?  The recreational sector is hurting, yes, and 13 

so for those men and women to get up to that podium and say, you 14 

know what, I know it will get me a few more days and I’m 15 

hurting, I am barely surviving, but no, I don’t support it. 16 

 17 

I have heard from both sectors of the recreational population, 18 

from both the for-hire and the private angler, that they don’t 19 

support it.  Yes, there are some private anglers that do support 20 

it.  There are some die-hard private anglers that do support it 21 

and no amount of history is going to change that, but I do 22 

believe that there is a large population that does not support 23 

it and I want us to remember that. 24 

 25 

DR. CRABTREE:  I would just like to address a few things.  I 26 

want to first come back to my good friend, Mr. Pearce’s, comment 27 

that we’re doing the same thing we’ve done in the past in terms 28 

of season length. 29 

 30 

That’s not correct, Harlon.  In the past, we’ve never used a 31 

buffer in the calculations, because there was no buffer.  The 32 

council, on many occasions, reviewed buffers, but they’ve never 33 

put one in place and so when we did our season projections, we 34 

didn’t factor in a buffer, because the council had never 35 

established one. 36 

 37 

Now we have a buffer and so we are fundamentally changing the 38 

way we’re dealing with this this year, in terms of these 39 

accountability measures, by putting in place a buffer.  That’s 40 

one thing. 41 

 42 

Now, I have seen the Park Service letter before that Johnny read 43 

by Senator Vitter and I certainly respect Senator Vitter and his 44 

opinions on this, but willingness to pay studies are a pretty 45 

standard technique used by economists and so I wouldn’t 46 

necessarily agree with Senator Vitter that willingness to pay 47 

studies always overestimate something or are inappropriate.  I 48 
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am not an economist, but I think they’re a fairly standard tool 1 

that’s used. 2 

 3 

Then, coming to Roy’s comments, I think I agree with Roy that 4 

the King paper ought to go back to the SESSC.  We have a long 5 

history, and you’ve been here too, where we’ve had consultants 6 

hired by one aspect of the industry and come in and criticize 7 

the science.  Our normal response to all of that, before we 8 

reached any conclusions about it, was to refer it back to the 9 

appropriate SSC and get their impacts on the merits of the 10 

comments and how we ought to deal with that and I think that 11 

would be the appropriate way to deal with these comments. 12 

 13 

MR. PEARCE:  Mr. Chairman, to one of Roy’s points that he has 14 

talked to me about.  Roy, I thought we had a 25 percent buffer 15 

in our snapper fishery on the recreational and commercial side.  16 

We don’t have a buffer? 17 

 18 

DR. CRABTREE:  The buffer that we had was by the SSC between the 19 

OFL, the overfishing level, and the ABC.  Then we set the quotas 20 

off of the ABC they gave us with no buffer in there. 21 

 22 

MR. PEARCE:  But there was a buffer there, Roy.  There was a 25 23 

percent buffer, period. 24 

 25 

DR. CRABTREE:  It was a buffer between the ABC and the 26 

overfishing level set by the SSC.  That’s not what I am talking 27 

about.  We then had that ABC that became the total allowable 28 

catch and that was then divided 51 percent commercial and 49 29 

percent recreational and then that was the number we based the 30 

season on. 31 

 32 

That buffer by the SSC is still there.  What we have done now is 33 

to take that 49 percent of the total allowable catch and we’re 34 

now putting a 20 percent buffer in place there on the 35 

recreational side, specific to them.  That’s what I am referring 36 

to is new and we have not done that in the past.  That’s where 37 

we’re building in the probability that’s relatively low.  We 38 

estimated 15 percent and that’s why I think this will be an 39 

effective accountability measure. 40 

 41 

That is different than what we’ve done in the past and that’s 42 

why I’m saying it’s not correct to say we’re doing the same 43 

thing that we’ve done in the past.  We have never done it like 44 

we’re doing it now before.  This is a much more conservative way 45 

to come at this and has a much higher probability of succeeding 46 

and a much lower probability of going over than anything we’ve 47 

done in the past and that’s why it meets, I believe, the spirit 48 
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of the court’s order. 1 

 2 

MR. PEARCE:  But still, the SSC put a buffer in to prevent 3 

overharvest. 4 

 5 

DR. CRABTREE:  I never said they didn’t. 6 

 7 

MR. PEARCE:  Okay and so we have had buffers in there before. 8 

 9 

DR. CRABTREE:  But not a management buffer that was put in place 10 

between the quota and establishing an ACT.  We are not doing it 11 

the same as we have done in the past.  We are doing it 12 

differently than we have ever done it in the past and that’s my 13 

point. 14 

 15 

MR. PEARCE:  I understand, but we still had buffers from the 16 

SSC. 17 

 18 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  I am going to interject here.  We have three 19 

more people that would like to speak and then I’m going to go to 20 

a vote on this.  We have John Sanchez, Camp Matens, and then 21 

Harlon. 22 

 23 

MR. SANCHEZ:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  I appreciate it.  I am 24 

supporting this action, because, honest to God, we have to look 25 

at what’s going on here and not just these little patchwork 26 

solutions that we keep doing which get us nowhere. 27 

 28 

Yesterday, we heard somebody come with some compelling numbers, 29 

for instance.  It was from the State of Louisiana and I suspect 30 

other states are involved.  That does more detailed sampling of 31 

landings and, surprise, surprise, they differed from MRIP. 32 

 33 

These things are questionable and we need to look at these 34 

things and see what the true landings estimates really are.  You 35 

can’t hardly ignore the anecdotal information that for decades 36 

it’s been dismissed as anecdotal that something is bad wrong in 37 

the assessment, where you’re catching red snapper now off of 38 

Miami. 39 

 40 

That didn’t happen when I was growing up and I guess if you go 41 

back far enough maybe they were, but you’re catching them again 42 

off of Miami and there has be some spillover, a sign that these 43 

fish perhaps aren’t as trouble as the assessments indicate. 44 

 45 

People are seeing them everywhere and have been saying this 46 

forever and so something is wrong.  Relief needs to come, in my 47 

opinion, from addressing these vagaries, these inconsistencies.  48 



183 

 

Then when we get into these exchanges about buffers, at some 1 

point -- You know we used to operate well with MSY and OY and 2 

then somewhere along my absence in fisheries, they threw in a 3 

little ACT and a little ACL and now we’ve got buffers on top of 4 

buffers on top of buffers and here we still are. 5 

 6 

If we don’t fix these real problems that we’re looking at and 7 

try to do these little Band-Aid approaches, we are just 8 

rearranging the deck chairs on the Titanic.  That’s all we’re 9 

doing. 10 

 11 

MR. MATENS:  I can’t speak to the meetings in Mississippi, but I 12 

can speak to the Louisiana recreational sector.  The Louisiana 13 

recreational sector, 20,000 licenses, is overwhelmingly in favor 14 

of Alternative 5. 15 

 16 

This is an important vote.  First of all, I am upset that this 17 

is another bite at the apple that is a sleeper bite.  18 

Accordingly, to make certain that everybody understands what has 19 

been done here, I would ask for a roll call vote. 20 

 21 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  So noted. 22 

 23 

MR. PEARCE:  I will finish up pretty quick and Leann’s comments 24 

reminded me of an ad hoc private recreational committee that I 25 

chaired.  We came out of that private recreational committee 26 

with the private recreational fishermen with a permit program 27 

that we had six or seven or eight rationales.  I don’t have it 28 

in front of me now. 29 

 30 

We brought that subject up, to where if you went online and got 31 

a permit for the fishery for two fish for each person on your 32 

boat, with their names.  You filled out the permit when you 33 

caught the fish and you came back at your leisure and you went 34 

back to your computer and you filled the permits out on computer 35 

and you got as many permits you wanted until the quota was 36 

caught. 37 

 38 

The private recreational that I talked to loved the idea and 39 

when it got above the private recreational, it got killed, but 40 

these people were trying to do a job back then and they’re still 41 

trying to do the job back them and reallocating is not doing the 42 

job. 43 

 44 

If you don’t face effort restriction and you don’t face 45 

something like that, you are going nowhere and so I hope that we 46 

pass this motion and I think that it’s the best thing to do. 47 

 48 
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CHAIRMAN BOYD:  All right, Mr. Gregory, let’s do a roll call 1 

vote. 2 

 3 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY:  Dr. Shipp. 4 

 5 

DR. SHIPP:  No. 6 

 7 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY:  Mr. Greene. 8 

 9 

MR. GREENE:  Yes. 10 

 11 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY:  Mr. Riley. 12 

 13 

MR. RILEY:  Yes. 14 

 15 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY:  Dr. Dana. 16 

 17 

DR. DANA:  No. 18 

 19 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY:  Ms. Bosarge. 20 

 21 

MS. BOSARGE:  Yes. 22 

 23 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY:  Mr. Williams. 24 

 25 

MR. WILLIAMS:  Yes. 26 

 27 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY:  Mr. Pearce. 28 

 29 

MR. PEARCE:  Yes. 30 

 31 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY:  Mr. Fischer. 32 

 33 

MR. FISCHER:  No. 34 

 35 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY:  Mr. Robinson. 36 

 37 

MR. ROBINSON:  No. 38 

 39 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY:  Mr. Anson. 40 

 41 

MR. ANSON:  Yes. 42 

 43 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY:  Mr. Diaz. 44 

 45 

MR. DIAZ:  No. 46 

 47 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY:  Mr. Perret. 48 
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 1 

MR. PERRET:  Yes. 2 

 3 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY:  Mr. Sanchez. 4 

 5 

MR. SANCHEZ:  Yes. 6 

 7 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY:  Mr. Matens. 8 

 9 

MR. MATENS:  No. 10 

 11 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY:  Ms. Bademan. 12 

 13 

MS. BADEMAN:  No. 14 

 15 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY:  Dr. Crabtree. 16 

 17 

DR. CRABTREE:  Abstain. 18 

 19 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY:  Mr. Boyd. 20 

 21 

MR. BOYD:  No. 22 

 23 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY:  It’s eight yes and eight no and one 24 

abstention.  The vote is tied and so the vote fails. 25 

 26 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  The motion fails due to a tie.  Dr. Shipp, we 27 

are back to you. 28 

 29 

DR. SHIPP:  I think we can wrap this up pretty quickly. 30 

 31 

MS. LEVY:  I am sorry, but I didn’t get this in quickly enough.  32 

Not with respect to this, but when you did the motion to add the 33 

accountability measures and the payback, I believe Dr. Crabtree 34 

mentioned this earlier, but I just wanted to clarify that there 35 

are going to be options there that consider the payback for 36 

applying to both this year and in future years, just so we’re on 37 

the record with that. 38 

 39 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you.  Go ahead, Dr. Shipp. 40 

 41 

DR. SHIPP:  Cooperative SEAMAP Fishery-Independent Gulf-Wide 42 

Sampling Methods and Information, Dr. Hoffmayer gave a 43 

presentation providing an overview of SEAMAP sampling programs 44 

and protocols, Tab B, Number 15.  SEAMAP is a cooperative 45 

sampling program that includes state and university partners, 46 

along with GMFMC and GSMFC.  Corky Perret noted that Mississippi 47 

DMR had inadvertently been left out of the list of partners.   48 
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 1 

SEAMAP sampling programs in the Gulf of Mexico include trawl, 2 

plankton, bottom longline, vertical line, and reef fish video.  3 

SEAMAP establishes standardized gear, protocols, and sampling 4 

designs for its sampling programs.  However, protocols have not 5 

been established for all sampling programs, and for some 6 

sampling programs individual states use their own standardized 7 

protocols. 8 

 9 

By a voice vote without opposition, the committee recommends and 10 

I so move, to request that staff write a letter that would 11 

encourage the partners, including Mississippi, to work together 12 

to find a continuity in sampling design and protocol. 13 

 14 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  It’s a committee motion and is there discussion? 15 

 16 

MR. PERRET:  I support the motion, but the way that’s written, 17 

including MDMR, makes it sound like MDMR is not a partner, but 18 

those of us that were in the meeting understand why the motion 19 

is that way and so I just would prefer to take “including MDMR” 20 

off, because it sounds like we’re not working together, which 21 

MDMR is. 22 

 23 

DR. SHIPP:  As committee chair, I would accept that amendment. 24 

 25 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  The motion has been changed and so let me read 26 

it again and then we’ll vote on it.  The motion is to request 27 

that staff write a letter that would encourage the partners to 28 

work together to find a continuity in sampling design and 29 

protocol.  Any further discussion?   30 

 31 

MR. FISCHER:  Do we have to state the recipients of the letter 32 

or is it understood that it would be like the Science Center and 33 

the states and maybe Gulf States? 34 

 35 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  I think we probably should. 36 

 37 

MR. FISCHER:  Then I would like to amend it to include the 38 

recipients and I think it should go to the Science Center, both 39 

Miami and Pascagoula, to Jeff Rester at Gulf States, and to all 40 

the individual partners, that SEAMAP coordinator for each of the 41 

individual partners. 42 

 43 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Dr. Shipp, are you okay with that, as Chairman? 44 

 45 

DR. SHIPP:  Absolutely. 46 

 47 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  All right.  Any other discussion?  Any 48 
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opposition to this motion?  Hearing none, the motion passes. 1 

 2 

DR. SHIPP:  Update on Progress of Joint South Florida Management 3 

Committee, Carrie Simmons provided an update on the Joint South 4 

Florida Committee work.  She said the lead Florida FWC and SEFSC 5 

analysts had set an internal deadline of June 1st for compiling 6 

new datasets on goliath grouper and they would use those data 7 

sets to determine if it was possible to move forward with a 8 

stock assessment.   9 

 10 

Dr. Simmons also summarized other reef fish issues that the 11 

South Florida Committee was working on, which included convening 12 

the IPT work group and submitting data requests.  The goal is to 13 

take the data requests and present a draft document to the Joint 14 

Committee in July and subsequently those recommendations and 15 

documents would be presented to the Gulf and South Atlantic 16 

Councils. 17 

 18 

MR. GREENE:  I also wanted to add a couple other things into 19 

that discussion as well.  I don’t know that I need a motion, but 20 

as we’re talking about the progress of the Joint South Florida 21 

Management Committee, I think it would also be prudent to 22 

include in that the cost of various VMS on the market, the 23 

installation costs, and the monthly fees, so that the people 24 

that are interested in this certainly have some idea of what 25 

it’s going to do. 26 

 27 

Another point I want to bring up is that it was my intent and 28 

I’m not sure that I made it very clear, but I want this to 29 

include landings for all reef fish and coastal migratory 30 

pelagics and not just red snapper or grouper, but basically they 31 

have the electronic logbook VMS from CLS America that’s out 32 

there and it’s just if you’re going to collect the data, you 33 

might as well get it on everything that’s out there. 34 

 35 

If there is a council representative available for this or a 36 

slot for that, I would certainly like to have consideration for 37 

that as well. 38 

 39 

DR. SHIPP:  Do we need a motion for that? 40 

 41 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  I don’t think so. 42 

 43 

DR. SHIPP:  Mr. Chairman, the next section we have already dealt 44 

with, the Discussion on Exempted Fishing Permits.  We have 45 

completed our business on that and so I believe we can move to 46 

Other Business.  Any objections? 47 

 48 
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CHAIRMAN BOYD:  No objection and in looking through your report, 1 

there’s no more motions that are made to the council and so 2 

could you abbreviate the -- Rather than just read everything, 3 

could you summarize?  I have one question from Roy. 4 

 5 

MR. WILLIAMS:  I again want to get a review of the King and Buc 6 

review of Agar and Carter and I’m wondering, when is the SEP 7 

going to be routinely -- Will they meet again routinely before 8 

Amendment 28 comes back to us for final hearing? 9 

 10 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  I don’t think we have them scheduled.  If we 11 

want to call them back together, then we will need to make a 12 

motion to do that. 13 

 14 

MR. WILLIAMS:  When approximately is Amendment 28 going to be 15 

coming back our way for final hearing?  Do we have any idea? 16 

 17 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY:  The discussion I’ve been hearing 18 

would be August.  Between now and June, we will work on the 19 

accountability measures and get that put into the document and 20 

then by August, at the latest, take final action. 21 

 22 

MR. WILLIAMS:  I would like to make a motion in that case, Mr. 23 

Chairman, if I might.  I would like the SESSC to review 24 

Amendment 28, the final document, and also the King and Buc 25 

document. 26 

 27 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  We have a motion and do we have a second? 28 

 29 

MR. PERRET:  Second. 30 

 31 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  We have a second from Corky. 32 

 33 

MR. PERRET:  Roy, it’s one thing for them to review it, but I 34 

would hope we get response from them. 35 

 36 

MR. WILLIAMS:  I am looking for an opinion, yes.  They voted 37 

last time, I think by a close vote, but they voted to support 38 

Amendment 28 and so I want to know if that still holds. 39 

 40 

MR. FISCHER:  I would like to amend this.  If they’re going to 41 

look at a few documents, they should also look at the Bren 42 

School of Environmental Science.  They had a study funded by 43 

Ocean Conservancy and I think this -- They should look at what’s 44 

available and not restrict it to just a few documents and so I 45 

think this should be in the mix also. 46 

 47 

MR. WILLIAMS:  Mr. Chairman, I don’t have any objection to that.  48 
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That’s fine. 1 

 2 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Myron, could you give that to Phyllis so that 3 

she can put it up? 4 

 5 

MR. FISCHER:  I don’t have a title for it.  Someone else may, 6 

but it was a March 22, 2013 study by the Bren School of 7 

Environmental Science in Santa Barbara, but it was on Gulf red 8 

snapper.  It specifically was on Gulf red snapper. 9 

 10 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  The motion is to convene the SESSC to review 11 

Amendment 28, the King and Buc document, and the March 22, 2013 12 

study by the Bren School of Environmental Science.  Any further 13 

discussion?  Any opposition to this motion?  Hearing none, the 14 

motion carries. 15 

 16 

DR. SHIPP:  I can tell you want me to fly through this and so, 17 

the May council meeting, the committee members felt there was no 18 

need for a May meeting.  The Law Enforcement AP items, there was 19 

some discussion about recommendations from the Law Enforcement 20 

AP, but basically, the committee felt like the hook size 21 

regulations did have some value to it. 22 

 23 

There was discussion on background checks of AP applicants, with 24 

a number of suggestions, especially on staggering the term of 25 

these.   26 

 27 

Then, going on down, we discussed a one-fish bag limit, but that 28 

has already been taken care of.  Then the final item is Mr. 29 

Gregory stated that council staff would work with Dr. Crabtree 30 

and the Amendment 28 IPT to develop specific questions for the 31 

council to address at its June meeting. 32 

 33 

MR. PEARCE:  Dr. Shipp, one thing, too.  I know we can’t bring 34 

up allocation at our May meeting, but if we’ve got a May meeting 35 

scheduled, I would sure like to look at some of these other 36 

things we’re looking at right now with the IFQ.  If we could 37 

still hold a May meeting, hopefully the staff or we could pick 38 

our ad hoc committee or something like that in May. 39 

 40 

DR. SHIPP:  I think we had discussions earlier about that and 41 

felt like the timeframe was too tight to get the word out and 42 

for people to apply, but it’s a council decision, Mr. Chairman. 43 

 44 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  I think it’s too tight, Harlon.  We have already 45 

talked about not having a May meeting.  It would be a one-day 46 

meeting and I don’t know that it would serve the purpose that 47 

you’re trying to do when we’re going to meet just a few weeks 48 
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after that. 1 

 2 

MR. PEARCE:  One other option that we do have is if we want to 3 

try to do some of these things in a more expeditious manner, is 4 

we can have webinars, as long as we post it and we let the 5 

public know.  We don’t have to be in the same city, if we want 6 

to. 7 

 8 

I really want us to try to get some quicker action on some of 9 

these things that we’re doing right now and I want to have these 10 

some of these things shut up and locked down by April of 2015.  11 

I want us to explore other ways and if we had another meeting 12 

scheduled, it wouldn’t be bad to take that day and do something, 13 

but if not, I want us to make sure we move ahead quicker than we 14 

are now and if we can have webinars, I’m asking the staff and 15 

Phil and you guys to help me get this done so we can move it 16 

along, particularly with the charterboat program that we’ve got 17 

right now.  We need to help these guys now and that’s all I’m 18 

saying.  I mean I really want to just find some way to get it 19 

done. 20 

 21 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  I am going to just make an arbitrary decision 22 

that we’re not going to have a May meeting.  I think the 23 

timeframes are too tight and I think it would be too hard on 24 

staff and I think it would be quite expensive and the cost 25 

justification is just not there for the timing factor, I think. 26 

 27 

DR. SHIPP:  That concludes my report. 28 

 29 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Mr. Pearce, you are up next for Data Collection, 30 

but what I would like to do, since we are tight for lunch -- 31 

It’s 12:30 now and we’re supposed to come back at 1:30.  I would 32 

like to take up your Data Collection Report at 1:30 and I think 33 

we’ll still get out on time if we just take an hour for lunch, 34 

because Dr. Ponwith has already done her report.  Let’s recess 35 

for lunch and be back at 1:30. 36 

 37 

(Whereupon, the meeting recessed at 12:30 p.m., April 10, 2014.) 38 

 39 

- - - 40 

 41 

April 10, 2014 42 

 43 

THURSDAY AFTERNOON SESSION 44 

 45 

- - - 46 

 47 

The Full Council of the Gulf of Mexico Fishery Management 48 
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Council reconvened at the Embassy Suites, Baton Rouge, 1 

Louisiana, Thursday afternoon, April 10, 2014, and was called to 2 

order at 1:30 p.m. by Chairman Doug Boyd.  3 

 4 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  We are back in session and, Mr. Pearce, your 5 

Data Collection Committee.  6 

 7 

DATA COLLECTION COMMITTEE REPORT 8 

 9 

MR. PEARCE:  The Data Collection Committee was brought to order 10 

this week and members present were myself, Kevin Anson, Dr. 11 

Crabtree, Johnny Greene, Camp Matens, Myron Fischer, Lance 12 

Robinson, John Sanchez, and Martha Bademan. 13 

 14 

The agenda was modified to include discussion of the ELB 15 

headboat program and approved.  Dr. Ponwith provided an update 16 

on the commercial logbook pilot project.  She stated that data 17 

standards are being developed, pilot-program participants are 18 

being solicited, and the electronic reporting pilot program will 19 

initiate soon after.  20 

 21 

Mr. Strelcheck gave a presentation outlining objectives, 22 

challenges, and opportunities for electronic reporting for for-23 

hire vessels in the Gulf of Mexico and U.S. South Atlantic.  The 24 

presentation accompanied the white paper on electronic reporting 25 

and gave an overview of the regional implementation plan for 26 

electronic monitoring.   27 

 28 

He stated that his objective was to get input for the direction 29 

of the technical subcommittee for implementing electronic 30 

monitoring in the for-hire fishery.  He emphasized the need to 31 

shift focus from electronic monitoring tools toward refining 32 

management goals for recreational fisheries management.  33 

 34 

Council stated a preference for daily reporting that supports 35 

increased accuracy, precision, and timeliness of fisheries data 36 

to improve science and management.  Council also stated the 37 

desire for fishermen to develop individual catch histories and 38 

use validation protocols that are effective, but minimally 39 

burdensome.  The technical subcommittee will use this input to 40 

develop recommendations for council. 41 

 42 

Mr. Strelcheck gave an update on the ELB headboat program.  He 43 

stated that compliance has been excellent, approximately 35 44 

percent of the trips are validated through dockside validation 45 

and a significant proportion of the catch is being sampled for 46 

biological data.  Mr. Chairman, this concludes my report. 47 

 48 
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CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you, Mr. Pearce.  Johnny, do you have a 1 

question? 2 

 3 

MR. GREENE:  Yes, Mr. Chairman.  As you may remember, we really 4 

rushed right through that committee a couple of days ago, 5 

because we were running so far behind.   6 

 7 

I would like to make a motion to request the Fisheries Service 8 

or the appropriate personnel, Mr. Strelcheck, I would assume, to 9 

give an updated presentation on the current status of the ELB 10 

headboat program. 11 

 12 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Do we have a second? 13 

 14 

DR. CRABTREE:  ELB headboat program, does that mean the Headboat 15 

Cooperative? 16 

 17 

MR. GREENE:  Yes, sir.  If you remember, we were really rushed 18 

through that last committee and I asked him, just real briefly, 19 

if he could update how things were going with that with the 20 

landings and so on and so forth, but at the next meeting I think 21 

is where I’m trying to get that at, but at the next meeting, I 22 

would like to have a little more than about thirty seconds of 23 

how things are going as far as an update on that. 24 

 25 

DR. CRABTREE:  He would be pleased to do that, I’m sure. 26 

 27 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Roy Williams, did you second? 28 

 29 

MR. WILLIAMS:  Yes. 30 

 31 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Okay.  Any discussion?  Any opposition to the 32 

motion?  Hearing none, the motion passes.  Next on the agenda is 33 

the Shrimp Committee Report and Mr. Riley. 34 

 35 

SHRIMP COMMITTEE REPORT 36 

 37 

MR. RILEY: All listed members were present.  The Shrimp 38 

Committee convened at 8:30 am.  The agenda was adopted and the 39 

minutes of the February 3, 2014, meeting held in Houston, Texas 40 

were approved as written, with a request on the update of the 41 

response letter from Eileen Sobeck regarding the ELB program. 42 

 43 

The Shrimp Committee was presented with the data from the 2013 44 

Texas Closure.  The committee discussed reasons for decreased 45 

landings in the past few years.  The AP recommendations were 46 

also presented to the committee.  The SSC stated they did not 47 

have adequate information to make recommendations about the 48 
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Texas closure without an economic analysis.   1 

 2 

It was requested that the SSC specify what economic analysis it 3 

would need.  I think that should read what data it should need 4 

to make an economic analysis, but anyway.  The committee 5 

recommends, and I so move, to have the Texas closure concurrent 6 

with the date that they recommend the closure out to 200 miles 7 

for the 2014 season. 8 

 9 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  We have a committee motion to recommend to have 10 

the Texas closure concurrent with the date that they recommend 11 

the closure out to 200 miles for the 2014 season.  Any 12 

discussion?  Any opposition to the motion?  Hearing none, the 13 

motion passes. 14 

 15 

MR. RILEY:  The committee was presented with the draft options 16 

for Amendment 16.  The SSC recommendations for increasing the 17 

ABC from 334,000 pounds of tails to 337,000 pounds of tails and 18 

setting the OFL at 392,000 were reviewed.   19 

 20 

The AP recommendations were provided on the two actions 21 

presented in Amendment 16.  The committee reviewed Action 1 to 22 

adjust the ACL for royal red shrimp and it was noted that 23 

alternative 4 was not presented to the AP. 24 

   25 

The committee recommends, and I so move, in Action 1 that 26 

Alternative 4 be the preferred alternative.  Alternative 4 is 27 

remove both the 334,000 pounds of tails ACL and the 392,000 28 

pounds of tails quota and change the ACL to 337,000 pounds of 29 

tails. 30 

 31 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  That’s committee motion.  Is there any 32 

discussion?  Hearing none, is there any opposition to the 33 

motion?  Hearing none, the motion passes. 34 

 35 

MS. BOSARGE:  I think we were all so excited about shrimp 36 

earlier that on that note right there, there was just one 37 

editorial change that we forgot to make in that Amendment 16.  38 

We also wanted to remove Alternative 3, I believe it is, because 39 

that’s the one that sets the quota higher than the ACL, which is 40 

not allowable, and so before this went out to the public, we 41 

wanted to get that out of there, so we didn’t confuse the 42 

public, since that’s not something we can do.  Is everybody okay 43 

if staff makes that editorial change? 44 

 45 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  I think to remove an alternative you would need 46 

a motion. 47 

 48 
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MS. BOSARGE:  I would like to make a motion to instruct staff to 1 

remove Alternative 3 in 2.1, Action 1 of Amendment 16.  My 2 

justification for that is because we cannot set the quota higher 3 

than the ACL. 4 

 5 

MR. DIAZ:  I will second. 6 

 7 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  We have a motion on the board and a second.  8 

Corky, did you get a chance to see this motion? 9 

 10 

MR. PERRET:  The only thing I would suggest is considered but 11 

rejected.  Isn’t that where we want to send it? 12 

 13 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Yes. 14 

 15 

MS. BOSARGE:  I will accept that editorial change.  Thank you, 16 

Corky. 17 

 18 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  The seconder is all right, too.  Any discussion 19 

on the motion?  Hearing none, any opposition to the motion?  20 

Hearing none, the motion passes. 21 

 22 

MR. RILEY:  The committee reviewed Action 2 to adjust the 23 

accountability measure and quota closure for royal red shrimp.  24 

The committee recommends, and I so move, in Action 2, that 25 

Alternative 2 be the preferred alternative.  Alternative 2 is 26 

retain the AM set through the Generic ACL/AM Amendment and 27 

remove the in-season closure set through the revised 1981 FMP. 28 

 29 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  This also is a committee motion.  Is there 30 

discussion?  Hearing none, any opposition to the motion?  Seeing 31 

none, the motion passes.  32 

 33 

MR. RILEY:  The committee was presented with the Kemps ridley 34 

stock assessment.  There was a mass mortality event in 2010 from 35 

which the population has not yet recovered.  The ability of the 36 

population to recover above the down-listing threshold is 37 

uncertain.  The de-listing procedure of an endangered species 38 

was discussed.   39 

 40 

The funding to the Kemps ridley monitoring program has been cut.  41 

The Gulf States Marine Fisheries Commission has dedicated 42 

$150,000 to continue the monitoring for the 2014 season and the 43 

remaining $105,000 for an updated stock assessment and 44 

international symposium is still pending.   45 

 46 

The committee recommends, and I so move, that up to $105,000 be 47 

provided to Texas Sea Grant to fund the update of the Kemps 48 
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ridley stock assessment and the International Turtle Symposium 1 

if GSMFC does not provide the funding.  I would remind the panel 2 

here that this has pretty much already been taken care of in the 3 

Budget Committee. 4 

 5 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  We have discussion from Dr. Ponwith. 6 

 7 

DR. PONWITH:  It’s just in the wording of the report, the term 8 

“mass mortality event” and I guess I would like to circle back 9 

and find out whether that’s technically a reduction in nesting 10 

returns, because I don’t recall there being a specific pinpoint 11 

calling that a mass mortality event. 12 

 13 

MR. BENNY GALLAWAY:  Probably the term “massive mortality 14 

factor” is inappropriate at this time, even though we used that 15 

terminology.  It’s one of the possible options.  We finally 16 

settled on a “major nesting reduction factor” and we will be 17 

able to assign the cause with a few more years of data. 18 

 19 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Bonnie, does that answer your question?  All 20 

right. 21 

 22 

MR. SANCHEZ:  I know we voted on this and this is important and 23 

everything and hopefully we get somebody to kick in some 24 

matching funds, because am I the only one who we can’t find, I 25 

guess, money maybe for a red snapper symposium, but we’re doing 26 

a turtle symposium?  Am I the only one with that kind of 27 

disbelief? 28 

 29 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  I don’t know that we said we couldn’t find 30 

something for red snapper, did we?  I think we’re trying.  I 31 

think we’re trying, but yes, I agree with you that it would be 32 

good if we could find matching funds.  I talked to Dave last 33 

night a little bit about it and we’re working on that.  Any 34 

other discussion?  Any opposition to this motion?  Hearing none, 35 

the motion passes. 36 

 37 

MR. RILEY:  The committee was presented with the AP 38 

recommendation to request funding for the Kemps ridley 39 

monitoring program.  The committee recommends, and I so move, 40 

that the council send a letter requesting funding for the Kemps 41 

ridley Restoration fund and to request that U.S. Fish and 42 

Wildlife reinstate the $250,000 in funds. 43 

 44 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Again, it’s a committee motion and is there any 45 

discussion?  Hearing none, any opposition to the motion?  46 

Hearing none, the motion passes. 47 

 48 
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MR. RILEY:  The committee was presented with a summary of the 1 

SSC meeting March.  SSC members would like to evaluate the 2 

monthly outputs of the models and those outputs were not 3 

presented to the SSC.  The SSC would like to see all of the 4 

model outputs, not just the apical F and summed monthly spawning 5 

stock biomass estimates.   6 

 7 

With the data presented, the SSC did not have the information 8 

necessary to establish MSY, ABC and OFL.  A workshop is 9 

necessary to evaluate MSY, ABC, and OFL for pink, white, and 10 

brown shrimp, because prior assessments produced results that 11 

are incompatible with what the model currently produces.  12 

 13 

The committee discussed the need to have a workshop before the 14 

next shrimp stock assessment.  Staff will look into convening 15 

the workshop and will present the update on the status of the 16 

workshop at the next council meeting.  This workshop was not 17 

included in the planned meetings presented to the Budget 18 

Committee.   19 

 20 

The alternatives for Amendment 15 needed some wording 21 

clarification to use the years 1984 to 2012 as the years of 22 

reference for future assessments and the estimation of MSY and 23 

establishing ABC. 24 

  25 

The committee recommends, and I so move, to hold the workshop to 26 

evaluate the MSY and ABC control rule based benchmarks for 27 

penaeid shrimp and that the cost of the workshop be added to our 28 

annual budget. 29 

 30 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  We have a committee motion and is there 31 

discussion?  Hearing no discussion, any opposition to the 32 

motion?  Hearing none, the motion passes. 33 

 34 

MR. RILEY:  The committee reviewed the AP’s preferred 35 

alternatives for Amendment 15 and will be presented with the 36 

alternatives that include the recommendations from both the AP 37 

and the SSC at the June council meeting.   38 

 39 

The committee was presented with the Shrimp Amendment 13 40 

moratorium timeline and included recommendations made by the 41 

Shrimp AP regarding the expiration of the moratorium.   42 

 43 

The committee recommends, and I so move, to request that staff 44 

begin work on a document addressing the permit moratorium, 45 

including but not limited to biological yield, economic yield, 46 

CPUE, shrimping effort, and permit activity status over time. 47 

 48 
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CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Again, it’s a committee motion and is there any 1 

discussion?  Hearing none, any opposition to the motion?  2 

Hearing none, the motion passes. 3 

 4 

MR. RILEY:  Mr. Chairman, this concludes my report. 5 

 6 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  We are moving alone.  7 

Next is Sustainable Fisheries/Ecosystem and Mr. Riechers is not 8 

here and are you going to do that, Kevin? 9 

 10 

SUSTAINABLE FISHERIES/ECOSYSTEM MANAGEMENT COMMITTEE REPORT 11 

 12 

MR. ANSON:  The Summary of the Sustainable Fisheries/Ecosystem 13 

Management Committee is Tab E.  Committee members present were 14 

Robin Riechers, John Greene, Leann Bosarge, Jason Brand, Dale 15 

Diaz, Harlon Pearce, Patrick Riley, and Roy Williams. 16 

 17 

The agenda was approved with the deletion of the SSC discussion 18 

of setting a Red Drum SSC, which will be reviewed during the Red 19 

Drum Committee.  The minutes of the February 3, 2014 Sustainable 20 

Fisheries/Ecosystem Management Committee were adopted as 21 

written. 22 

 23 

Proposed SEDAR Stock Assessment Prioritization Process, Dr. 24 

Bonnie Ponwith noted that the Chairmen’s Coordinating Committee 25 

felt that it would be beneficial to have a constant nationwide 26 

method of prioritizing stock assessments.   27 

 28 

A clear and transparent process was also requested by the Office 29 

of Management and Budget and in the congressionally requested 30 

General Accounting Office review of stock assessments.  Dr. 31 

Ponwith presented an overview of a draft prioritization process.  32 

NMFS has requested comments from the councils by May 1, 2014, 33 

which will be summarized and presented at the May CCC meeting. 34 

 35 

Doug Gregory asked how the process would be set up and how it 36 

would fit in with the current SSC process of recommending 37 

priorities.  Dr. Ponwith responded that the Science Center would 38 

set up the process, much of which is already being done under 39 

the current process.   40 

 41 

However, the current process, while defensible, is not well 42 

documented.  She added that the role of the SSC would be to 43 

provide scientific advice.  Robin Riechers felt that the biggest 44 

obstacle in the current system was in getting the work done and 45 

not in setting the stock assessment priorities.  Harlon Pearce 46 

expressed concern that this would just add a layer of 47 

bureaucracy.    48 



198 

 

 1 

Mr. Gregory added that PSA analysis, which is part of the 2 

process, had already been rejected by the SSC.  He added that he 3 

did not want the SSC to be tasked with doing the analyses 4 

required by the process.  Dr. Ponwith responded that the Science 5 

Center will take care of the analyses.   6 

 7 

Steven Atran felt that the spreadsheet that was part of the 8 

process would not be useable with data-poor stocks that are 9 

missing some of the needed biological information.  Dr. Ponwith 10 

responded that the process would help to identify the 11 

information gaps of data-poor species and would help to map the 12 

selection of an appropriate modeling approach to the available 13 

data. 14 

 15 

Mr. Riechers summarized that the position of the committee was 16 

to: 1) to accept the construction of a semi-quantitative 17 

approach to ranking priorities; and 2) problems identified by 18 

the committee included the amount of time and effort needed to 19 

conduct the analyses and the question of who conducts the 20 

analyses and fills in the spreadsheet.   21 

 22 

Given that there were differing opinions on how to fill in the 23 

spreadsheet tool, he asked how it would be applied.  There were 24 

no further comments on the process from the committee. 25 

 26 

MR. STEVEN ATRAN: We are being asked to submit comments to be 27 

summarized and presented at the May CCC meeting and it doesn’t 28 

seem like we got very many comments out of the committee, just 29 

those two bullets that Robin Riechers summarized at the end and 30 

so is that all that you want us to put into the letter, just 31 

that the council accepts construction of a semi-quantitative 32 

approach to ranking priorities and problems identified included 33 

the amount of time and effort needed to conduct the analysis and 34 

the question of who conducts the analysis and fills in the 35 

spreadsheet? 36 

 37 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Kevin, do you want to respond to that or anyone 38 

else on the council? 39 

 40 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY:  What I anticipate is a drafting a 41 

letter that also included staff’s concerns.  You know we met the 42 

other week and went through it and have the Chair and Vice Chair 43 

review the draft letter and have their approval of it. 44 

 45 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Okay.  Steve, is that sufficient for you? 46 

 47 

MR. ATRAN:  Yes, that answers my question. 48 
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  1 

MR. ANSON: Framework Action Discussion to Define For-Hire 2 

Fishing in the Gulf of Mexico, Steven Atran summarized the Law 3 

Enforcement AP comments on the Draft Framework Action to Define 4 

For-Hire Fishing in the Gulf of Mexico Exclusive Economic Zone.   5 

 6 

This was the second time the LEAP had reviewed the document.  7 

The first time, in October 2013, no federal representatives were 8 

present, due to the government shutdown.   9 

 10 

The state representatives present at that meeting had expressed 11 

concern that the exception to allow voluntary sharing of 12 

expenses would make enforcement difficult.  At the more recent 13 

LEAP review in March of 2014, LEAP members did not feel that the 14 

proposed changes would make the violations for contractual 15 

services easier for law enforcement.  They felt that charter 16 

vessel operators will police themselves and will often report 17 

illegal activities.   18 

 19 

It was noted that in the Coast Guard regulations under Chapter 20 

46 of the Code of Federal Regulations, any trip on which there 21 

is a paying customer for any reason is by definition a charter 22 

trip, and the captain and vessel must meet Coast Guard 23 

requirements to operate as a for-hire vessel.   24 

 25 

By consensus, the LEAP recommended that the council not pursue 26 

changes to the current for-hire fishing definitions, including 27 

the proposed new definition of charter fishing definition.   28 

 29 

Carrie Simmons gave a brief overview of the purpose and need of 30 

the document and stated it was reorganized to better separate 31 

the U.S. Coast Guard Regulations, 46 CFR, from the fishing 32 

regulations, 50 CFR 622.2.  The South Atlantic Council was given 33 

a draft of the framework action to review at their March 34 

meeting, but decided not to take any action at this time. 35 

 36 

Corky Perret felt that even if the LEAP said that the framework 37 

action would not help enforcement, it wouldn’t hurt and, in 38 

fact, it might add to the process.  It was pointed out, however, 39 

that the proposed action could hurt certain segments, such as 40 

operators of corporate vessels that take out company staff and 41 

clients as a perk.   42 

 43 

Committee members questioned whether the Coast Guard definition 44 

of for-hire in 46 CFR could be used by NMFS, since fishing 45 

regulations were in 50 CFR.  Mara Levy noted that NMFS did not 46 

typically use the Coast Guard definition of for-hire fishing, 47 

but it was similar.   48 
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 1 

She added that the Coast Guard definition of for-hire does not 2 

include an exception for the voluntary sharing of expenses.  She 3 

felt that the term “goods and services” was very vague, and 4 

suggested that the council instead define what is meant by a 5 

“passenger for hire”.   6 

 7 

Jason Brand added that the Coast Guard definition of a passenger 8 

for hire was used to determine the level of inspection needed.  9 

Johnny Greene noted that this action was initially requested by 10 

NOAA Enforcement in 2011 and asked why NOAA Enforcement had 11 

changed its position.   12 

 13 

Committee members responded that the NOAA representatives in the 14 

LEAP in 2011 have all since been replaced.  Mr. Greene felt that 15 

the LEAP needed to clarify its position and suggested that the 16 

framework action be sent back to the LEAP for further review and 17 

comment. 18 

 19 

By a unanimous voice vote, the committee recommends, and I so 20 

move, to send the Framework Action to Define For-Hire Fishing in 21 

the Gulf of Mexico back to the Law Enforcement Advisory Panel 22 

for further review. 23 

 24 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  We have a committee motion.  Any discussion on 25 

it?  Hearing none, any opposition to the motion?   26 

 27 

LCDR BRAND:  Just for the next LEAP meeting, I think Tracy Dunn 28 

is in the audience and I’m here listening to all the discussion 29 

that we’ve had and so we’ll be able to make a clear case with 30 

the LEAP on what exactly you’re looking for and clear up any 31 

questions and so we will make sure that happens for the next 32 

time. 33 

 34 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you.  I will ask again.  Any opposition to 35 

this motion?  Seeing none, the motion carries. 36 

 37 

MR. ANSON:  SSC Report, Harry Blanchet presented items in the 38 

summary of the March 2014 SSC meeting, other than those dealing 39 

with red drum or shrimp, which will be discussed in subsequent 40 

committees. 41 

 42 

ABC Control Rule Revisions, the SSC had previously identified 43 

two possible alternatives to the current ABC control rule.  One 44 

was a method that simply set ABC equal to the yield when fishing 45 

at 75 percent of FMSY or proxy.  The other was a bin method 46 

similar to that used by the Pacific Fishery Management Council.   47 

 48 
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In order to evaluate how these methods react when applied to 1 

stocks that have been recently assessed, the SSC is requesting 2 

that the Science Center apply each method to ten recently 3 

assessed stocks and carry the ABC yield projections out for 4 

twenty years. 5 

 6 

Review of New National Standard 2 Guidelines, the SSC received a 7 

presentation from council staff describing the newly revised 8 

National Standard 2 guidelines, which use best available 9 

scientific information.   10 

 11 

The SSC’s main concern was on the definition of conflict of 12 

interest in the peer review process.  At what level of 13 

involvement in the stock assessment process would a person need 14 

to recuse himself due to a conflict of interest?  For example, 15 

lead assessment scientist?  Data provider to the assessment?  An 16 

SSC member who participated in the data or assessment workshops?  17 

SSC members felt that more clarification was needed to answer 18 

this question. 19 

 20 

Selection of SSC Members for a Joint South Atlantic/Gulf SSC 21 

Subcommittee on Speckled Hind and Warsaw Grouper, the Gulf and 22 

South Atlantic Councils passed a motion to form a joint 23 

subcommittee to consider issues related to jointly-managed 24 

stocks that have different regulations in each region, with a 25 

particular interest in speckled hind and warsaw grouper.   26 

 27 

The South Atlantic SSC has identified three members to serve on 28 

this SSC joint working group and three members were requested 29 

from the Gulf SSC.  Will Patterson, Shannon Cass-Calay, and Bob 30 

Gill agreed to serve on the joint working group, which will meet 31 

via conference call in the next few weeks for organizational 32 

purposes.  Mr. Chair, that concludes my report. 33 

 34 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you, Mr. Anson.  Any questions of Kevin on 35 

that report?  Thank you.  The next report is Dr. Dana and the 36 

Mackerel Committee Report.  Dr. Dana, I will just ask, and we 37 

haven’t talked about this, but since you weren’t here and Roy 38 

did it, do you want him to give it or do you want to? 39 

 40 

DR. DANA:  I will give it. 41 

 42 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Okay.  Thank you. 43 

 44 

MACKEREL COMMITTEE REPORT 45 

 46 

DR. DANA:  Mr. Williams opened the meeting.  The agenda, Tab C, 47 

Number 1, and the minutes, Tab C, Number 2, from the February 5, 48 
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2014, meeting were approved as written. 1 

 2 

Staff reviewed the council’s preferred actions and alternatives 3 

in Joint CMP Amendment 20B, Tab C, Number 4, using the CMP 20B 4 

Actions and Alternatives sheet, Tab C, Number 4(a).  The 5 

committee did not make changes to Actions 1, 3, 4, 5, and 6, for 6 

which both councils already have mutually preferred 7 

alternatives. 8 

 9 

Action 2, in March of 2014, the South Atlantic Council removed 10 

Option a in Alternatives 2 and 3, because they thought changing 11 

the fishing season in the Western Zone would have undesirable 12 

economic effects on the king mackerel fishery.  The problem, as 13 

presented by the South Atlantic Council, suggests that opening 14 

the king mackerel fishery in the Western Gulf later in the year 15 

will put the Western Zone opening close to the North Carolina 16 

fishery’s opening, resulting in undesirable economic impacts to 17 

the price per pound of king mackerel.   18 

 19 

South Atlantic Council member David Cupka explained the 20 

rationale behind the South Atlantic Council’s decision.  Mr. 21 

Cupka noted that public comment from western zone stakeholders 22 

at the South Atlantic Council’s March 2014 meeting was in favor 23 

of keeping the season at its current opening date of July 1.   24 

 25 

Some Gulf committee members spoke against the motion, noting the 26 

desire of some fishermen in the Western Zone to change the start 27 

date of the fishing year to September 1.  Those speaking against 28 

the motion did so because they thought the fishing community 29 

would benefit from fish being in larger numbers closer to shore 30 

in September, allowing fishermen to catch more fish in less 31 

time.   32 

 33 

Committee members also noted that the management of the western 34 

zone king mackerel fishery is the Gulf Council’s responsibility 35 

and management decisions for that zone should follow the 36 

judgment of the Gulf Council.  Discussion of the utility of a 37 

joint committee meeting was pessimistic, as the committee 38 

recognized that both councils have stated their respective views 39 

with respect to Action 2. 40 

 41 

MS. BADEMAN:  In light of that and the public comment we heard 42 

yesterday, I would like to make a motion, please.  My motion 43 

would be in Action 2 to remove Option a from both Alternatives 2 44 

and 3.  That deals with the western zone opening date and so 45 

essentially the opening date would remain at July 1. 46 

 47 

MR. SANCHEZ:  Second. 48 
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 1 

MS. BADEMAN:   It was to remove Option a from both Alternatives 2 

2 and 3.  That would match the South Atlantic. 3 

 4 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  As soon as the motion gets up there in complete 5 

form, I will ask for a second.  Do we have a second?  We do from 6 

John.  Discussion on this motion? 7 

 8 

MR. PERRET:  You all heard me in committee the day before 9 

yesterday and how I feel about the date on the opening, but I 10 

will -- I submit to you that we had four comments that I 11 

recorded yesterday favoring the July 1 date. 12 

 13 

The issue I have now that I’m trying to rectify in my mind, like 14 

Mr. Williams did earlier on the economics, is all I’ve heard is 15 

economics.  Can somebody tell me what this will do for the 16 

conservation objective, whether we open in July or September?  17 

Where does it meet any conservation standard?  Give me something 18 

besides pure economics. 19 

 20 

DR. CRABTREE:  The main thing we heard was that the fish are 21 

bigger at that time of the year and they’re full of roe, a lot 22 

of them, and so we’re pulling out the big spawning fish, but you 23 

know, Corky, bear in mind that that provision that we’re not 24 

supposed to make decisions based purely on economics, that 25 

doesn’t really apply here, because Martha’s motion doesn’t 26 

change anything.   27 

 28 

It, in fact, leaves it where it is and so that would apply, but 29 

I think the biggest conservation sort of benefit I’ve heard of 30 

this would have to do with the fact that they’re bigger fish and 31 

they’re full of roe and they bring a lower price to the 32 

fishermen that bring them in. 33 

 34 

MR. RYAN RINDONE:  I was just going to say basically what Roy 35 

said and I was also going to add that in the amendment, the 36 

biological analysis for choosing between July or September 37 

includes some of that, but it also says that these fish are 38 

going to be landed by the commercial fishery no matter what and 39 

so, based on the landings trends that we have historically, and 40 

so in terms of the biomass removal from the fishery, that’s 41 

still going to open, whether they open in July or they open in 42 

September, but the consideration of the roe-rich females is 43 

something to think about. 44 

 45 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Any other comment?   46 

 47 

DR. CRABTREE:  I have heard from a lot of fishermen over this 48 
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and I’ve sat through not only the Gulf Council meetings, but 1 

also all the South Atlantic Council meetings and my judgment is 2 

the public comment on this has been overwhelmingly opposed to 3 

making this change.  I have heard at least ten to one. 4 

 5 

We are here in Louisiana now and I didn’t hear one person 6 

support this yesterday, but every meeting I have been to, it’s 7 

been the same story.  The public comment has been overwhelmingly 8 

against this and so I support Martha’s motion. 9 

 10 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Further comments?  Let me read the motion, to 11 

make sure we’ve got it now all on the board.  In Action 2, to 12 

remove Option a from both Alternatives 2 and 3.  Alternative 2 13 

is change the fishing year for the Gulf group king mackerel 14 

season to September 1 to August 31 and Gulf Preferred Option a 15 

for the western zone.  Alternative 3 is change the fishing year 16 

for Gulf group king mackerel season to October 1 to September 30 17 

and Option a is for the western zone.  Is there further 18 

discussion?  All in favor of the motion please raise your hand, 19 

twelve; those opposed to the motion please raise your hand, 20 

four.  The motion passes. 21 

 22 

MR. RINDONE:  This makes the South Atlantic and the Gulf 23 

concurrent across all preferred alternatives and if you guys 24 

wish to make a motion to submit this to the Secretary, you could 25 

do that at this point. 26 

 27 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  I would entertain that motion. 28 

 29 

MS. BADEMAN:  I will make the motion.  I know there’s all kinds 30 

of crazy language we have to put in there.  Oh, good, there it 31 

is.  No, that’s not the one, but it’s pretty much the language.  32 

Let me see if I can substitute the actions here. 33 

 34 

The motion is to recommend that the council submit Amendment 20B 35 

to the Secretary of Commerce for implementation and the 36 

regulations be deemed as necessary and appropriate and staff 37 

will have editorial license and the Council Chair is given the 38 

authority to deem any changes to the codified text as necessary 39 

and appropriate.  I think I got it all. 40 

 41 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Is there a second to the motion?  We have a 42 

second by Dr. Shipp. 43 

 44 

MS. LEVY:  I just want to note that you have the codified text 45 

in your briefing book that’s referenced in the motion and it 46 

reflects what the South Atlantic Council did during their last 47 

meeting, which now reflects what you’ve done. 48 
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 1 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  This will be a roll call vote.   2 

 3 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY:  Dr. Crabtree. 4 

 5 

DR. CRABTREE:  Yes. 6 

 7 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY:  Mr. Matens. 8 

 9 

MR. MATENS:  Yes. 10 

 11 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY:  Dr. Shipp. 12 

 13 

DR. SHIPP:  Yes. 14 

 15 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY:  Ms. Bosarge. 16 

 17 

MS. BOSARGE:  Yes. 18 

 19 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY:  Mr. Perret. 20 

 21 

MR. PERRET:  Yes. 22 

 23 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY:  Mr. Robinson. 24 

 25 

MR. ROBINSON:  Yes. 26 

 27 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY:  Mr. Sanchez. 28 

 29 

MR. SANCHEZ:  Yes. 30 

 31 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY:  Mr. Pearce. 32 

 33 

MR. PEARCE:  Yes. 34 

 35 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY:  Mr. Riley. 36 

 37 

MR. RILEY:  Yes. 38 

 39 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY:  Ms. Bademan. 40 

 41 

MS. BADEMAN:  Yes. 42 

 43 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY:  Mr. Diaz. 44 

 45 

MR. DIAZ:  Yes. 46 

 47 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY:  Dr. Dana. 48 
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 1 

DR. DANA:  Yes. 2 

 3 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY:  Mr. Fischer. 4 

 5 

MR. FISCHER:  Yes. 6 

 7 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY:  Mr. Anson. 8 

 9 

MR. ANSON:  Yes. 10 

 11 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY:  Mr. Greene. 12 

 13 

MR. GREENE:  Yes. 14 

 15 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY:  Mr. Williams. 16 

 17 

MR. WILLIAMS:  Yes. 18 

 19 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY:  Mr. Boyd. 20 

 21 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:   Yes. 22 

 23 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY:  It’s unanimous.  Seventeen for. 24 

 25 

DR. DANA:  Moving forward with the Joint CMP Framework Amendment 26 

1, Spanish Mackerel ACLs, staff reviewed the Joint CMP Framework 27 

Amendment 1, Tab C, Number 5, using the Actions and Alternatives 28 

document, Tab C, Number 5(a).   29 

 30 

The councils are currently only considering two alternatives for 31 

each action.  The SEDAR-28 stock assessments of Gulf and South 32 

Atlantic Spanish Mackerel, upon which the amendment is based, 33 

indicated both stocks were not overfished or experiencing 34 

overfishing.  The committee recommends, and I so move, to adopt 35 

the South Atlantic language in Action 1, Preferred Alternative 36 

2. 37 

 38 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  It is on the board.  I am not going to read the 39 

whole thing, if that’s all right with you all.  Has everyone 40 

read it?  Do we have questions? 41 

 42 

MR. WILLIAMS:  A quick question to Ryan.  Did you get any public 43 

comment on this, Ryan? 44 

 45 

MR. RINDONE:  No, sir, not written.  We are more than doubling 46 

the ACL for Spanish mackerel in the Gulf and increasing it in 47 

the South Atlantic as well, as a result of positive stock 48 
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assessments, but no public comment was received. 1 

 2 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Further questions?  We will have a voice vote on 3 

this one.  All in favor of this motion, please say aye; opposed 4 

to the motion same sign.  Hearing none, the motion passes. 5 

 6 

DR. DANA:  The committee recommends, and I so move, to recommend 7 

to the council that Framework Amendment 1 to Modify Spanish 8 

Mackerel ACL/ACT be submitted to the Secretary of Commerce for 9 

implementation and that the regulations be deemed as necessary 10 

and appropriate and that staff be given editorial license to 11 

make the necessary changes in the document.  The Council Chair 12 

is given the authority to deem any changes to the codified text 13 

as necessary and appropriate.  The motion carried with no 14 

opposition. 15 

 16 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  This is a committee motion.  Any discussion on 17 

it?  It will be a roll call vote. 18 

 19 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY:  Mr. Greene. 20 

 21 

MR. GREENE:  Yes. 22 

 23 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY:  Mr. Robinson. 24 

 25 

MR. ROBINSON:  Yes. 26 

 27 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY:  Mr. Anson. 28 

 29 

MR. ANSON:  Yes. 30 

 31 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY:  Mr. Williams. 32 

 33 

MR. WILLIAMS:  Yes. 34 

 35 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY:  Dr. Crabtree. 36 

 37 

DR. CRABTREE:  Yes. 38 

 39 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY:  Mr. Sanchez. 40 

 41 

MR. SANCHEZ:  Yes. 42 

 43 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY:  Dr. Shipp. 44 

 45 

DR. SHIPP:  Yes. 46 

 47 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY:  Ms. Bosarge. 48 
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 1 

MS. BOSARGE:  Yes. 2 

 3 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY:  Mr. Pearce. 4 

 5 

MR. PEARCE:  Yes. 6 

 7 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY:  Dr. Dana. 8 

 9 

DR. DANA:  Yes. 10 

 11 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY:  Mr. Fischer. 12 

 13 

MR. FISCHER:  Yes. 14 

 15 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY:  Mr. Riley. 16 

 17 

MR. RILEY:  Yes. 18 

 19 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY:  Mr. Matens. 20 

 21 

MR. MATENS:  Yes. 22 

 23 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY:  Mr. Diaz. 24 

 25 

MR. DIAZ:  Yes. 26 

 27 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY:  Mr. Perret. 28 

 29 

MR. PERRET:  Yes. 30 

 31 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY:  Ms. Bademan. 32 

 33 

MS. BADEMAN:  Yes. 34 

 35 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY:  Mr. Boyd. 36 

 37 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Yes. 38 

 39 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY:  Seventeen unanimous. 40 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY:   41 

 42 

DR. DANA:  Staff asked the committee for clarification on the 43 

cost/benefit analysis for Amendment 24, Tab C, Number 6, which 44 

was requested at the February 2014 Gulf Council meeting to 45 

investigate a shift of up to 10 percent of the recreational 46 

allocation to the commercial sector.   47 

 48 
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The IPT has recommended investigating an allocation change from 1 

the recreational sector to the commercial sector of 2 percent, 5 2 

percent, 10 percent, and some value beyond 10 percent.  Staff 3 

reviewed the percentages of the sector ACLs which have been 4 

landed over the last decade.   5 

 6 

The committee ultimately agreed with the IPT’s recommendation 7 

and also requested that an allocation change of 20 percent be 8 

investigated to encompass a more broad range of possibilities 9 

which the council may consider when it resumes discussions of 10 

this amendment after the completion of SEDAR-38. 11 

 12 

MR. PERRET:  I would like to ask a question.  Roy, it’s for you.  13 

We have just dealt with a lot of reef fish issues and in light 14 

of the recent court decision relative to accountability 15 

measures, we are talking about possible reallocation from one 16 

sector to another and when is it the appropriate time to begin 17 

the process of putting accountability measures in a document? 18 

 19 

I want to be consistent.  If we’re going to require 20 

accountability measures for the recreational sector, I want to 21 

require them for the commercial sector and so when do we begin 22 

that process?  That’s my question. 23 

 24 

DR. CRABTREE:  We have accountability -- You are talking about 25 

mackerel or what species? 26 

 27 

MR. PERRET:  I am talking about on mackerel. 28 

 29 

DR. CRABTREE:  We have accountability measures. 30 

 31 

MR. PERRET:  The commercial sector has been going over their 32 

allocation.  Now, we have a total allocation and the 33 

recreational sector has been going under their allocation and so 34 

we’re talking about possibly a shift from recreational to 35 

commercial. 36 

 37 

If we do that, I want to ensure that we have some sort of 38 

accountability measure for that segment, because they’ve been 39 

going over annually, just like the recreational segment of the 40 

red snapper fishery. 41 

 42 

DR. CRABTREE:  Well, I mean you can do that in this amendment if 43 

you would like with the allocation shift, I suppose, the same as 44 

we did with 28 and you could look at similar approaches.  You 45 

could put in place an annual catch target and have us close the 46 

fishery when that’s hit or you could also look at a potential 47 

payback. 48 
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 1 

MR. PERRET:  I would like staff to definitely include 2 

accountability measures, because if indeed we have a shift or 3 

whether we do not, I want to keep sectors within their 4 

allocation.  I don’t care who they are.  I think what’s fair for 5 

one is fair for all. 6 

 7 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Further discussion? 8 

 9 

DR. DANA:  Staff briefly reviewed the current status of the 10 

SEDAR-38 benchmark assessment of Gulf and South Atlantic King 11 

Mackerel, noting otherwise positive progress in the assessment 12 

process.  Mr. Chairman, this concludes my report. 13 

 14 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you, Dr. Dana.   15 

 16 

MR. WILLIAMS:  Was it understood, what Corky talked about, that 17 

accountability measures will be put in this document when it’s 18 

finally assembled?  Is that right?   19 

 20 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  I believe we just instructed staff to do that. 21 

 22 

MR. RINDONE:  We are still at an options stage right now anyway.  23 

We haven’t gone to scoping or anything like that and so anything 24 

is game at this point, as long as it’s under that purview of 25 

allocation-related stuff.  26 

 27 

OTHER BUSINESS 28 

 29 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  We’ve got it, Roy.  The next topic is Other 30 

Business and we took up the Other Business yesterday, I believe 31 

it was yesterday or the day before, the RESTORE Act.  Dr. 32 

Ponwith gave us an update.  Is there anything else to come 33 

before the committee? 34 

 35 

MS. BADEMAN:  Just one thing.  I know that there’s a lot of 36 

rumors already swirling about the red snapper actions that we 37 

took at this meeting today.  I have a press release that I just 38 

got that says that we went to a one fish per person per day with 39 

an eleven-day season.  The eleven days is true, but for those 40 

listening and in the room, it is still two fish per person per 41 

day.  I just wanted to throw that out there. 42 

 43 

DR. CRABTREE:  Also, I am doing one of those constituent calls 44 

sometime tomorrow and I think I am doing a media availability 45 

with reporters sometime tomorrow and I think I am doing a Hill 46 

call with Hill staffers tomorrow, too.  I will try to make sure 47 

people know and correct some of the misinformation that’s 48 
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floating around at that time.  If you’re interested, you are all 1 

welcome, of course, to tune in. 2 

 3 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Dr. Ponwith and then I forgot that we need to 4 

talk about the closed session meeting that we had.  Go ahead, 5 

Dr. Ponwith. 6 

 7 

DR. PONWITH:  Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.  Just a 8 

reminder that I will be sending out a save the date and further 9 

information, but if you will recall, last year, in the spring, 10 

we did a peer review of the data collection programs we had that 11 

supported stock assessments for Magnuson-Stevens-Act-managed 12 

stocks. 13 

 14 

This year, we are actually doing a peer review of the stock 15 

assessment process and the stock assessments themselves.  That 16 

peer review is going to be held in Miami the 8th through the 10th 17 

of July and I will be sending an invitation for representation 18 

to the Gulf Council for that.  Thank you. 19 

 20 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Thank you.  The council did have a closed 21 

session meeting and Mr. Gregory is going to report on that. 22 

 23 

REPORT OF CLOSED SESSION 24 

 25 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY:  Right.  We had a closed session 26 

meeting on Monday and it was to discuss AP and SSC appointments 27 

and our policies regarding fishery violations and conflicts of 28 

interest. 29 

 30 

We also got an update on the recently adjudicated lawsuit on 31 

quota management and some current Inspector General 32 

investigations that have just started and the recent FOIA 33 

requests we’ve received at NOAA and the council office on 34 

different issues. 35 

 36 

The council decided, based on these discussions of the AP and 37 

SSC appointments, the council decided to remove Buddy Bradham 38 

from the Reef Fish and Ad Hoc Red Snapper IFQ Advisory Panels 39 

and to remove Brad Gentner from the Socioeconomic SSC.  There 40 

was no council action on the other items discussed and 41 

therefore, that concludes my report on the closed session. 42 

 43 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Any questions?  Any other business to come 44 

before the council? 45 

 46 

MR. PERRET:  The May meeting is cancelled? 47 

 48 
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EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY:  For the fifth time, yes. 1 

 2 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  We are going to buy Corky new hearing aids for 3 

Christmas.  The May meeting is cancelled and the next full 4 

meeting is June 23 through 27 at the Marriott Beachside Hotel in 5 

Key West, Florida. 6 

 7 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY:  That will go through Friday.  We 8 

plan on finishing about noontime on Friday for that meeting and 9 

since that’s a bit of a departure from finishing on late 10 

afternoon on Thursday, I wanted to let everybody know.  Now, 11 

whether we start on Tuesday or Monday, it depends on what we 12 

have on the agenda. 13 

 14 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  Mr. Gregory and I talked about the timeliness of 15 

your travel authorization.  This is going to be a more difficult 16 

travel period for you, because getting to Key West has gotten a 17 

little more difficult.  Southwest Airlines, I understand, has 18 

stopped flying there. 19 

 20 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR GREGORY:  As of June 1. 21 

 22 

CHAIRMAN BOYD:  When you get the travel authorization, please 23 

make your reservations as quickly as you can and if you have any 24 

trouble at all, please coordinate with the council staff.  If 25 

there is no other business, we are adjourned. 26 

 27 

(Whereupon, the meeting adjourned at 2:25 p.m., April 10, 2014.) 28 

 29 

- - - 30 

31 
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TABLE OF MOTIONS 1 

 2 

PAGE 7:  Motion to approve the stipend increase for SSC members 3 

to $300 per day.  The motion carried on page 7. 4 

 5 

PAGE 7:  Motion to approve the budget with regard to capital 6 

equipment.  The motion carried on page 8. 7 

 8 

PAGE 8:  Motion to approve the contractual services budget with 9 

the modification that up to $105,000 be provided for the update 10 

of the Kemps-ridley stock assessment and the international 11 

symposium.  The motion carried on page 10. 12 

 13 

PAGE 10:  Motion to add to the contractual services budget to 14 

supply the states and Gulf States Marine Fisheries Commission 15 

with an additional one-time increase for this year for liaison 16 

funding of $10,000 per state and Gulf States Marine Fisheries 17 

Commission, $10,000 each.  The motion carried on page 11. 18 

 19 

PAGE 11:  Motion to approve the budget for CY 2014.  The motion 20 

carried on page 11. 21 

 22 

PAGE 12:  Motion to approve the Regional Operating Agreement.  23 

The motion carried on page 12. 24 

 25 

PAGE 12:  Motion that accumulated compensatory time be capped at 26 

120 hours.  The motion carried on page 12. 27 

 28 

PAGE 94:  Motion that the council recommend approval of the 29 

Alabama Charter Fishing Cooperative’s EFP application to the 30 

National Marine Fisheries Service.  The motion carried on page 31 

107. 32 

 33 

PAGE 109:  Motion that the council approve the membership of the 34 

working group as presented in the SSC report, Tab D, Number 7, 35 

and to add Dawn Davis, a Louisiana state representative, and to 36 

request an update from the working group to be given at the 37 

February 2015 council meeting.  The motion carried on page 110. 38 

 39 

PAGE 110: Motion to request that staff begin work on a plan 40 

amendment to manage recreational red drum out to nine nautical 41 

miles using the current management strategy of managing for 30 42 

percent or greater escapement rate.  Staff should consider 43 

delegation to the states as well as council management 44 

strategies.  The motion carried on page 114. 45 

 46 

PAGE 116:  Motion that the council withdraw the framework action 47 

that rescinds the Amendment 30B permit provision.  The motion 48 
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carried on page 119. 1 

 2 

PAGE 119:  Motion to set the buffer at 20 percent for an eleven-3 

day season.  The motion carried on page 131. 4 

 5 

PAGE 131:  Motion to request an emergency rule to implement the 6 

20 percent buffer with an eleven-day season.  The motion carried 7 

on page 133. 8 

 9 

PAGE 135:  Motion that in Action 2.1, that the preferred 10 

alternative be Alternative 1.  Alternative 1 is no action, do 11 

not revise the quota for the Individual Fishing Quota, IFQ, 12 

species complexes: Other shallow-water grouper, deep-water 13 

grouper, and tilefishes, which are currently equal to the 14 

commercial ACT from the Generic Annual Catch 15 

Limit/Accountability Measures Amendment (Generic ACL/AM 16 

Amendment, GMFMC 2011; Table 2.7.5.1.1).  The motion carried on 17 

page 135. 18 

 19 

PAGE 136:  Motion to add the language suggested by the Law 20 

Enforcement Advisory Panel.  The motion carried on page 136. 21 
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 26 

PAGE 151:  Motion to establish an Ad Hoc Red Snapper For-Hire 27 
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 29 
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recreational red snapper fishermen to discuss management 31 

alternatives.  The motion carried on page 159. 32 

 33 

PAGE 160:  Motion to add an action to Amendment 28 with 34 

accountability measures alternatives that include buffers.  The 35 

motion carried on page 166. 36 

 37 

PAGE 166:  Motion to add an action to Amendment 28 that 38 

evaluates paybacks as an accountability measure in the 39 

recreational red snapper fishery.  The motion carried on page 40 

166. 41 

 42 

PAGE 166:  Motion to pass the Reef Fish Committee’s previous 43 

motion.  Overall Goal:  To manage the reef fish fishery of the 44 

United States within the waters of the Gulf of Mexico Fishery 45 

Management Council jurisdiction to attain the greatest overall 46 

benefit to the nation with particular reference to food 47 

production and recreational opportunities on the basis of the 48 
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maximum sustainable yield as reduced by relevant ecological, 1 

economic, or social factors; A1-7.  To maximize net 2 

socioeconomic benefits from the reef fish fishery; A15-1.  To 3 

increase the stability of the red snapper fishery in terms of 4 

fishing patterns and markets; A15-2.  To avoid to the extent 5 

practicable the “derby” type fishing season; A15-3.  To promote 6 

flexibility for the fishermen in their fishing operations; A15-7 

5.  To optimize, to the extent practicable and allowed by law, 8 

net benefits from the fishery.  New objective:  To maximize the 9 

available days to recreational fishermen.  The motion carried on 10 

page 167. 11 

 12 

PAGE 167:  Motion in Action 2.1 that the preferred alternative 13 

being Alternative 1 rather than Alternative 5.  The motion 14 

failed on page 185. 15 

 16 

PAGE 186:  Motion to request that staff write a letter that 17 
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continuity in sampling design and protocol and that the letter 19 

be sent to the Science Center, both Miami and Pascagoula, to 20 
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187. 23 

 24 

PAGE 188:  Motion to convene the SESSC to review Amendment 28, 25 

the King and Buc document, and the March 22, 2013 study by the 26 
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page 189. 28 
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on page 193. 43 
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PAGE 194:  Motion in Action 2 that Alternative 2 be the 1 

preferred alternative.  Alternative 2 is retain the AM set 2 

through the Generic ACL/AM Amendment and remove the in-season 3 

closure set through the revised 1981 FMP.  The motion carried on 4 

page 194. 5 

 6 
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Grant to fund the update of the Kemps ridley stock assessment 8 
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the funding.  The motion carried on page 195. 10 

 11 
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funding for the Kemps ridley Restoration fund and to request 13 

that U.S. Fish and Wildlife reinstate the $250,000 in funds.  14 

The motion carried on page 195. 15 

 16 

PAGE 196:  Motion to hold the workshop to evaluate the MSY and 17 

ABC control rule based benchmarks for penaeid shrimp and that 18 

the cost of the workshop be added to our annual budget.  The 19 

motion carried on page 196. 20 

 21 

PAGE 196:  Motion to request that staff begin work on a document 22 

addressing the permit moratorium, including but not limited to 23 

biological yield, economic yield, CPUE, shrimping effort, and 24 

permit activity status over time.  The motion carried on page 25 

197. 26 

 27 

PAGE 200:  Motion to send the Framework Action to Define For-28 

Hire Fishing in the Gulf of Mexico back to the Law Enforcement 29 

Advisory Panel for further review.  The motion carried on page 30 

200. 31 

 32 

PAGE 202:  Motion in Action 2 to remove Option a from both 33 

Alternatives 2 and 3.  Alternative 2 is change the fishing year 34 

for the Gulf group king mackerel season to September 1 to August 35 

31 and Gulf Preferred Option a is for the western zone.  36 

Alternative 3 is change the fishing year for Gulf group king 37 

mackerel season to October 1 to September 30 and Option a is for 38 

the western zone.  The motion carried on page 204. 39 

 40 

PAGE 204:  Motion to recommend that the council submit Amendment 41 

20B to the Secretary of Commerce for implementation and the 42 

regulations be deemed as necessary and appropriate and staff 43 

will have editorial license and the Council Chair is given the 44 

authority to deem any changes to the codified text as necessary 45 

and appropriate.  The motion carried on page 206. 46 

 47 
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1, Preferred Alternative 2.  The motion carried on page 207. 1 

 2 

PAGE 207:  Motion to recommend to the council that Framework 3 

Amendment 1 to Modify Spanish Mackerel ACL/ACT be submitted to 4 

the Secretary of Commerce for implementation and that the 5 

regulations be deemed as necessary and appropriate and that 6 

staff be given editorial license to make the necessary changes 7 

in the document.  The Council Chair is given the authority to 8 

deem any changes to the codified text as necessary and 9 

appropriate.  The motion carried on page 208. 10 
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